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This thesis examines lone fathering, parenting, and masculinities drawing
on data from a study of 35 lone parent fathers who had responsibility for
dependent children in households where there was no woman resident. The
sample was drawn from child benefit records, and thus is a more
representative sample than those used in previous similar studies.
Quantitative and qualitative data was obtained via an in-depth interview
with the sample members, 19 divorcees and 16 widowers, who were all
resident in the North of England. The research explores the impacts of
interactionist and structural factors on the experiences of the lone
fathers studied. The study has indicated that there was no single pattern
of lone fatherhood, it is suggested that differences can be best understood
as the expression of different forms of masculinities operating'within the
different patriarchal structures of society. This research argues for a six
fold division of the social construction of patriarchy into the patriarchal
relations of the domestic setting, the economic setting, community and
neighbourhood, sexuality, the state and culture. On the basis of
orientations to gender roles, two forms of masculinities have been
established. 'Traditional patriarchs' tended to have experienced lone
fatherhood as a gender and parenting crisis to be resolved via minimal
change. Thus they sought to meet their child care and parenting
responsibilities with.the assistance of others, were more likely to have a
lower level of involvement in household tasks, and were more likely to
experience child care as problematic, than were 'gender pioneers'. As such,
they reflected a traditional patriarchal orientation to masculinities and
parenting that sees child care as more properly women's work than men's
work. Gender pioneers had been more able to experience lone fatherhood as
a positive change experience. They tended to be more involved in housework
and child care, were less likely to experience child care as problematic,
and were generally more child centred in the ways in which they generated a
sense of meaning and purpose in their lives. They were more likely to have
developed routines for managing housework than traditional patriarchs, they
tended not to regret the additional responsibilities of lone fatherhood,
and had an orientation to masculinities which placed child care and
parenting as important for men as well as for women. The results of this
study suggest that the commonly held assumption that there has been no
recent significant restructuring of male gender roles is an
oversimplification. Whilst the members of this sample should not be seen to
be New Men, both traditional patriarchs and gender pioneers were more
involved with their children and with the management of the household than
they had been prior to lone fatherhood, and virtually all the men in the
study were more 'active' as fathers and as workers in the domestic setting
than men have generally been found to be in studies of two parent families.
The study concludes with a discussion of some issues that arise from these
findings, and with suggestions for further research.
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Introduction.

Chapter One.

This research is based on an examination and analysis of the lives of a

sample of lone fathers living in the North of England.

The study is a description, analysis, and consideration of data obtained
from 35 lone fathers living in the North of England, who were interviewed
during the 1980s. The sample, which consisted of 19 divorcees and 16
widowers, was a random sample obtained via child benefit records. Both

qualitative and quantitative data was obtained by means of structured
interviews with the lone fathers.

Whilst the numbers of lone fathers have been increasing recently, little is
known about the ways they define and live their lives. In relation to child
care the norm is that mothers have a more important and vital part to play
than men. The men in this sample had all had to face the crisis of becoming
lone fathers, and the data considers the different ways in which they
responded to this crisis. It is argued during this research that lone
fathers are potentially in a paradoxical position, in that models of
masculinities and models of fathering are not easily congruent. What
transitions had the men undergone? How did they experience and negotiate
masculinities, how did they experience and engage in patriarchal relations?
How did they perceive themselves - as patriarchs who had the problem of
child care to contend with, or as pioneers of new gender roles, or as

neither of these? In what ways were different forms of masculinities
pursued in the different structures of patriarchal relations? How did lone
fathers balance the demands of paid and domestic labour, how far were those
who engaged in domestic labour and not in paid employment different from
those who were working in and outside the home? What were their perceptions
of their gender role, and of gender roles in general, how did they relate
to other men and to women? What were the different experiences of widowers
and divorcees, and how might these differences be best understood? How
were they involved in and what did they feel about child care? Were there
social class differences that impacted on their lives? What were their
experiences of the helping services - of social work agencies, of health
agencies, of the voluntary sector. All these areas are explored and
considered in this study.

1



In chapter two, the study begins with a consideration of the theoretical
and research literature concerning gender and parenting, focussing
particularly on masculinity, patriarchy and lone fatherhood. The incidence
of lone parenthood and lone fatherhood is explored, and, following a brief
discussion of sociological theories of the family in relation to fathers,
the idea of parenthood, of motherhood and fatherhood, is examined. There is
then a consideration of previous research into lone father families, and a

discussion of the concept of role and role theory. Linked with this there
follows a discussion of patriarchy, where it is argued that patriarchy can

best be understood, and is most viable as a theoretical concept, as a

series of different systems rather than as one system. This multiplicity is
also applied to the concept of masculinity. It is argued that it is more

appropriate to talk of masculinities rather than masculinity. Based on the
theoretical material considered, and the data obtained in this study, the
concept of a continuum of patriarchal masculinity is advanced, with
traditional patriarchal orientations and pioneering gender orientations as
the two poles of the continuum.

In chapter three, there is a detailed discussion of the research design and
methodology. The disadvantages of previous research samples in relation to
lone fathers, and the advantages of the methods devised in this study, are

considered. The place of this study in the context of the social research
literature is examined. The concepts relevant to understanding the
positions of lone fathers, and how they were explored during the structured
interviews are discussed. Data analysis and the reliability and validity of
the data collected are considered.

Chapter four is concerned to consider, discuss, and explore the different
routes into lone fatherhood of the members of the study. Amongst the
sample, the routes into lone fatherhood differed substantially, and
although the relationship was not a simple unilinear one, the ways in which
men 'became' lone fathers had connections with the ways in which they
performed and defined their roles as 'being' lone fathers.

Chapter five considers the lone fathers relationships with their children.
A key area for all fathers, but particularly lone fathers, is that of their
interactions with their children. This chapter considers lone fathers
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experiences of these relationships, and considers the meaning of the data
in relation to parenting, masculinities, and patriarchy.

Chapter six examines the domestic labour of lone fathers, and relates the
past and present experiences of the men in the study to a wider
consideration of gender and domestic labour. It begins with a consideration
of why the area of lone fathers and housework is of significance for this
study, before examining briefly different sociological theories of the
family in relation to housework. Following this, the chapter explores the
members of the sample's involvement in housework when they were married and
at the time of the study. It concludes with a brief discussion of the
significance of the findings in relation to the nature of gender roles,
masculinities, and parenting.

Chapter seven examines the lone fathers past and present experiences of
paid employment. It describes and considers the previous and present paid
employment and unemployment histories of the lone fathers in the research
sample. Following a consideration of the significance of the area of paid
employment for this study, the chapter briefly discusses different
sociological theories of the family and of gender roles in relation to paid
employment. The chapter then explores the members of the sample's
involvement in employment, concluding with an analysis and discussion of
the significance of the findings in relation to the nature of gender roles,
particularly, as in earlier chapters, in relation to concepts of
'masculinity' and concepts of 'fathering.'

Chapter eight examines the economic positions of lone father families,
within a wider discussion of the economic positions of single parents. To
understand the position of lone fathers and their households it is
necessary to consider their economic circumstances, both past and present,
as the economic situations of different single parent households define
boundaries within which the lives of the household members are pursued, and
this chapter consider the ways in which lone father households are related
to both general and specific economic circumstances.

Chapter nine explores lone fathers relationships with kinfolk, and lone
fathers sexual relationships. The relationships within individual
households are, as will be shown in this study, of immense significance for
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the lives of lone fathers. However, lone fathers are not only members of
the households of which they are the head, they are also members of a range
of social networks. This chapter therefore considers the social networks of
kinship. It also explores relationships with ex-partners, and relationships
of sexuality in which the members of the sample were involved, and the
nature and meaning of these relationships.

Chapter ten explores lone fathers relationships in their communities,
specifically their relationships with the members of their local
neighbourhoods. This chapter continues with a focus on two areas, the
friendship and acquaintance relationships of the lone fathers in the
sample, and the lone fathers relationships with the communities of which
they were members.

Chapter eleven examines lone fathers' relationships and involvement with
social workers and other professionals, particularly representatives of the
law, health, and voluntary sector welfare agencies. It includes a

consideration of the nature and meanings of these contacts for the lone
father households, looking at similarities and differences between the
experiences of widowers and divorcees, and patriarchs and pioneers. It
concludes with a brief discussion of the implications of these findings for
the services and professionals concerned with regard to parenting and
masculinities.

Chapter twelve considers the conclusions that can be drawn from this study,
including a consideration of the issues raised by this research for
theories of masculinities and patriarchy.

It can thus be seen that this study moves from consideration of the
literature and broad theoretical issues to a consideration of the research

issues and methodology, following which there is a detailed examination of
the data collected during the study and then a consideration of the main
conclusions of this study. With regard to the structure, whilst substantial
theoretical discussion is to be found in chapter two, there are also
theoretical discussions at the start of the chapters in which data is
presented, these discussions are intended to contextualise the data and
introduce some of the main themes of each chapter.

4



The structure of the presentation of the material has been designed to
start with the data on the establishment of lone father households, and to
then consider the private activities of lone father households before
moving into a consideration of the public activities of the households,
concluding with a discussion of the data concerning the 'public'
involvement in the 'private' household, that is agencies of the state's
relationships with and interventions in lone father households.

5



Chapter 2.

Lone Fathers, Parenting;, and Masculinities.

This research is concerned to understand the different social and personal
positions of lone father families, and to relate the evidence from this
study to a wider discussion of parenting and masculinities.

Research topics are not chosen randomly, and this study is no exception.
The choice of area of study is related to certain autobiographical
experiences and processes. As a man I am a father - not however a lone
father. However, I felt, rightly as events have proven, that my continuing
personal experience of masculinities and paternity would enable me to
retain my interest in the subject of lone fathers over the time period
involved in part-time research.

As a student of sociology in the 1960s, I trained in the discipline when it
was relatively 'gender blind,' one result of this was that considerations
of family and gender issues were neglected or low status areas of sociology
'at that time. Later, as a local authority social worker in the 1970s, I was

aware that there were a number of cases with which I was involved, not
least to do with parenting, where gender had impacts. I also worked
professionally during this period with a number of lone father families,
where children were resident in the paternal home, where children had been
taken or received into care, and where children were being rehabilitated
from care. As a part time postgraduate student at the end of the 1970s, and
the beginning of the 80s, the academic processes I experienced were

illuminated by the burgeoning work in womens studies. However, such
scholarship served to illustrate the absence of material, other than in the
broadest theoretical terms, on the positions and practices of men. This
study was thus borne out of a desire to add to the literature on men and
the social sciences, on parenting and paternity, and to try to gain a

better understanding and explanation of what being a lone father might
mean.

This research therefore examines in detail a sample of one specific type of
head of household - male single parents who head families with dependent
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children. Such men, and such families, are of interest for at least three
interrelated reasons:

1) They represent a particular form of family type which has been
relatively underresearched; as will be shown later the number of one parent
families, including families headed by men, has increased recently.
However, little is known about lone father families. Therefore, this study
provides data on a number of previously under researched areas.

2)Single parent families,including single father families, are sometimes
seen to be 'social problem' families, deviating as they do from perceived
norms of family life - being both problems in themselves, and problems for
society. Alternatively, they are sometimes seen to contain examples of New
Men, of men who have assumed and practice a new form of (to some) more

socially acceptable male gender roles.

3)Social science has in the last twenty years begun to develop a body of
scholarship in the areas of gender, parenting, and patriarchy; both at the
level of practice, and at the level of ideology. However, for
understandable reasons, this largely feminist inspired scholarship has
tended to focus particularly on issues related to female gender roles,
motherhood, and the impact of patriarchy. Research knowledge about male
gender roles, fatherhood, and the ways in which men are a force in, and
experience, patriarchy, is less substantial, yet there is an increasing
interest in this area. This research is one small part of the continuing
process of developing more theoretical explanations and understandings
about these areas, and is important in that it is concerned to relate this
theoretical material to empirical data - much writing and theorising is
speculative rather than

"the discovery of theory from data systematically obtained from social
research." ( p.2, Glaser and Strauss, 1967.)

In this chapter it will be shown that lone fatherhood is not a modern

development, and the incidence of lone parenthood and lone fatherhood will
be explored. Following a brief discussion of sociological theories of the
family in relation to fathers, the idea of parenthood, of motherhood and
fatherhood, will be examined. There will then be a consideration of

previous research into lone father families, and a discussion of the
7



concept of role and role theory. Linked with this there will then be a

discussion of patriarchy. It will be argued that patriarchy can best be
understood, and is most viable as a theoretical concept, as a series of
different systems rather than as one system. This multiplicity also will be
applied to the concept of masculinity. It will be argued that it is more

appropriate to talk of masculinities rather than masculinity. Based on the
theoretical material considered, and the data obtained in this study, the
concept of separate forms of masculinity will be advanced, with traditional
patriarchal orientations and pioneering gender orientations as the two
forms.

Sociological theories of the family and the position of fathers.

In this brief section it will be argued that major sociological theories do
not adequately theorise the positions of men in families, and consequently
cannot adequately explain lone fatherhood. In different ways functionalist,
marxist, and feminist theories of the family and roles within them all tend
to perceive men as fulfilling a marginal role in their families, because
in the first instance society dictates it, in the second instance the needs
of the economy dictate it, and in the third instance patriarchal power

enables it.

Functionalist theorists, Talcott Parsons, (1949, 1953, 1956, 1970) being
the most influential, argue that society's needs to socialise children, and
maintain the stability of adults' personalities, leads to role
differentiation within families by age and gender. Differentiation on the
basis of age is related to adults having control of children, the gender
differentiation of the adult family members is related to the 'need' to
have males fulfilling 'instrumental' roles, and females fulfilling
'expressive' roles. This leads to men being primarily engaged outside the
family in the world of paid work, with women taking the major
responsibility for socialising the children and caring for the family
generally. Thus, this approach would see women fulfilling the affective,
caring roles within families because they had been better prepared for it
via their socialisation than had men, and because in the division of labour
within the family it is their responsibility and duty. Consequently,
functionalism argues that lone fathers are ill-fitted to parent children in
families where women are absent, and sees such family forms as being
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innately unstable and dysfunctional from the viewpoint of society's needs.

If functionalism has little to offer in relation to the analysis and
understanding of lone father families, what of marxism? Marxist theory of
the family , ( Draper, 1970, Althusser, 1971,Gerstein, 1973, Zaretsky 1976)
assigns a similar central role in society to the family, arguing that it is
a form of 'ideological state apparatus'. Thus, family responsibilities
encourage, motivate, and at times force society's members to strive for
success, which for men is largely defined as success in the labour market.
Men are thus engaged in paid labour outside the family, women in unpaid
domestic labour (housework and child care) which supports and enables those
engaged in paid labour. Seccombe (1974) has argued that domestic labour,
whilst it is not a commodity which is sold, is nevertheless valuable, with
a value equivalent to its production costs. Gender divisions operate in
that women as housewives represent a relatively flexible 'reserve army of
labour', (Beechey, 1977) to be called up or demobbed as the ups and downs
of the economy necessitate (although Walby, 1989, has argued that the
extent to which women are a reserve army of labour in late 20th century UK
is exaggerated.)

It is argued that more recently, this process has been accentuated by the
development of the dual labour market, with a division into a primary
sector with secure, well paid jobs, and a secondary sector with more

insecure, lower paid jobs. Gender divisions are central to the present

functioning of this dual labour market in that men are more likely to be
found in the primary sector and women in the secondary sector, (increasing
the tendency for women to perceive the central meanings of their lives as

'family', and men to see the central meaning of their lives as 'jobs.)

Gender differentiation, the dominance of adults over children, and the
relegation of women to a supportive, nurturing role are thus general
features that the Marxist model has in common with the functionalist

model. Whilst the processes are seen to be similar,disagreement over the
desirability of the outcome separates the two approaches, functionalists
seeing these as positive, marxists as negative. Implicit in marxist theory
therefore is the perception that

"the (male) worker's life was structured by the demands made upon him by
his employer: the household's survival depended on his fulfilling those

9



demands. This, in turn, necessitated a domestic organisation designed to
fulfil his needs. Just as the activity of the worker reflected the needs
of capital, so the activity of the (female) houseworker reflected the
needs of the (male) wage labourer." (p.199, Harris, 1983.)

In sum, marxist theory argues that families 'work best' for capital when
men are freed by women from the majority of their domestic duties. The
implications of this position are that lone father families will be likely
to present difficulties in relation to the needs of capital and the needs
of the families members being met.

The most influential force on the sociology of the family in the past

twenty years has been feminism, which has highlighted and explored the
disadvantaging of women in society in general and in the family in
particular. Morgan (1985,p.257)) summarises the criticisms feminist theory
raises of studies of the family

- they often ignore questions of gender;
- where they consider gender distortions often occur in relation to images
of women;
- they have a male centred view of the world;
- women tend to be treated as more 'problematic' than men.

Just as there are a range of functionalist and marxist theories that can be
applied to the family, so there are a range of feminist theories (Oakley,
1981) However, Barrett and Mcintosh reflect a general position when they
write

" Women's association with housekeeping and childcare is one of the keys
to their oppression. The 'role differentiation' beloved of sociologists
of the 1950s is nothing other than a very unequal division of labour.
With the role of wife and mother goes housework. It is hard and exacting
work. ..all the chores that men do can be done by women and often
are..His contributions to the routine chores that go to make up
housework are often seen as 'helping' his wife. The work properly
belongs to her, but he will help her out if he has time and wants to.
For her, the tasks are inescapable; for him they are not." (p.59-60,
Barrett and Mcintosh, 1982.)

Therefore, feminism argues that women are inextricably linked to the day to

day maintenance of family life. Whilst feminist theories have
understandably sought to make more visible women in families, they have
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understandably focussed less on the different positions of men in
families. Mcintosh provides an example of this in her otherwise excellent
chapter on sex, gender, and the family, when writing of lone parents she
does not consider the possible positions of and issues for single parent
families headed by men. (Worsley, ed., 1987, p. 158.)

However, criticism of feminist theory is unfair, not least because feminism
has done what functionalism and marxism have not done, namely, increased
interest in the study of the family and of gender, thereby providing
valuable ideas and material that can be used in relation to exploring and
understanding lone father families.

It can be seen then that functionalist, marxist, and feminist theories of
the family are somewhat lacking in offering explanations and analyses - or

even descriptions - of how men live their lives within families. One major
fact and factor that warrant consideration in relation to this process is
parenthood, specifically ideologies of motherhood and fatherhood.

Motherhood and fatherhood.

It will be shown that a significant minority of families are single parent
families. However, the fact that a proportion of such families are headed
by men should not disguise the development, particularly but not

exclusively in the past 100 years, of a strong ideology of motherhood, of a

strong widely held perception, by ordinary members of society and by
powerful decision makers, that mothers are central to families. It was thus
no accident that George and Wilding's (1972) early work on single parent
father households was called "Motherless Families", the concept of
'motherlessness' is directly related to the view that mothers occupy a

central role in family's lives.

Numerous writers have written critically or approvingly of this central
position of women in the family, and of the importance of 'mothering' for
children. Bowlby (1951) and Rutter (1972) have written extensively on the
problems of maternal deprivation, and Oakley, rightly lamenting the
invisibility of women in much 20th century sociology, commented that
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"If women have no place of their own in much of sociology, they are
firmly in possession of one haven: the family. In the family women come
into their own, they are the family." (p.16, Oakley, 1974.)

Whilst he was clearly developing a perspective towards parenting that had
existed prior to his research, Bowlby (1951) was particularly influential
in shaping and echoing the hegemonic perspective that mothers were crucial
to parenting success. His research is commonly seen to have argued that
children need their mothers, and further, if they are not cared for by
their mothers on a permanent full time basis they are doomed to become mad
or bad or dangerous to know. Bowlby's position did assign a much smaller
position to the role of the father than the role of the mother. Parkinson
has commented on the power of this paradigm of parenthood in noting that:

"Throughout this century, it has been generally assumed in Britain that
women should be the primary caretakers of children and that women and
children should be economically dependant on men. These assumptions are
deeply rooted in patriarchal society and their influence can be traced
in the concepts and practice of many different professional
disciplines."(p.3, Parkinson, 1987.)

Government legislation and social policies have underpinned this paradigm,
the post war system of social welfare benefits has been built on the
foundation of the perspective of the 1942 Beveridge Report that men would
engage in paid employment and women and children would be financially
dependant on them.

Thus, during the lives of the men interviewed in this sample, the
prevailing social ethos has been one in which child care has been seen to
be the legitimate responsibility of the mother or a mother substitute
(interestingly, the substitute is not usually described as a parent
substitute) with the father having a somewhat distant role in the family.
The involvement of fathers with children is often perceived by those
involved as 'helping' the mother. In their American study LaRossa and
LaRossa noted - in a somewhat jargonistic sense - that;

"What is the rule - as suggested by our data and other studies - is that
fathers will periodically move to a primary or secondary attention level
with their infants, thus enabling their wives to get tertiary time, but
that when they do take over, they always assume that they are 'helping'
their wives rather than 'sharing' the parental responsibility. Mothers
are also likely to see fathers as surrogate parents, and, like their
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husbands, will use words such as 'helping' and 'babysitting' to denote
the fathers contribution." (p.57, La Rossa and La Rossa, 1981)

In the United Kingdom, Kathryn Backett's pioneering interactionist study of
middle class families in Scotland showed the central role of mothers in

families and the relatively minor part played by fathers in actual day to

day child care. She writes:

"it was evident from my interviews that whereas many fundamental aspects
of 'being a mother' were taken-for-granted, this did not apply in the
same way to 'being a father'.... (motherhood) comprised , in essence, an
involvement on a general level which was 'proved' by being constantly
available and responsible for the children...fatherhood was not
perceived as having this fundamental and unchallengeable base." (p.195,
Backett, 1982.)

She goes on to show how fatherhood often involved a relatively low level of
involvement with the children of the family, having essentially three
components:

" a) dealing with the general administration of domestic and family
matters

b) negotiating acceptable parental behaviour in relation to the mother
and
c) developing a direct relationship with the child."(p.221, Backett,

1982.)

However, she concluded that in practice this latter element of fatherhood
might not be major in terms of the time available or committed to it, often
a good father was perceived to be someone who in principle would be
involved in child care and in 'helping' his wife, even if in practice
factors such as the demands of professional and executive careers meant
that the 'help' was relatively infrequent.

Such a position represents a change from the 18th and 19th centuries, when,
as Burgoyne et al (1987) and Lowe (1982) have indicated, children were seen

to be the property of the father, and it was seen to be his right to
continue to control such property

"The 19th century abounds with cases demonstrating the strength of the
father's so-called 'empire.'In R v de Manneville 1804, a father who had
separated from his wife forcibly removed an eight month old child while
it was actually at the breast, and carried it away almost naked in an
open carriage in inclement weather. Despite this, the court said it
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could draw no inferences to the disadvantage of the father and upheld
his right to custody." (p.27, Lowe, 1982)

By the middle of the 20th century the father's imperial legal rights over
his children had been replaced by an ideological consensus that children's
well being depended on mothers having similar rights - thus the justice
(for fathers) rights of the 19th century were replaced by the welfare (for
children's needs) rights of the 20th century. This position has an

underpinning assumption in the latter period that mothers also have a right
to have 'their children' ahead of fathers rights, and such perceptions are

not simply common - sense perceptions, they have been reified and
reinforced by 'experts' .

Burgoyne et al (1987) have charted some of the changes that have taken
place. Common law gave guardianship rights to fathers, and this, combined
with the economic and financial advantages that men tended to have over

women, meant that in disputed cases the fathers retained their children.
Developing concepts of the 'welfare needs of children' led to the passing
of the 1887 Guardianship of Infants Act, which, whilst it established the
principle of viewing mothers as having equal right with fathers in deciding

i

who should care for a child, did not affect decisions in practice. Even
after the second Guardianship of Infants Act was passed in 1925, legal
practices lagged behind, with judges tending to be hostile towards granting
custody to 'guilty mothers' even if the childs welfare needs indicated such
a decision would be appropriate.

However, even legal practices change, and an increasing perception by the
courts that fathers had difficulties caring for children, particularly with
the decline of the number of women 'in service', coupled with an increasing
perception of the necessity of maternal care for children, led to a

position where the former dominant position of fathers has been replaced by
an almost equally dominant position of mothers in relation to children
after divorce. Statistics vary concerning child custody decisions, one

estimate is that in some 80% of cases custody is given to the mother, in
the remaining 20% custody is either held jointly by both parents, given to
the father, or given to the local authority, (p.138, Burgoyne et al, 1987),
Brophy (1989) quotes figures for 1987 suggesting that in 74% of cases sole
custody orders were made in respect of the mother, in 8.3% of cases sole
orders were granted to the fathers, with the remaining cases involving
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joint orders or the local authority. It can thus be seen that in the vast

majority of cases orders court decisions regarding custody are in favour of
mothers, with orders made in respect of lone fathers being the exception
rather than the rule.

Roles and Fathering.

Whilst analysis and explanation can proceed with some degree of
sophistication at the micro or the macro level, social science research is
still uncomfortably deficient in relation to what Merton (1957) has termed
'theories of the middle range.' Thus, specific detailed analyses of the
individual personalities and life situations of lone fathers are possible,
as are more general analyses of structural processes such as race, class,
and gender in society. The problem for social researchers is to attempt to
tease out interconnections between these levels, whilst acknowledging that
the paradigmatic shift has not yet taken place (if it ever will) to enable
the outcome of this process to be other than imperfect.

With regard to lone fathers therefore, how might social research seek to
make these connections?' To a large extent symbolic interactionism, appears

to be the most fruitful way of bridging the gap between daily individual
acts and the structural forces in society. Mead (1934) developed the idea
of the social self, that human beings are self aware, and monitor their
behavior in relation to how they perceive they should act in given social
situations with regard to how their behaviour will be perceived and
received by others. Thus, society can be seen as systems of interlocking
interactions based on social actors' perceptions and expectations of each
other. Blumer (1969) has argued that symbolic interactionism is based on

three premises
1) that humans act towards things on the basis of the meanings the things
have for them

2) that social interactions lead to the development of the meanings that
such things have for humans
3) that the meanings are sustained or negotiated through an interactive
interpretive process.

Whilst such an approach stresses the power of the individual to define
their situations, and the potential diversity of social roles, it also
implies that stability and continuity will exist in society as the result
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of socialisation into institutionalised roles, which, in the form of social
processes, form the bridge between the micro and the macro. The concept of
roles has been developed significantly by Goffman, (1968, 1971) to include
such ideas as role strain - when the role performances perceived
appropriate by an individual are not coplementary, and role distance - when
an individual is 'in role' but wanting to distance their 'self' from the
performance of the role. Sharrock (1987) has noted how Goffman's work does
not underestimate the power of the social context to influence individual
behaviour, for example in his work on the power of total institutions to
influence both staff and residents of the institutions.

The concept of roles is not however unproblematic, Weeks (1989) has argued
that analysis underpinned by symbolic interactionism can have an

ahistorical bias. Connell (1987) notes three advantages in using role
theory in relation to the analysis of gender
1) It moves research into considerations of social differences rather than

being biologically determinist.
2) It provides a link between personality formation and social structure.
3) It provides opportunities for change and reform in gender power
relations - if roles are not biologically given but socially constructed
there is therefore scope for social reconstruction.
However, he argues that the idea of the socially provided 'role script'
inappropriately synthesises discussion of gender roles around ideas of
stability, conformity, and social custom, (and as such has echoes of
Parsonian functionalism.)

It is clear that there is a distinction that can be made between gender and
sex, the latter referring the the biological division between men and
women, the former to the social and cultural divisions. It is thus
sometimes assumed that 'sex' is an innate attribute and 'gender' a social
attribute, however, sexual categorisation can be a product of social
construction - for example, children are assigned to a particular sex at
birth, sometimes on the basis of unclear physical 'evidence' (Oakley,
1982). With regard to such a division, the danger of role theory is that

"For an account of power role analysis substitutes a theory of
norms..reducing all masculinities and femininities to one dualism,
sweeping all women into one feminine role, which in turn is equated to
being a housewife and located in the family. Most sex role theory is not
constructed around problems raised by field observation, but as analysis
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of a normative standard case."(p.51, Cornell, 1987, emphasis not in
original.)

In (rightly) making these criticisms of conservative role theory, Connell
implies that social research from a symbolic interactionist / role theory
perspective, with an awareness of the overarching gender power relations in
society, could be most acceptable. In fact such an approach meets his

requirements to

"focus on what people do by way of constituting the social relations
they live in..(and pay) attention to the structure of social relations
as a condition of all practice." (p.62, Connell, 1987.)

With regard to role theory in relation to parenting roles there is a

clearer 'shared definition' about what is involved in mothering as opposed
to fathering. This means that lone fatherhood can be seen to be a form of
crisis, lone fathers can be expected to have difficulties in defining and
performing their roles for two main reasons. Firstly, because the role and
responsibility of father does not comprise a distinct, agreed set of
behaviours in the way that the role of mother does in two parent families,
secondly because in the absence of the mother, the role and
responsibilities of men in 'motherless' families is uncertain. Therefore,
if being a father is, as Backett (1982) and others imply, problematic,
being a lone father is likely to be doubly problematic. The opposite
possibility also exists, it could be argued that for some lone fathers the
absence of the mother leaves them free to take on board the 'mothering'
tasks in the family and thereby create a significant and meaningful role
for themselves.

A further element to be considered is the possible regional variation in

gender roles in the United Kingdom. This study has taken place in the North
East of England, in a region in which generally there is still a clear
division of sex and gender roles, and strong perceptions of what it is
appropriate for men and women to do socially. Writing of research that she
did in Hartlepool in the 1980s, Morris found that

"across an age band spanning from 18 to 60, and across a wide variety of
occupations - though all working class - I found a remarkable adherence
to ideas about gender identity characteristic of the area...the
development of the local economy has been such as to encourage a rigid
division of labour between the sexes.A supporting ideology seems to have
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grown up alongside this division and indeed seems to have survived the
economy upon which it was based.Ideas about the man as the 'natural'
provider and about his employment having priority over the woman's , are
still strong across all age ranges and for both sexes. " (p.192, Morris,
1987.)

It could be anticipated then that for the men in this sample, their
involvement with their children prelone fatherhood would be likely to have
fallen within what could perhaps be termed a ' paradigm of minimalist
fathering.' In contrast, it would seem to be the case that lone fathers -

having sole care and custody of their children would be unable to adopt
such a minimalist position towards parenting. However, as will be shown, it
seems to be the case that some fathers do prove able to adopt such a

position using help and assistance from others in relation to child care

and domestic duties.

The implications of such perspectives are that the more significant the
mother is seen to be, the more tragic and problematic it becomes for
families to lose the mother, much more so than to lose the father.

This dominant position is, as indicated earlier, in part a reflection of
'expert opinion' about the needs of children, and the consequences of these
needs for mothers and fathers roles.Thus, the Rapaports et al (1977), under
the heading 'Social expectations of parenting-the impact of experts' argue

that amongst the conceptions relating to parenthood that have dominated the
mid period of the 20th century are that

"the single crucial element in providing the essential kernel of
constructive early experience is mothering...the mother child bond is
biologically determined and is the best basis for sustaining the long
term trials and tribulations of parenthood...mothers needs and
children's needs are complementary" and "the father is not directly
important, only indirectly as the protector and provider of the mother -
child couplet."(p.35, Rapapaort, Rapaport and Strelitz, 1977)

Whilst the Rapaports assert that these attitudes and perceptions are

changing they do not muster convincing evidence that there has been a

paradigm shift in ideological conceptions of parenting. The view expressed
by Justice L.J.Salmon, in H.v.H. and C., 1969 that
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"From the point of view of common sense and ordinary humanity, all
things being equal the best place for any small child is with its
mother" (p.1202, Clarke Hall and Morrison on Children, 1972.)

»

sums up the continuing dominant ideological paradigm on parenting. It is
clearly the case that the above conceptions do not reflect contemporary
life - for example, they lead to an a priori assumption of single father
families as a deviant family form. There is also evidence, such as Brown
and Harris's (1978) work on the social origins of depression, to show that
being a mother, particularly being a mother of young children and being
confined to the home, is, for many women, not fulfilling but literally
depressing.

Lone fathers are, like all social actors, both seeking to assert a form of
control over, and to derive a form of meaning from, their social situations
and circumstances. The results of this study argue that such processes are

linked to the positions of parents, and ideologies of parenting, in 20th
century British society. They are also linked to issues connected with
patriarchy and masculinity, and a full understanding of lone fatherhood
necessitates discussion of these two areas. To consider these issues fully
it is first necessary to consider the concept of crisis, to consider how
far lone fatherhood can be seen as a period of crisis.

Lone Fatherhood and crisis.

It was suggested earlier that lone fatherhood can be seen as a form of
crisis. 'Crisis' is defined by the Collins Dictionary as both

'A crucial stage or turning point, especially in a sequence of events'
and 'an unstable period, especially one of extreme trouble or danger.'
(p.299, 1989)

How far is it useful to see lone fatherhood as either or both of these

things? Crisis theory and crisis intervention lias a relatively recent

history in the helping professions. Writing in 1970, Rapaport notes that
concepts of crisis have been developed largely in relation to individuals
or groups facing extreme situations, such as natural disasters, or war, or

individual difficulties such as major disablement. Noting the largely
psychological background to the development of crisis theory, she argues

that a crisis occurs when an individual's coping capacities are not
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adequate to meet the demands posed by threatening events or circumstances.
However, the threat posed by a crisis, by the disruption of the 'steady
state', also contains the possibilities of change to a different,
potentially more desirable, future 'steady state' - a crisis contains both
dangers and opportunities, as every prospective MBA is now taught.

On the personal level therefore, it might be that lone fatherhood could be
seen as a crisis. Lone fathers can be seen as men who were in two parent
families who have, through the crisis of death or divorce, come to be in
single parent families. Having entered a state as a result of crisis ( 'the
crucial stage'), the state of lone fatherhood might also be seen to an

unstable period - given the importance of mothers and women in relation to
childcare and domestic work generally, then households containing children
and fathers but no mothers could a priori be seen to be households in
crisis. In relation to this psychological level of crisis it cannot be
assumed that the nature or the duration of the crisis of lone fatherhood is

the same for all lone fathers.

Alongside the individual psychological notion of crisis, crisis also can be
seen to have a wider structural meaning - in relation to gender; and in
relation to the family as the fundamental institution ensuring stability
and continuity in society.

Connell (1987) has noted that there has, particularly in the second half of
the 20th century, been a general historical dynamic which has been centred
on the notion that the family is in crisis - because of such inter-related
factors as the changing position of women, the increasing incidence of
divorce, and the perceived increasing incidence of juvenile crime. Because
of this there have been those who have perceived that the stability of
modern industrial society is threatened. The New Right position in
particular advances this view, (Mount, 1982), a position echoed and
overstated by Margaret Thatcher when she said

",rr"- - ■ 1

. There are individual men and women

What however does this notion of crisis mean? Connell sees that underlying
talk of the crisis of the family and the crisis for society is the threat
to
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'the major pattern of sexual politics, the overall subordination of
women by men' (p.159, Connell, 1987)

In similar vein, with regard to gender relations, Brittan has written of
the 'crisis of masculinity', noting how it is popularly seen that, not
least because of the changing position of women, men's power is threatened
and has been diminished, and men

"have lost their collective nerve, their self assurance, their sense of
certainty. They are 'uncertain' about their potency, their hetero-
sexuality, their status-worthiness." (p. 183, Brittan, 1989.)

From this more structural perspective therefore the crisis of lone
fatherhood can be seen as part of a threat to a 'steady state', a steady
state in which women are subordinate to men, and in which women are seen to
lack competence in the public sphere, and men are seen to lack competence
in the private sphere. Such a reading of the situation is nevetheless an

oversimplification, as it rests on an assumption that all men have a

similar sense of collective identity, which cannot accommodate positively
the challenges of lone fatherhood. If however one moves from the concept of
masculinity to the concept of masculinities, then lone fatherhood as crisis
becomes a possibility, not a certainty - in that different expressions of
masculinities might be able to maximise the opportunities, rather than the
dangers, of lone fatherhood. In considering these issues further it will be
necessary to explore the notion of patriarchy, and of masculinities, in
more detail.

The Paradigm of Patriarchy and Masculinities.

By definition, lone fatherhood is inevitably a gendered experience.
Concepts such as sex and gender are common place elements of social life
whose taken-for-grantedness in many social situations disguises their
complexity, and their power. Gender has however only fairly recently become
the subject of detailed sociological analysis. Thus, if one examines a much
used 1960s sociology textbook, Cotgrove's 'The Science of Society' (1967),
such subjects as 'gender', 'feminism', 'sex', and 'women' do not appear in
the index, 'introducing Sociology', edited by Peter Worsley in 1970, and
reprinted 9 times in the following 6 years, makes a brief reference to the
subjects of sex and gender, but statements such as:

21



"Man, in fact is the least biologically determined of all species
because he possesses features absent in other natural species." (p.25,
Worsley, 1970, emphasis not in original)

are typical of the unconscious gender blindness and sexism of sociology up

to that, and earlier, periods.

Sociology textbooks of the 1980s, are no longer so crudely sexist or

genderblind. Thus,appearing less than 20 years after the original edition,
'The New Introductory Sociology' (1987) lists all the above areas, and
Worsley notes in the introduction that new chapters, including one on sex

and gender, have been included

"to reflect changes and debates on the world around us, within the
sociological profession and more widely."(p.9, Worsley, 1987.)

However, it is interesting - and significant - to note that this latter
book indexes women as a subject but does not index men. For many years

sociology was at best gender blind, recently the explosion of feminist
scholarship has highlighted and begun to detail the past and present

positions of women in society. Therefore, as has been pointed out by
writers such as Morgan (1981), it is necessary to 'take gender seriously'
by considering anew the position of men, because, as McKee and O'Brien
have argued,

"social researchers now need to study men, not by equating man with
human, but instead by recognising the gender content of men s personal
experiences and relationships with women, other men, and children."
(p.196, McKee and O'Brien, 1983.)

How then might this process be undertaken? Clearly, it is necessary to

explore the micro worlds of men's personal relationships in the public and
the private domains. However, interactions at the micro level are related
to wider patriarchal relations, gender images - including ideologies of
masculinities, and the particular forms of production - including
production in the domestic as well as the public sphere - that have been
dominant in the present and immediate past. The starting point for such a

consideration of the issues concerned is with the concept of patriarchy.
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Men arid Patriarchy.

As indicated, lone fathers do not operate within households, work settings,
and neighbourhoods without being influenced by wider structural processes.
As men and as fathers they operate within a patriarchal context, and
therefore the meaning of patriarchy needs to be considered. Much of
feminist scholarship has been related to, and has explored, the concept of
patriarchy, (a subject which is indexed in 'The New Introductory
Sociology'(1987), but not in 'Introducing Sociology.(1970)'), focussing
particularly, and understandably, on the implications of patriarchy for
women.

Whilst there is not universal agreement about what is the 'best' definition
of patriarchy, Morgan (1985) has argued that the beginning of a definition
is to see patriarchy as being a system of male oppression of women. He goes

on to point out that whilst there is considerable evidence that systematic
gender inequalities have been the rule rather than the exception in past
and present societies, the ways in which these inequalities have been
'elaborated' are diverse. This diversity is the primary reason why Mcintosh
has argued that the term patriarchy should be reserved to describe male
oppression in families, as its application to more macro levels

'obscures the very different consequences for women.' (p.131, Mcintosh,
1987.)

In the simplest terms then, patriarchy is about male power, about the ways

in which such power is exerted and exercised in explicit and implicit ways,

as individual events and as a system of oppression.

As part of the process of deconstructing patriarchy, Brittan (1989) has
noted that there are two differing theoretical views of patriarchy. The
first perceives patriarchy as resulting from and being inextricably related
to the existence of social classes, particularly under capitalism. Thus,
the economic base generates a patriarchal superstructure. The second sees

patriarchy as being inextricably linked with, and flowing from, biological
differences, with men taking advantage of the 'sexual division of labour'
to establish and buttress their patriarchal power. As he goes on to point
out, in both cases the result is the division of society on power and
authority lines.
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This latter point leads to a question that macro views of patriarchy do not

necessarily answer, namely, do all males benefit from patriarchy at the
expense of all females? Viewing patriarchy as being not simply about
maleness, but about the interconnections of maleness and power, it is
possible to argue that they do not, as gender is not the only structural
factor related to power and powerlessness, oppression and being oppressed.
Thus, the variables of for example, race, class, health or disability, age,

and sexuality, intertwine with gender issues and patriarchal relations
placing men and women in different hierarchical positions.

An indication of this can be seen in relation to the subject of child
sexual abuse. Many authors ( Campbell, 1988, Conte, Wolfe & Smith, 1988,
Glaser & Frosh, 1988, MacLeod & Saraga, 1988, Nelson, 1987, Stark &
Flitcraft, 1988) have argued that child sexual abuse is primarily about the
exercise of male power, and is thus an example of patriarchal relations in
their purest - or perhaps their impurest - form. Clearly, the research
evidence that currently exists (see for example Finkelhor 1987) indicates
that in the overwhelming majority of cases child sexual abuse is an act

perpetrated by male adults on female children. However, the crude
patriarchal explanation of child sexual abuse does not explain why all men

do not sexually abuse children, nor does it explain why some women sexually
abuse children. Writers such as Ennew (1986) therefore have argued in
relation to the sexual exploitation of children that issues of power have
to be considered, not simply gender power, but, for example, the power that
adults have over children, and the power and disadvantage that flows from
racist relations.

Patriarchy then is a complicated and multi-faceted system of oppression,
that interlocks and interconnects with other systems of oppression. Acker
has noted that the concept of patriarchy is both

"essential and problematic in the development of feminist thought"
(p.235, Acker, 1989.)

'Feminist thought' has to be framed in a wider sense than simply meaning
those theories relating to women and the impact of structure and process on

women, for, as Kimmel has argued
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"Definitions of masculinity are historically reactive to changing
definitions of femininity" (p.123, Kimmel, 1987.)

and consequently patriarchy has potential as a concept to explain and
explore the position of men as well as the position of women. Before doing
so however, it is necessary to 'unpack' further what patriarchy might
mean, so that it has potential to become, in the words of Acker (1989) a

'generally useful analytic concept.' It would be wrong to argue that the
process of developing the use of patriarchy in this way has been completed,
patriarchy as a concept has been developed both as a 'macro theory' (e.g.
Firestone, 1974; Brownmiller, 1976; Rich, 1980; Delphy, 1984, Lexmer,
1986.) and as a theory to give a general explanation of specific events
and situations at a micro level - each of the preceding authors can use

their particular theory of patriarchy to attempt to explain specific
individual events of female oppression, but, in doing so theories of the
middle range that link the general to the specific are somewhat
underdeveloped.

In her recent work Walby (1986,1989) has made a significant contribution to

theorising patriarchy, in arguing that

"there are six main patriarchal structures which together constitute a
system of patriarchy. Tnese are;
1) a patriarchal mode of production in which women's labour is
expropriated by their husbands;
2) patriarchal relations within waged labour;
3) the patriarchal state;
4) male violence;
5) patriarchal relations in sexuality; and
6) patriarchal culture." ( p.220, Walby, 1989.)

She goes on to argue that patriarchal practices occur within these
different patriarchal structures, and is thus suggesting that patriarchy is
not a homogeneous entity, but rather it is a series of practices and
structures that can be analysed and understood. The logic of this approach
is that some men can be more powerful in a patriarchal sense than others,
depending on the nature and extent of their different interactions with the
different structures and practices of patriarchy.

Therefore, whilst all men benefit from the system of patriarchy, not all
men are engaged equally in all six patriarchal structures. One example of
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this which relates directly to this study is that some are lone fathers and
are not expropriating their wives' labour. However, as this study has
shown, some lone fathers who do not expropriate their wives' labour, are,

via the systems of kinship obligations able to use/expropriate other
women's labour. To take another of Walby's structures, some men are

unemployed and are thus not directly involved in the patriarchal relations
of paid employment - although they may be indirectly involved, for example
as the recipients of other's expectations that 'proper' men go out to work.
Using this analysis then it could be anticipated that a lone father who was

in paid employment and who was in receipt of female help with child care

would be more of a 'traditional' patriarch than a lone father who was

unemployed and who was not in receipt of female help with child care.

Whereas Walby argues for a definition of patriarchal structures in terms of
social relations rather than spatially located sites, the results of this
study of lone fathers would suggest that a model of patriarchal structures
that more directly incorporates both elements - the social and the spatial
- is a more theoretically fruitful way of understanding the meaning of
patriarchy. Walby argues that household is

"merely a concrete place, not a high level theoretical concept" (p.220,
Walby, 1989.)

Whilst there is some validity in this argument, it is more valid to argue

that the meaning of domestic relationships are such that they warrant
consideration as a separate patriarchal structure. On the basis of this

study it is thus argued that issues of male power and violence are

engrained within all patriarchal structures, and are thus part of each
structure and not an analytically separate structure. The indications from
this study are that from a theoretical and analytical perspective,
patriarchal structures are better understood as having the following
divisions:

1) the patriarchal relations of the domestic setting
2) the patriarchal relations of the economic setting
3) the patriarchal relations of the community and neighbourhood
4) the patriarchal relations of sexuality
5) the patriarchal relations of the State
6) patriarchal culture
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Throughout this study data generated in relation to these processes of
patriarchy will be considered. The nature of the methodological approach
has been such that more direct data has been obtained on the first four

patriarchal structures, although indirect data has also been obtained on

the last two structures and lone fathers lives.

Having considered patriarchy, the concept of masculinities will now be
outlined, following which arguements for a 'continuum of masculinities'
will be advanced.

Patriarchy and Masculinities.

Interacting with the concept of different structures of patriarchy is the
concept of different masculinities - as developed primarily by writers such
as Franklin (1984), Connell(1987), and Brittan (1989).

Connell argues that oversimplistic scalar divisions into 'male ' and
'female' are neither theoretically nor empirically satisfactory, and that

"The notion of distinct unitary sexual characters for women and men has
been decisively refuted." (p.170, Connell, 1987.)

He goes on to argue that

"The next step is to recognise that qualitatively different types are
produced within the same social setting" (p. 176, Connell, 1987.)

Connell points to the fact that there are differences between versions of
masculinity and femininity at the level of daily interaction and at the
level of the 'whole society':

"The organisation of gender on the very large scale must be more
skeletal and simplified than the human relationships in face-to-face
milieux.The forms of femininity and masculinity constituted at this
level are stylised and impoverished. Their interrelation is centered on
a single structural fact, the global dominance of men over women. This
structural fact provides the main basis for relationships among men
that define a hegemonic form of masculinity in the society as a whole.
'Hegemonic masculinity' is always constructed in relation to various
subordinated masculinities as well as in relation to women. The
interplay between different forms of masculinity is an important part
of how a patriarchal social order works."(p.183, Connell, 1987.)
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Related to the concept of hegemonic masculinity is the concept of
'emphasised femininity' - which emphasises sociability, fragility,
compliance with men's desires, child care etc - if 'Rocky' or 'Rambo' are

archetypical of hegemonic masculinity then Barbie dolls and many female
characters in t.v. soap operas are examples of emphasised feminity.

Connell's analysis is important in that it clarifies that, in terms of
masculinity, there is unlikely to be one single 'type' of lone father that
fits the daily practices and experiences of even a small sample of single
parent fathers.

Another writer who has postulated different types of masculinities is
Franklin (1984.) Brittan(1989) summarises his typology:

"First there is Classical Man..the male chauvinist par excellence who
believes that men and women are not only different, but unequal as
well... Secondly there is Routinely Masculinist Man. This man
acknowledges the possibility that gender difference may be unfair and to
his advantage, but this is as far as it goes..Thirdly there is Anomic
Man... They are constantly searching for certainty and stability in a
world which seems to have no clearly demarcated role for the traditional
'masculine virtues.' ..Fourthly there is Humanist Man 'who has
constructed for himself the goal of sex role equality.'"( p.181-182,
Brittan, 1989.)

Brittan notes that whilst this categorisation is useful it is not

necessarily the case that the four categories outlined can be accepted as

proven, particularly as the research evidence in this area is limited. It
is argued from the data generated in this study that, rather than
Franklin's four fold division, there are two distinctively different forms
of masculinities operating in the different patriarchal settings - a

traditional patriarchal form of masculinity and a gender pioneering form of
masculinity. This supports the point that

"A number of masculinities coexist within a given social dynamic. Some
men are coping with this dynamic others are not."(p.183, Brittan,1989.)

Morgan (1990) has suggested that such a theoretical framing of
masculinities rather than masculinity is congruent with post-modern
theories of the
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"slow but steady crumbling of gendered certainties and the strongly
anchored identities of 'man' and 'woman1.. .(which) would seem to be a
first, and essential, move in the critical deconstruction of models of
men and masculinity." (p.l, Morgan, 1990.)

In the light of these ideas it can be seen how lone fathers are in

potentially ambiguous positions in relation to parenting, in relation to

patriarchy, and in relation to masculinity. In relation to parenting they
are in potentially uncertain positions as they are fathers, and the role
scripts for fathers - particularly lone fathers - are much less clear than
are the role scripts for mothers. In relation to patriarchy they are in an

uncertain position in that whilst they are the recipients of the benefits
of macro patriarchal power, they are not necessarily in a strong

patriarchal position in relation to the six patriarchal structures
outlined. In relation to masculinity they are potentially in uncertain
positions in that there is not a clear cut - or even a vaguely defined -

socially accepted form of masculinity that equates with lone fatherhood,
and the practices of lone fathers may bring them into conflict with the
socially powerful models of masculinity, particularly hegemonic
masculinity.

How then are these uncertainties resolved in day to day practice and
experience by lone fathers? One of the major issues that emerged in this
research was to try to generate a synthesis in relation to patriarchy and
masculinity that was viable with regard to the theoretical material and the
data from this study. This synthesis has been developed, as indicated, by
adopting a theoretical stance which allows for the possibility of
individual men having different practices of masculinity in different
patriarchal systems. Thus a man might be 'traditionally patriarchal' in
relation to his orientation to one sphere of social life - for example,the
patriarchal relations of the economic setting, and non-traditional or

pioneering in his orientation to another sphere of social life - the
patriarchal relations of the domestic setting.

A major theoretical conclusion of this study therefore is that
masculinities are more adequately theorised in terms of a continuum with
traditional patriarchal masculinities at one end of the continuum, and
pioneering, progressive masculinities at the other end of the continuum,
with men's behaviour being at different points of the continuum in relation
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to the different structures of patriarchy involved. In initially
considering the data from this study a more static model of masculinities
was initially developed, with the assumption that men were either
patriarchs or pioneers of new gender roles, but such an approach was not
sustainable in relation to the data generated on the complexities of the
samples' lives.

The traditional patriarchal orientation.

The traditional patriarchal orientation involves a traditional perspective
and approach to gender roles inside and outside families and households.
Thus Parsons argues that to be effective families needed to have

'the roles of mothers and fathers clearly differentiated with the mother

providing a context for warmth and emotionality within the home, while
the father, as a breadwinner, saw to its economic security by his
activities, especially economic, in the world outside the home.'( p.145,
Mcintosh, 1987.)

As shown elsewhere, writers such as Rapaport et al (1977) argued that until
recently the first expectations that people had towards parenting was that
mothers were the central actors involved in parenting, with fathers being
peripheral. They argue that whilst there have been progressive changes to
enable various possibilities for families, it remains true nevertheless,
that the distinctively patriarchal role is one which most fathers adopt.
This patriarchal role in fact involves the non-patriarch - the woman -

taking on duties within the family which enables the man to both retain his
power within, but be freed from the day to day responsibilities of, the
family - particularly child care responsibilities. Thus the traditional
patriarchal orientation involves the exercise of power within the family,
and having authority over family members, without assumimg full day to day
responsibility for family life. The traditional patriarchal orientation to
lone fatherhood then consists of continuing to be involved in full time
paid employment whilst ensuring that some one else - a woman - assumes

most, if not all, of the responsibility for caring for the children and
household generally. Thus, traditional male parenting roles continue, as do
traditional male roles outside the family, with the impact of lone
fatherhood being minimised. Such an orientation to lone fatherhood
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stresses continuity of role performance, the accent is on minimising
change, in the domestic, the recreational, and the occupational settings,
and on recruiting substitutes for the ex-partner.

The pioneers of new gender roles orientation.

The so-called New Man - who challenges traditional patriarchal male gender
roles - has become a figure much cited in the media but rarely sighted
elsewhere. (Morris, 1990, Segal, 1990.) The theoretical studies of
masculinity discussed above are important as theoretical studies, but are
not based on substantial - or even relatively minimal - research evidence.
However, it does appear to be the case that there are some expressions of
masculinities in relation to some patriarchal structures that can be seen

to be forms of pioneering gender orientations. This may occur in an

explicit way as a result of choice, or the process may not be so explicit
and may be almost accidental, Jackson has written of lone fathers:

'the man may have to cope with an atmosphere in which his decision and
his lifestyle are sensed as odd and peculiar. Every man is familiar with
the back bar jokes here; and yet single-parent fathers could be amongst
the unwitting and often unlucky heralds of a new sense of future
parenthood.'(p.167, Jackson, 1982.)

Clearly such a process involves the lone father taking more responsibility
for the day to day running of the family, and involves the father
prioritising domestic activities as a more central activity in his life.
Thus, it almost inevitably involves the single father seeking and embracing
change, and, which may be related, not necessarily seeking to maximise
domestic support networks to enable him to be more active in the
occupational or recreational spheres. Whilst the patriarch may seek a

female figure to 'fill the gap' left by the ex-partner, a pioneer may not
seek such possibilities as a result of being positively orientated to

filling such gaps himself. The patriarch will be likely to be keen to
return to or continue in paid employment, the pioneer will be more likely
to only wish to do so if it does not conflict with his domestic and child
care responsibilities, and will be likely not to wish to 'work at any

price.' Such men will also be likely to rate the experience of single
fatherhood positively rather than negatively, even if it has coincided with
a decline in their material standards of living, and a reduction in their
recreational and leisure activities.
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It is thus being argued that whilst all men are the beneficiaries and
exponents of patriarchal power, masculinities are most appropriately
theorised in relation to patriarchal - pioneering dimensions. It is not

being argued that the individual lone fathers in this study have adopted a

single orientation throughout their lone fatherhood careers - their lives,
and the interconnections between masculinities, patriarchy, parenthood, and
wider social circumstances, are too complicated to be reduced to such a

simplistic model. However, in general, in the different spheres of their
lives the ways that they have engaged with the demands of lone fatherhood
can be described and understood in terms of these different orientations.

Having established this theoretical framework the prevalence of lone
fathers in Britain will now be considered, following which there will be a

review of the research literature on lone fathers.

The prevalence of lone parenthood.

It is a popular view that British society has changed in terms of family
life, from being a society where the majority of people lived in multi-
generational extended families, with large numbers of dependant children,
to a society where the vast majority live in households consisting of
father, mother, and one or two children.

This view, like many such 'commonsense views', is a myth. As writers such
as Laslett (1972) and Anderson (1983) have shown, it is unlikely that the
extended family has ever been the dominant form of family type in Britain -

Anderson estimates that extended 3 generational families comprised 6% of
families in 1821, with a maximum reached of 15-20% in industrial northern
(English) towns in the mid 19th century.

In fact there have always been a variety of different types of households
in British society, including 3 generational, 2 generational, 1
generational; with and without dependant or adult children, families with
servants, families with lodgers. Single parent or lone parent families have
also been an enduring part of the British household scene throughout
history. (Anderson, 1971, 1980, Laslett, 1977)
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Single parent families are not, therefore, a new type of family form
peculiar to mid to late 20th Century Britain. It has been calculated that
in 1851 18% of those households containing children and a head of household
aged under 65 years were single parent households, whereas the figure for
the corresponding group from the 1981 census is 9%.

If however, single parent families are not new, the causes of single
parenthood have changed. Death was the great creator of such family types
in the past century, divorce has become a major contributor this century.
Anderson has written

"of couples who married at the average age in the 1860s, around one in
three had their marriages broken by death within 20 years (which)..is
remarkably close to the death - plus - divorce expectations of couples
marrying today" (p.143, Anderson, 1983.)

and Burgoyne et al (1987) have noted how the proportion of 'broken
marriages' in the 1820s and the 1980s is remarkably similar, 'Dombey and
Son' may have been replaced by 'Kramer v. Kramer' but the households
examined in both are not dissimilar.

What then is the incidence of single parent and lone father families?
Within the decade 1970-1980 in England and Wales the number of couples with
children who obtained a divorce rose from 43,000 to 103,400. (OPT, 1982)
Thus, as mentioned above, the potential number of lone father families
created by divorce increased considerably. The number of such families
created by death appears to have dropped significantly this century, for
example, if deaths in childbirth are examined (a significant cause of
childbearing age female deaths) the maternal mortality rate per 1000 live
births has fallen from 4.67 in England and Wales and 4.74 in Scotland in
1900-1902, to 0.09 and 0.14 in the same areas in 1980-1982. Thus, a live
birth has become 52 times less likely to lead to the death of the mother,
and a consequent potential lone father family, in England and Wales; and 33
times less likely in Scotland.

The 1981 census shows that in Great Britain on census night there were

414,298 households in which a lone adult was living with children under 16,
containing a total of 721,211 children; of which total there were 45,151
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single male adults living with 75,905 children, 5,561 of whom were under
the age of 5. The OPCS Monitor in commenting on these figures states

"Most of the 414,298 households will be one parent families. But, the
total number of one parent families in Great Britain may be over twice
that figure - the rest being in households with other people aged 16 or
over."(0.P.C.S. Monitor, 29.6.82.)

This view is supported by OPCS and NCOPF estimates, which calculate that in
Britain there were 474,000 single parent families in 1961, 570,000 in 1971,
and 975,000 in 1981; with an estimated number of 100,000 of these latter
families being headed by men. This figure of 100,000 lone fathers is also
given by Haskey (1989) as an estimate for 1986. As a % of households this
is seen to constitute:

18.9% for the London boroughs,
14.1% for Scotland,
12.3% for the non-metropolitan counties,
12.1% for Wales,
15.3% for the (then) metropolitan districts, and overall
13.7% for the United Kingdom.

In the Northern region of England, the location of this study, area

estimates of the % proportion of single parent households at the start of
the 1980s varied from:

10% in Northumberland, through
13.5% in Sunderland, to
17.6% in Newcastle, with an overall average of
15% for Tyne and Wear.

It can thus be seen that a significant number of families are single parent

families, and a minority of these single parent families are headed by men.

Based on Millar's (1989) collation of official statistics, and Haskey's
(1989) figures, estimates of the numbers of lone fathers in Great Britain
between 1971 and 1986, and the percentage of the total number of lone
parents this represented follow:
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Lone Fathers % of total of lone parents Total l.p.s

1971 70,000
1976 88,000
1979 92,000
1980 104,000
1981 99,000
1982 102,000
1984 85,000
1986 100,000

12.2
11.7
10.9
11.9
11
10.9
9
10

570,000
750,000
840,000
870,000
900,000
930,000
940,000

1,010,000

These figures illustrate that lone fathers form a small minority of lone
parents, that the total number of lone fathers fluctuates, and that the
proportion of lone parents that are lone fathers fluctuates. They
illustrate the lie of the general common sense perception that the numbers
of - lone fathers are inexorably rising, although the reasons for the
fluctuations in the total are not clear. The general rise in the number of
lone fathers over this period is probably related to the increase in the
numbers of marital breakdowns and the changes in the members of the legal
domain's attitudes to men rather than women being granted custody in
matrimonial proceedings. The difficulties of obtaining agreed figures in
relation to the number of lone parents are illustrated by the fact that at
least two 'official figures' exist for 1981 - the 0PCS figures of 975,000
quoted above, and the figure quoted in Hansard written answers of 3rd April
1985 of 900,000 - thus as a rough rule of thumb 'official figures' are all
perhaps plus or minus 10%.

The above data illustrates the extent of lone parenthood and lone
fatherhood in the U.K., a number of research studies in the U.K. and
elsewhere have provided other data on lone fathers and their households.

Research Literature on Lone Father Families.

There have been a number of studies of lone fathers families, in this
section the key ones will be highlighted and briefly discussed.

United Kingdom research studies.

Lone fathers appear to have not been a major focus for social science
research prior to the 1970s. The first major British study of lone father
families was undertaken by George and Wilding (1972). This study had a
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sample size of 588 lone fathers (281 widowed, 307 divorced / separated /
others) collected from Family Allowance and Supplementary Benefits records,
and Children's, Education, Health and Probation departments. The lone
fathers sampled were interviewed using a structured interview schedule via
a panel of interviewers. The researchers focussed on problems associated
with 'motherlessness', the fathers emotional and social adjustment, the
fathers perceptions of their children's experiences, occupation and income,
and relationships with social services agencies. They also sought to relate
their data to a discussion of social problems and social policy, and an

examination of the nature of motherlessness and the relevance of social

policy measures to motherlessness. Their specific findings were that
widowers tended to be older and to have been married longer than divorcees,
and that widowers tended to be more emotionally upset and feel generally
more negative about the experiences of lone fatherhood than divorcees.
Working class fathers were more likely to be unemployed than middle class
fathers, and fathers on Supplementary Benefit were worse off in relation to

health, housing, and. income than other fathers. Partly reflecting the
period in which the study was undertaken, George and Wilding's theoretical
orientation and discussion were related more explicitly to income support
and social policy issues. However, like the overwhelming majority of
subsequent research studies of lone fathers, there is little discussion of
issues of gender and patriarchy.

Hunt (1973) obtained data on 600 lone fathers as part of a wider O.P.C.S.

study on 1428 lone mothers and 1895 two-parent families in 5 areas of the
U.K. Using survey interviews by a panel of interviewers, Hunt concluded
that lone fathers tended to be in a median position between two-parent and
lone mother families. Working class families were the most materially
disadvantaged, divorced and separated lone fathers in most cases felt their
wives had 'deserted them', and lone fathers tended to have fewer leisure
activities than married men.

Murch (1973) considered 30 of the 42 lone fathers referred to the
Motherless Families Project in Bristol in one year (23 deserted, 6 widowed,
1 separated.) Analysis of secondary sources (casework records) indicated
that those seeking therapeutic help tended to have been deserted by their
wives, that one third of the sample had to cease paid employment for child
care reasons, and that the most common worries of lone fathers were, in
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descending order of frequency, how to find a housekeeper, how to negotiate
their wives return, child care arrangments, and financial and custody
issues.

Ferri (1976) researched lone fathers as a subsample of part of a larger
study of lone parents. Drawing on a national sample of children born in a

single week in 1963, part of the National Child Development Study consisted
of an analysis of the longitudinal data with regard to lone parent
families. Information was obtained on 237 lone fathers via structured

interviews by health visitors, and educational and medical data on the
children. A major methodological flaw of the research was

"that no attempt could be made to evaluate the extent to which any
substitute parent was fulfilling the role of the missing..mother" (p.35,
Ferri, 1976.)

The study considered lone parents' financial, employment, housing, and
social situations. It found that children from lone father families were

more at risk of coming into care than children from other families; and
that working class fathers were more materially disadvantaged (although
motherless families tended to be less materially disadvantaged than
fatherless families.) Ferri also found that there was tentative evidence
that fathers in motherless families were at times forced to give up work
for child care reasons, and that (as George and Wilding found) relatives
were a greater source of support than statutory welfare agencies.

Hipgrave (1978, 1981, 1982) considered the positions of lone father
families based on his study of 16 lone fathers (12 divorced/separated -

including 2 remarried - 2 widowed, 1 single.) obtained via advertisments
and media requests. His in-depth structured interview considered social,
emotional and financial issues. He noted that material disadvantage and
downward social mobility were associated with lone parenthood in general
(but not necessarily all his sample). He interestingly attempts to relate
his study to structural and attitudinal issues, and his argument for a

'non-pathological orientation' to issues of lone parenthood, and for a

consideration of gender issues contributes to his conclusion that

'the individual personal and interpersonal difficulties that lone
fathers (and mothers) face in reconstituting a social and parental role
for themselves are compounded by cultural variables that make this
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potentially difficult process of transition even more stressful" (p.183,
Hipgrave, 1982)

O'Brien's study (1983, 1984) considered 59 lone fathers (with some

comparisons with married fathers) drawn largely from single parent and
single father organisations (65%), with the remainder coming via
advertisments, personal contacts, schools, and welfare agencies. Her single
structured interviews with lone fathers revealed that there was a diversity
of routes into lone fatherhood. With an essentially social psychological
perspective, developing Mendes' (1975) typology, she argued for a

categorisation of lone fathers into 'hostile seekers' - those who fought
for the custody of their children, often against their wives' wishes;
'passive acceptors' - those who had lone parenthood forced on them by their
wives desertion; and 'conciliatory negotiators' - those who negotiated the
transition to lone fatherhood. Her study found equal proportions of these
three groups amongst lone fathers, and argued that the manner of becoming a

lone father was very important to the subsequent experience of lone
fatherhood. Whilst O'Brien's study sensitively explores to a limited extent
micro gender issues, particularly in relation to cross -gender interviewing
of lone fathers, her data is not used to explore in any depth theoretical
issues of gender and patriarchy.

Millar (1989) analysed official data on the economic circumstances of 1890
lone parents including 41 lone fathers. She concluded that lone fathers
tended to be less likely to be poor than lone mothers. Her research
sensitively considers the gendered experience of lone mothers and finance,
but due to a lack of detailed data she was unable to consider the

corresponding gendered experiences of lone fathers.

North American and Australian research studies.

In the first major American study of lone fathers, Mendes (1975, 1976a,
1976b) focussed on 32 lone fathers (25 divorced/separated, 7 widowed)
obtained via single parent organisations, and education and health
services. Using a semi-structured in depth single interview method, she
focussed particularly on the psychological aspects of single fatherhood,
and particularly the transitions into lone fatherhood. On this basis she
developed a typology of 'seekers' - who had a positive orientation to

parenthood, and who had been proactive in the process of becoming lone
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fathers; and the assenters - who did not enjoy lone parenthood, and who had
acceded to rather than initiated the process of becoming single parents.

Unemployment and material disadvantage were only minor elements in her
sample's lives; she argued that counselling opportunities and practical
parenting education were necessary to enable lone fathers to adjust to
their roles. Thus, whilst she considered gender issues, the discussion was

largely focussed on micro and practical issues rather than with more

general and theoretical issues.

In a Canadian study, Todres (1975) researched 72 lone fathers ( 15 widowed,
the remainder divorced, separated, or deserted) by means of structured
interviews. The study, using a sample drawn from single parent groups and
volunteers obtained via the media, concluded that financial problems and
feelings of social stigma were the most frequent concerns.

Gasser and Taylor (1976) considered 40 American single fathers (25
divorced, 15 widowed, sample source unknown). Their data, obtained via a

structured questionnaire, indicated that divorced lone fathers felt 'better
adjusted' to lone fatherhood than widowers.

Orthner, Brown and Ferguson (1976, 1977, USA) considered 20 lone fathers
(15 separated/divorced, 3 widowed, 2 single, sample source unknown). Using
semi-structured interviews, they obtained data that indicated that most of
the sample had become lone fathers because their ex-partners did not wish
to have, or were unable to care for, their children. Despite this, the
majority of the sample felt confident in their role as lone father.

Keshet and Rosenthal (1978, USA) drew on an 'upwardly mobile' sample of 128
separated and divorced lone fathers in their study (sample source unknown).
Structured interviews by trained male interviewers were used, with a more

detailed interview of a sub sample of 10. The results concluded that the
initial period of lone fatherhood was experienced as stressful, and that
having sole responsibility for children was perceived by most men as

'inappropriate, strange, and even frightening.' (p.12, 1978) Although they
give no detailed data to support their findings, they argue that the lone
fathers in their study had not, prior to the breakup, considered their
parenting role, and that for lone fathers the demands of the responsibility
for child care can be experienced as developmental by lone fathers.
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Bartz and Witcher (1978, USA) considered 34 divorced lone fathers using a

sample drawn from single parent groups and schools (research method not
stated). They found that the men felt they had been highly involved in
child care prior to their divorces, that their relationships with their
children had become closer since the divorce, and that for the majority of
lone fathers kinfolk were experienced as supportive.

Gersick (1979, USA) interviewed 20 divorced lone fathers in a sample drawn
from court records of men who had been awarded custody. Comparison with a

group of fathers who had not got custody of children indicated no pre-

divorce differences in child care involvement, and no differences in sex-

role orientation. Custodial lone fathers had had less harmonious divorce

experiences than non-custodial, and tended to be older and more middle
class.

In a comparison of interviews with 19 divorced lone fathers and 16 lone
mothers with custody, drawn from single parent groups, Santrock and Warshak
(1979, 1983, USA) found that fathers had higher incomes, greater support,
and more contact with their ex-partners than mothers.

Katz's 1979 American study obtained data on 409 lone fathers (80%
separated/divorced) by sending a postal questionnaire to members of a

national single parent organisation. Half the respondents reported working
fewer hours or becoming unemployed as a result of becoming lone fathers,
problems with child care and finance were reported to have increased,
friendships to have decreased, and kin were the main source of support.

Beattie and Viney (1980, Australia) administered a range of psychological
tests to 49 lone fathers and 52 lone mothers who were members of a single
parents association. Two broad patterns of coping emerged: positive -

associated with increased self esteem, better relationships with children,
and general coping, and passive - associated with negative self
preoccupation. The former approach was particularly associated with
accepting help and 'resignation' to the situation; the latter with
'renunciation of an active, positive approach to problems'.(1980, p.343)
Lone fathers valued their situation in terms of the opportunities presented
for activities outside the family, such as leisure and sexual
relationships, lone mothers valued their personal growth more.
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Tedder, Libbee, and Scherman (1981, USA) interviewed 9 lone fathers
(obtained via media adverts) and offered subsequent group support. Areas of
difficulties uncovered and worked on in the group were loneliness,
practical problems with child care, and general knowledge about children.

Pichinto (1983, USA) reviewed the research literature and found that lone
fathers were increasing in number in the USA. He concluded that lone
fathers undergo severe personal stress when they adopt the role, this
stress can be coupled with feelings of loss, anger, and depression.
However, he argued that the research showed that men do tend to become able
to cope effectively with and be confident in lone fatherhood, that lone
fathers tend to have been actively involved in child care prior to marital
separation, and that they tend to be 'stable, rather traditional,
established men'. (p.229, 1983.)

It can thus be seen that previous research on lone fathers in the United
Kingdom, North America, and Australia indicates a number of areas that
would appear to be relevant for future research, and areas that do not

appear to have been covered extensively or adequately in these previous
studies.

In relation to sampling methods, it can be seen that the majority of
previous studies can be criticised for having obtained samples potentially
biased towards those lone fathers who were members of lone parent

organisations and / or who were predisposed to respond to media
advertisments and requests for subjects interested in being the focus of
research. The fact that divorced and separated lone fathers rather than
widowers have been the subject of the majority of previous studies may be
related to this bias in sampling methods.

In relation to data collection methods, it can be seen that previous
research has involved the use of

- multiple interviewers for a large sample (e.g.George and Wilding (1972),
Ferri, 1976),
- single interviewers for a small sample (e.g. Mendes,(1975) Hipgrave,
(1978) Gersick,(1979) O'Brien (1983))
- postal questionnaires to a large sample (e.g.Katz,(1979) Greif(1985)
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secondary source or literature analysis (e.g.Pichinto,(1983)
Millar,(1989)),
with the majority of studies using the single interviewer, small sample
approach.

The main areas of focus in previous studies include

- the routes into lone fatherhood, and the impact of the different causes

of lone fatherhood

- relationships with ex-partners and their meaning for lone fathers and
their households

- involvement with and relationships with children
- relationships with kinfolk (including support from kinfolk)
- friendship patterns and leisure activities
- employment, unemployment, and economic factors
- contacts with social welfare and other agencies
- lone fathers feelings about lone fatherhood.

It can thus be seen that there is a useful body of previous research on

lone fathers, and the main areas considered important in previous studies
are considered in this study. However, an analysis of previous studies
indicates areas that have not been covered adequately, with the consequence

that there are gaps in the research literature that this study will begin
to fill. Lone fatherhood in many studies is seen to be problematic, and
potentially pathological - although some studies, particularly
Hipgrave,(1978) O'Brien, (1983) and Greif (1985) argue for a more non-

judgemental, social scientific perspective on lone fatherhood. Whilst
studies have considered psychological factors e.g. Beattie and Viney,
(1980) and a minority, structural and social policy factors e.g. Millar,
(1989) there has been an absence in recent studies of research which has

attempted to incorporate an understanding of micro and macro issues, apart
from some limited reference to social class membership. Paradoxically,
whilst lone fathers are defined as a group by their gender, there is an

underrepresentation in research studies of detailed consideration of gender
and sexuality issues, particularly in relation to the meaning of lone
fatherhood for understandings of masculinities, and the location of lone
fathers within the patriarchal relations of society. This is a major
drawback of many of these previous studies, because, as argued earlier, it
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is essential to an understanding of lone fathers positions to consider
issues related to patriarchy and masculinities.

In conclusion, in this chapter it has been argued that lone fatherhood is
not a modern development, and the incidence of lone parenthood and lone
fatherhood has been explored. The idea of parenthood, of motherhood and
fatherhood, has been examined, as has the concept of lone fatherhood and
crisis, following which there has been a discussion of patriarchy. It has
been argued that patriarchy can best be understood, and is most viable as a

theoretical concept, as a series of different systems rather than as one

system. This multiplicity also has been applied to the concept of
masculinity, and it has been argued that it is more appropriate to talk of
masculinities rather than masculinity. It has been suggested that two

particular forms of masculinities, patriarchal and pioneering, represent

potentially different orientations adopted by lone fathers in their
relations within the different structures of patriarchy. These areas and
ideas will be explored and considered further throughout this study.
Previous research studies on lone fathers have been considered. The next

chapter will look more closely at the research design and methododology of
this study.
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Chapter 3

Research Design and Methodology.

This chapter summarises the research methods and research process of this
study. In this chapter the main issues that have arisen in relation to

previous studies of single parent /lone fathers. I will outline and discuss
the processes by which a sample of lone fathers was obtained, and will then
discuss the methods by which data was obtained and analysed. The chapter
concludes with a consideration of the main issues that arose during the
research process.

Researching lone fathers.

This research aims to explore one particular small group of lone fathers,
and use the examples of their lives to highlight larger issues,
specifically issues of masculinities, of patriarchy, and of parenting.
There are a number of particular issues that research into single parent
families headed by men has to confront, particularly
- the appropriate theoretical and methodological perspective to adopt
- the choice of the most appropriate research design
- operationalising the research design.

In relation to theoretical and methodological perspectives, as has been
shown, there is evidence from the research and theoretical literature that
lone fathers are influenced by the micro experiences of their daily lives,
and by the wider social and cultural context within which they are located.
Clearly therefore a theoretical perspective and research methodology which
enables the exploration and understanding of the micro and the macro is
desirable. To achieve this, it is most appropriate to adopt, as I have
argued, a symbolic interactionist/phenomenological perspective informed by
an awareness of structural factors. The research design seeks to explore
and understand the meaning of the events lone fathers in their social
situations experience, and the ways in which lone fathers interpret and
reflect upon their experience and construct social reality.( Becker, 1963,
1970, Berger and Luckman, 1967, Blumer, 1969, Goffman, 1971, Bogdan and
Biklen, 1982) Such a perspective can as argued, effectively be combined
with an appreciation and understanding of the power and influence of
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structural factors, particularly gender, patriarchy, and social class. An
interactionist perspective can overlook or underestimate the influence of
structural factors, a structural perspective can underestimate the ways in
which individuals in similar structural situations can shape and experience
their lives in different ways. (Giddens, 1989). In commenting on Backett's
(1982) analysis of parental roles, Morgan (1985) has noted that whilst the
different sets of interactions produced some differences in understandings
and interpretations of parental roles, they also produced some

similarities, indicating that humans' lives consist of

"A very complex set of interactions between the social structural, the
ideological, and the historical on the one hand, and the immediate, the
experienced, and the day to day on the other" (p.204, Morgan,1985)

- hence the desirability of research that seeks to be aware of, and take
account of, both perspectives.

Therefore this research represents a merging of 'traditions' which are

sometimes wrongly seen to be epistomologically mutually exclusive -

interactionist and structural theoretical perspectives, and qualitative and
quantitative research methods. A number of recent writers have implicitly
or explicitly argued for the adoption of such an approach, recent work on

households and gender roles by Morris (1990) and Wheelock (1990) has
illustrated the trend - and the necessity - to consider both the micro and
the macro in sociological research and analysis. In relation to

sociological theory Giddens, who has been described as

"the main interpreter of contemporary social theory for the English -
speaking world" (p.21, Albrow, 1990)

has argued for such an approach in writing that

"theoretical diversity rescues us from dogma. Human behaviour is
complicated and many sided, and it is very unlikely that a single
theoretical perspective could cover all of its aspects." (p.715,
Giddens, 1989.)

In relation to research epistomologies and methodologies Bryman has written

"the association of quantitative and qualitative research with different
epistomological positions is largely assumed. There is much to suggest
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that the assumption is questionable when the practice of social research
is examined. For example, a good deal of qualitative research shares an
empiricist streak with quantitative research; much quantitative research
shares a concern for subjects interpretations, which is supposedly the
province of the qualitative researcher." (p.173, Bryman, 1988.)

With this theoretical and methodological approach, how then were the lone
fathers represented in this research studied? In relation to research
design, a major problem highlighted by previous studies is that of gaining
access to those to be studied, there is a fundamental problem of finding an

appropriate (however that is defined) group of single parent fathers to

investigate and research. The importance of sampling in the research
process has been stressed

"as the ad hoc survey is used increasingly for highly focussed studies
of particular social groups or narrowly defined issues, procedures for
identifying and sampling minority groups become an integral part of
survey design.The term minority group is used here to refer to any
target population for a survey that is relatively rare because it has
very specific characteristics or experiences and constitutes only a
small proportion of the whole population (such as one parent families)."
(p.51, Hakim, 1987.)

Indications of the drawbacks in the sampling strategies employed in
previous lone father studies have been illustrated in the previous
discussions of the research literature on lone fathers. George and Wilding
summarise the difficulties experienced in previous studies in writing:

"we had to accept the fact that we could never secure a sample which we
could prove to be representative,owing to our ignorance about the
incidence of motherlessness and the characteristics of motherlessness.
So there was no way of knowing what a representative sample of such
families would look like." (p.9, George and Wilding, 1972.)

As a way of resolving this problem, the strategy adopted by researchers has
tended to be that of obtaining a sample by any method deemed to be
appropriate and economical,and then trying to determine how representative
or biased the sample might be in relation to,for example, the age and class
distribution of the wider population. (Race has not been a dimension that
has figured explicitly or implicitly in much of the research reported.)
Such a strategy is based on a desire to obtain an appropriate (as defined
by the researcher) group of single fathers to research in the least time
consuming and most efficient manner.
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It is clear that the research process is not a linear activity,the choice
of a method and a sample are intertwined,each having implications for the
other. Given the interactionist/structural perspective adopted, in this
research it was felt that it would be desirable to obtain data that was

both qualitative and quantitative,with this aim in mind there were then
implications for the sampling strategy.

Whilst it was a basic aim to attempt to obtain as representative a sample
of single fathers as possible, clearly at the end of the research it is
impossible to know if the sample obtained is representative as the
characteristics of the total population of single fathers from which the
sample is drawn are unknown.

Loether and McTavish have written that:

"Although any subset of a statistical population would constitute a
sample, in practice some kinds of sample may not represent very well the
population from which they are drawn..(the) investigator wants to make
inferences about the population, but he wants to do this in a way that
is sound, practical and economical." (p.6, Lowther and McTavish, 1974)

On another theoretical level,there are problems in arguing that any sample
can ever be 'representative' of a wider population, as Portelli has
written:

"Any sample would only be as reliable as the sampling methods used, and
on the other hand could never guarantee us against leaving out 'quality'
informants." (p.104, Portelli, 1981.)

Ultimately a sample can only perhaps be representative of itself. Even this
is in a sense impossible, as inevitably the research process and the
influences and biases that are an intrinsic part of data
collection,analysis,and presentation leads to a situation where it is on

one level impossible to categorically state that 'the results' are

representative of anything other than the narrowest interpretation.

The data generated by this small study has been a mixture of qualitative
and quantitative, whilst the study has not been solely a qualitative one,

the comments of Backett in relation to her study are relevant for this
study:
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"I have always been acutely aware of the problems involved in
generalising from a small scale qualitative study."(p.223, Backett,
1982.)

However,this is not a research counsel of despair, or an excuse for
research inactivity, it is only by accepting that ultimately one is doomed
to subjectivity and bias that one can proceed to maximise the possibilities
that research activity that seeks to eradicate these as far as possible
presents.

The search for an appropriate sample.

In this research I wished to consider the experiences of men who were

single fathers, that is, who had the caring responsibilities for at least
one child of 16 years or younger, and who were resident in households where
no adult women - kinfolk or non kinfolk - were resident.

In researching single-parent fathers there were certain options that did
not appear to be particularly useful or possible. Thus, to give one

indicative example of such constraints, one research method that did not

appear to be viable was the participant observation method, fruitful as it
is for generating qualitative data. Participant observation can take place
either in existing groups or settings,or in groups or settings created at
least partly to facilitate the research process. There seem to be few
groups or settings that exist already which would offer the opportunity to
be a participant observer, research evidence (e.g. Hipgrave,1982,p.l79)
indicates that single fathers tend to be fairly isolated and do not tend to
collect in situations which would offer the opportunity for participant
observation. It might have been possible to have created a group for single
fathers that would have offered an opportunity for participant observation.
However, given that previous studies in this area have tended to draw
heavily on many 'volunteering' to obtain a group of single fathers to be
researched,this would seem to present a major objection to following a

similar strategy in this research study.

Resource considerations established certain boundaries in relation to

choice of research methods - the part time Ph.D. student does not normally
have access to substantial resources to collect and analyse data, and this
part time Ph.D. candidate was no exception to the norm. However, it also
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was the case that a study of the subject of lone fathers can be the focus
of viable small scale study and analysis rather than large scale research.

How then could the sample for a study such as this be obtained, given the
desire to have a representative sample of single fathers, and the absence
of any exhaustive national or regional list of single fathers? Clearly,
this was the major research problem, to try and gain access to a sample of
lone fathers which would be as representative of the wider population of
lone fathers as possible. It could be anticipated that samples with in¬
built biases would be obtained if they were constructed via advertising, or

via trawling health, social welfare, or education agencies, or by using
lone parent organisations to make contact. In sum, sampling appeared to be
an insurmountable problem, other than resorting to the methods used in the
studies described above, which have, as indicated, faults.

However, analysis of the problem led to the conclusion that there was one

form of universal social welfare benefit that would provide a means of
obtaining a truly representative sample of lone fathers. I decided that
DHSS child benefit records presented a possible source of a sample. The
policy in relation to child benefit records is to automatically name the
female who has responsibility for the child in the records and on the
benefit book. Therefore, it was probable that any child benefit records
which only named a male parent, with no female named, would be likely to
indicate a lone father. Clearly, there are likely at any point in time to
be some lone fathers who have not had their DHSS records amended; for
example they could be lone fathers but have decided not to have the records
amended, because they might have hopes for, or be in the process of
effecting a reconcilitaion with their ex-partners; or they could simply
have not 'got round' to having the records amended.

An additional weekly payment can be claimed by single parents who are

widowed, or divorced, or separated from their spouse for more than 13
weeks. At the time of the research interviews lone parents who were in
these categories and who had claimed this lone parent benefit received an

additional £4 child benefit for each child. However, it was decided not to
access the data via the records of those receiving the additional lone
parent allowance as it was possible that not all lone parents would have
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made the claim for this additional allowance. In fact, all the lone fathers
interviewed were receiving this addition.

It thus appeared that obtaining a sample via child benefits records where
only a male adult's name appeared in the records had at least two main

advantages:

1) child benefit is a universal benefit paid to all social classes and
sections of the population that have parental responsibility for a child,
therefore it is not likely to lead to a sample biased in relation to social
class or other structural variables.

2) child benefit has a cash payment as its raison d'etre, therefore
individuals are likely to claim it, and it is seen to be an acceptable, and
not a stigmatising, benefit to receive. Thus, there is some evidence that
even where other welfare benefits are not claimed child benefit will still

be claimed (Community Care, 8.5.86, p.3.)

Consequently, it is clear that obtaining a sample of lone fathers via child
benefits records leads to a more representative sample of lone fathers than
obtaining a sample via other sources or methods. Moser and Kalton, writing
about sample design, say that:

"two major principles underlie all sample design, the first is the
desire to avoid bias in the selection procedure, the second broadly to
achieve the maximum precision for a given outlay of resources." (p.79,
1971.)

In researching lone fathers, the difficulties in obtaining samples has
meant that the majority of previous studies have been understandably
influenced by the 'outlay of resources' element, and have thus

pragmatically 'built' samples which are then likely to be intrinsicaly
biased. The sampling method of using Child Benefit records leads to bias

being avoided as far as possible. Therefore, the sample used in this study,
obtained as it was via this method, is probably the most representative

sample of lone fathers in Britain of any used in social research.

Given this choice of method of obtaining the sample, how was access to the
sample negotiated? The DHSS,(which has subsequently become the DSS) through
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the Office of the Chief Scientist, was approached to discuss the
possibility of being able to have access to child benefits records in the
north of England where only a male's name was listed. I was extremely
fortunate to receive agreement that I could have access to such records.
There was only one - entirely appropriate and reasonable condition - to
this cooperation, that only people who had been approached by the DHSS and
given the chance not to take part in the project would subsequently have
their names forwarded to me.

Having reached agreement with the DHSS a sample letter was then drafted
explaining the aims of the research and requesting an interview. This
letter was then sent by the DHSS to potential members of the sample, (see
appendix) This letter asked for help, and briefly outlined the aims of the
research, as being 'finding out more about the day to day experiences of
fathers in one parent families, as it seems that very little is known about
this important and expanding group.' The letter stressed the
confidentiality of the research, and the fact that whether or not the men

decided to take part their benefit would not be affected. It indicated that
it was hoped that taking part would be interesting for the lone fathers,
and asked them to reply within 3 weeks to the DHSS in the s.a.e. if they
did not wish to participate.

The men contacted by the DHSS were drawn from a random 3% sample of child
benefit recipients in the North East of England, in the postal districts
centred on Newcastle upon Tyne, Northumberland, Durham, and Sunderland.
This led to a total of 179 cases in which child benefits records listed

only a male parent. Following contact by the DHSS, 19 men replied to them
indicating that they did not wish to be involved with the research.
Information from the DHSS was made available in relation to only 4 of these
- one man had indicated that he would wish to be involved but would not be

available because of work, one man had indicated that he was in hospital
and could not be involved, one man had indicated that he was busy moving
house but would have happily filled in a postal questionnaire, and one man

had indicated that he was 'upset' to be asked - for reasons unknown and
unstated - and did not wish to be involved. 3 letters were returned via

the Dead Letter Office - indicating that the men had moved house but had
not had their child benefits records updated. Thus the total sample was

reduced from 179 to 157 lone fathers.



It is impossible to know how far the 22 men who were not available or who
indicated their unavailability were distinctly different from the 157 men

remaining, as little data is not availble on them. The slim evidence of the
4 cases quoted above is that in 3 of the cases there were practical
difficulties in the men being involved, and in the remaining case a

personal objection. It is impossible to guess how far then the 157 men who
were sampled were different from their 22 peers. However, previous studies
of lone fathers have by their nature been based on much more

unrepresentative samples, thus the likelihood is that the 157 men who
remained represented a closer approximation to a random sample than the
majority of previous studies of lone fathers.

Having obtained the sampling frame, a table of random numbers was then used
to select names from the sample, and small groups of the men were contacted
by letter to remind them of the research and to suggest a possible date for
a visit. By this means a number of lone fathers were interviewed. After the
passage of some six months following the DHSS letter, a follow up letter
was sent to those who had been randomly sampled reminding them of the
research and asking them to specify in which parts of the week it would be
convenient for them to be interviewed. Overall, two men were not available
for interviewing despite three visits to attempt to see them, and they were

thus left out of the sample, and one man was not interviewed because by the
time of the follow up visit his dependent child had passed the age of 16
and did not thus meet the sample criteria. Finally then, a total of 35
fathers were then interviewed between October 1985 and April 1987.

Ideally, the men would have been interviewed over a shorter time period.
However, the limitations imposed by doing research whilst engaged in full
time employment made that impossible, and it does not seem that the passage

of time between the start and the end of the interviewing phase had any

impact on the process or outcomes of the individual interviews. No

significant changes occurred in the general position of lone fathers
nationally or regionally during the period between the start and the finish
of the interviewing phase - the entitlement to social security and other
welfare benefits remained the same, employment levels remained relatively
constant, and the general definitions of, and relations between, the
genders remained relatively unchanging during this period.
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The sample of men who were interviewed are described in detail in the

appendix. In relation to the cause of their lone fatherhood, the sample
comprised 16 widowers and 19 divorcees - the results of interviewing the
first appropriate 35 randomly selected individuals. In comparison with
previous studies this is a higher proportion of widowers - many previous
lone father studies have, as indicated, ignored widowers, and have been
unrepresentative of lone fathers generally as a result. As will be shown,
the members of the sample tended to have had relatively little involvement
in single parent organisations, which throws doubt on the methods used in
previous studies of obtaining samples via lone parent organisations lists,
as such a method of sampling would have excluded the majority of the men in
this study from this research.

It needs to be stressed that the sample was an all white sample, thus it
should not be assumed that the conclusions of this study can be generalised
in relation to the experiences of black or asian people. Clearly there is a

need in relation to social science theories and social work and social

welfare practices to understand and consider the experiences of other than
white individuals and households, not least because it can be argued that
masculinity is not a homogenous concept, but is influenced and related to a

variety of social factors including ethnicity (Morgan, 1987.) This study
therefore is a contribution to understanding some of the issues connected
to masculinity drawing on a sample that was white and 'able bodied', other
studies are clearly necessary to consider the positions of those who are

not in these categories. Presumably had this research taken place in other
parts of the U.K. it would have possibly included black or asian lone
fathers. This sample nevertheless was obtained by a method which appears to
have presented the best possible guarantee of non-bias in relation to those
who were sampled. It thus appears to be the case that the sampling method
used in this study has solved the problems of obtaining access to a

representative sample of lone fathers that have bedevilled and defeated
previous researchers, and the method used in this research has produced the
most representative small sample of lone fathers yet studied.

The Method of Data Collection.

The aim of the method of data collection was to obtain reliable, detailed
data about the past and present experiences of the lone fathers interviewed

53



within the limitations imposed by resource constraints. As such, a reading
of the literature on gender and parenting, and the previous studies of lone
fathers indicated that it would be likely to be the case that those
experiences would have been diverse, and that lone fathers situations would
be likely to vary considerably. It was also the intention that data would
be obtained about quantitative and qualitative variables, as defined by
Smith:

"A qualitative variable is a nominal classification of types of things
which can be differentiated as alike or unlike. On the other hand, a
quantitative variable can be differentiated by degrees or levels of
continuous connections." (p.54, Smith, 1981.)

To obtain detailed data on lone fathers face to face interviews appeared to
be more appropriate than the use of a postal questionnaire; Moser and
Kalton have written that the postal questionnaire is unsuitable

"where the respondent is being asked difficult questions or where it is
desirable to probe deeply or get the respondents talking" (p.260, Moser
and Kalton, 1971.)

In contrast, interviewing lone fathers appeared to be more likely to be
productive of detailed qualitative and quantitative data about the
interactional and structural positions of lone fathers , particularly if
the interviews were in-depth. Hakim has written that using this approach

"Individuals are interviewed in sufficient detail for the results to be
taken as true, complete, and believable reports of their views and
experiences" (p.27, Hakim, 1987.)

In choosing to conduct depth interviews, I was keen to allow the lone
fathers I interviewed the space and flexibility to describe what I
anticipated could be their diverse current and previous situations, but at
the same time to be able to ensure that there was some similarity in
covering appropriate areas in respect of each lone father. Research
literature ( Denzin, 1978, Hakim, 1987, Kane, 1985) and previous studies
(e.g. Ford, 1982, Oakley, 1974, Wheelock, 1990),suggest that such aims are

achievable using in depth structured single interview methods. As Weller
and Kimball Romney have written:
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"The usefulness of collecting systematic interview data from subjects
has been recognised for many years..and can be expected to produce
results that are reliable and valid. In the areas that the methods have
been applied the results have been very gratifying." (p.84, Kimball,
Romney, 1988.)

I thus decided to organise the data collection in the form of a structured
interview based on a pre prepared interview schedule, and so obtain both
qualitative and quantitative data. Clearly, the single interview method can

be criticised in that it represents a single intervention into respondents
lives. In conducting very lengthy interviews which enabled respondents to
reflect on their current and previous situations this disadvantage was

largely overcome, but this is not to imply that the single interview method
is not (like all research methods) open to legitimate criticism. To some

extent however the lone fathers in this sample were being used as 'key
informants' (Tremblay, 1982) in relation to the experiences of a wider
group of lone fathers. In a limited and small scale way therefore the
research represents an attempt to draw on the strengths of both
quantitative and qualitative methods by devising an interview schedule
enabling

"Maximum opportunity for complete and accurate communication of ideas
between the researcher (or interviewer) and the respondent" (p.553,
Cannell and Kahn, 1968)

To achieve this aim my intention was to use the interview schedule as the
basis for the interview, but to only make brief notes during the course of
each interview, and to subsequently transcribe the responses to each
interview on a blank interview schedule on the basis the notes I had made

and the tape recordings of each interview

The piloting and operationalising of this method and the designing of the
interview schedule that acted as the focus of the interviews took place in
four stages

1) Unstructured interviews with three lone fathers

2) Interviews using pilot interview schedule with three lone fathers
3) Revised interview schedule piloted again with two lone fathers
4) Final design of interview schedule used with sample of thirty five lone
fathers.
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The unstructured interviews and piloting of the interview schedule took
place with lone fathers who lived in the north of England outside the area

from which the DHSS drew their figures. These 6 lone fathers were obtained
via personal contacts through a community association (4 men) and a

voluntary organisation that dealt with families (2 men), therefore, these
lone fathers did not represent a totally random selection, in that they
were, or had been involved with community groups - although their
involvement with these groups was only minor, and not as a result of them
being defined as having any particular problems.

All the unstructured interviews, and four of the five pilot interviews were

tape recorded (the 5th case chose the offered option of not having the
interview taped.)

For the three unstructured interviews, apart from briefly explaining the
the purpose of the research - to find out more about lone fathers - and the
bounds of confidentiality, the interviews were totally unfocussed. These
unstructured interviews were then transcribed. Following consideration of
the tape recordings and transcripts, and the literature search, a draft
interview schedule was then devised and piloted in two further stages.

Aims of the interview schedule.

What then was this interview schedule seeking to explore? The overall aim
was to obtain qualitative and quantitative data about the past and current
situations of the lone fathers and their households. Thus the men were not

simply asked to describe their current situations, they were also asked to
recount and reflect upon their previous experiences as men and as fathers.

The interview schedule was also designed to examine, explore, and obtain
data on areas previous studies had indicated might be important:

- the routes into lone fatherhood, and the impact of the different causes

of lone fatherhood (particularly indicated as potentially important by
George and Wilding, 1972, Mendes, 1975, Gasser and Taylor, 1976, Keshet and
Rosenthal, 1978, Pichinto, 1983, O'Brien, 1983, 1984,)
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- relationships with ex-partners and their meaning for lone fathers and
their households (particularly indicated as potentially important by George
and Wilding, 1972, Murch, 1973, Mendes, 1975, Orthner, Brown and Ferguson,
1976, Hipgrave, 1978, Gersick 1979, Beattie and Viney, 1980, O'Brien, 1983,
1984, Greif, 1985)

involvement with and relationships with children (indicated as

particularly important by all previous studies.)

- relationships with kinfolk, including support from kinfolk, (particularly
indicated as potentially important by George and Wilding, 1972, Ferri,
1976, Bartz and Witcher, 1978, Santrock and Warshak, 1979, 1983, O'Brien,
1983, 1984, Greif, 1985)

- friendship patterns and leisure activities (particularly indicated as

potentially important by George and Wilding, 1972, Hunt, 1973, Hipgrave,
1978, Katz, 1979, Beattie and Viney, 1980, Tedder, Libbee, and Scherman,
1981, O'Brien, 1983, 1984,)

- employment, unemployment, and economic factors (particularly indicated as

potentially important by George and Wilding 1972, Hunt, 1973, Murch, 1973,
Todres, 1975, Ferri, 1976, Hipgrave, 1978, Santrock and Warshack, 1979,
O'Brien, 1983, 1984, Greif, 1985, Millar, 1989.)

- contacts with social welfare and other agencies (particularly indicated
as potentially important by George and Wilding, 1972, Murch, 1973, Ferri,
1976, but not an area featuring in most other studies)

- lone fathers feelings about lone fatherhood, fatherhood, and gender roles
(mentioned in most studies but not a major area of focus or consideration.)

One hypothesis was that the changes the men had experienced in becoming
lone fathers would be perceived by them as difficult and the cause of
stress. The interviews were therefore designed to obtain the lone fathers
accounts of the transitions they had experienced - including such factors
as the types of changes, the speed of the changes, and the extent to which
they had felt actively or passively involved in these changes. Thus, the
interview schedule was designed to explore the mens' accounts of the causes
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of lone fatherhood, as it was possible that the causes would be likely to
have a relationship, albeit not necessarily a directly causal one, with the
subsequent role performances of lone fathers. It was anticipated that some

lone fathers would have sought actively the role of single parents, others,
via death or divorce, would have had the role 'thrust upon them' and might
see themselves as the passive recipients of a set of social circumstances
and obligations not of their choosing - of their being reactive rather than
proactive.

Another hypothesis was that the absence of support networks and structures
would be a cause of difficulties with regard to child care, parenting, and
paid employment, and the presence of such supports would make child care,

parenting, and paid employment less difficult for the lone fathers and
their households. Therefore, the interview schedule was designed to obtain
indications of the friends, relatives, and support networks available to
and negotiated by each of the lone fathers.

The interview schedule was also designed to obtain information on lone
fathers' relationships with their children, and their experiences of
domestic labour, paid employment, and gender and parenting roles.

In relation to their children, data was sought on the lone fathers
perceptions of such areas as their relationships with their children prior
to their becoming lone fathers, their childrens experiences of the
transitions into lone father families, and a detailed exploration of the
men's performances of a range of child care tasks during their period as

lone fathers. Indications were also sought on the meaning of children to
the men in the sample - for example, had their perceptions of the value and
demands of child care changed, did they experience their children as

problems which stopped them from doing what they wanted to do, or did their
children occupy a central position in relation to the meaning of their
lives?

With regard to domestic labour, it was felt that possibly previous studies
have tended to underestimate the potential importance of this area. The
interviews were designed to examine the ways in which the men in the
sample, men who were not living in a marriage or a similar intimate
relationship, who had the care of dependant children, got housework done.
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However, as well as the interest and significance of exploring housework in
the lone father families at a micro level, it was intended that the data
generated in the interviews would also have a significance for more macro

theories of gender and parenting, of masculinities and fathering. As has
been discussed earlier, the theoretical literature and discussions of these
areas indicate both a lack of grounded theory in these areas, and potential
contradictions between fatherhood and masculinities.

As implied in the earlier discussion, there is a sense in which images of
masculinities, and images of fathering, do not include other than males
engaging in at most peripheral, supportive involvement in housework. Data
was sought on lone fathers performance of common domestic tasks, and on the
extent to which any changes in this area had been experienced by them as

problematic or non-problematic. Indications of the domestic division of
labour in lone father households were also sought in the interview
schedule, to assess to what extent lone fathers drew upon others (possibly
women kinfolk) to fill the gaps left by the absent spouse in this sphere.

The interview schedule was designed to enable the interviews to explore the
sample's experiences of paid employment. It was felt important to consider
the nature, meaning, and contradictions related to such employment because
the sample were men and because they were single parents. Therefore, the
interviews were designed to explore the mechanisms by which men find ways

of coping with, accommodating to, or not resolving, the tensions within and
between, being a worker and being a parent.

In 20th Century capitalist Britain the economic positions of individuals
and families have major influences on their lives, and the members of lone
father households are no exceptions. Therefore the interview schedule was

designed to explore both the 'objective realities' and the subjective
experiences of the lone father households in relation to economic and
financial matters. This was because whilst it is important to know the
'objective situation' in relation to the economic positions of households,
the subjective experience of the objective situation is also crucial in
understanding the economic sphere of the lone father households and the
meaning of the economic sphere for lone father households.
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The interviews also were structured to explore the nature and meaning of
the relationships that lone fathers experienced with non-household members.
Such relationships bridge the gaps between the public and the private
spheres, and the micro and the macro. It was speculated that, as the men in
this sample were not living with female partners, perhaps they might be
more likely than other men to be involved in kinship, informal, and
community networks and perhaps less likely to have access to leisure
activities because of this. To explore this possibility further, it was

necessary to establish the nature and extent of the non-household
relationships in which the members of the sample were involved. Thus, six
areas of social intercourse were explored in the interview process:

1) Kinship relationships - with close, and extended family members, to
consider how far such relationships were gendered, how far such
relationships were experienced as supportive by lone fathers.

2) Ex partner relationships - it might be anticipated that some of the
divorcees in the sample had continuing relationships with their ex

partners, and previous studies had indicated the potential importance of
the presence or absence of such relationships.

3) Sexual relationships - it could be expected that some lone fathers would
have, or had have, sexual relationships, and the interviews were designed
to obtain information on the extent and nature of such relationships, and
attempt to consider the meaning of such relationships for lone fathers.
Like the other forms of relationships, the non existence of sexual
relations might be as influential as the existence of sexual relations.

4) Friendship, acquaintance and leisure relationships. The existence or non

existence of these, and any changes in the patterns of these, might, as

previous studies have indicated, be influental for lone fathers.

5) Community relationships -It could be anticipated that community
membership might be of significance in their lives, one area to be
considered for example, was how far lone fathers were stigmatised, or

perceived themselves to be stigmatised, as a result of their parental
state, by their local communities?
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6) Relationships with professionals and/or members of state agencies, in
relation to lone fatherhood. The interview schedule was designed to explore
lone fathers relationships and involvement with social workers and other
professionals, particularly representatives of the law, health, and
voluntary sector welfare agencies. Data was sought to enable a

consideration of the nature and meanings of these contacts for the lone
father households, looking for example for any similarities and differences
between the experiences of widowers and divorcees.

The interview schedule was also designed to obtain information on lone
fathers perceptions of gender and parenting roles, specifically the ways in
which they perceived masculinities and femininities, and parenting.
Information was sought about their particular experiences of these areas,

and about the ideological views they held - their 'world views' in these
areas.

The interview schedule was divided into a number of specific sections:

1) Name and Family details
2) Becoming a lone father
3) Current relationships with ex-partner (if alive)
4) The children

5) Children and local authority care

6) Support systems

7) Friendships
8) Home, neighbourhood, community
9) Child care and domestic labour

10) Employment and unemployment
11) Lone father - past and present

12) Experiences of social work
13) Nurseries/childminders/schools
14) Contact with other professionals
15) Gender views

16) Views of the world.

In the design of the interview schedule care was taken to try to ensure

that the sequence of the questions was appropriate in that questions to do
with particular areas of the lone fathers lives were grouped together, and
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that there was a logic ordering in the sequences of questions. Attempts
were made to avoid jargon in questions, to only ask one question at a time,
and to make the questions, and the focus of each particular question, as

clear as possible.

Redesigning the Interview Schedule following Piloting.

Piloting of this interview schedule showed that whilst the areas covered
were fruitful in obtaining data, a number of changes would lead to an

improvement in the interview schedule. The primary ones were the reordering
of the sequences of the questioning, the changing of the wording of some

questions, and the omission and addition of certain questions.

One substantial area of questioning was added as a result of suggestions
made during this piloting, that of lone fathers sexual relationships. At
the end of the unstructured interviews, and at the end of the draft
interview schedule, the lone fathers were asked if the interview had not
covered any areas that they felt were of significance to them, and the area

of sexuality and sexual relationships was one which was raised. Out of a

misguided sense of sensitivity this area had been consciously omitted from
the draft interview schedule, as such perhaps the initial design of the
interview schedule reflected what Foucault has written on the history of
sexuality:

"Sexuality was carefully confined, it moved into the (modern) home. The
conjugal family took custody of it and absorbed it into the serious
function of reproduction. On the subject of sex, silence became the
rule" (p.3, Foucault, 1976.)

The indication from the piloting was that silence should not be the rule in
the study, the omission of sexuality and sexual relationships was rectified
in the final version of the interview schedule and interesting data was

consequently obtained.

The major reordering involved moving the section on nurseries, childminders
and schools forward from section 13 to section 5. This was done so that the

questions in relation to the lone fathers children were grouped together
thus giving more of a logical sequence to the process. The other main
reordering involved moving the section in the draft interview schedule
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entitled 'gender views' forward and incorporating the questions - which
were concerned to establish the patterns of the lone fathers involvements
with other men and women into the Friendships section of the interview
schedule. This also led to a more logical sequencing of the questions.
However, the logical sequence of the questions was the logical sequence

devised by the researcher, and I allowed some space for the respondents to
create a different sequencing to the process of the interview. Therefore,
if a respondent in his answers at the end of one section moved towards a

later section than the one immediately following, I took my cues from the
respondent and moved to that section of the interview schedule as the focus
for the next phase of the interview. Thus, whilst the interview schedule
was used in relation to all respondents, its sequencing for a minority was

used flexibly, and in the interview process therefore it was to an extent

possible to:

"make connections in response to the respondent's remarks thus making it
possible for him to participate fully and avoid a stilted question - and
- answer process." (p.13, Triseliotis, 1973.)

A number of questions were reworded as a result of the piloting of the
interview schedule. Whilst the majority of the questions 'worked well' in
the piloting (and the subsequent) stage, some questions proved to be a

little vague, or focussed slightly off target. An example of this can be
given in relation to one area which I was interested to explore, which was

the lone fathers experiences of being both the carer and the controller.
Classic functionalist theory of the family would argue that these roles in
traditional nuclear families are divided between the genders, lone fathers
(like lone mothers) cannot share such roles, and it might be that
discipline would thus then prove an area of difficulty - it was an area

that was mentioned in the initial unstructured interviews by lone fathers.
The questions that related to this area in the final version of the
interview schedule illustrate the development of the interview schedule.
Question 37, 'Looking after the children, does discipline pose any

problems' was a rewording of the draft question 'Does discipline pose any

problems' which had not proved specific enough in the piloting. Whilst the
prompt for the interviewer ("if so what") was in the draft interview
schedule, and retained in the final version, the following question 'Which
of the children's behaviour causes most difficulty to you' was a new

question which sought to let the lone fathers be specific about the
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particular problems they might have in this area. Having begun with the
general area of discipline and moved to the specific area of childrens
behaviour in relation to discipline, the following question, 'How do you

feel you strike a balance between being 'tough' and 'tender' within the
family - in general' was designed to move back to the more general. This
question had been piloted in the draft interview schedule, but had appeared
in the section 'Views of society', where it had proved to be somewhat
misplaced.

Thus, the revised interview schedule was prepared. This interview schedule
was piloted in two further interviews and appeared to be effective, with
minor revisions to the wording of one or two questions to make them
clearer. (The interview schedule, and a further brief analysis of it,
appears in appendix 2 and appendix 3.) It was then used in the 35
interviews that followed with lone fathers.

The intention of this interview schedule therefore was obtain quantitative
data and qualitative data about the past and present experiences of lone
fathers both within and outside their households. Although the aims of the
study, and a committment to confidentiality had been contained in the
letters which negotiated access to the lone fathers, before the interview
schedule was administered each interview began with a reminder that the
research was concerned to find out more about lone fathers and their lives,
that eventually publications including a thesis would be produced, and a

stressing of the committment to confidentiality and the anonymising of the
results. The lone fathers were then asked if they would give permission for
the interviews being tape recorded, which all did.

Research data is the product of specific social situations and social
processes, and it is thus important to clarify the processes inherent in
the research interviews.

The interviews lasted between 1.5 and 5 hours, the latter being the only
interview which did not take place in a single session, but took two
sessions separated by three days. The average time per interview was

slightly in excess of 2.5 hours.
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Issues raised by the interviewing; process.

1) The research interview process - the need to start with 'safe' subjects?

Much conventional research wisdom would argue that it is better to focus on

areas that might be threatening to the respondent later on in the process,

when a rapport has been achieved. Stock Whitaker and Archer have written
that

'not all factual questions are non-threatening, as for example "when did
your husband leave you." Such questions are best introduced in the
middle part of the interview.' (p. 53, Stock Whitaker & Archer, 1989.)

Whilst there is some merit in this argument, as the men being interviewed
knew from the negotiations to arrange the interviews what the focus of the
research was, it seemed in this case appropriate to focus on the area of
the men's experiences of how they had become lone fathers at the start of
the interview. It could be argued that not to ask questions about such an

important area early in the interview might have indicated either that the
interviewer was out of touch with the respondent, in asking less than
relevant questions, or was saving tricky questions until later and was thus
potentially building up anxiety in the mind of the respondents as they
waited for the questions about the more 'sensitive' areas. It is also not
clear what non-sensitive or non-threatening questions are; there are no a

priori objectively non-threatening or non-sensitive questions. For example,
if one was to start with questions about housing, which might be perceived
to be a 'safe' area, one might be asking someone who was about to be
evicted because their gambling debts had led to them fall behind in rent or

mortgage payments.

It did appear that the lone fathers interviewed were comfortable talking
about this area early in the interview. In the first draft version of the
interview schedule the question about how and why they became lone fathers
was left completely open. However, it then became apparent that this might
mean that each lone father might not give information about the same areas.

Thus, prompts (a) to (e) were appended to question 8, and if all of these
areas were not covered in the lone father's response to the open ended
question the relevant supplementary question was used.

65



2) Gender and Interviewing.

There were some common strands in the research process with each lone
father: all the interviews took place in the men's own homes, all the men

were interviewed by the same person, and the race and gender of the sample
was the same as the race and gender of the interviewer ( white, male.) Some
writers ( Morgan, 1981, McKee and O'Brien, 1981, Scott, 1984.) have
indicated that gender is a variable that impacts on the research interview
process. Finch has argued that

"the effectiveness of in-depth interviewing techniques when used by
women researchers to study other women is undoubtedly a great asset in
creating sociological knowledge which encompasses and expresses the
experience of women." (p.81, Finch, 1984.)

Whilst it is difficult to quote 'hard' evidence, the impression gained was

that the men in the sample disclosed more information because they were

being interviewed by another man than they would have had they been
interviewed by a woman, and that this information 'encompasses and
expresses' their experiences as men more effectively as a consequence.

Warren (1988) has noted that in some social research contexts same gender
interviewing will be likely to lead to more honest disclosures than cross

gender interviewing, Cressey, whom she quotes, argues more firmly in
relation to social research interviewing that

"It may be said that the 'anonymous confessional relationship' is a
monosexual grouping..such an anonymous confidential relationship may
exist between a man and a woman, although perhaps less frequently and
less completely (p.110, Cressey, 1983, quoted on p.43, Warren, 1988.)

That is not to say that interviewer and interviewee were in a patriarchal
male bonding process during the interviews, and it is also true that in
general men may have a greater taboo in relation to the expression of
'intimate details' than women. However, the fact that a man was

interviewing the lone fathers meant that they appeared to feel less need to

'put on a front' than they would have felt if they had been interviewed by
a woman. Thus I would not agree with Dingwall's advice that better results

"are made more readily available to personable young women..particularly
in studies of older men" (p.881, Dingwall, 1980.)
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If a 'personable young woman' were to interview lone fathers the likelihood
is that they would feel more influenced to present a picture of themselves
congruent with hegenomic masculinity rather than them describing their own

particular form of masculinity and fathering.

3)Child sexual abuse and research issues.

As indicated in a later chapter, there is evidence that the sexual abuse of
children within families by male adults is more widespread than had been
thought to be the case until recently. At the time of designing this
research and doing the fieldwork one concern therefore was the ethical and
moral one of what to do if child sexual abuse was disclosed by a lone
father perpetrator? Although this dilemma was resolved in practice because
in the event there was no indication in any of the families studied that
child sexual abuse was occurring, or had occurred, the ethical and moral
dilemma remains - what are the boundaries of confidentiality? Punch has
written that:

"settings and respondents should not be identifiable in print, and that
they should not suffer harm or embarrasment as a result of the research"
(p.45, Punch, 1986.)

and Polsky (1971) has argued that confidentiality should not be breached
even if the researcher becomes aware of criminal acts. In general, the
subjects of research are seen to be relatively powerless as a result of the
research process, and thus an assurance of confidentiality is seen to be a

means of not exploiting this position. However, in relation to this
dilemma, the situation would be that in relative terms the victim of child
sexual abuse would have been in an ever more powerless position than the
perpetrator. One solution would be to encourage the perpetrator to seek
help from some appropriate professional or agency, on the basis that the
respondents confession was an indication that he wished to change his
behaviour. However, if the perpetrator refused to seek such further
involvement, or if the interviewer suspected that he would not, the dilemma
would remain. Then, given that the interview had been arranged on the basis
of confidentiality, it could be argued that one of two choices would remain
for the researcher. The first position would be that one would be unable
ethically to do other than keep to the agreement of confidentiality, the
second would be that one would decide whether the right of the respondent
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to confidentiality was greater or lesser than the right of children to be
protected from abuse. Each researcher would then have to make a choice on

the basis of the contextual position and their own ethical and moral codes.
It can be seen that this dilemma illustrates clearly that social research
is not a neutral, scientific activity, but is part of human activity and is
consequently enmeshed in ethical and moral dilemmas.

4)The use of interviewee completed rating cards.

Use was made during the research process of cards which the lone fathers
completed to provide information (see appendix 2). Card 1, which was based
on the data collected by Michael Rutter et al (1967), asked lone fathers to
record any problems experienced by their children. The rating card was

introduced with the supplementary verbal information that it indicated
common children's problems and thus illustrated the type of thing that
ordinary children might experience, thus attempting to give the lone
fathers' permission to rate their children's behaviours without feeling
that recording of problems was an admission of failure. The card served
three purposes, it enabled the lone fathers to interact more proactively
with the interview process at this point, and thus enabled the tempo of the
interview process to be varied. It also was a small step in empowering the
respondents, enabling them to rate and classify their children's problems -
if they felt they had any - rather than that rating being done by myself on

the basis of the information they provided. It would also have been much
more time consuming for the card's contents to have been administered
verbally. Cards 2 and 3 sought measures of lone fathers involvement in
domestic activities and child care pre and post lone fatherhood. The
domestic labour activities replicated those considered by Oakley (1974) in
her study of housewives, with the addition of the category of DIY; whilst
this categorisation proved very productive it would perhaps have been
interesting to have subdivided the category of cleaning to see if gender
impacted differentially on such areas as hoovering and toilet cleaning. The
child care rating activities card was designed by Oakley in relation to

young children, with hindsight, given the presence of teenage children in
some lone father households the card could have been redesigned to
accomodate the recording of the potentially different kinds of child care

arrangments such children present. Cards 4 & 5 were designed to explore the
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lone fathers likes and dislikes in relation to domestic and child care

work, again, partially based on those explored in relation to housewives.

Did such instruments prove useful? In relation to research methodology, it
might have been anticipated that these five research instruments might have
proved problematic, in that they were relatively complicated cards
involving literacy and numeracy skills. In fact, they proved to be highly
successful, the vast majority of lone fathers were able to complete them
unaided, and the handful which were completed by the lone fathers with the
interviewer's assistance were nevertheless clearly reflecting the lone
fathers own assessments and opinions. Obviously, the process by which the
sample had been negotiated made it likely that all the sample would be
literate. Nevertheless, on the basis of experience in relation to this
method of data collection and other sections of the interview schedule it

is possible to argue that the 'keep it short and simple' school of research
design methodology underestimates the intelligence and abilities of
respondents. If samples consist of people stopped in the street by market
researches soliciting their views about matters in which they have little
personal interest or investment, clearly to collect data the instruments
have to be 'short and simple'. If however, the research considers and

e

explores areas in which respondents are interested and have a personal
investment, then relatively complex and lengthy research processes can be
perceived by the respondents as meaningful rather than meaningless. Thus,
participatory research can be seen to be not simply one type of research
process, (Barker et al, 1988) perhaps effective participation can occur and
be structured into research processes which are not traditionally seen to
be participatory.

5) The meaning of the research process to the respondents.

Was the research process experienced by the men involved as a one way

process, as a giving of information by them with no returns? It has been
argued that there are significant differences between the social work and
the social research process. (Stock Whitacker and Archer, 1989.)
Conversely, it has been argued that there are similarities in the process,

and the concept of the social work researcher:practitioner has been
discussed, (see, for example Newcastle Polytechnic CQSW 2 Year student
handbook p.25, 1989 -90.) Whilst the aim of this research was not to
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generate a therapeutic process, viewed from the perspective of the
respondent, in fact, there were some indications that the experience of the
research process was perceived by some men as being 'therapeutic'. Such an

evaluation was typified by the comments of Kevin GG, case no. 33, who said
at the end of the interview

"I've really enjoyed talking to you, you talk to your family and so on
but they're not always interested - talking to you has been letting out
a part of myself that's been stuck."

Analysis and Writing Up.

The data obtained during the research interviews was transcribed onto the
interview schedules. This proved to be a necessary, yet very time consuming
process, which consumed many more research hours and much more energy than
had been anticipated. With hindsight, it would have been helpful to have
transcribed the completed interview schedules into a word processing
format. This would then have enabled easier printing out of responses,

instead of which, some responses have been transcribed up to four different
times - during the original interview, again on the basis of the taped
record, again when all thirty five responses were being checked to

particular questions, then again when being typed into the write up of this
thesis. This process has proved time consuming, both in relation to

physically writing and rewriting the responses, and in carefully checking
that no errors have occurred in this series of transcriptions. Hopefully,
the only casualties of this mistake have been the author's time and energy,

and not the truth of the responses and insights of the lone fathers
involved in this study - great care has been taken to try to ensure that
the product of this research is true to them.

To obtain measures of the quantitative aspects of the data, results were

then categorised and coded, and analysed by means of SPSS-X. Whilst
statistical manipulation of the data obtained from relatively small samples
can be an exercise in mystification rather than demystification, this
process proved very useful as one method of analysing the data, and care

has been taken to try to ensure that statistical results are not presented
in a form which is misleading. Given the small size of the sample the main
methodology has been the use of descriptive statistical procedures of data
analysis, and then the use of judgement to consider the implications that



emerge from such processes. Such a method is supported by Hakim, who has
indicateded that social science research can be too concerned to seek out

small, statistically significant, relationships between variables

"Unfortunately the statistical significance of research findings (which
is determined in large part by the size of the sample used in the study)
is, quite wrongly, regularly confused and conflated with the substantive
or practical importance of research results, which is a matter for
judgement and cannot be determined mechanically by statistical
procedures." (p.7, Hakim, 1987.)

The other main method of analysis was via reading, thinking about, and
rereading, the interview schedules. Thus, general reading of the interview
schedules led inductively to ideas about potential categories and concepts
and themes which appeared to be recurring in relation to the areas

explored. Then, when examining a particular area, all thirty five
responses to any relevant questions would be read and compared, to try to
understand more effectively the particular and general social realities
they represented. Care had to be carefully exercised in being scrupulous in
ensuring that the categorisation and subcategorisation of variables was

been on the basis of the actual responses, rather than what the responses

might hopefully have been to get 'better' results - and in this the
availability of the tape recordings of the actual interviews proved
invaluable in relation to checking responses.

The results were considered by subdivision of the sample by two different
methods of categorisation, causes of lone fatherhood and expressed
orientations towards gender role relationships.

As illustrated, a number of previous studies have indicated the possible
significance of the cause of lone fatherhood - divorce or death - as being
a major influence on routes into, and the subsequent careers of, the lone
fathers. By analysing the data from this study in terms of this variable
explorations of the extent to which the divorce from or the death of the
partner led to different outcomes, was possible. Additionally, a number of
previous studies (Murch, 1973, Keshet and Rosenthal, 1978, Bartz and
Witcher, 1978, Gersick, 1979,Santrock and Warshak, 1979, Greif, 1985) have
tended to focus solely on samples not including widowers. Thus the
subdivision of these results by the categories of divorcees and widowers
enabled the detailed examination of the experiences of lone fathers who
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were widowers which was not possible in many other studies. Whilst, as will
be shown, in some cases the differences between the two groups were less
than the differences within the two groups, there were ways in which the
situations of divorcees and widowers were substantially different. Thus,
divorcees potentially, and in most cases in practice, had to negotiate and
sustain a relationship with their ex-partner, widowers had to find ways of
coming to terms with the permanent absence of their ex-partner.

As well as considering the sample in relation to the major difference of
the cause of lone fatherhood, there were also differences in the sample's
responses in relation to orientations and practices in the areas of gender
and parenthood. However, it was not a simple matter to interpret this data
in ways which allowed categories to emerge, rather than imposing a

categorisation. It was clear that at times some fathers were acting, and
defining their lives, in ways which could be seen to be traditionally
'patriarchal' and others were acting, and defining their lives in ways

which could be seen to represent a more 'pioneering' orientation towards
gender and parenting. However, it was also clear that because such
attitudes and practices varied for members of the sample in relation to the
different spheres of their lives, it was necessary to accommodate this
variation in any analytical division of the sample. The use of the terms
'traditional patriarchs' and 'gender pioneers' is intended to reflect
differences in expressed attitudes, whilst it is not intended to indicate
any value judgement in relation to members of one group or the other by
the use of these terms, it has to be noted that my personal preference is
for attitudes and actions that seek to reduce inequalities.

As indicated, the categorisation that emerged that was most congruent with
the differences within the sample was into traditional patriarchs and
gender pioneers. This division was done on the basis of the sample members'
responses with respect to attitudes towards gender roles and parenting,
particularly with regard to the interface between the patriarchal relations
of the domestic setting and the patriarchal relations of the economic
setting. These attitudes and orientations had been determined by questions
172 to 175 in the interview schedule. Question 172 asked what opinions the

respondent had in relation to women' being better at child care than men.

Question 173 asked whether the respondent felt that women should stay at
home for child care reasons and men engage in paid employment, or whether
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there should be equal choices. Question 174 asked whether being a lone
father had affected the respondent's attitudes to gender issues. Question
175 asked the respondents whether they agreed with the general practice of
custody orders being made in favour of mothers. The two groups emerged when
the responses to these questions were examined. Patriarchs felt that women

were better child carers than men, that men should have priority in
relation to going out to paid employment, their attitudes to gender roles
had not been changed by their experiences as lone fathers, and they felt in
general that mothers should have custody rather than fathers. Pioneers felt
that both sexes could care for children effectively, that there should be
equal opportunities with regard to going out to paid employment for mothers
and fathers, their attitudes to gender roles had changed as a result of
lone fatherhood towards greater empathy for women's disadvantaged position,
and they favoured custody decisions being made on the basis of the best
interests of the child. To illustrate the differences the following two

examples are random choices from each category. Cary M, no 13, was typical
of the pioneers:

172) "I think it would be up to the individual, it would be up to the
circumstances, I do think it s wrong that men are brought up not to show
feelings or emotions, you're brought up to work for a living to support
them and be the breadwinner, I think there's something wrong there.'

173.) "Providing they can decide something between the two of them
that's suitable, if they can talk it through and decide that's OK -
you've got to share haven't you, not just workwise but kiddywise as
well."

174."...I've realised that I never showed feelings as much as I should
have done, I've realised it since I got the kids on my own. If there was
a sad film on t.v., the wife would cry, you felt like it as well, but
you'd be taking the mick, it wasn't right to show emotions - stiff upper
lip, I think its all wrong."

175."When the kiddies are young, you've got to decide for the kiddies,
even though there might be a moral thing involved like adultery."

Kev N, no 14, expressed typical patriarchs views.

172."I would totally agree, (women) have got that motherly instinct that
I think most men lack,, certainly with younger children."

173."I definitely think that the better role is the women looking after
the children, I'm not saying that it couldn't work the other way round,
but that wouldn't be the best arrangement, I think that women are more
able to cope (with children at home.)

174."No."
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175. "I think that any case has got to be looked at on its merits but I
think that children are better off with their mother."

The above two sets of responses indicate the typical differences with
regard to gender roles and the division of labour between the genders as

expressed by pioneers and patriarchs. Therefore, by analysing the responses

to these four questions, it was possible to see which men perceived gender
and parenting in terms of traditional patriarchal attitudes, and which men

perceived gender and parenting in terms of more 'pioneering' and equal
relations. However, further analysis of the data indicates that with regard
to their day to day practices there were times when some pioneers were

traditionally patriarchal, and there were times when some patriarchs were

pioneering. Therefore, by adopting this categorisation based on the
sample's attitudes towards gender roles it was possible in the analysis to
illustrate the differences between members of the samples ideological
orientations and daily practices. This solved the problem of how to define
the different groups whilst at the same time accommodating the fact that in
many cases in many areas of their lives the 'patriarchs' weren't
homogenously 'patriarchal' and the 'pioneers' weren't homogenously
'pioneering'. On this basis, the sample divided into 10 pioneers and 25
patriarchs. The pioneers consisted cases numbers 4, 6, 10, 13, 16, 19, 26,
28, 31, 32, five of whom were widowers (numbers 6, 10, 13, 31, and 32).
Thus the patriarchs comprised a group of 14 divorcees and 11 widowers. It
can be seen therefore that as a proportion of the total sample widowers
were a slightly larger proportion of the pioneers subcategory and divorcees
a slightly larger propotion of the patriarchs subcategory.

The writing up of the research was done initially in long hand, then
latterly via the use of Locoscript 2, without the use of a spellchecker
(which hopefully perhaps will not be obvious!), on an Amstrad PCW8512. In
themselves, the gaining of competence in the use of SPSS-x, and the gaining
of competence in wordprocessing skills have been valuable parts of the
research apprenticeship process that should not be underestimated.

This chapter has summarised the research methods and research process of
this study, and considers issues that have arisen in relation to previous
studies of single parent /lone fathers. The chapter outlines and discusses
the processes by which a sample of lone fathers was obtained, and argues

that the method adopted in this study - use of Child Benefit Records - has
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produced a more representative sample of lone fathers than any previous
similar study. It has been argued that this research represents a merging
of 'traditions' which are sometimes wrongly seen to be mutually exclusive
epistomologically - interactionist and structural theoretical perspectives,
and qualitative and quantitative research methods. The reasons for the
choice of structured interviews as a research method have been considered,
and the areas explored in the structured interviews have been described and
discussed. Five areas raised by the interviewing process have been
discussed: the 'need' to start interviews with 'safe' subjects, the
relationships between gender and interviewing, the boundaries of
confidentiality, the use of interviewee completed rating cards as research
instruments, and the possible meaning of the research process to the
respondents. The chapter has concluded with a brief discussion of the
analysis and writing up of the research.
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Chapter 4.

The different routes into Lone fatherhood.

In this chapter the different routes into lone fatherhood experienced by
the men in the sample interviewed will be examined. Amongst the sample,
the routes into lone fatherhood differed substantially, and although the
relationship was not a simple unilinear one, the ways in which men

'became' lone fathers had some connections with the ways in which they
performed and defined their roles as 'being' lone fathers. In late 20th
Century Britain to become a lone father is to take on what is generally
perceived to be an unusual role, it seems clear that girls are

socialised into their potential future roles of mothers in more powerful
ways than boys are socialised into their potential future roles of
fathers (Rapaport, Rapaport, and Strelitz, 1977). The relative
distinctiveness of motherhood as opposed to fatherhood has been argued
by, amongst others, Backett, whose research led her to conclude that

"analysis of respondents accounts of family life indicated that the
development of the mother role was much less problematic than that
of the father.This does not mean that motherhood was regarded as
'easy', it most certainly was not.However, motherhood was described
as having certain special features, and these defined its parameters
and made it distinctively different from fatherhood.' (p.77,
Backett, 1987.)

The relative absence of these parameters for fathers means that there
were 'double definition' problems for those who became lone fathers -

they did not have either a clear model of fatherhood to orientate
themselves towards, or of the form of fatherhood that lone fatherhood
represents.

Before considering issues related to routes into lone fatherhood, it
will be helpful to be briefly consider the ages of the sample at the
time of the research. The mean age of the sample as a whole was 41.6
years at the time of the interview, and the median age was 41 years

(Haskey (1989) calculated the OPCS sample's median age for lone fathers
for 1985-1986 at 44 years.) The mean age of the widowers amongst the
sample was five years older than this, whilst the mean age of the
divorced /separated amongst the sample was 3.4 years younger. Tnerefore
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on average the widowers were over 7 years older than the
divorced/separated group. There was also an interesting age distribution
within these two sub-groups of the sample, in that amongst the widowers
75% of them were aged more than 36 years, whilst only 53.6% of the
divorced / separated were aged over 36. The mean age for lone fathers
with a pioneering orientation to gender roles was 43 years, and for
those with a traditional patriarchal orientation to gender roles 41
years. What were the other time boundaries within which lone fathers
were operating?

Table 4.1 Age of father and length of residence of children in lone
father household.
Age at time of disruption Age at interview Years children resident

1) 54
2) 47
3) 32
4) 37
5) 32
6) 47
7) 40
8) 35
9) 52
10) 44
11) 35
12) 36
13) 38
14) 29
15) 47
16) 32
17) 32
18) 39
19) 31
20) 27
21) 37
22) 45
23) 41
24) 34
25) 37
26) 30
27) 25
28) 49
29) 43
30) 26
31) 34
32) 43
33) 24
34) 36
35) 34

59
57
35
43
34
51
45
42
54
47
39
41
41
34
53
35
35
42
36
36
40
50
46
38
45
33
29
55
49
31
36
52
26
41
35

5
10
2.5
6
1.5
4
5
7
1.5
3
4
4.5
3
4.5
6
3
2.5
3
5
9
3
5
5
4
8
3
3.5
6
6
4.5
2.5
9
2
5
1
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As the above table indicates, the age distribution of the men in the
sample at the point at which their partner died or departed ranged from
24 years to 54 years, and the length of time children had been resident
with lone fathers at the point of interview ranged from 1 year (in fact,
one year and three days) to 10 years.

What can clearly be seen from these figures is the diversity of the
situations which confronted the lone fathers at the point of the

disruption in their family lives which created the potential lone
fathering family situation.For example, Jake BB, no. 28 at the point of
disruption was 49 years of age, and had the responsibility of caring
for, or arranging the care of, six children between the ages of 9 and 17
years and 2 adult children. Clearly, the challenges and responsibilities
created in the domestic situation would be expected to be somewhat
different from those which faced lone fathers such as Kev 0, case number
14, who at the point of disruption was a 29 year old with the
responsibility for newly born twins, or number 33, who was at that point
a 24 year old with a 2 year old daughter to care for.

Difference in the sample between the experiences of the divorced, and
the experiences of the widowed, were apparent in relation to the length
of time the relationship with the ex-partner(usually a marriage, and
hereafter termed marriage) had endured:

Table 4.2.Length of previous marriage.(years)
Mean Minimum Maximum

Total Sample (35) 13.9 4 27
Widowers (16) 17.3 5 26
Divorced (19) 11.6 4 27

Patriarchs(25) 12.8 4 26
Pioneers(10) 17.25 9 27

Whilst the shortest and the longest relationships had been experienced
by those who subsequently were divorced, overall, the widowers became
lone fathers after relationships that were on average almost 6 years

longer than the marriage relationships of their divorced counterparts.
With reference to relationships of 20 years duration or longer the
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difference is quite marked - 46.2 % of the sample of widowers had had a

marriage that lasted more than 20 years in contrast to 5.3% of the
divorced lone fathers with similar duration marriages. In terms of
change, looked at purely in relation to duration of years, the widowed
men were therefore becoming lone fathers after a longer period in a

relationship than the divorced men. The pioneers, as can be seen from
the data, tended to have been married for a longer period of time than
the patriarchs. The fact that all had been married at least 9 years

appears to indicate a possible relationship between length of marriage
and attitudes towards gender roles.

The sample interviewed was characterised by differences related to the
suddeness or otherwise of the ending of the relationship with the mother
of the children. The category of lone father is one which some men can

enter at one clear identifiable point in time. One example from the
sample of this was Roy F.(no.6). He described how his wife, who had had
chest trouble for years, had suddenly had difficulty breathing. An
ambulance was called, but she died on the way to hospital. As he said

"I never expected anything like that to happen,there'd been no
previous warnings."

In this example then his situation changed at a clearly definable and
distinct point in time from being a man with a wife to being a lone
father. This is not to say of course that he then instantly assumed a

discrete role and set of responsibilities that were from that point in
time unchanging.

The contrast to the situation such as Roy F.'s where there was a sudden,
enforced, assumption of the role of lone father were cases where a

couple separated and a long process of negotiation between the partners
led to the child or children gradually coming to live with the father.
One example of this type of situation from the sample was Albert
P.(no.16). He described a long process during which the marriage
gradually 'broke down':

He and his wife were legally separated for two years after seven years

of marriage. They then lived together again for two years, following
which he worked abroad for a year, which he descibes as being a solution
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to financial difficulties, and also a 'test for the marriage.' On his
return he and his wife agreed that the marriage was over, and they were

divorced the same year. During his year abroad and the year following
the divorce his wife had custody of the two children of the marriage,
however relationship difficulties between the two boys and their new

stepfather led to the boys asking to got to live with their natural
father, which they did following discussions between their parents.
Mr.P. reported that during this lengthy process he had known all along
that the children would end up living with him, and that was what he had
wanted, when he had been living with them prior to the marriage breaking
down

'I was the one who always tucked them in at night, they regarded me
as security.'

The following table represents the differences in the sample in relation
to their perception of the forewarning that they had that their marriage
was to be terminated by death or divorce.

Table 4.3.Forewarning of death or divorce.

No Warning Underl month 1-12 months Over 12 months

Total Sample(35) 11(30%)
Widowers(16) 5
Divorced(19) 6

9(30%)
4
5

10(25%)
5
5

5(15%)
2
3

No Warning Underl month 1-12 months Over 12 months

Patriarchs(25) 8
Pioneers(10) 3

4
5

10
0

3
2

It can be seen that a large minority of the sample had no forewarning of
the event that was to lead to them becoming lone fathers, and over half
the total sample, exactly 50% of the widowers and 57.9% of the divorced
had less than 1 months forewarning. This contrasts with the position of
a small minority of the sample - 14.3% of the widowers and 15.8% of the
divorced who had more than 12 months forewarning of the event. The
figures for widowers relate to the period of time involved when the men

perceived that their partner's illness or condition was terminal.
Similarly, 5 of the divorced men reported one or more periods of
separation from their partner prior to the final split up. Patriarchs
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and pioneers differed slightly in that pioneers either had little
forewarning or greater forewarning, whereas a large subgroup of
patriarchs fell within the middle range. The figures in the table
recorded above refer to the men's remembered perception that their
marriage relationship was at risk.

It could have been possibly expected that those men who became lone
fathers as a result of divorce would have more forewarning of their
future status than those who became lone fathers as a result of death.

However, the impression from this sample is that this is not always the
case, the widower had sometimes a longer indication of what was going to
happen than the 'abandoned' lone father. A typical example of this was

Dennis Q.,no.l7, who had known that his wife had had an affair earlier
in their marriage, but believed that it had ended. He described how he
came home from work one evening and to his surprise found a note to say

that

'she was leaving and would contact me sometime.'

the two children having already already arrived home from school and
seen the note. An example of the former category was Fergus W, case no.

23, whose wife died of cancer which had started 5 years prior to her
death. Although Mr.W was only certain that his wife was going to die a

week before her death, the possibility of her death, and of his becoming
a lone father, had been for five years

'the nagging thing at the back of one's mind, she'd had surgery
originally and was told that if she didn't have a reoccurence within
three years she should be O.K.; however it reoccurred shortly before
the three year period,so she had further surgery then radiotherapy.'

The route into lone fatherhood is one in which the lone father may be
categorised as more or less "active" or "passive"( Hart, 1976, Burgoyne
and Clark, 1984.) These categories have hitherto been used in relation
to divorcing partners, thus as Burgoyne notes:

'Hart contrasts "active" and "passive" roles in the process of
separation, and argues that those who portray themselves as "acted
against", just over half or her respondents,were less likely to be
prepared for the process of demarriage which followed than their more
active counterparts.'(p.55, Burgoyne and Clark, 1984.)
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In using these categories in their study of stepfamilies Burgoyne
and Clark argue that Hart's third category, the 'joint deciders' in
practice are not really participants in a joint decision:

'It would appear from our findings that it is the rhetoric, rather
than the realisation, of 'civilised divorce' which has pervaded
recent experience of marital dissolution.'(p.56, Burgoyne & Clark,
1984)

Table 4.4 Involvement in divorce decision.

All divorcees(19)
Patriarchs(13)
Pioneers(6)

■ role Joint Decision Ex-Prtn. major role

6 8 5
5 6 2
1 2 3

As the above figures indicate, the perception of nearly half of the lone
fathers in this sample was that they had been involved in a joint
decision about the divorce, and had felt very much that they had been
'joint deciders'. Whilst it might have been anticipated that possibly
pioneers would have been more likely than patriarchs to have been the
major decision makers with regard to the divorce decision, this is not
shown to be the case on the basis of these figures. Therefore, it does
not appear that men who were less active in the divorce decision were

likely to 'fall back on' traditional patriarchal orientations to gender
roles, and those who were more active were more likely to adopt more

progressive attitudes towards gender roles. This suggests that some

previous studies of lone fathers (Mendes, 1975, O'Brien, 1983) have
overestimated the extent to which the involvement in the initial cause

of lone fatherhood can have an impact on the lone father's subsequent
'career'.

Joint decision did not necessarily mean that the children would be cared
for initially by the father, in a typical case such as Max DD, no.30, he
described how he and his wife split up amicably following the gradual
deterioration of their relationship and 'lots of arguments'. She kept
the children as that seemed 'natural' but when she asked him a year

later to have the children he agreed. Albert P, no.16, represents
another similar case in the sample, although his perception was that he
had a high expectation that his children, cared for with his consent
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initially by their mother, would come to live with him at some point in
the future.

Ungerson in her work on 'carers', albeit of adults caring for other
adults, suggests that males who become carers do so against the odds,:

"Thus, as far as caring is concerned, I suggest that the male life-
cycle contains definite 'start-up' and 'cut-off' points oriented
around paid work.Full time paid work almost always acts as a buffer
between the social and the family circumstances of a man and his
availability for caring...only women are apparently the appropriate
people to combine caring with paid work and child care." (p.65,
Ungerson, 1987.)

Earlier, she has sought to address questions asks in relation to
carers that have relevance in relation to routes into lone fatherhood:

"why did this particular individual become a carer? In other words,
and immediately to make the question more complicated, what were the
social, psychological, ideological material and historical processes
which brought these particular caring relationships into existence?
Also were the processes gendered in some way, and if so how?"(p.l8,
Ungerson, 1987.)

Clearly, the process of becoming a lone father is what Ungerson would
call a 'gendered' experience, Ungerson herself in the quotation above
has said the current position is one in which it seems inappropriate for
men to work and be involved in caring. I would argue that this applies
to child care as much as the care of adults, and thus lone fathers are

always in the position of potentially having their child care activities
defined as being inappropriate because of their gender.

As well as having a different relationship to the ending of the marriage
from divorcees, widowers also had differing degrees of involvement in
the process of their partners illnesses and deaths.At the very least,
this meant that if a partner was ill for some weeks/months /years then
the opportunity to do some 'worry work' and preliminary mourning existed
in a way that it did not if the partner died suddenly and unexpectedly.
Contrast the position of Trevor A. and Frank. B. Trevor A.(no.l)
described how his wife collapsed suddenly after mentioning that she had
pains in her legs, was admitted to hospital, and apart from
two days at home after five weeks, was in hospital for the
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rest of the time until she died six weeks later.Although his wife had
been dead for five years Mr.A still found it very painful to talk about
her and was moved to tears in the interview by the memory of her,and he
described how her death was not something that he had talked about with
his daughter then(when she was 10) or subsequently

"We never talk about it, although I think about her a lot..."

Frank.B (no.2) in comparison told how 2 years before her death his wife
had had to have a mastectomy for breast cancer, and that 6 months before
her death the consultant had told him that her illness was terminal. He

described how in the 6 months before her death he had had to assume

responsibility for the housework and childcare as is wife was so ill:

"It was like serving an apprenticeship",

nevertheless during this period he was also very worried and did not see

how he would be able to cope after her death. However, when he did
become a widower he was surprised that

"things seemed to drop into place",

and he said that he and his children quite often reminisce about the
good times they had had with Mrs.B when she was alive.

In the case of Frank.B then, in the time prior to the loss of his wife
he was able to actively engage in the process of beginning to come to
terms with a future with his children and without his wife. Clearly this
was not an easy process, as he said, he did not see how he was going to
be able to cope. However, when the time came for him to have to cope, he
was able to, as he described it, he had 'served his apprenticeship' and
'things dropped into place.' Clearly, a number of variables explored
elsewhere are possibly connected to this process (finances, work role,
support of relatives and friends, health, age of children, orientation
to parenting and masculinities, etc). Also, it is not necessarily the
case that the suddenness or otherwise of a partners death creates an

active or passive response. It was clear however that a forewarning of
the death of the partner did create the opportunity to respond actively
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towards planning for the future, and a lack of forewarning may make a

passive response more likely.

The widowers in the sample, and I would argue, the divorced or separated
men, have on some level had to cope with the so called 'tasks of
mourning' as part of their route into lone fatherhood - they had all
experienced a form of loss in moving from a two parent household to a

single parent household. What issues can arise in relation to the
processes of loss? There is a fair degree of consensus about the stages

through which a bereaved person has to progress to attain the
equilibrium they had prior to the bereavement.These stages and the tasks
involved in them have been characterised as follows by Kubler Ross
(1970) and Worden (1983) amongst others:

1)Task One - To accept the reality of the loss. To some extent, as all
those in the sample had dependent children, the need to provide in some

way for those children appears to have acted to minimise the extent to
which any of the lone fathers could totally deny the loss of the partner
to a prolonged extent. However, interestingly this need to accept the
reality of the loss, and the pain that it involved, was tangentially
referred to by some fathers who said how 'good' and 'supportive' and
'undemanding' the children were in the first few months after the loss.

It needs to be remembered that in the case of the widowers the first

three months refers to the period immediately after the death of the
mother, in the case of the divorced men the first three months refers to
the first time when they cared for them, which was not always
immediately after the separation or divorce.

2)Task 2 - To experience the pain of the grief, to enable the bereaved
to begin to come to terms with the loss. The bereaved can seek to not

experience the pain, and suppression or avoidance of the pain of the
mourning was what happened in the case particularly of some of the
widowers in the sample, where well meaning and sympathetic relatives so

cushioned the lone father in an envelope of protectiveness and support
thatthe widower appeared unable to do the grief work necessary to get

through this stage to the next stage. Trevor A.(No.l) was typical of a

man in this category, a man whose grief was still so very near to the
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surface five years after the death of his wife that he could not talk
about her in the interview without crying.

3)Task 3 - To adjust to an environment in which the deceased is missing.
This is clearly related to the position described in relation to tasks
one and two, and the impact of such factors as the needs of the
children, and the support of significant others such as relatives, can

apply at this stage. Kubler Ross, in writing of the terminally ill
patient's family, argues that:

"A husband's sense of loss may be even greater, since he may be less
flexible or at least less used to concerning himself with matters of
children, school, after school activities, meals and clothing.This
sense of loss may appear as soon as the wife is bedridden or limited
in her functioning.There may be a reversal of roles which is more
difficult to accept for a man than it is for a woman.Instead of
being served he may be expected to serve."(p. 140, Kubler Ross,
1970.)

In writing this she is clearly perceiving sex roles in the family on

traditional lines, and is pointing to the difficulties of a 'Father'
taking over a 'Mothers' role. As this research shows, the position for
lone fathers - widowers and non-widowers - is more complicated than
that. However, Kubler Ross is correct in characterising the period as

one of transition and change, men do not usually become lone fathers at

any one instant, but experience a route into lone fatherhood which
usually begins before the death or departure of the female partner.

As this research data also demonstrates the problems were not confined
to the four outlined above, nor were they confined to widowers; in fact
some widowers were less 'alone' than some separated and divorced lone
fathers, a point that will be discussed in more detail latert.

Worden (1983) makes the point that the resolution of the tasks of
grieving is an active rather than a passive process; it may be then that
there is a link here with the notions of active and passive in relation
to divorce. Just as some men involved in separation and divorce can be,
it is argued, characterised as active and passive, it seems that not

only will the circumstances of the death of the partner present greater
or lesser opportunities for active involvement in the process of death;
but the lone fathers involved may, for a mixture of reasons to be
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explored elsewhere, be more inclined to subsequently adopt an active or

a passive orientation towards the grieving process and the grief tasks.

However, in relation to the different structures of patriarchy and forms
of masculinities discussed earlier, it can be seen that general notions
of activity and passivity are too crude descriptions of what is a

complicated social reality. Clearly, some of the lone fathers in the
sample went through active and passive phases. However, this activity
and passivity can be seen to have differed in different areas of their
lives. Thus, later chapters will show the different involvements -

active or passive - of lone fathers in such areas as the domestic
setting, the economic setting, the community, and relationships of
sexuality.

Whilst for all lone fathers the early part of their lone fatherhood was

potentially difficult, the amount of support and assistance they
received and felt they needed differed. Some felt that there was no help
or support that they lacked, others that there were particular kinds of
help that would have been useful in the first phase of lone
fatherhood.The following table summarises their perceptions of this
area.

Table 4.5.Areas in which help would have been appreciated in 1st 6
months.

Self Children Financial Legal General None

Total Sample 5 6 5 1 3 14
Widowers(16) 3 3 0 1 2 6
Divorcees(19) 2 3 5 0 1 8

Patriarchs(25) 2 5 3 1 1 13
Pioneers(10) 3 1 2 0 2 1

It can be seen that the largest sub category was of those who did not
feel there was any particular area of help that they lacked in the first
6 months. For some, this was an expression of their perception that they
were coping adequately, such as Frank.B (No.2) who found the period
before his wife's death was the most stressful, and that after she died
things 'just slipped into place.' For others, this was an expression of
the fact that things were difficult and problems existed, but no one
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could do anything to resolve them, either problems coping with feelings
about bereavement as described by Trevor A. (No.l) or problems to do with
the perceived impossibility of combining child care and paid employment,
as described by Jack H.(No.8) The proportion of the sample that
perceived that there were no areas of help missing in the first six
months was a very similar one for both widowed and separated/divorced
lone fathers. However, patriarchs were much more likely to be
represented in this category than pioneers. Why might this have been the
case? Perhaps it implies that the presence of assistance is more likely
to lead to the continuance of a traditional form of masculinity, as it
was part of an environment in which the steady state of patriarchal
masculinity with regard to gender roles was maintained.

The next largest category was those lone fathers who perceived that they
would have appreciated help to do with self issues, or to do with issues
connected with their children - a combined total for these two

categories of 40% for the widowed, and and a somewhat lower proportion
of 26.3% for the divorced. Although the numbers were small, it can be
seen that pioneers were more frequently represented in this category
than patriarchs with regard to self issues, but under represented with
regard to help with children, which implies that they felt that they
meet the demands of their children but were struggling to meet their own
needs.

The difference between the two sub groups of widowers and divorcees is
more marked still in relation to financial issues, but less marked with
regard to analysis in respect of patriarchal and pioneering
orientations. Assistance with this area did not prove to be an issue for
any of the widowers in the first six months, but it did for over a

quarter of the divorced/separated. (26.3%) This would seem to be largely
related to issues connected with negotiations with the ex partner re

financial matters - an area that widowers inevitably were not involved
in. It was also the case that some widowers' financial positions as lone
fathers were made more secure by investment and insurance policies
maturing on the death of their spouse, so relative to their divorcing
counterparts their financial position was much more secure and less
troublesome.
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Whilst there was generally perceived satisfaction on the part of the
divorcing lone fathers in respect of legal matters, as will be discussed
in the penultimate chapter this did not necessarily seem to be a

reflection of the fact that this sample represents a group of lone
fathers who had care and custody of their children.

4)Task four, Worden (1983) argues, is to withdraw emotional energy and
reinvest it in another relationship, in the case of lone fathers,
particularly those who previously had had little contact with their
children, this relationship could be not necessarily a relationship with
another partner but a relationship with their children.

The extent to which the lone fathers in the sample who were not widowers
had been actively or passively involved in the breaking up of the
relationship was described by them. For some of them, such as Dennis Q ,

no.17 mentioned above, the other party had clearly been the initiator,
and he was the recipient of the results of her actions. In this
case,when he tried to contact his wife at work the next day he
eventually discovered that unknown to him she had arranged a transfer to
another office over 100 miles away. He was still unable to contact her
until she phoned him two weeks later to say that

"she had gone off with another man and didn't want to come back and
wanted a divorce..I went to see her taking one of the children when
I saw her I knew that the marriage was over and agreed to divorce
proceedings."

With hindsight he felt that he had never been able to really trust his
wife since her previous affair, she'd suddenly instigated the breakup
but

"perhaps it had been coming a long time."

Others had been more active in seeking a route out of a relationship and
family situation that they were finding unsatisfactory, although this
was not being done as part of some conscious reframing of masculinities
and gender roles, but as part of a process of trying to improve matters
on the micro level.
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Why then had the members of this sample negotiated a route into lone
fatherhood? As has been shown, the extent to which choice was exercised
by different lone fathers varied. Whilst some felt that lone fatherhood
had been thrust upon them, none had requested that social services take
over the parental care of the children, as they as men were unwilling
and or unable to cope with child care. Also, at the time of interview
all the men were lone fathers, they had not negotiated a route out of
lone fatherhood into two parent families.

There are some difficulties in generalising with respect to routes into
lone fatherhood, as the pictures that emerges from the data is a

complicated one which does not lend itself to the creation of a simple
pattern or patterns. That in itself is one of the most, significant
generalisations that can be made, the routes into lone fatherhood were

varied and different, and no single common theme emerges in relation to
these routes.

What are the implications from this data with regard to different
orientations to masculinities? It has been argued that these
orientations can differ with regard to the different structures of
patriarchal relations, and detailed considerations of these follow this
chapter. At this point however, it is appropriate to sketch some of the
themes with regard to orientations to masculinities and routes into lone
fatherhood that will be explored in the later chapters.

A traditional patriarchal orientation can be seen to have led to lone
fathers giving primacy to their positions in the economic setting,
whilst seeking to retain care and contol of 'their' children as a means

of continuing to assert quasi-ownership rights over children as

property. Their responsibilities in the domestic setting - particularly
in terms of child care - were likely to have led them to seek to
continue to have authority over their children, but to transfer tending
responsibility for them to a delegated other - often a female relative.
It might be that there is logically a paradoxical tension between a

patriarchal orientation and lone fatherhood, resulting inevitably in
patriarchs ceasing to become lone fathers by entering into new marital,
or quasi marital, relationships with women partners. However, as will be
shown later, this did not necessarily prove to be the case, many lone
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fathers with patriarchal orientations to gender roles were not

contemplating, or seeking, such outcomes.

In relation to routes into lone fatherhood it can be seen from the data

that pioneering lone fathers tended to have been confronted with a

greater change than patriarchs, they had on average been previously
married five years longer than patriarchs. Pioneers were also more

likely to perceive that they lacked assistance in the early stages of
lone fatherhood, which implies that those lone fathers who felt that
they did not lack help were more likely to be in a 'steady state'
position, where a traditionally patriarchal orientation to masculinities
was less likely to be self - evaluated and reconsidered. This suggestion
is also supported by the consideration of the areas of need suggested by
lone fathers - pioneers tended to perceive need with regard to self
issues, patriarchs with regard to children and child care issues. A
picture thus begins to emerge of crisis and need being an influence in
changing and reconstructing masculinity, with a lack of crisis and
presence of assistance possibly being more associated with the
continuanbce of traditional patriarchal orientations to masculinities.

>

The pioneering orientation can also be seen to have been more associated
with lone fathers giving primacy to their involvement in the domestic
setting, seeing domestic responsibilities as occupying a more central
position in their lives. Whilst this did not necessarily mean that such
men refused assistance with regard to the domestic sphere, they appeared
to have reached a position where they derived a great deal from their
involvement in the domestic shere. Where a traditional patriarchal
orientation meant that some lone fathers were keen to return to or

remain active in the economic setting, the logic of a pioneering
orientation was that such lone fathers were less keen to do so unless it

did not conflict with their responsibilities in the domestic setting,
and were not keen to 'work at any price.'

In this chapter the similarities and differences experienced by the
sample of men interviewed in relation to their becoming lone fathers
have been considered. It has been argued that the experience of the
initial process of becoming a lone father is of some significance in
shaping the longer term role of being a lone father, but is not an
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overridingly deterministic factor in relation to later experiences of
lone fatherhood. Hie processes involved in comimg to terms with the
losses involved in becoming a lone father have been considered.
Following this there has been a brief discussion of orientations to
masculinities and routes into lone fatherhood, and it has been suggested
that change and crisis may have been associated with changing
orientations to masculinities.

This chapter has been a brief introduction to some of the themes
connected with the domestic setting, the economic setting, the community
and neighbourhood, and the state, which will be explored in the later
chapters. This study has found that the day to day child care and
domestic experiences of the sample were of major importance in their
lives, these areas will be considered in the next chapters.

92



Chapter 5.

The lone father in the domestic setting - relationships with children,

In the next two chapters the nature and meaning of the lone fathers' lives
in the domestic setting will be considered, which will involve a detailed
consideration of issues connected with children, and issues connected with
the management of the household.

A key area for all fathers, but particularly lone fathers, is that of
their interactions with their children. This chapter will therefore
consider lone fathers experiences of involvement with their children, and
will consider the meaning of the data in relation to parenting,
masculinities, and patriarchy.

How many children were there resident in lone father households? The
numbers of children in households is shown in table 5.1.

Table 5.1.Children living with lone fathers at point of research.

One child in household 15 families
Two children in household 14 families
Three children in household 4 families
Four or more children in household 2 families.

Tne above table indicates that the overwhelming majority of lone father
households at the point of interview contained two or less children.
However, if one looks at the position in relation to the number of children
in the households at the point at which the households came into being as

lone father households, a slightly different picture emerges, with a larger
number of households containing three or more children, and a much smaller
number of households with only a single child present.

Table 5.2. Children living with lone fathers when mother left/died.

One child in household 7 families
Two children in household 18 families
Three children in household 6 families
Four or more children in household 4 families.
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Similarly, an examination of the number of adult children living in the
lone father households at the point of interview, and at the point at which
the household became a lone father household, presents two slightly
different snapshots of family composition, although the numbers of lone
father households with no, one, two or three adult children present is very

similar at both points in time.

Table 5.3 Adult children living with lone father at the point of research.

No adult children in household 27 families
One adult child in household 5 families
Two adult children in household 2 families
Three adult children in household 1 family

Table 5.4 Adult children living with lone father when mother left/died.

No adult children in household 26 families
One adult child in household 4 families
Two adult children in household 4 families
Three adult children in household 1 family

Age and gender differences amongst children have impacts on their care. The
age range of the children being cared for by the lone fathers was

considerable, both in terms of the current ages of the children, and their
ages at the time when the lone fathers assumed the care of them. A
simplistic view of child care sees that the younger the children are, the
harder they are to parent and the more demanding is the parental role, and
conversely, the older the children are the easier they are to parent.
Whilst it is true that the physical caring functions are greater for
younger children - what have been termed the tending functions - it seems

more appropriate to see parenting as presenting different challenges at
each stage of the childrens lives, and it is misleading to assume that
these challenges a priori become fewer and easier to meet as the children
grow older.

In relation to single parent fathers, the age and relative dependency of
the children would seem in this sample to have had different impacts, with
the relative greater dependency of younger children becoming a positive
aspect of the lone fathers lives for gender pioneering fathers, and a

negative aspect for traditional patriarchs. To a lesser extent, the greater
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independence and relative self sufficiency of older children became a

positive aspect of the lone fathers lives for patriarchal fathers, and a

negative aspect for gender pioneers. This can be seen as a process whereby
men who attached greater importance to their interactions in the economic
sphere of patriarchal relations rather than the domestic sphere perceived
their parenting roles differently from those who invested more in the
domestic setting.

Clearly then, parenting is not a simple response to a matrix of 'objective
needs' that children present at different ages and stages. A number of
factors influence the social construction of the perception of childrens
needs and parenting. For example, work such as that of the Newson, Newson,
and Lewis (1982 ) indicates'that gender differences between children - as

well as between adults - are an important variable. Having noted an

increase in fathers participation with their respective one year old
children between 1959 and 1979, they suggest that

'the distinction between parental roles, involving the comparative
distancing of the father from his family, occurs much earlier than at
eleven years, and not necessarily because he is out all day....our
material suggests that fathers' perceptions of their status as
subsidiary caregivers persists throughout childhood, and that they
continue to see themselves and be seen as less skilled than their wives
at understanding their children's needs.' (p.186, Newson, Newson, and
Lewis, 1982.)

The following table shows the age and gender distribution of the children
who were being cared for at the point of the mother in the family dying or

departing.
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Table 5.5 Age & gender distribution
at point of family disruption.

Age and Gender of children

Female Male

1) 10
2) 5
3) 11
4) 13
5) 5, 7
6) 5,16
7) 3, 13
8) 9
9) 10
10)
11) 12, 13
12) 7, 11
13) 16
14) 0
15) 15
16)
17)
18) 10
19) 5, 6
20) 2
21) 0.5
22) 9
23) 6
24)
25) 6, 10
26)
27)
28) 9, 11

14, 16
29)
30) 5
31) 2
32) 4, 5
33) 2
34) 7
35)

Total number of female children = 41
Total number of male children = 38
Total number of children = 79
Total number of adult children = 13

of children in lone father households

Age of Adult children resident

, 15

10, 13
5, 7
9

2, 6
7

12
10

13, 15
0

7, 12, 12
10, 12
9, 11
12, 14

18, 23, 25
21

18, 20

18

21, 24

22

, 13
, 17

6
4
3

8, 9
1, 2

10, 16
6
9

8, 10

22, 24

18

8, 4.

Analysis of this table indicates that there were at that point 27
households containing children only, and 8 households containing children
and adult children. 12 households contained children of both genders, 12
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households contained female children only, and 11 households contained male
children only.

A more detailed analysis of table 5.5 reveals that at the point of the
death or departure of the mother from the household the tendency was for
the households to contain younger rather than older children. The following
illustrates the numbers of households containing at least one child from
the age range indicated:

0 - 5 years

6-10 years

11 - 14 years

15-17 years

15 households

24 households

14 households

5 households

In relation to masculinities and parenting two indicative examples drawn
from the sample illustrates that different forms of masculinities were

practised in the pre - lone fatherhood phase. Jeff S, no. 19, had been
extensively involved in domestic work and to a lesser extent child care,

before he became a lone father. Thus he assessed that in the pre-lone
fatherhood period he had done 100% of the house cleaning, cooking, washing
up and DIY, and 95% of the household shopping. In relation to child care,

in the periods when his wife had'gone missing' prior to their split up, he
had stayed at home and fulfilled 100% of the functions examined, when his
wife was at home he calculated that he had taken 100% responsibility for
their physical care, and had done 50% of the buying/mending their
clothes,discussing their problems, 30% of the playing with them and taking
than out, and 20% of the feeding of them. On this basis then, Jeff S can be
seen to have been actively involved in 'fathering' his children prior to
his becoming a lone father, and clearly being a father for him at that
point involved much more than simply being active in the economic sector.

An indicative example from the sample of a father who was much less
actively involved in the domestic setting of patriarchal relations was Dave
C, no. 3. In contrast to Jeff S who assessed that in relation to domestic
work he did 100% of 3 activities, and 95% of a 4th, Dave C assessed pre-

lone fatherhood his highest level of participation was 50% in 2 activities
(household shopping and ironing), with his only other domestic
participation being to do 20% of the washing up. In relation to child care
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the only activity he scored himself as being involved in was in taking the
children out, his contribution to which he assessed at 20%. On this basis
then, Dave C. can be seen to have been not particularly actively involved
in 'fathering* his children prior to his becoming a lone father, and
clearly being a father for him at that point involved a role closer to the
classic functionalist role of the father in the family.

At the point at which those interviewed in this sample became lone fathers,
there were different ways in which they responded to the responsibilities
of child care and the management of the household. In some lone father
households, such as No 2, Frank B, and No.6, Roy F. the families contained
older children at the point of lone fatherhood - a 21 year old in the
former, and an 18 and a 20 year old in the latter. The existence of these
older children in part enabled each of these men to negotiate a

rearrangment of the family arrangments to enable them to continue in paid
employment post lone fatherhood. Thus, Frank B said that following the
death of his wife, no one else had suggested that they look after the
children, but because of their ages and his being able to switch to

nightwork it had been possible to manage without live in help - his sister
had assisted by doing the ironing each week. In fact, Mr B had said that he
had cancelled the home help the family had had during his wife's terminal
illness, partly as he was angry that home help charges were being
increased. Also, such a move can be understood as a desire to 'keep things
within the family' and lessen non-family surveillance of coping, Mr B said
that he was determined to look after the children, and for a long time he
was a little afraid that someone would 'poke their nose in' and try to take
the children away. This theme of wishing to be self sufficient of state

agencies is an area that will be explored further in chapter 11.

Other lone fathers negotiated external help with child care, amongst
numerous examples in the sample were No. 10, Cliff J, and No.11, Matt K. In
both of these cases the availability of help from family living nearby yet
outside the household, was negotiated by them and enabled them to continue
in paid employment. Interestingly however, their perceptions of this help
were somewhat different, Matt K told how he readily and happily continued
to accept the help of female relatives, whilst Cliff J appeared to have

developed more ambivalent feelings about his parents continuing to

play such a large part in the running of his household. Thus, Matt K
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described how his mother did the (clothes) washing every Wednesday, gave

his two youngest children their midday meal and evening meal every weekday,
and looked after the children during the school holidays. In relation to
his assessment of the domestic work he did before and after lone

fatherhood, he described how pre lone fatherhood he did no cooking, washing
up or ironing, and he does none of these post lone fatherhood (those jobs
being shared between his mother and daughters.)The share of washing clothes
he does has gone down from 25% of the household total pre lone fatherhood
to 0% now. Only 2 categories rated had increased, house cleaning from 0% to
50% (shared with daughters and mother) and household shopping from 25% to

100%; one category, DIY, has remained constant at 100%. The help from
outside the family, he said'just happened, it just started' and said that
he felt that he did not lack any kind of help or assistance.

Cliff J described a similarly intensive supportive relationship with his
parents, particularly his mother. However in his case the help had built up

following an initial post widowhood 11 months when

'I wanted to do everything myself.. I used to have a set
routine. .Saturday used to be the main shopping day of the week, and for
things I wanted every day such as bread I used to leave a note for the
eldest laddy, and he would get it, or anything he thought we needed. I
baked tarts and had a go, I sought a bit advice off me mother and I
think this is how she drifted in to help me, which I appreciated very
much.'

At the point of interview, some 3 years after the death of his wife, he
described how this process had gradually increased and now

"my mother's over every day, and she does everything, I'd be lost
without her.'

He was however ambivalent about this help, reflecting that

"she comes and goes when she likes, she's knocked the routine to hell."

This was reflected in his rating of the proportion of domestic work that
Cliff J did; before he was widowed he assessed that he did 10% of the
cooking, washing up, and washing, none of the shopping, house cleaning and
ironing, and 100% of the DIY. As indicated earlier, in the early stages of
lone fatherhood he did approaching 100% of the domestic jobs, at the point
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of interview his mother's (and to a lesser extent his father's) involvement
was such that he rated his contribution at 0% for cleaning, household
shopping, cooking, washing up, washing, and ironing, only in the area of
DIY had he retained a similar level of activity, still doing 100%.

Thus, where Matt K had had an unchangingly low involvement in domestic work
pre and post lone fatherhood, Cliff J had had a perhaps not unusually low
level of such activity pre lone fatherhood, a high initial level post lone
fatherhood, and then had entered a stage of a low level of such
involvement. Clearly he felt this later stage was both positive and
negative,

'Mum and Dad wanted to do it, I've started to depend on them a bit too
much now actually.'

He perceived however that they derived meaning from their involvement, the
ambivalences of the situation for him were illustrated when he said he

"Wouldn't want to change it, there's times you feel like it and say,
I've got to make a stand, to do things on my own, but when you're
working full time as well it's rather hard, and you don't want to hurt
their feelings, so you tread lightly."

There were other lone fathers who were in households where the demands of

the household were greater than the care resources of the household, and
the lone fathers concerned were unable or unwilling to negotiate external
assistance to meet those demands. One such case drawn from the sample was

No. 8, Jack H, who had felt that when his wife had left him he had had 'no
choice' but to give up work as a miner to look after the children, then
aged 5 and 3. His mother had been going to look after the children whilst
he was at work, but the 3 shift system he had to work had made this too

inconvenient, and whilst his parents had been supportive in offering him
advice, this support had not extended to practical assistance with child
care or domestic work. His pre lone fatherhood share of the domestic work
of the cleaning, shopping, washing up, washing and ironing he rated at 0%
and cooking at 5%, post lone fatherhood he rated himself as doing 100% of
the washing and cooking, 95% of the house cleaning, 90% of the shopping,
and 25% of the washing up - his children doing the remaining proportions of
these tasks. The impression was left from Mr H's responses when he was

describing the household setting that he had felt a passive actor in the
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process, and felt he was in the situation as a result of the impacts of
other's decisions. A somewhat different orientation was that shown by other
lone fathers who had given up paid employment outside the home as a result
of their inability to negotiate assistance, but who had been much more
active in tring to negotiate an outcome, such as case no. 21. This lone
father, Ivan U, was geographically isolated from any relatives, but had
initially post widowhood been able to negotiate a child minding arrangment
to allow him to continue work. However, in the long term this had proved
impossible to sustain, yet he was continuing to seek ways in which he could
combine child care, domestic responsibilities, and paid employment.

How far were orientations to masculinity related to the existence of
assistance with child care? The following table illustrates the lone
fathers' assessments of the help that they had at the point of the research
in caring for their children:

Table 5.6 Current help with child care.
Source of help

Ex-Partner Relative Other None

Total saraple(35) 2 10 12 11
Divorcees(19) 2 584
Widowers(16) - 547

Patriarchs(25) 1 798
Pioneers(10) 1 333

It can be seen from this table that in relation to assistance with child

care a mixed picture emerges, with divorced and separated lone fathers
being more likely to have a mixture of kinds of assistance with their
children than widowed lone fathers, and widowed lone fathers being more

likely to have no assistance in caring for their children, at the point of
this research, than divorced/separated lone fathers. For patriarchs and
pioneers the data indicates a spread across the range of categories. Whilst
it might have been felt that patriarchal orientations would be more likely
to be found in cases where help with child care was present, and pioneering
orientations where such help was absent, these figures do not indicate that
this was necessarily the case with this sample. However, patriarchs who
received help with child care received a greater level of assistance than
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pioneers, and those patriarchs who received no help were generally those
with the care of older, more self sufficient children.

How far were there differences in the sample's experiences of fathering in
the pre lone fatherhood and lone fatherhood periods? In relation to this
study, the research was concerned with the fathers' perceptions of their
children and the research design was constructed so that the children were

not interviewed, as has been the norm in previous studies of lone father
families. Whilst it is clear that the fathers perceptions of his children's
situation will be likely to differ in some respects from his children's own

perceptions of their situation, and that a study of childrens' perceptions
would be a valuable piece of research in its own right, there is clearly
also merit in determining and exploring the lone fathers perceptions.
George and Wilding noted that their study was

'concerned rather with the father's perception of the situation and it
is more than likely to be different from the objective situation'.
(p.66,George and Wilding, 1972)

However, their notion of an objective situation is somewhat misleading, a

symbolic interactionist /phenomenological perspective means that the
perceptions and meanings that actors have are important in themselves as a

valid focus for research. The notion of an 'objective situation' is a more

problematic and perhaps ultimately an unhelpful one for social science, one

can strive to reach clearer understandings about situations and individuals
contributions to, and perceptions of them, whilst at the same time
accepting and acknowledging that ultimately 'the objective situation' does
not exist. (Ramazanogulu (1989) and others have in fact argued that
subjectivity is an essential and valuable element of feminism's potential
contribution to improving sociology.)

Hypothesising on the basis of the traditional patriarchal perspective of
fathers' roles it would be anticipated that for the men in this sample,
their involvement with their children prelone fatherhood would be likely to
have located within what could be termed a 'paradigm of minimalist
fathering.' In contrast, it would seem to be the case that lone fathers -

having sole care and custody of their children would be unable to adopt
such a minimalist position towards parenting. However, the evidence from
this data is that some lone fathers did contine to adopt such a position
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using help and assistance from others in relation to child care and
domestic duties.

Before considering this in more detail it will be helpful to consider how
far children were aware of the potential onset of lone fatherhood. The
extent to which the children in the families were prepared for the family
disruption that led to them residing in single parent families varied - in
some situations it was impossible for the children to be prepared for an

event such as the death of their mother, either because of the age of the
children or the unexpectedness of the event - for example in case no. 14
the children's mother died immediately after childbirth. Table 5.7
indicates the responses the lone fathers made when they were asked if the
children had expected what happened, i.e.the break up of the marriage or

the death of the mother.

Table 5.7 Children's expectations of disruption.

Expected Not expected/Children too young.

Total sample(35) 4 31
Widowers(16) 1 15
Divorcees(19) 3 16

Patriarchs(25) 2 23
Pioneers(10) 2 8

What is striking from the above table is that in the overwhelming majority
of cases the lone fathers perceptions were that their children did not

expect the family disruption, whilst this was slightly less so in the case

of widowers than divorcees the trend is still substantially the same in
relation to both major causes of family disruption. Whilst proportionally
more children in households where subsequently the lone father adopted a

pioneering rather than a patriarchal orientation were felt to have had an

expectation of the disruption, the numbers involved are very small and
should thus be treated with caution.

Why might there have been this lack of awareness about what was likely to

happen on the part of children? Some of them were not told because the lone
fathers themselves did not know of the impending disruption, fathers whose
wives unexpectedly left them typically said of the event 'it came out of
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the blue' and 'it was a complete shock'. Thus, the children were not

prepared because the father did not know, and as the mother's decision to
leave was either very sudden or had been planned secretly she also was

unable to tell the children of her plans. The suddenness of some deaths
also prevented the option of telling the children - 'her death was totally
unexpected.'

Other children were not told because they were too young, which applied to
both separations - 'they were only 3 and 4 at the time, they didn't know
what was happening' and deaths - 'they were too young.' The social
construction of the age at which children were perceived old enough to
know varied, in one case a widower felt that in relation to his wife's
death his 10 year old daughter 'definately didn't expect it, although she
knew her mother was ill she was very young.'in other cases it was perceived
by the lone father that the children were too young to be allowed to know,
even if this meant denying to them the known facts. Thus, one widower said

'they never expected that they'd lose their mother, they asked me if she
was going to die, some children at school told them "your munmy's going
to die", I told them she would get better.'(Len E, no. 5, at that point
the children were aged 7 and 5.)

Although the majority of lone fathers said their children did not expect
the impending disruption, in discussing this area further some of them
acknowledged that they felt that perhaps the children had what one referred
to as an 'inkling', for example one divorced lone father said of his wife's
departure 'it all happened too quickly' - for the children to expect it;
but then went on to comment that 'perhaps our previous break up might have
forewarned them.' In relation to terminally ill mothers, it was perceived
that some children

'knew their mother was ill, but didn't expect it (her death) to happen,
she'd been bedridden for 6 months so they might have had some idea.
Frank B, no.2.

Another father felt that his children might have expected their mother to
leave

'I wouldn't be surprised if they did (expect it) on some level, the
eldest one had known about his mothers previous affair.' Dennis V, no.17
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Of the minority of lone fathers who felt that their children had expected
the family disruption, a widower commented that 'I feel that they had
known, they hadn't been told directly but there had been been hints.' In
the 3 cases where children were in families where parents divorced and the
children were felt to have expected the disruption, the children were

perceived to have known that their mother had had a boyfriend.

In some cases, whilst children were not perceived to have expected the
disruption, they were involved in the immediate period prior to the
disruption. Thus, one father said

'She told them she was going to leave, and I told them - they'd known
for a month or so that she had a boyfriend.' (A1 L, no.12).

Another father said

'there was a lot of arguments and shouting in the home, so I think that
when I told them I was going to have to leave to get a divorce they were
upset, but in a way they were relieved..they saw some sort of calm when
I left.'(John Y, no.25)

There was one example of a formal joint family discussion involving the
children regarding the decision to separate - Jake BB, no.28, described
how the (older) children were involved in the decision -

'Things had been bad for a long time, but it all came to a head quickly.
One Friday evening she summoned a family conference of those who were
still at home, and asked if they thought she had a part to play in the
family. They said no, so the following Monday she moved (out).'

In this family the father perceived that the marital relationship had
broken down some time previously, but for a mixture of reasons - for the
sake of the children, because of the family business, and for reasons of
religious conscience, the couple stayed together.

Older - adult or near adult - children were in some cases treated

differently, thus in 2 cases adult children were told that their mother was

terminally ill, and in one case a father perceived that his eldest adult
daughter had known of his mother's affair before he had, because mother and
daughter had shared the same social activity which had led to the affair.
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There are a number of possible explanations for the different processes

and outcomes in relation to the awarenesses or non awarenesses of the

children regarding the family disruption that led to the lone fathering
family situation. Clearly, in some cases the explanation is that the
children did not expect the disruption because either no one expected it -
the sudden death of the mother, or because it was an event which was

unexpected to the father, and was being kept secret by or was spontaneous
on behalf of the mother - her sudden departure to another partner. The
expression 'it came out of the blue' was used by both widowers and
divorcees to describe both the death/departure of their spouses and/or
their children's gaining knowledge of the event.

In other cases there seems to have been a decision made not to tell the

children. Two categories seem to emerge here, firstly, where the outcome
was uncertain the children were not involved in that uncertainty - either
to 'protect ' them, or as means by which the adults could maintain some

sort of denial of the process that was occurring. This was also clearly
likely in some cases where the dying person was not aware that their
condition was terminal. Thus, where mothers were terminally ill, it was

sometimes not clear to the father what the speed of the death would be, and
to protect younger children they seem to have been either not told that the
condition was terminal, to have had their questions avoided, or in one case

at least answered wrongly. Such an orientation also had a positive pay off
for the father, in that it allowed him the possibility of denying the
terminality of his wife's condition. It also, in presenting a picture to
the children of normality, to some extent ensured that the children did not
make additional demands on him as they would have been likely to have done
if they were aware of their mothers condition. Related to this is the
cultural position in relation to death in late 20th Century Britain, where
children are shielded if possible from knowledge of mortality. Walvin
(1985) has noted that in Victorian times the death of others, including
parents, was a relatively common childhood experience, as the 20th Century
has progressed the decline in mortality rates has coincided with an

inversely proportional increase in taboos in relation to death.

This social construction of childhood on the part of the adults in relation
to what information can and should be shared with children is also linked

to the next category. This second category that emerges is where the
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outcome was more certain, but the parent(s) felt it was inappropriate to
tell the children, usually related to a perception that the children were

too young to know, or too young to understand. In some cases this may have
been appropriate protection of young children, but there appears to have
been no general agreement about the age at which children can, and should,
be exposed to 'bad news'. Although the numbers involved are small, it is
interesting that there does not appear to have been any case in the sample
where sub-adolescent children were told that their mother was dying, thus
denying them the chance to begin to come to terms with their mother's death
until after the event.

As indicated, a minority of children were perceived by their fathers as

knowing that their mother was likely to leave the home, in each case the
perception was that the children were aware of 'another man'. However, it
is not clear how far this awareness of a boyfriend was perceived by the
children as being likely to lead to the ending of the marriage, or whether
that is a mistaken adult construction of the children's perceptions. What
is clear is that children were not prepared in advance for the disruption
in their families, and only in a minority of families were they given any

forewarning of the death or departure of their mother. The tendency to have
knowledge increased with the age of the children. This could have been for
one or more of three reasons, firstly, because it was harder to hide things
from older children (arguments, the existence of boyfriends, the
seriousness of an illness.) Secondly, the fathers perhaps perceived that it
was more legitimate for older children to know, in saying that some of
their children were too young to know, they were in one sense implying that
older or adult children were 'old enough' to know. The third reason for the
tendency to tell older children would be the father using the older child
as a confidant, to share the information, but also to share the burden of
the knowledge and possibly fear about the future - this would seem to have
been more likely to have been the case in relation to diagnoses of terminal
illness, particularly where - as in at least two of the cases - the
terminally ill person was not told the diagnosis.

The necessity to explain actual events to children also perhaps explains
the increased tendency to talk with children about what had happened in the
period around or immediately after the disruption and later on in the lone
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fathering phase. The following table indicates to what extent the lone
father talked with his children when their mother left/died.

Table 5.8. Extent to which the lone father talked with his children when
their mother left/died.

A lot/some Hardly/not at all

All sample(35) 23 12
Divorcees(19) 13 6
Widowers(16) 10 6

Patriarchs(25) 16 9
Pioneers(10) 7 3

This table indicates that in the overwhelming majority of cases some

dialogue took place with the children, although interestingly in
approximately a third of the cases the death or marital breakdown was

discussed hardly at all or not at all. Similar percentages of patriarchs
(64%) and pioneers (70%) talked with their children post disruption about
the event. Thus, where the evidence was that the majority of children were

not prepared prior to the disruption by discussion, the majority had the
disruption discussed subsequently.

In considering the cases where no talking took place, reasons advanced by
the lone fathers included the age of the children, clearly some of the
children were at a pre verbal stage and could thus have been legitimately
seen as 'too young'. As with preparing children for their mother's death
however, too young for some fathers had a high upper age range, one father
saying that he didn't talk to his 10 year old daughter about her mother's
death as

'I felt it was better as she was that young.' (Trevor A, no.l)

Other fathers left it up to their children to make sense of what had
happened, one father who felt that his daughter had known of her mother's
boyfriend said

'we never talked about it, the boy was too young and the girl could see
what had happened' Keith G, no.7
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at that time the boy was 3 years old and the girl four years old, which
suggests that even her understanding of events would be less than complete.
Another father, left with children aged three and two years, said he didn't
talk about his wife's departure as 'they never asked for her.'

Those fathers who only briefly discussed what had happened with their
children said such things as 'I told them the bare details' or 'I told them
a bit, they were too young.'

In contrast, some fathers remembered how they had spent a great deal of
time explaining events to their children. One widower (Fergus W, no.23)
whose wife had been ill for some years, remembered the day of his wife's
death

'That was probably the most difficult thing, because I had to go round
to school and pick them up. I told them that they'd known that their
mother had been ill, and God decides when somebody lives or they don't,
and that she was no longer in any of the pain that she had had for a
long time.'(girl of 8 and boy of 6 at the time.)

Another widower told how he hadn't wanted to talk about it with his

children but 'you've got to, it shouldn't have happened you've got to get
over it.'

'God' and 'Heaven' were concepts that were used by three other widowers to

explain the death of their mother to children - 'I told them she'd gone to

heaven', 'I told him she was in heaven, to help him overcome his grief',
and, in a reply which acknowledged the difficulty of understanding how
children experience events ' I told her her mother was in heaven, it's a

funny age 5, you can't really tell what they are thinking.'

Where parents were separating such explanations were not an option
available, and the possible future relationship with both parents was

consciously discussed with some children-

'I told them that Mummy and Daddy don't get on any more, and that we'd
decided to live apart, but they could go and see her anytime they
liked.'(Jeff S, no.19)

In other cases the future was more uncertain
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'they wanted to know where she had gone and if she was coming back,
questions I didn't know the answers to.'(Dennis Q, no.17)

This theme of the suddeness of the event was reflected in a minority of
other respondents answers, as with James CC, case 29

'they came home from school ready to go on holiday, when they came home
we had to sit down around the table and explain it'(that his wife had
decided to leave that day.)

Finally, in several households the children continued to live with, or

moved with their mother at the point of family disruption, consequently the
explanations and discussions were handled by her, with the fathers being
uncertain about what was actually said.

There are several possible explanations for the differing discussions with
children about the disruption. Those who did not discuss at all with their
children what had happened appear to have not done so because of the age of
the children, or in some cases because they found the subject a painful one
either to discuss with a child, for fear of upsetting the child, or for
themselves, for fear perhaps of upsetting themselves. Parental power

enabled some parents to define children either as being too young, when
another parent might have felt they were old enough to have more

explanation, or, old enough to know for themselves, when another parent

might have felt that a child might benefit from further explanation, and in
both of these categories it would seem possible that the needs of the
parents were the determining factors in the handling of the children.

Some fathers appear to have offered a minimal explanation to their
children, either because they feared 'upsetting' the children by telling
them too much (and again, possibly upsetting themselves) or because, they
did not know what information to give their children. For the widowers, the
problem of explaining the unexplainable- the death of the mother - could be
partially resolved by recourse to religious, neo-mystical explanations,
some of the separating fathers, particualrly those who had been
unexpectedly deserted by their wives, either tried to avoid or struggled to

give to their children an explaination for something that they did not
understand themselves.
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One factor which might have been felt to have been likely to have
influenced the extent to which fathers talked with their children is the

forewarning that the father had had of the death or possible separation, as

such a 'lead in ' period would allow the father to consider and rehearse
his response in hypothetical future circumstances. This seeems to have
applied in some cases, but not others, some fathers who had had more

forewarning of the disruption event, appear to have talked fully with their
children, but some fathers for whom the event was unexpected talked more

fully than other fathers for whom the event could have been more readily
predicted.

Some fathers appear to have had a more child centred approach to the crisis
than others, actively seeking to engage with their children at what they
perceived was a difficult time for the children, rather than being unaware

of the children's needs, or occupied by their own needs. As can be seen by
the data in table 5.8, pioneers were much more likely to have actively
engaged with their children than patriarchs. This active position in
relation to their children does not appear to have been confined to either
widowers or future divorcees. Thus, one widower who typified this child
centred approach said of his children

'I sat them all down and had a good talk, told them they weren't going
to be split up, even if it meant selling everything and going somewhere
else'( Andy R, no.18),

and a separating father remembered that

'I always encouraged them to talk about it because I believe it made it
easier for them'.(Roy F, no.5)

In respect of differences with regard to lone father's with patriarchal or
pioneering orientations, 7 of the latter talked with their children about
the lone fatherhood situation a lot/some, in 3 cases it was hardly
mentioned. With patriarchs, 16 talked at lot/some, in 5 cases it was hardly
mentioned, and in 4 cases it was never discussed, which implies that the
topic was avoided by father and/or children, possibly because it was felt
to be an inappropriate area of discourse, or too painful, or not an

essential area for parent/child interaction.
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Families in which the subject was discussed quite frequently did so for a

variety of reasons. For some families where divorce had occurred, the
continuing relationship of the children with their mother and the demands
and routines of access visits meant that the subject was an ongoing
focus.thus, one divorcee said of his children

'they talk about her and see her often, I try to keep it amicable mostly
for the kids - it doesn't solve any problems not being amicable.'( A1 L,
no.12)

another father had developed a similar attitude to the subject of the ex-

partner slightly more reluctantly

'the children mentioned her in the beginning, when they mentioned her I
didn't want to know, I just used to say I wasn't interested, which I'm
not, but it wasn't fair to them, so they talk openly now, nothing
specific just general.' (Cary M, no.13.)

In relation to widower's households, frequent conversations about the
deceased tended to be concerned with either nurturing a happy memory or

coming to terms with the loss. The father not wanting to forget the dead
appeared to be the source of some discussions, sometimes related to wanting
to keep alive with growing children a memory of what their mother had been
like

'I always like to bring her mother up, but I don't dwell on it - I don't
harp on about it but I like to bring her mother into conversations. I
hope that when she gets older she'll ask what her mother was like ( Roy
F, no.6).

This theme was also one cited by widowers in families where the deceased
was mentioned sometimes but not frequently. Fathers talked about
'reminiscing about the good times', and in one family there was occasional
watching of videos of family holidays, as the father commented

'I've dragged this video camera around on holidays, which at the time
was a great nuisance, but now we can enjoy happy times together.'(Fergus
W, no.23.)

In some families the passage of time had reduced the extent to which the
subject was focussed on, one widower commented that such discussions were
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'very rare,it's very rare we bring it up now-it just dropped off' Rick
0, no.15

- this was 6 years after the death of the mother. Another said

'we used to have tears, it doesn't come up as much as it used to'
Matthew HH, no.34

5 years after the death of the mother. Where divorce had occurred, the
passage of time, linked with the custody issue mentioned earlier, for some

families meant that the subject was less mentioned than it had been
previously

'initially we had a lot of discussions, but after that the subject was
barely mentioned, particularly after custody was sorted out.'(James CC,
no.29)

Other fathers described how they felt that their children had accepted the
position and rarely if ever mentioned it to them.

In some cases however it appeared that the subject of the ex partner was

not mentioned because it had come to be a taboo area for discussion. This

taboo for some was because the grief process was still alive, thus one

father, five years after the death of his wife, said

'I think about it a lot, but we never talk about it', then burst into
tears.( Trevor A, no.l)

Another widower said

'It's on my mind nine-tenths of the time, but, with the bairn, I let him
bring the subject up instead of me.' ( Kev N, no.14.)

Another widower, appearing to be possibly blocked in the grieving process,

said

'they never mention her, they've been down to the grave and things like
that. I've never visited the grave, I've bought a headstone - some
people put flowers on a grave every anniversary, I've just tried to
forget it.' Tony V, no.22, 5 years after the death.

113



Feelings of anger were more prominent in relation to divorced fathers
talking - or not talking - with their children about the children's
mothers.Sometimes this was seen to be anger on the children's part, one

father commented that

'my daughter refuses to talk about her, my son doesn't talk about it,
and I don't like to as I think it affects his nerves.' Alan D, no.4

At other times it was anger on the part of the father

'sometimes it comes out in arguments -"well, your mother didn't love you
because she's left"...then I tell him that I 11 never leave him.' David
C, no.17.

Other fathers seemed to have perhaps positively dissuaded their children
from raising the subject, one divorcee felt that his children had been

'pretty good not asking questions' ( Keith G, no.7).

For another father, seemingly passive or uncertain in relation to his
children's needs to know, who had said that his children had been too young

to tell when their mother ran away, and where there had been no subsequent
access or contact, the only time he recalled discussing the subject was 7
years after her departure. Then, 2 years before the research,

'the girl saw a photograph of herself as a baby with her mother - I told
her she'd run away, they just took it, they probably knew anyway.' ( Roy
F, no. 6.)

It can thus be seen then that a range of different adaptations in relation
to discussing the past and the absent mother had developed. There are a

number of different possible reasons for this, and a number of factors that
appear to have influenced the different outcomes.

As discussed, the age of the children was an important variable, but as

well as what might be seen to be appropriate behaviour in relation to

sharing information with children with regard to their chronological age

and stages of development there were indications that the circumstances
some lone fathers were in led them to infantilise or 'adultise' their
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children with regard to discussing, or, more correctly, not discussing the
absent mother with them.

The reason for the absence of the mother was obviously influential in how
the father subsequently acted towards the children in relation to the
mother. If the mother had died, some fathers were then influenced in their
relations with their children by their own feelings of grief, and for some

these feelings appear to have remained relatively unresolved, some children
were thus in the position of not having expected their mothers death, and
not being afforded opportunities to discuss the death and make sense of
their mothers absence in the immediate aftermath of their loss or in the

longer term. For these children, the impression is gained that their
mothers absence, and the reasons for it, became almost a taboo subject. It
also appears to have been a taboo subject for in some families where the
father felt hurt and deserted by the mothers actions in leaving the family.

Why then did some fathers and their children appear more able to discuss
the absent mother? In the case of widowers, the impression is gained that
those who were able at an appropriate early opportunity to share the sense

of loss with their children, and seek to begin to make sense of the event,
were able to proceed through an appropiate process, ending at a point where
the mother could be remembered appropriately and fondly. Such fathers
appeared to have, in the handling of the separation crisis in relation to
their children, been able to use appropriate opportunities to allow the
children - and possibly also themselves, to work through their feelings and
make the events meaningful.

Divorcees were obviously in a different position, in those lone father
families created by divorce there was no overriding indication that fathers
were working to keep the memory of the absent mother alive for example.
However, in some cases the need, or desire, to establish an appropriate
platform for access appears to have been a positive force, and, as with the
widowers, some divorcees appear to have been more able to be child centred
in a proactive way than others. The impression is gained that some children
were thus in the position, whilst not having expected their mothers death
or departure , of being afforded opportunities to discuss the death or

departure and make sense of their mothers absence - from their lives or
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from the household - in the immediate aftermath of their loss, and in the
longer term.

Clearly the time since the disruption of the household was a significant
variable in relation to the extent to which the mother was discussed and

the meaning of her absence explored. However, whilst it could be argued
that the passage of time is necessary for feelings to be worked through and
appropriate arrangements made, time of itself did not simply mean that this
process would occur - in some households the passage of time did not seem

to have led to an increased enabling of the children and father discussing
this area. Thus, to know that in two households where the wife has been
dead for 5 years she was hardly mentioned now does not indicate that a

similar process had occured in those 5 years. This sample indicates that in
one such extensive discussions and searching for explanations will have
taken place to reach a point where, 'we talk about it at odd times', in the
other, the subject may never have been fully discussed and a situation may

have developed where the father can tearfully say in relation to talking to
his child about the loss of her mother 'I think about it a lot but we never

talk.' As indicated, there was some evidence from the data that 'never
talking' was only associated with a traditional patriarchal orientation to

masculinities, with gender pioneering lone fathers as a minimum at least
discussing the subject occasionally. In relation to coming to terms with
and making sense of loss and grief, there is some evidence from studies
such as Wallerstein and Kelly's (1980, 1990) and Mitchell's (1982) that
discussing the marital disruption is more helpful than not talking for
children and adults alike. 'Not talking' about emotional areas might be
congruent with images of hegenomic masculinity, but perhaps those
traditionally patriarchally orientated lone fathers who interpreted their
gender roles in such a manner were consequently disadvantaging both their
children and themselves.
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Lone fathers involvements with child care.

Having been what might be seen to be relatively underprepared for the
marital breakdown, the majority of children were then immediately living in
lone father households. But, what kind of contact had the children had with
their fathers previously, what proportions of child care tasks in relation
to their children had the lone fathers been involved in? Some studies of

lone fathers (Bartz and Witcher, 1978, Pichinto, 1983) have suggested that
lone fathers were men who had been highly involved in child care prior to

becoming lone fathers. To consider child care issues the sample were asked
a series of questions in relation to their involvement in child care pre-

and post lone fatherhood, and the data describing this involvement will now
be considered.

The sample were asked to rate their involvement in an number of areas of
contact with their children pre and post lone fatherhood. These areas

ranged from fairly practical 'tending' tasks - feeding the children,
physically caring for them (the examples given here were brushing their
hair, changing their nappies), buying/mending their clothes; through
recreational activities (playing with them, taking them out); and finally
discussing their problems with them. It was felt that this represented a

"broad range of activities which overall would represent a reasonable
measure of the fathers different levels of involvement at different stages.
32 of the 35 fathers were able to rate their involvement in this way, 3
felt unable to assess their involvement via this method, and they were not

pressed to do so. In the case of another father, no. 14, he had become a

lone father at a point immediately after the birth of his children, thus
all his pre lonefatherhood categies in this rating are 0%. Ihe categories
in which the lone fathers were asked to rate the % of their involvement

pre-lone fatherhood and at the point of the research were, in order of
their listing in the table:
1)Feeding children.
2)General supervision of children.
3)Playing with children.
4)Taking children out.

5)Physical care.
6)Buying/mending childrens clothes.
7)Discussing children's problems with than.
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The tables below lists the % involvement in each of these seven areas first

pre lone fatherhood and then at the time of the research. (N=32)

Table 5.9 Lone fathers involvement in child care tasks.
0% 1-24% 25-49% 50-74% 75-99% 100% Mean %

Feeding Pre 15 5 6 5 1 0 21.6
Now 12 0 0 3 0 14 75.4

Supervise Pre 9 6 7 7 2 1 32.7
Now 7 0 0 4 5 16 85.1

Play Pre 9 4 8 7 2 2 40.6
Now 11 2 1 4 3 11 66.8

Take out Pre 6 6 6 9 3 2 43.1
Now 10 1 0 9 3 9 67.9

Physical Pre 15 3 5 7 1 1 29.1
Care Now 17 1 1 3 3 7 52.7

Buy/mend Pre 22 3 4 3 0 0 10.9
Clothes Now 12 2 2 4 4 8 56.2
Discuss Pre 17 3 1 10 0 1 24.4
Problems Now 7 0 1 7 4 13 76.2

Table 5.10 .Divorcees involvement. in child care tasks.(n=17)
0% 1-24% 25-49% 50-74% 75-99% 100% Mean %

Feeding Pre 6 2 4 4 1 0 30.3
Now 9 0 0 2 1 5 75.4

Supervise Pre 3 2 4 5 2 1 47.5
Now 5 0 0 3 2 7 78.8

Play Pre 4 0 5 5 1 2 53.8
Now 7 2 1 3 1 3 49.6

Take out Pre 3 2 4 5 2 1 47.0
Now 7 1 0 6 1 2 50.0

Physical Pre 7 0 3 5 1 1 44.5
Care Now 11 1 0 2 2 1 39.5
Buy/mend Pre 11 1 3 2 0 0 13.5
Clothes Now 7 2 1 3 2 2 43.0
Discuss Pre 8 1 7 0 0 1 33.5
Problems Now 5 0 1 4 3 4 70.0

Table 5.11 Widowers involvement in child care tasks.(n=15)
0% 1-24% 25-49% 50-74% 75-99% 100% Mean %

Feeding Pre 9 3 2 1 0 0 12.3
Now 3 0 0 1 2 9 86.1

Supervise Pre 6 4 3 2 0 0 16.9
Now 2 0 0 1 3 9 91.5

Play Pre 5 4 3 2 1 0 26.2
Now 4 0 0 1 2 8 84.1

Take out Pre 3 4 2 4 1 1 38.8
Now 3 0 0 3 2 7 85.8

Physical Pre 8 3 2 2 0 0 14.8
Care Now 6 0 1 1 1 6 63.7
Buy/mend Pre 11 2 1 1 0 0 7.9
Clothes Now 5 0 1 1 2 6 70.4
Discuss Pre 9 2 6 0 0 0 14.6
Problems Now 2 0 0 3 1 9 82.1
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The above tables indicate a general yet variable increase in child care

activities by the members of the sample, with fewer fathers doing 0% in 4
of the seven categories, and more fathers doing 100% in all seven of the
categories.

Looking in more detail at the differences between child care in widowers
and divorcees families, an interesting difference emerges. In five of the
seven categories there was an increased number of divorcees rating
themselves at 0% post as oppossed to pre-fatherhood, whereas in none of the
seven categories was there an increase in the numbers of widowers rating
themselves at 0%. At the other end of the continuum of involvement, whilst
the numbers of fathers scoring their involvement at 100% increased, or was

the same, for both widowers and divorcees, the increase was much greater

amongst the sample of widowers than the sample of divorcees - the average

increase in numbers in the 100% band in each category pre and post
fatherhood is 7.67 for the widowers in comparison with 2.71 for the
divorcees.

The three categories in which the greatest changes occurred were those of
feeding the children, supervising the children, and discussing th,e
children's problems with them. In relation to feeding the children, there
was a reduction in the numbers of fathers doing 0% of the feeding from 15
to 12, and an increase in the numbers of fathers doing 100% of the feeding
from 0 to 14. This overall number masks a difference between widowers and

divorcees, the numbers of divorcees in the 0% group increased from 6 to 9,
whereas the numbers of widowers in this 0% group decreased from 9 to 3;
both subcategories showed an increase in the 100% rating group.

In relation to supervising the children, there was a reduction in the
numbers of fathers doing 0% of the supervising from 9 to 7, and an increase
in the numbers of fathers doing 100% of the supervising from 1 to 16 - this
is the category with the highest 100% rating by the lone fathers. Again,
this overall number masks a difference between widowers and divorcees, the
numbers of divorcees in the 0% group increased from 3 to 5, whereas the
numbers of widowers in this 0% group decreased from 6 to 2; both
subcategories showed an increase in the 100% rating group.
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In relation to discussing the children's problems with them, there was a

reduction in the numbers of fathers doing 0% of this activity from 17 to 7
- the biggest drop in the 0% rating in any of the categories and an

increase in the numbers of fathers doing 100% of the discussing from 1 to
13. In this category there was not the difference noted between widowers
and divorcees described above, in relation to both subgroups there was a

decrease in the numbers in the 0% rating group and an increase in the
numbers in the 100% rating group.

The category in which there appear to have been least changes in the sample
as a whole is that of taking the children out, although there was an

increase in the 100% rating group from 2 to 9, and an increase in the 0%
group from 6 to 10, generally for the whole sample the changes appear to
have been less than for some of the other categories. Analysis of the mean

% scores indicates interesting differences between the subsamples of
divorcees and widowers, in every category the average percentage
involvement of the widowers was lower pre lone fatherhood, and higher at
the time of interview than was that of divorcees. Thus the change in child
care task involvement , as assessed by the men themselves, was much greater
across the board for widowers than for divorcees. In five of the seven

areas explored the widowers rated their contribution to the task as being
at least 75% at the time of the interview, whereas in none of the seven

areas involved was there such a high average rating for the divorcees. This
contrasts with the pre lone fathering situations, where in five of the
areas examined the widowers rated their average involvement as being less
than 20%, in only one of the areas out of the seven was there a similarly
low rating on the part of the divorcees prior to the family disruption.

It is interesting to note the two areas of involvement where this change
was on average smallest for the widowers: taking the children out, and
playing with the children, were also the two areas in which the average

assessed involvement of the divorced fathers decreased post lone
fatherhood. These are areas of interaction with children that are often

seen to be the proper province of the father in typical nucleur families,
and the usual way in which a man 'helps' his wife in relation the care of
the children, freeing her up for other household or recreational
activities. It thus possibly seems that in some lone father households, the
absence of a second partner does not mean that the father expands his
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previous role behaviour, but is forced to seek to curtail aspects of his
previous fathering role to enable him to take on what could be termed the
more essential 'mothering' tasks.

Given these differences between widowers and divorcees, what picture
emerges if the data regarding child care is analysed for the two groups of
patriarchs and pioneers?

Table 5.12 Patriarchs involvement in child care tasks.(n = 22)
0% 1-24% 25-49% 50-■74% 75-99% 100% Mean %

Feeding Pre 10 3 5 3 1 0 20.2
Now 8 0 0 3 2 9 72.7

Supervise Pre 5 5 5 5 2 1 35.0
Now 3 0 0 4 3 11 81.0

Play Pre 4 4 6 6 0 2 38.9
Now 7 2 0 3 2 8 66.7

Take out Pre 3 5 2 8 2 2 44.3
Now 6 1 0 6 2 7 70.5

Physical Pre 10 3 4 4 1 0 23.7
Care Now 8 2 2 2 2 6 50.9
Buy/mend Pre 13 3 4 2 0 0 12.3
Clothes Now 10 1 1 2 3 6 54.4
Discuss Pre 12 3 0 6 0 1 22.9
Problems Now 5 1 0 5 2 9 72.6

Table 5.13 Pioneers involvement :in child care tasks.(n = :10)
0% 1-24% 25-49% 50-■74% 75-99% 100% Mean %

Feeding Pre 5 2 1 2 0 0 25.7
Now 2 0 1 1 1 5 83.3

Supervise Pre 5 1 2 2 0 0 26.4
Now 3 0 0 0 2 5 96.4

Play Pre 4 0 2 2 2 0 49.2
Now 4 0 1 1 1 3 67.1

Take out Pre 4 0 4 1 1 0 39.7
Now 4 0 0 3 1 2 61.4

Physical Pre 5 0 1 3 0 1 42.8
Care Now 6 0 0 1 1 2 57.5
Buy/mend Pre 9 0 0 1 0 0 7.1
Clothes Now 3 1 1 2 1 2 60.7
Discuss Pre 5 0 1 4 0 0 28.1
Problems Now 1 0 2 1 2 4 85.0

With regard to differences between lone fathers with patriarchal and
pioneering orientations, it can be seen from these figures that the largest
increase in mean scores for patriarchs were in the areas of feeding the
children, and discussing their children's problems with them. The lowest
mean increase was in the area of physical care of the children. For



pioneers, during the lone father period there was a higher mean rating in
every area of activity (in comparison with patriarchs) except for that of
taking the children out, with the areas of most increased mean activity
being those of supervising the children, and of discussing their problems
with them. These figures appear to indicate that whilst for both groups the
average level of involvement with their children increased, pioneers
recorded a higher level of activity than patriarchs. Both groups increased
their involvement in the area of discussing their children's problems with
them, patriarchs involvement had increased considerably in the more

traditionally paternal area of 'taking the children out', pioneers in the
more traditionally maternal area of supervising the children.

The figures in relation to child care tasks are clearly complicated, and
represent adult child relationships in a diverse variety of settings. Thus,
the meanings of the figures cannot be conclusively established, but it is
possible to consider some possible reasons for them.

There is evidence to support the hypothesis that in general lone fathers
interactions and involvement with their children were greater than they had
been in the pre-lone fathering state. The men in the sample were not

intensively involved with their children prior to the family disruptions
that led to the single parent households being established, thus the data
from this sample tends to contradict the findings of Bartz and Witcher,
1978, and Pichinto, 1983, that they would have been. The data indicates
that lone fathers were on average more involved with their children at the
time of the research than they had been prior to becoming lone fathers,
which supports the similar finding of George and Wilding, 1972. The biggest
changes in involvement appear to have taken place for widowers rather than
for divorcees. A possible explanation for this is to do with the
transitions into the disruption of the family. In some families the
worsening of the marital relationship led to the mother spending less time
in the family home, thus drawing the father into more of the child care

tasks, and in some cases the absences of the mother or the unavailability
of employment for males led to the father not being at work or taking time
off paid work to care for the children. In at least one case (no.19) where
a wife went missing a lone father took time off work and took over the
child care roles, and chose not to seek help from available relatives,
because he wanted to keep his wife's absence hidden from family and
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friends. Thus, pride or machismo - a perception that his position was not

congruent with images of hegemonic masculinity - rather than an active
wish to provide child care led to his increased involvement with his
children in the early stages of his marriages breakdown.

By contrast, the lesser involvement of widowers and of patriarchs is
possibly a reflection of their locating themselves within the paradigm of
minimalist fathering, compounded for those men whose wives were terminally
ill for some time prior to their death by a need or desire to focus on

their wives needs, consequently having less time or energy to be involved
with their children. Thus, in a divorcing family there is a sense in which
at times the adults are seeking to 'deinvest' in each other, whereas in a

family where a partner is dying the level of investment in the dying
partner is likely to be increased rather than decreased by the other
partner.

An alternative explanation for the lower rating of widowers than divorcees
in relation to child care pre disruption is that whereas the actual
involvement of the two groups might not have been in reality substantially
different, with hindsight the widowers are viewing their ex wives'
involvement as being even larger than it was, and or the divorcees are

viewing their ex wives' involvement as being even smaller than it was.

Thus, widowers might be harking back to a 'golden age' prior to their wives
deaths, and idealising the contribution of their wives, whereas for
divorcees if there ever was a golden age then the process of separation and
divorce for many of them would have led to the assessment that the metal
was fool's gold.

However, in relation to child care the mother was still potentially
available for her children in situations where divorce had occurred.This

availability post disruption - in some cases - of the children's mother in
divorced families is one explanation for some of the lower involvements in
child care tasks on the part of the divorced lone fathers, with the mother
fulfilling parts of the child care tasks, such as being able to discuss the
children's problems with them, or being involved in buying or mending the
children's clothes.
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The increasing age of the children is one explanation for some of the
changes charted in relation to child care tasks. Thus, as children grew

older, they were generally perceived to be able to do more for themselves
in relation to physical care, and were often seen to be able to entertain
themselves, thus possibly explaining some of the ratings in the areas of
physical care and playing with. However, widowers appear to have on average

defined their roles with their children in relation to child care tasks as

demanding more time from them than do divorcees despite the increasing age

of the children.

Could a possible explanation be that widowers had responsibilities for
different ages of children than divorcees, and were thus drawn into a

different kind of involvement in child care tasks because of the consequent
different needs of their children? Such an explanation presents certain
problems however as it rests on a view of childrens needs as being
biologically determined, rather than at least in large part socially
negotiated and constructed. In this particular case the explanation also
seems to be less likely to be plausible as if one examines the age of the
youngest child in the households at the point of the creation of the lone
father household and at the point of the research it can be seen that there
were not in fact major differences between the widowers and the divorcees
households in relation to age of the youngest child. Table 5.14 illustrates
the distribution.

Table 5.14. Age of youngest child in households.

Then
Now

Then

Now

Widowers
0-4 yrs 5-10 yrs 11-16 yrs

3
3

10
5

3
9

Patriarchs

0-4 yrs 5-10 yrs 11-16 yrs

9 16 0

3 8 14

Divorcees
0-4 yrs 5-10yrs

5
1

13
6

Pioneers

0-4 yrs 5-10yrs

2 6

1 2

11-16 yrs

1
12

11-16 yrs

2

7

As this table indicates, in the case of both widowers and divorcees, and
patriarchs and pioneers, at the time of the creation of the lone father
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families there was a majority of households in which the youngest child was

in the 5-10 years age range, and at the time of the research in each case

there was a majority of households in which the youngest child was in the
11-16 age range. This similarity in the sample in relation to the ages of
the youngest child would thus seem to indicate that the apparent
differences in involvement in relation to child care tasks of widowers and

divorcees cannot be explained by the ages of the children alone. The larger
number of children under the age of 5 at the onset of the patriarchal lone
father households might have meant that these lone fathers were then more

likely to have received assistance in child care, particularly from
kinfolk, which could possibly be seen as one factor influencing such men

towards a patriarchal orientation with respect to child care.

Gender differences of children do not appear to be the cause of the
differences in the changes charted in relation to child care tasks, it
might - stereo typically - for example be felt that in families containing
female children the girls would be able to be more self reliant in relation
to child care. Whether such a stereotypical and sexist attitude is valid,
three quarters of the widowers families contained female children as

oppossed to slightly over half of the divorcees families.

The reasons for widowers having a greater proportional involvement in the
child care tasks examined are thus not clear, perhaps part of the
explanation for the greater involvement of widowers post disruption is that
widowers perceived their children as being more demanding, and experienced
these demands as calling on more of their resources than the divorcees did.

Another possibility for the lesser involvememt of divorced fathers in the
child care tasks is that at times a divorced father might be inclined in
some circumstances to feel anger with his ex partner and consciously or

unconsciously seek to spend less time in child care tasks as an offshoot of
this anger - some of the angry comments illustrated above hint at this.
However, it is also clear that in some individual cases a divorced lone
father was more involved in child care tasks than a widowed lone father.
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Lone fathers perceptions of their children's needs.

Another possible explanation is that the children of widowers were more

demanding than the children of divorced parents, and/or the children of
widowers had more problems, or were perceived by their fathers to have more

problems; Keshet and Rosenthat, 1978, Katz, 1979, Beattie and Viney, 1980,
and Tedder, Libbee and Scherman, 1981, all indicated that problems with
children were likely to be experienced by lone fathers.

In relation to perceived handicaps, four of the widowers were caring for
children who had some form of handicap whereas only one divorcee was

caring for a handicapped child. This may have been purely a chance
difference, or it might be that in families where there is a child with a

handicap either the couple are less likely to divorce or separate, or if
they do the mother is more likely to subsequently have custody of the
child. In some cases the handicap could be described as moderate, thus one

father ( Frank B, no.2), described how his child, who had diabetes, 'leads
a full life apart from the injections', having six monthly hospital
checkups. In other cases the handicap was more serious, thus Dave C, no.3,
described how his son, 10 at the time of the research, had become blind
following an operation shortly after Mrs B's death. During this period Mr B
had thus perceived himself as having two reasons for becoming intensively
involved with his children, to cope with his grief at the loss of his wife

'I took everything on myself, it was the only thing I could do to cope
with the situation, if they'd gone to live with relatives I'd have never
found my own feet and been dependant all the time'

and through what he now perceived as having inappropriate feelings towards
his son

'I used to be very overprotective, but now I let him go out to play with
the other kids.'

Other children, whilst not having major handicaps, had received other than
minor medical treatment whilst being cared for by the lone fathers. Again
however this was only a minority of children - three in divorcees families
and four in widowers families. For the widowers' children this treatment

was for physical conditions, whereas in two of the divorcees families a
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child had been seen by the child guidance services, one for 'general
nerves', another because of excessive nocturnal eneuresis, and in another
family the children, whilst being cared for by their mother following the
separation were seen regularly by an educational psychologist because of
worries about their progress ( John Y, no.25), which worries had
disappeared when the children had begun to be cared for by their father.

As indicated in the previous chapter, the sample were asked about any kinds
of difficulties they had experienced in relation to child care in the first
few months of the lone father households. Clearly, the range of situations
that 'the first three months 'encompasses is a wide range, involving
different routes into lone fatherhood, and different ages, genders, and
levels of well being and disability. The responses of the fathers are
summarised below ('Troublesome' and 'upset' and 'good' and 'no problem'
were separate categories which have been merged for this table):

Table 5.15 Children's behaviour in 1st 3 months of lone father's care

Troublesome/upset Good/no problem As usual

Total sample(35) 12 15 8
Divorcees(19) 8 74
Widowers(16) 48 4

Patriarchs(25) 7 14 4
Pioneers(10) 5 14

The most common assessment of children during this first three months stage
was that they were 'no problem' or 'good'. Thus Keshet and Rosenthat's,
1978, finding that lone fathers were likely to experience assuming sole
responsibility for their children as very anxiety provoking does not appear
to be borne out by this data. However, as indicated, patriarchally
orientated lone fathers were much more likely to have formed the 'no
problem' or 'good' assessment than lone fathers with pioneering
orientations. 5 men rated their children as 'upset', the 2 cases where men

rated the children's behaviour as troublesome, both ratings were given by
traditional patriarchs. This appears to indicate again that some

patriarchally orientated lone fathers were perhaps less aware of
the complexities of the relationships of child care in the domestic
setting than were pioneers, with perhaps a tendency to see child control
rather than child care as the focus. Did this pattern continue
as the children continued to live in lone father households, how
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did fathers experience their children in relation to the presence or

absence of problems at the point of the research?

Based upon studies done by Rutter (1967) on common childhood problems, the
children in the sample were rated by their fathers in relation to the
existence at a moderate or serious level, or the non existence of problems
in the following 14 areas, (with the option of them designating additional
problem areas):

1)Bedwetting
2)Poor concentration
3)Sleep difficulties
4)Restless activities

5)Shyness
6)Nervous habits

7)Aggression
8)Clinging behaviour
9)Poor speech
10)lnsistent demands for attention

11)Lying
12)Stealing from home
13)Stealing outside home
14)Temper tantrums.

Fathers were given a card in respect of each of their children, and asked
to tick the relevant rating for each category area, based on their
definition of none, moderate or serious.

Table 5.16 illustrates the distribution of responses of the whole sample:

Table 5.16. Fathers perceptions of childrens problems - all children, N=59

None Moderate Severe

14
13-12
11-6
5-2

32
22
20
1
2
1

0
0
4
29
9

11

0
0
0
5
2

35
1
0
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The lone fathers were asked to indicate problems that they perceived at any

point during their care of the children.These figures indicate a position
where the majority of children were seen to have none of the problems
suggested, or only a small number of moderate problems. It might have been
anticipated that more problems would have been defined by the lone fathers,
because the children they were caring for had all experienced the trauma of
a breakdown in their parents marriage due to death or divorce, and one

might have expected that this would show itself via an increase in such
behaviour as for example temper tantrums or bedwetting. As George and
Wilding (1972) indicate, it might be that men in lone father families are

inclined to minimise their children's difficulties to reduce the

possibility of their parenting skills being doubted. However, in this
research the questions about children's behaviours were introduced some way

into the interviews, at a point by which some rapport in the interviews
could be perceived to have developed, and also at a point by which it had
been signalled to the interviewees that a non-judgemental approach was

being adopted for the interviews. Also, it was indicated in introducing the
list of problems that these were indicative of the kinds of problems that
it was normal for children to sometimes experience, thus seeking to give
the respondents permission to acknowledge problems they perceived their
children having without it being felt by them that acknowledgement of such
problems was an indicator of their inadequacy.

In a minority of cases children were rated as having severe problems in
some areas, and some children were experienced as being particularly
problematic to care for by their fathers.

The children whose situation had led the social services department to be
involved with them will be examined in more detail in chapter 11. The
evidence from this sample is that in the kind of established lone father
families that made up this sample the risk of children being admitted to
care is less than that suggested by Ferri's 1976 study. It is also worth
noting that in a minority of cases, as typified by no 7, and no 20, fathers
were experiencing particularly difficulties in child care. Thus, Keith G,
no 7, rated his son as having moderate problems in 8 of the categories,
including stealing from outside the home, temper tantrums, lying, and
clinging behaviour, and his daughter 3 moderate problems (aggression,
clinging behaviour, and lying) and a serious rating for bedwetting. In
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this case, as in the case of number 20, social services were monitoring the
family, the father was still having difficulty coping with the children and
care was an option. No.20, Arthur T, rated his daughter in the none

category for all 14 problem areas, but rated his son as having one moderate
problem (stealing outside the home) and 4 serious (restless activities,
aggression, clinging behaviour, and lying.) It is worth noting also that in
both these cases the fathers' recollected, not that the children had been
difficult necessarily to care for, but that there had been professional
concern via the SSD about the standard of child care in the home prior to
the lone fathers assuming sole care.

In analysing the kinds of behaviour that were seen to be problematic and
also non-problematic by the lone fathers, it can be seen that the gender of
the children involved appears to have an impact, both on the nature of
problem, and on the extent of the problem. Thus, overall only 2 ratings for
girls were in the serious problems category - one bedwetting, and one

clinging behavior - whereas 16 ratings for boys were in the serious
problem category, with four ratings in the temper tantrums category and
three ratings in the aggression category being the highest scored
categories.

In the moderate category, the gender difference continues, with boys on

average receiving 2.6 ratings in the moderate problem category as oppossed
to an average for girls of 1.5 ratings per girl in the moderate problem
category. The form of problem behavior varied, thus, the highest rated
moderate problem area for boys was that of poor concentration, which was

rated as such for 37% of boys. Next rated for boys was temper tantrums,
which was rated as being a moderate problem area for 26.6% of boys -

although it was rated as being a moderate problem area for nearly half boys
in divorced families, and no boys in widowed families. Equally highly rated
for boys, with exactly the same variation between divorced and widowed
families, was lying. At the other end of the continuum, the area most

likely to receive a nil problem rating for boys was stealing from the home,
in which only one rating (moderate) for boys was not in the nil category
(although four boys in divorced families were rated by their fathers as

presenting moderate difficulties in relation to stealing from outside the
home.)
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As indicated, girls were rated as having virtually no serious problems, and
many fewer moderate problems. The highest rated moderate categories for
girls were clinging behaviour (26.6%), temper tantrums (23.3%), and
insistent demands for attention, shyness, and aggression (all 20%).Girls in
divorced families were far less likely to be rated as having moderate
problems, on average receiving only one such rating as oppossed to girls in
widowed families who on average received nearly two moderate problem
ratings. Three behavior categories received nil ratings for all girls -

restless activities, stealing from home, and stealing from outside the
home; and shyness and nervous habits received only one moderate rating each
for girls in the sample.

For all the children, the figures were analysed to show the ratings of
problem categories, combining moderate and serious ratings. The most

frequently rated problem was temper tantrums, with 31% of the children
rated assessed by their parents as having problems in this area. Next were

poor concentration and lying, both involving 25% of children, followed by
clinging behaviour and aggression, which was perceived as being problematic
in relation to 21% of children. Restless activities and shyness were

present for 18% of children, nervous habits for 10% of children, poor

speech, bedwetting and sleep difficulties 8% of children, stealing outside
the home 6% of children, and stealing from the home 3% of children.

As indicated, some children were rated as having none of the problems
listed - a clear gender difference emerged again here with 44% of girls
receiving a 100% nil problem rating in relation to the 14 categories
assessed, compared with only 6% of boys receiving such a rating.

What do these figures mean? Firstly, it should not be felt that a situation
in which children were rated by their father as having no problems would be
a priori 'better' or preferable to a situation in which children were rated
by their fathers as having some problems. Childhood is a difficult process,
and it is 'normal' for children to exhibit problems at some point,
particularly if a stressful experience has occurred or is occurring.
(Erikson, 1977, Kahan, 1989, Morgan and Righton, 1989, Rutter, 1975.) Thus,
if the rating of the 10 year old son of Dave C (no.3 case) is examined, we

see that he is rated as having moderate problems in 3 areas (restless
activities, shyness, and poor speech) and serious problems in 3 areas
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(aggression, insistent demands for attention, and temper tantrums.)
However, this is the child who following the death of his mother became
blind following surgery, thus it can be argued that if he had been rated as

having no problematic behaviour it would have been surprising, and the 3
areas of serious problems can be seen to be likely to be related to his
experience of death and disability. Perhaps then in future studies it is
not simply the extent of the problematic behaviour that has to be
considered, but the meaning of the behaviour in relation to the personal
histories and social contexts of the families.

Related to the extent of problems assessed, what do the differences in
ratings for girls and boys mean? It is popularly assumed that single
parents find it easier to care for children of the same gender. Thus,
greater difficulties were reported by single mothers with regard to their
sons than their daughters in a number of studies.( Biller, 1974,
Hetherington, Cox and Cox, 1976, Wallerstein and Kelly, 1980). However,
there is little evidence that the reverse is necessarily the case for
single fathers and their daughters, and the evidence of this study does not

significantly support the popular assumption that it would be so. Why then
might the lone fathers in general have found their sons to have more

difficulties than their daughters? One explanation is that the girls in
the sample were better behaved and better adjusted than the boys, and found
it easier to cope with the family disruption that had occurred. Gender
socialisation and gender stereotyping could however mean that girls were

more likely to internalise difficulties that they were having, and were

thus less likely to be seen as having problems that warranted
consideration, than were boys, who were more likely to 'act out' problems
and thus have them noticed and acknowledged. As metaphors for gender
differences, it is interesting to note that the only incidences of girls
being rated as having serious problems were for bedwetting and clinging
behaviour, with more incidences for boys in the serious problems category
for aggression and temper tantrums.

An alternative, albeit speculative, explanation is that the girls in the
sample were better able to work through their feelings in relation to the
family disruption, and were thus 'better adjusted ' to the situation in the
lone father families than the boys. Thus, the high rating for poor

concentration for the boys could indicate that the boys were possibly
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preoccupied with matters related to their mother's absence and its
consequences, with the high ratings for girls in relation to clinging
behaviour and insistent demands for attention being a reflection of this
working through process for girls.

A third possibility is that lone fathers were more inclined to empathise
with and be more sensitive to the difficulties being experienced by their
male children, and more inclined to be less aware of, or to minimise, the
problems experienced by children of the opposite gender. In this process a

father who has been hurt by the accidental or intentional departure of a

female partner would be more likely to identify with a son who has been
similarly hurt, and less likely to identify with a daughter who could
provide an echoey reminder of the absent female partner. Thus, the
children's problems could have been more equally distributed between the
genders than the fathers assessed, the differences in the outcomes being
due to the fathers perceptual abilities and their social construction of
reality rather than the ontological positions. This would seem to be
particularly the case with fathers who were seeking to adopt the
traditional paradigm of minimalist fathering, who would thus be inclined to
see girls as being more able to care for themselves - such self care comes

more naturally to girls - and as seeing older girls as having similar
attributes, and also being potentially available as little mothers.

With regard to the area of discipline, fathers were asked a series of
questions about their relationships with their children in relation to how
they perceived their disciplinary role, and difficulties they particularly
experienced in parenting.

Table 5.17 Discipline of children problems

A lot/some Hardly ever No

Total sample(35)
Divorcees(19)
Widowers(16)

11
7
4

4
2
2

20
10
10

Patriarchs(25)
Pioneers(10)

10
1

2
2

13
7
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The above figures indicate that whilst discipline of children was perceived
as being a problem for a minority of lone fathers, the overwhelming
majority of men who reported disciplinary problems were from those who had
adopted patriarchal rather than pioneering orientations. Proportionally
more divorcees than widowers reported discipline problems

Disciplining of children is a particularly interesting area, as it is one

of the few child focussed functions seen to be legitimately discharged
within classic nuclear family households by fathers adopting a traditional
fathering role. As such, the move to a lone fathering family setup could be
seen to have a number of different possible consequences in relation to

discipline. It could be argued that fathers would continue to be the source

of discipline, and would experience no greater difficulties than they
previously had in discharging this function. Alternatively, it could be
argued that the transition to a single parent household for some lone
fathers would lead to disciplining difficulties, as the previous
disciplining of children had depended on a two partner division of labour
in this area. Perhaps therefore in the domain of domestic relations
traditional patriarchal authority is crucially dependent on a mothers
presence, and those lone fathers who were unable to adapt their parenting
styles to accommodate the absence of a female accordingly experienced
difficulties in this area. Some fathers did report that the transition had
presented problems. Thus, Len E, no 5, recalled how when his wife was alive
she was the source of the main day to day control and discipline, with him
being the final sanction - the classic 'wait till your father gets home
role.' However, as a lone father he found that in relation to disciplining
his two young daughters

"It's harder for me to chastise them, they really feel it, I'm their
chief provider and playmate, but-when they do something wrong I have to
chastise them, and that they find very hard to take - how can I be nice
one minute and nasty the next; and I found that really hard."

This combining of roles was also taking place, as with some other lone
fathers, in a situation which was influenced by the route into and causes

of the lone fathering. Thus, Len E recalled that he had tended to spoil his
children after their mother died, which had had consequences for discipline

'I'd say no to little things and then change my mind, so when it came to
saying no to big things they wouldn't accept it, my fiancee noticed and
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pointed it out, since then I've had to work hard to be stricter, I've
had to go over the top and then come back down.'

This striking a balance between caring and controlling, between being tough
and tender, was a theme that was explored further.

Table 5.18
How does the LF strike a balance between being tough and tender compared
with when in 2 parent household?

No change Tougher More tender Difficult to do both

Total sample(35) 15 4 8 8
Divorcees(19) 834 6
Widowers (16) 7 14 3

Patriarchs(25) 10 3 4 8
Pioneers(10) 514 0

As the figures indicate, some fathers felt that they had not had to change
their behaviour in this area, and that they were able to be the same as

they had always been. Other fathers felt that they were tougher, or

tenderer, and some felt, as Hipgrave (1978, 1981, 1982) has suggested they
might, that striking the balance was difficult. The figures for the
subsamples of widowers and divorcees were very similar, with a slight
tendency for more divorcees to have become tougher than widowers. It can be
seen that clearer differences emerged in relation to the
patriarchal/pioneering sub - groups; half felt that they had become more

tender, and none felt that they had difficulties in striking a balance in
combining toughness and tenderness. Only one pioneer felt that he had had
to become tougher - because his mother who assisted in child care was

'softer' with them than their mother had been, so he felt that he had to

compensate for her influence. In general then a gender pioneering
orientation was strongly associated with adopting a 'softer' approach
towards children, and a more traditional patriarchal orientation was

strongly associated with a large subgroup of lone fathers who had
difficulties in defining a parenting role which effectively merged and
mediated toughness and tenderness.
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Those who felt they had not changed in this area spoke of 'Just acting
normal,' or 'being myself'. No change did not necessarily indicate that the
father had not thought about the area carefully, perhaps the best example
of this was Jake BB, no 28, (pioneering orientation) who said that

'I've been very fortunate in that they're all (the children) thoroughly
sensible and we have a very easy sort of relationship, for sensible
reasons there are certain rules - when the girls are out I need to know
where they are, who they're with, and when they're going to get home; or
I'll tell them to put on a coat if it's cold and they'll tell me to stop
being an old granny. Because of my wife's behaviour I did try to
compensate and keep the temperature at an even level, I was the one who
went to parents evenings and it devolved over quite a long period that
they looked on me as father and possibly mother as well, I was 1%
parents really.'

A small number of fathers felt that they had to behave in a tougher way

than previously, with a tendency for the divorcees to relate this toughness
to a need to assert control where the children might be treated differently
by the ex partner, or by a part time carer for the children. An example of
this was in the case of Chris Z, no 26, ( the single pioneeringly
orientated lone father who felt he had adopted a somewhat tougher approach)
whose mother did some of the caring for the children whilst he was at work:

'Their Grandma is a lot softer than their mother ever would be,
sometimes I have to check them.'

Others felt that they had to be tougher because the children were at a

particular point in their development where they needed a 'firm hand.' The
needs of developmental phases had to be mediated by the absences of the
mother in the minds of some fathers, and an oft expressed need to fill that
gap. Thus, A1 M, case 12, (patriarchal orientation) started off by saying
that he

'Had to be tough, as they go through this teenage thing,' but went on to
say that 'I tend to give in more, be a bit softer, you try to be both
mother and father, try to play both parts and be softer like a mother
would.'

A number of other fathers also felt that they had softened their behaviour
towards the children, (a theme which also emerged in Hipgrave's, 1982,
study.) Thus Cliff J, no 10, (pioneering orientation) said
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'I had to mellow that little bit and talk, discuss it more, to talk
things out about who should do what and see if everybody was happy'.

Gary M, no 13, (pioneering orientation) felt that being a lone father
allowed him to be

'
a lot less tough now, previously she (ex wife) had used me as a threat

or a disciplinarian',

and Rick 0, no 15 felt that

'you've got to be a bit softer sometimes, that's the line she would have
taken with them.'(she being his ex wife and them being the children.)

Other fathers - all from the traditional patriarchs subgroup - experienced
striking a balance between being tough and tender as at times problematic.
The example of Len E quoted above was not untypical. Fergus W, no 23, felt
that when his wife was alive and he was often working away,

'she was a probation officer so she thought out other people's behaviour
reasons more than I did, and if I was tired and (the children ) were
jumping about I'd shout at them, although you can't blame them if they
haven't seen you for 3 days.'

Subsequent to becoming a widower he felt that he'd had to make efforts to

'soften my approach considerably' to the children, but acknowledged that
'it's difficult to think as a businessman and act as a woman and a

mother.'

Aidan FF, no 32, highlighted another gender dimension in this area when he
said

'although I can be tender when I feel they need it, the boys would
cuddle up to a woman whereas they won't cuddle up to me.'

Cliff J, no 10 also elaborated eloquently on this theme in talking about
his children:

'I often used to wonder if I was giving them the right kind of love, you
say to yourself "I wonder which way (his dead wife) would have done it",
knowing that it would be done in a different way. With them being
laddies you couldn't put your arms around them and cuddle them, you
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would just sit and talk to them and try and show it that way - I found
that was hard, you would try to show your affections, and with them
being lads you couldn't show it like a woman would - which I did at
times, I'd say 'come here, whats a matter with you son,' and put my arms
around them, but not in the way a woman would. Its hard to explain, and
yet when you think about it its not, its easy to explain, you can t go
around kissing them and things like that that she would do. I found that
very hard, trying to come to a happy medium how you could express
yourself to them - if they'd been younger you could have said 'come her'
and got them to sit on your knee.'

Earlier in this chapter an analysis was made of the lone fathers responses

to a list of common childhood problems via which they assessed their
children. In the research interviews, having asked the lone fathers
questions about discipline, they were also asked without the prompt list
which of their childrens' behaviour caused them most difficulties. The

table below indicates their responses.

Table 5.19 Children's behaviour which causes most difficulty.

Most difficult behaviour

Total sample(35) Widowers(16) Divorcees(19)
None 13 7 6
Untidiness 8 3 5
Bedtimes/late nights 5 2 3
Behavioural problems 5 1 4

Sibling squabbling 2 1 1

Wanting money 2 2 0
Problems with female advice 6 4 2

Total sample(35) Patriarchs(25) Pioneers(10)
None 13 8 5

Untidiness 8 4 4

Bedtimes/late nights 5 4 1

Behavioural problems 5 5 0

Sibling squabbling 2 2 0

Wanting money 2 2 0

Problems with female advice 6 6 0

As the table indicates, one third of the sample reported no problems, some

felt this was unremarkable, while others were slightly apologetic almost
about it - " You might think its impossible but he's great", implying that
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it might be perceived that they were being dishonest in not reporting
difficulties. The extent of non problematic behavior reported in response

to this question triangulates with the large sub group of children who were

seen to be non problematic in relation to the check list discussed earlier
in this chapter.

Untidiness, particularly in relation to the children's bedrooms, was a

common source of complaint as indicated above. This was not seen to be a

major problem, interestingly it is perhaps the kind of problem that a

father who has to shoulder the major burden of child care and domestic
responsibility is likely to notice, whereas a father who leaves such duties
to someone else - for example a wife - is perhaps more likely to be blind
to such untidinesses.

Getting the children to come in on time, and getting them to bed, was a

difficulty expressed by a small subgroup consisting largely of divorcees.
Several fathers saw this as being an irritant 'Whatever time I say it's
always % an hour later', in at least one other case it hinted at insecurity
on the part of a child

'getting him to bed's a problem, if I'm out he won't go until I'm in.'
Rick 0, no.15

The behavioural problems indicated were noted more by divorcees than
widowers. Tne example of Chris Z listed above is one such, as is Arthur Y's
example quoted earlier, where when he chastised his son he felt the boy
would then run away to his mother. These responses did hint at some

divorcees having more behavioural difficulties with their children than

widowers, which was also confirmed by the responses to the childhood
problems list.

With regard to experiencing difficulties with children, it can be seen that
patriarchs were more likely to have discipline problems with their
children, which seems to indicate that a pioneering attitude to parenting
led to more success in daily activities in the domain of child care than
did a traditional patriarchal attitude. The gendered dimension of
difficulties with children emerged in response to this question, in that 6
fathers - all patriarchs - raised the difficulties they had, or expected
to have, in relation to their daughters. For some, this was do do with
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specifics - physical development and puberty; for others it was more

general and undifferentiated -the fact that they were seeming to 'miss
female company' or 'a womans touch' as it was variously described. None of
the fathers raised these issues as the first or only difficulty that they
had, thus commonly another difficulty - typically untidiness would be
mentioned, with the subsequent rider that, for example,

'I can show them about joinery and gardening and cooking and washing,
but there's certain things that they need to learn off women.' Tony V
no. 22.

Fathers, such as the one quoted, had female relatives or girlfriends who
could talk with daughters about these 'certain things', as for example did
Wally I, no 9, who remembered , having complained that his daughter would

'

nag and nag for something until she gets her own way, and then she
doesn't know the value of anything', said that 'she'd asked me about a
talk that they'd had at school about puberty, I couldn't deal with it so
I sent her to talk with one of my nieces, which was no problem '.

What the data analysed above seems to indicate is that most of the lone
fathers felt that they were doing a reasonably good job of caring for their
children, at least on the basis of there being a relative absence of
difficulties. It does seem however that in relation to their children for

the most part the horizons of the lone fathers concerns and expectations
were immediate or short term rather than long term. Thus, difficulties were

experienced in relation to their impinging on daily routines, such as

untidiness, rather than on longer term issues such as a child failing to
achieve its potential in terms of social or educational development. This
could be perhaps because the single parents in this sample were concerned
to chart their way through what were often the demanding social processes

of child care, domestic labour, and paid work by focussing on the job(s) in
hand, and not having too long a time perspective. It could also be because
for many of the men, "not having a wife to depend on" meant that an untidy
childs bedroom - which pre lone fatherhood would have gone unnoticed,
assumed greater importance in the single parenthood state.

However, some men in the sample did consider the longer term future and the
position of their children. It is commonly perceived that mothers often do
not want or are ambivalent about their children growing up and leaving
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home, how far was this an issue for the lone fathers surveyed? To find out,
the question put to them was 'Some people dread the day their children will
be all grown up and left home because of the loss. Does that apply to you

at all or not?' The responses to this question are summarised below:

Table 5.20 Dread loss when children will be grown up and left home?

No Yes Don't know

All sample 24 8 3
Widowers(16) 11 2 3
Divorcees(19) 13 6 0

Patriarchs(25) 21 4 0
Pioneers(10) 3 4 3

For the sample as a whole, the largest category of response was of those
who said no, some of these had already of course experienced children
leaving the home, and related that to answering this question. Thus, Jake
BB, no 28 said of the children who had already left

'I haven't lost them, what I always wanted was a situation when they
didn't need me any more but still wanted me, and so far that's what
seems to be happening.'

Other fathers echoed the theme 'I'm a firm believer in everyone leading
their own lives', others felt that departure would mark a success point.
Thus, Kev N, no 14, felt that when it happened

'It would be an achievement',

and Arthur T, no 20 said that

'If they want to leave when they get to that age they can, that's one
point on my behalf, I'll have fetched them up.'

Other fathers felt that they would be pleased to have demanding
responsibilities lessened

'I'm looking forward to it more than worrying ' ( John DD, no 25),

'I'll be glad, I'll be relieved' A1 L, no 12,
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or that they would by that point have invested in other relationships

'Before I had a girlfriend it bothered me, but not now' Dennis Q, no 17;

'It'll be right for them, and I'll be married' Andy W, no R.

Whilst some fathers then saw their children's leaving as being inevitable
and natural, the not unwelcome end of child rearing responsibilities, a

proof of their parenting success, or a chance to invest in or develop adult
relationships, other fathers viewed their children's maturity and departure
with more ambivalent feelings. Thus, when asked if he dreaded the day, Alan
D, no 4, replied

'Oh yes, ain't I going to be a lonely guy when they leave home',

and Dick X, no 24 said

'

yes - unless things improve for me - but if anything happened before
then my whole world would collapse.'

James CC, no 29, described how

'I think that that's true, I certainly miss the other 2, and now Jack's
getting to the age when he's hardly ever in, yes I do feel that that
period of my life has slipped away, I'll have to start finding other
interests now, soon I'll have to think of ways of filling all my spare
time when Jack's away.'

The data presented in this chapter has indicated that the extent to which
the lone fathers were traditionally patriarchal or gender pioneering with
regard to relationships with children in the domestic setting impacted on

their attitudes to their children.

What might be the explanation for these different attitudes? The data in
table 5.20 seems to indicate that a patriarchal orientation was associated
with less investment in children as a source of meaning and purpose in life
than a pioneering orientation, thus patriarchally oriented lone fathers in
the main did not dread the day when their children would leave because
their children were a responsibility they would happily relinquish. They
appear to have seen their children's future departure as a chance for
themselves to have greater freedom to be active in the other patriarchal
structures of relations - for example, in relation to sexual relationships
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- or as a form of 'proof' that the difficulties of lone parenting had been
overcome. The minority who feared the day, did so, it seems because they
saw it as creating a gap in their lives to be filled, they did not expect
that they would be able to become more active in the other patriarchal
structures of society and thus with the departure of the children they
would become 'lonely guys.'

The gender pioneering fathers appear to have had a more varied response in
this area. Pioneeringly orientated lone fathers as a group reflected more

diverse feelings, and ambivalent feelings, illustrating that child care can

be both a responsibility and a source of meaning. With regard to this
point, in an eloquent testimony to the meaning he derived from his lone
parenting experiences in the domestic setting, Jeff S, no.19, felt that

'I don't think I'll ever be this happy again - they'll grow up and
they'll go away and I'm not looking forward to that at all. Some people
in this situation would probably be sitting here looking for the light
at the end of the tunnel, well, I'm not, I just want things to remain as
they are, I bet not many people could say that.'

The extent to which pioneering lone fathers child care roles represented a

change from traditional parenting roles is illustrated by the following
table.

Table 5.21. Major influence on child care role

Own parent Ex-partner/other None

Total sample(35) 10 10 15
Divorcees(19) 7 48
Widowers(16) 3 67

Patriarchs(25) 10 69
Pioneers(10) 0 46

The above table illustrates how in relation to child care a number of

patriarchally orientated lone fathers were influenced by the ways their
parents had pursued their parental roles, none of the pioneering lone
fathers listed their parents as the major influence on the ways that they
framed their roles with regard to their children. This indicates how, with
regard to daily child care practice in the domestic setting, some lone
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fathers were constructing and living a model of parenting and masculinity
which marked a form of break from past practices.

Other evidence from the data is that in thinking about their lives gender
pioneering lone fathers were much more likely to think about the impact of
changes on the domestic child care setting than on other settings. This was

illustrated in their responses when they were asked an open ended question
about what they felt the main difference would have been if the children
were living with their mother rather thahn their father.

Table 5.22 Differences if children were living with mother rather than
lone father.

Focus of answer

Self/mother Children

Total sample(35) 24 9
Divorcees(19) 15 4
Widowers(16) 11 5

Patriarchs(25) 20 5
Pioneers(10) 4 6

The above table illustrates that the attitudes in relation to gender roles
that formed the basis of the patriarchal/pioneering categorisation for this
study were substantially congruent with attitudes towards the importance of
children, lone fathers categorised as pioneers on the basis of their
responses to gender role questions were three times more likely to think of
changed circumstances in relation to the impacts on their children than
were lone fathers categorised as patriarchs.

The situations in which lone fathers were rearing their children, their
attitudes to and behaviours in the past, and their fears and aspirations in
relation to their and their childrens futures, were complicated and
complex, and this chapter has mirrored these complications and
complexities. It is clear that lone fathers as a group did not have one

single orientation towards, or way of relating to, their children, there
were forms of masculinities and parenting rather than a single form of
masculinity and parenting with regard to fathering experiences in the
patriarchal relations of the domestic setting. It is clear however that in
the overwhelming majority of cases lone fathers were more involved with
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their children than they had been in the periods prior to their becoming
lone fathers. Thus sociological theories which argue that men are not
involved substantially in the daily practices of child care in the
household setting are not valid in relation to the experiences of the
majority of lone fathers, and, the evidence from this sample is that many

lone fathers were involved in a greater level of child care activity than
has been found to be the case for other groups of men. ( Morris, 1990.)

It is also clear that whilst there were some differences between widowers

as a subgroup and divorcees as a subgroup with regard to child care, the
differences within these subgroups were at times greater than the
differences between the groups. Overall, the degree of difficulty perceived
by lone fathers in relation to child care was perhaps less than might have
been expected on the basis of previous studies such as Murch (1973), Ferri
(1976), and Katz, 1979. The demands and rewards of child care do however

appear to have been more central to the lives of some lone fathers than of
others. Two different forms of masculinity can be seen to have been adopted
by lone fathers with regard to child related issues in the domestic
setting. A gender pioneering form of masculinity was associated with
according children and their needs a central position, with taking major
responsibility for child care and child tending, and with developing a role
with regard to child care and fathering that marked a form of discontinuity
from past parenting influences, which were factors described by Beattie and
Viney, 1980, as representing a positive 'adaptive adjustment' to lone
fatherhood. Such an orientation was also frequently related to adopting a

more 'caring', softer approach to child care than in the pre lone
fatherhood period. A traditional patriarchal form of masculinity was

associated not with a neglect of child care and children's needs, but with
a perspective that was at times less child - care centred, which gave equal
or greater primacy to social interactions and obligations in the other
patriarchal structures of social relations. This form of masculinity was

more associated with sharing child care responsibilities with others.
Traditional patriarchs experienced more difficulties with child care

discipline problems than did pioneers, and were more likely to be worried
about parenting girls than pioneers. A traditional patriarchal orientation
was more likely to involve the pursuance of a fathering role influenced by
the lone fathers own parental models. Such attitudes and behaviours were

suggested by Beattie and Viney, 1980, as being more likely to lead to a
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passive coping strategy and possible negative self pre occupation. Beattie
and Viney's epistomology is that of clinical psychology, it is interesting
to note that the positive and negative behaviours and strategies they
describe with respect to child care and lone parenting can be related not
solely to individual psychological characteristics but also to models of
masculinities.

Fathering, particularly lone fathering, is not solely about child care

however, it is also concerned with the fulfilling of a variety of domestic
management tasks and functions. Whilst these are often related to child
care, it is necessary that the primary focus of the next chapter is to
consider and explore the domestic management roles of the sample
interviewed.
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Chapter 6.

Housework, gender, and masculinities.

Having considered lone fathers' relationships with children in the domestic
setting, this chapter explores their domestic work roles , particularly
focussing on what is commonly known as housework. It begins with a
consideration of why the area of lone fathers and housework is of
significance for this study. It then examines briefly different
sociological theories of the family in relation to housework. Following
this, the chapter explores the members of the sample's involvement in
housework when they were married and at the time of the study. It concludes
with a discussion of the significance of the findings in relation to the
nature of gender roles, masculinities, and parenting.

The importance of housework.

Men do work, women do housework. Such is the implicit assumption around
which much family life is organised. The fact that housework is work has
however increasingly come to be accepted, not least because of the work of
such sociologists as Oakley. The blurb of first edition of her book 'The
Sociology of Housework'(1974) states that

'The importance of the book lies in the correction of the traditional
view that women 'work' outside the home but not inside it'(Back cover,
Oakley, 1974.)

This chapter focuses on an area which challenges a different traditional
view, that men do not 'work' inside the home. In large part, the
significance of this chapter is simply that; to examine the ways in which
men who were not living in a marriage or a similar intimate relationship,
who had the care of dependant children, got housework done. However, as

well as the interest and significance of exploring housework in the lone
father families at a micro level, the findings of this chapter also have a

significance for more macro theories of gender and parenting, of
masculinities and fathering.

There is a sense in which images of masculinities, and images of fathering,
do not include other than males engaging in at most peripheral, supportive
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involvement in housework. Biological determinists such as Tiger and Fox
(1974) have argued that this is based on genetic patterns evolved over

time, linked to men's 'natural' hunting roles and women's 'natural'
homemaking and child rearing and nurturing roles. Anthropological evidence
from a range of cultures develops this arguement and supports the notion
that such gender divisions are widespread. Stockard and Johnson (1980) have
noted that hunting and warfare are usually men's occupations, and argue

that men's general greater authority is related to their activities in
these areas and women's activities in domestic areas. The crudity of such
historical biological determinism has been criticised (Bleier, 1984), and
such explanations rest on a priori assumptions that domestic activities are

inevitably more highly valued than extra - domestic activities. However, it
can be argued that whilst such theories are bankrupt in terms of considered
explanations of past and present gender social processes and relations,
their place in much popular thinking means that their power to influence
gender perceptions and expectations should not be underestimated.

What has been termed the public : private dichotomy (Gamarnikow and Purvis,
1983) in social life is also of major significance in relation to gender
and power, domination and exploitation. The history of sociology has been
until recently a history which has examined the public face of society, but
in a way which has been in a sense gender blind. Thus,gender differences
have been taken for granted attributes not considered worthy of unpacking
at other than the most superficial level. As a reflection of this process,

it is interesting, and ironic, to note that whilst sociology has been
preoccupied until very recently with the (often implicit) study of men, it
has not in the process developed a substantial or impressive body of
literature about masculinity. Thus, Carrigan et al comment on the
literature on masculinity that

"Its empirical content turns out to be slight. Though most social
science is indeed about men, good quality research that brings
masculinity into focus is rare." (p.64, Carrigan, 1987.)

This research is one small part of the process of creating empirical
studies in social science which seek to bring masculinity more into focus.
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Gender, Masculinity, and Housework.

A range of research studies, (e.g. Baldwin and Glendenning (1983), Homa
and Lupri (1987), Oakley, 1974) indicate that the majority of housework is
done by women, sometimes with the 'help' of men. Certainly, media images of
gender roles show the range of functions that can be termed housework as

not lying easily within the boundaries of norms of masculinity. Whilst it
can clearly be seen that the technical ability and physical effort involved
in performing housework do not a priori mean that women are more innately
suited to the activity than are men, socialisation, ideologies of gender,
and expectations combine to perpetuate the linking of women, rather than
men, with housework. Morris's survey of the research studies in the UK led
her to conclude that

*

even in employment women continue to bear the main burden of domestic
work. Men have increased their participation, but not in amounts
sufficient to offset women's increased market work." (p.90, Morris,
1990.)

Ideologies and images of masculinities and fatherhood have been discussed
in detail in chapter 2. Specifically in relation to housework, different
gender practices and expectations apply. In relation to gender images
developed through childhood, Harris has pointed out

"Even if the woman works, the role which will be most visible will be
her domestic role. As a result the expectations that the children will
acquire through being socialised in such a family will be that the
family role of the wife is the dominant one." (p.73, Harris, 1983.)

There is evidence to show (Delamont, 1980) that girls through childhood are

expected to do, and actually do, more housework, than boys. Evidence of
gender differentiation also can be seen in children's toys (Delamont, 1980,
Goodman et al, 1974,) although attempts are made by some parents - and
fewer toy manufacturers - to challenge gender stereotypes. So girls are

more frequently than boys the recepients of toys that are related to
housework (and child care), be they scaled down versions of adult
appliances - e.g. brushes, ironing boards, cookers - or miniature versions
to assist them in their care of My Little Pony or Barbie and Ken. Girls may

well enjoy playing at housework, as women there is the likelihood that they
will not enjoy it to the same extent, but they - and others - will be more
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likely to expect to do it, and to be more competent, partly because of
their juvenile recreational activities.

In contrast, boys do not expect, and are not expected, to engage to nearly
as great an extent in housework (or child care) in reality or playfully
during childhood. Thus, the impression is that for most boys Action Man is
the nearest they get to playing at such activities, and the accessories of
Action Man are related not to domestic activities but the world of warfare
- there do not appear to be plans for any manufacturer to develop a more

home and child centred Action New Man.

Therefore in general boys do not play at housework. As men there is the
likelihood that they will not expect to do it as a major part of their
lives, (and when they do do it they will be less likely to have developed
competencies, partly because of their juvenile recreation.) Such a gender
role differentiation pattern has been illustrated in a number of studies.
For example, the 'classic' 1950s study of working class life 'Coal is our

Life'(1956) painted a picture of family life in which

"A man's centres of activities are outside his home; ..the wife's
position is very different. In a very consciously accepted division of
labour, she must keep in good order the household."(p.180-181, Dennis,
Henriques, and Slaughter, 1956.)

Subsequently, it has been argued (Frankenberg,1976) that this rigid gender
division of labour was the consequence of miners' being in a system of
oppressive and exploitative relationships which they 'passed on' to 'their
women' rather than fighting back as a class. Such an analysis would thus in
part explain why, in the major coal strike of the 1980s, when the miners
did 'fight back', women in mining communities were able to become massively
involved in the struggle in the community. However, the media images of
changes in gender roles during that period have possibly been exaggerated,
Shaw (forthcoming) argues that striking miners perceived picket duty and
other similar activities as being their 'work' during the strike.
Consequently, women during that period were still seen to be responsible
for servicing and supporting their menfolk, and when the strike was

finished and the men returned to work, the women in the majority of cases

returned to their household functions.
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The relationships of production have of course changed since the 1950s, and
partly as a result of these changes, writers such as Willmott and Young
(1973) have subsequently argued that increasingly families are moving
towards greater equality between the adult partners, and that roles are

becoming more symmetrical. Their conclusions have been criticised for being
overoptimistic about the extent of the movement towards greater gender
equality in marriage. Thus, the picture painted by Whitehead is seen to be
more typical:

" The domestic roles of men also include doing a number of jobs around
the house. Bringing in firewood, carpentry, and electrical work are mens
jobs. Decorating is mainly done by women. Being the provider goes with a
quite natural organisation of the home around a man's daily routine. The
husband expects a meal to be ready when he gets home and for his wife to
have finished her work. Her work is to wash, cook, washup, clean the
house, wash and iron the clothes, and take primary responsibility for
children.' (P.101, Whitehead, 1976)

The ideological and social construction of the family thus assigns men to a

minor, peripheral role in relation to housework. Such macro views do not
however give a great deal of information about the 'actual experiences' of
men and women in relation to housework. Studies such as Oakley's (1973)
have provided valuable data on women's relationships to housework and wider
issues such as gender roles. Oakley goes on to assert that 'the housewife
role (is) specifically a feminine role'. How then do single parent fathers
perform this 'specifically feminine role', the logic of Oakley's arguement
is that they cannot, nevertheless the men involved in this sample were

having to chart a path through the kinds of demands and obligations that
parenting, managing a house, and (often) engaging in paid employment
dictate.

Studies of men, including other studies of lone fathers, have not focussed
on this area to any great extent. For example, George and Wilding's study
(1972), although mentioning in passing this subject, only devotes slightly
more than a page to the area, and does not engage significantly with the
meaning or significance of household tasks for the fathers. Russell's study
(1983) in Australia on 'the changing role of fathers' looks most

intensively at the two areas of child care and playing with children, and
housework or domestic work are not seen to be sufficiently significant
areas to warrant indexation, although again these areas are touched on in
scattered references throughout the text. Greif's study (1985) of US lone
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fathers examines the area in a little more detail, relating the area

directly to the responsibilities of childcare, and noting that the common

assumption of the father who has to run a household is that he will do it
inadequately. However, before looking in detail at this sample's
experiences in this area, it will be helpful to consider in more detail
the nature and meaning of housework.

What is 'housework'?

One simple way of defining housework would be to argue that housework is
what housewives do. Using this arguement, whilst there is no male
equivalent for the word 'housewife' (although the term 'housemen' has been
recently suggested) for the vast majority of men in the sample, the
domestic responsibilities and childcare roles they performed would, if
performed by women, qualify them for the label 'housewife*. Oakley puts
forward Hunt's argument that

'the definition of who is, and who is not, a housewife is phrased in
terms of responsibility: thus a housewife is 'the person, other than a
domestic servant, who is responsible for most of the household duties
(or for supervising a domestic servant who carries out these duties)',
(p.29, Hunt, 1974.)

Davidoff (1976) concludes that housework can be viewed as work, as part of
the overall economic system, or as part of the culture of society.
Focussing on housework as work, for any household to function the needs of
its members have to be serviced, and housework in part consists of the
meeting of some of what Maslow has termed 'basic human needs' (e.g. food,
warmth, shelter.) Thus housework in these terms consists of the taking of
responsibility for, and fulfilling, certain tasks related to these human
needs of the household.

Over time, the extent and nature of these tasks has not been unchanging.
For example, if one considers the area of food, in some households at some

times the household would be largely self sufficient in relation to

obtaining food. In other societies, such as the UK in the late 20th
Century, very few households are self sufficient in relation to food, thus
the task of 'shopping' is one which has to be performed to obtain food.
Shopping is work in that it involves focussed activity, and some people are
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paid to shop, for example, part of many (paid) local authority home helps
roles is to do shopping for their clients.

Household shopping is part of the overall economic system in many ways, for
example, people who are shopping cannot be engaged in other economic tasks,
the provision of goods and services via shops is a massive part of the
economic system, shopping is related to 'being a consumer' which is one of
the major factors in the continuance of capitalist market societies, and
the sum total of people's shopping decisions create 'consumer demand', the
level of, and changes in which, are seen to be are seen to be crucial
elements in the direction of the overall economic system.

Housework such as household shopping is also part of the culture of
society, different meanings are associated with specific types of goods
from specific shops; media advertising of goods and shops both reflects and
shapes these meanings. Specific kinds of shopping also have massive
potential cultural and social significance, for example food shopping is
not simply the purchasing of random types of consumable food. Thus, the
symbolic and mythical meanings of food have been explored by such writers
as Levi Strauss (1970), and Edgar(1986). The latter examined .the ways in
which food is perceived in residential establishments, in this case a

therapeutic community for children

" 'Good' food is an important part of the therapy at Peper Harow. It was
considered as a symbol of the mothering that so many of the residents
had missed." (p.201, Edgar, 1986)

As this last quote implies, many aspects of domestic management are

associated with femininity rather than masculinity. Perceptions of
feminities and masculinities are not unchanging however, as Brittan (1989)
has argued. Housework then consists of activities which have practical,
social, and economic meanings, and the gender dimension is interrelated
with these meanings. These meanings of housework has been explored
particularly by feminist writers, thus Davidoff (1976) has argued that much
(female) housework is concerned with 'boundary maintenance' between chaos
and control via such mechanisms as dirt control and tidiness, and
particularly in the 20th century, the increasing value placed on child
rearing has increased the tensions between being a good child rearer and
being a good houseworker. It is not least because of these tensions that
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Oakley (1973) concluded that housewives are not a leisured class, and that
in her sample of housewives dissatisfaction with housework predominated.

The studies of lone fathers cited above almost imply that lone fathers were

not usually involved in running households prior to becoming lone fathers;
how true was this for the sample studied, what proportions of household
tasks were the lone fathers involved in pre lone fatherhood, and what
proportions were they involved in at the time of the research?

Involvement in domestic work pre lonefatherhood and currently.

The men in the sample were asked to rate their percentage involvement pre
lone fatherhood and at the time of the research in the following 7 areas:

1)Cleaning house
2)Household shopping
3)Cooking
4)Washing up

5)Washing clothes
6)Ironing
7)DIY

which represent six areas examined by Oakley in her study of housewives,
plus the seventh area - DIY . The first six areas represent what Oakley
called the 'core tasks' of housework, and as such contain activities which
can be seen as being potentially creative, such as shopping and cooking,
and potentially more routinised and mundane, such as cleaning and ironing.
Whilst the desirability to replicate aspects of previous studies is a

powerful arguement for using these same six categories, on reflection it
might have been useful to have subdivided cleaning into 'clean cleaning',
that is dusting, tidying up, and vacuuming; and 'dirty cleaning', such as

cleaning the bathroom and toilet. Such a division might have given
interesting insights into the more detailed aspects of the kind of boundary
maintenance to which Davidoff (1976) referred.

DIY was included as it was felt it was likely to be a particularly 'male'
area of household involvement, it represents a site in the household in
which work in the private domain can be related to work in the public
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domain. This 'maleness' of DIY applies both in terms of its ideological and
media image, and in terms of its practice, and it is thus particularly
interesting to compare mens' involvement in this area in relation to the
other areas.

Interestingly, whereas a small minority of men had felt themselves unable
do the similar rating exercise in relation to the child care tasks
described previously, all the sample felt able to rate their involvement in
the 7 areas of household activity described.

It is important to note at this point that the data generated and analysed,
like much of the other data in this research, is based not upon observation
and external measurement, but on the recollections and retrospective
analyses of the men who were the subject of this study. This is not to

argue that therefore such data is invalid or tainted, but to clarify that
it is not claimed that the data is other than what it is.

Table 6.1. Fathers proportional involvement in domestic work pre and post
lone fatherhood. (n=35)

0% 1-25% 26-50% 51-75% 76-99% 100% Mean %

Cleaning pre 16 12 5 1 1 1 15.1
now 3 3 7 4 6 12 67.2

Shopping pre 8 12 11 1 2 1 28.6
now 3 3 4 0 5 20 76.4

Cooking pre 15 11 4 1 1 3 20.6
now 3 6 3 1 4 18 70.6

Washup pre 9 18 5 0 1 2 21.3
now 3 8 9 1 4 10 56.8

Washclothes pre 21 7 3 1 1 2 16.6
now 7 3 4 2 4 15 65.5

Iron pre 25 8 2 0 0 0 5.4
now 13 5 4 1 2 10 42.5

DIY pre 2 1 1 2 4 25 87.1
now 2 1 1 0 1 30 89.7

What do these figures indicate about the previous and current involvement
of the men in the area of domestic work? For the sample as a whole, the
category in which the men were most heavily involved during both periods
was, as might have been expected on the basis of traditional stereotypes,
DIY, with 29 fathers doing at least 75% of the DIY pre disruption, and 31
doing at least 75% of the DIY postdisruption. This involvement is reflected
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in the means of the assessed involvement, which are remarkably consistent
at 87.1% pre and 89.1% post lonefatherhood.

Regarding changes in the categories with 100% ratings, shopping represents
the category which shows the greatest change, with an increase from 1 to 20
fathers in this 100% band. In relation to the mean ratings, this represents
a change from 28.6% to 76.4% - the latter being the highest mean score of
the categories other than DIY.

Similar increases in mean scores of approximately 50% are found pre and
post disruption for three of the other categories - cleaning (15.1% to

67.2%), cooking (20.6% to 70.6%) and washing clothes (16.6% to 65.5%), with
cooking showing the second biggest increase, after shopping, in the 100%
ratings.

The ratings for ironing also indicate a major change in behaviour pre and
post lone fatherhood, with no men in the sample doing more than 50% of the
ironing pre lone fatherhood, and 13 doing more than 50% post lone
fatherhood - with 10 rating themselves as doing 100% latterly. However, the
mean score for ironing post lone fatherhood was only 42.5%, the lowest for
any category by some 13%.

For the pre lone fatherhood period, ironing also received the lowest score,
on average only 5.4% of the ironing was done by the men in the
predisruption period, with 25 in the sample assessing their contribution
then as nil for this category - a figure which had decreased only to 13 in
relation to the assessments at the time of the research.

Clothes washing had the next highest 0% rating for the pre lone fatherhood
period, with 21 out of the total sample thus rating their involvement.
However, the mean for washing clothes during this phase was slightly
higher, at 16.6%, than was the mean for cleaning at 15.1%. The other
categories, as indicated, all had relatively low pre lone fatherhood mean

ratings.

To summarise then, for the sample as a whole, DIY was the household
activity in which there were least changes for the periods assessed, with a

continuing high level of activity of fathers in this traditionally
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masculine area. The image of this area as being a particularly masculine
one are borne out by these figures. The next fewest changes were in the
categories of washing up, where fathers tended to move from a low level of
activity to a medium level, and ironing, where fathers moved from a very

low level of activity to a medium level. In both these areas the
approximate average increases in involvement were 35%, although the scores

for ironing were at the lower end of the ratings. All the other categories
recorded average increases of approximately 50%, with lone fathers on

average doing at least 60% of each of these household duties in the lone
fathering period.

Widowers and divorcees respective involvements in domestic work.

Given this analysis of the sample as a whole, how far were the experiences
of widowers and divorcees similar or different for the two periods
analysed? The following two tables show the figures for these two

subsamples.
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Table 6.2 Divorced fathers involvement in domestic work. n=19

0% 1-25% 26-50% 51-75% 76-99% 100% Mean %

Gleaning pre 5 9 3 0 1 1 20.7
now 2 2 3 3 4 5 65.2

Shopping pre 3 6 6 1 2 1 37.0
now 2 1 2 0 3 10 77.1

Cooking pre 6 6 4 1 0 2 25.2
now 2 3 3 0 3 8 65.7

Washup pre 6 6 5 0 1 1 25.3
now 2 6 6 1 2 2 43.4

Washclothes pre 12 3 2 1 0 1 14.5
now 5 0 4 1 3 6 57.8

Iron pre 13 5 1 0 0 0 4.7
now 8 3 3 0 1 4 34.7

DIY pre 1 0 1 2 3 12 86.0
now 1 0 0 0 1 17 93.6

Table 6.3 Widowed :fathers involvement in domestic work. n==16

0% 1-25% 26-50% 51-75% 76-99% 100% Mean %

Cleaning pre 11 3 2 1 0 0 8.4
now 1 1 4 1 2 7 69.8

Shopping pre 5 6 5 0 0 0 18.7
now 1 2 2 0 2 10 75.6

Cooking pre 9 5 0 0 1 1 14.7
now 1 3 0 1 1 10 76.5

Washup pre 3 12 0 0 0 1 16.5
now 1 2 3 0 2 8 72.4

Washclothes pre 9 4 1 0 1 1 19.3
now 2 3 0 1 1 9 75.2

Iron pre 12 3 1 0 0 0 6.2
now 5 2 1 1 1 6 51.8

DIY pre 1 1 0 0 1 13 87.5
now 1 1 1 0 0 13 85.0

In relation to domestic work, it can be seen that on average widowers

experienced greater changes in their performances, having a lower
involvement pre lonefatherhood, and a higher involvement post lone
fatherhood.

With respect to domestic duties, DIY involvement for both groups was

similar for both pre and post lone fatherhood, albeit there was a slight
mean decrease from 87.5% to 85% for widowers (the only category in which
there is a mean decrease), and an increase from 86% to 93.6% for divorcees
- the highest mean rating for any household or childcare task.
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Leaving aside DIY, a trend emerges similar to the one found in respect of
childcare involvement, yet less pronounced in respect of the domestic
functions. Thus, the tendency was for widowers as a group to have a lower
mean proportional involvement in domestic duties whilst they were still
married, and a higher mean proportional involvement at the time of the
research. In all the areas except washing clothes, the widowers had a lower
involvement pre disruption, in all areas except shopping the widowers had a

higher average involvement at the time of the research. Excluding ironing,
the mean involvement of widowers whilst married was in all categories less
than 20%, only in the category of washing clothes was the mean involvement
of divorcees less than 20% whilst they were married, and at 37% for
shopping it was almost twice as high as the 18.7% mean rating of widowers
for this category. Widowers involvement in cleaning was particularly low
with a mean rating of 8.4%, increasing by an average of 61% by the time of
the research.

Ironing for both groups was clearly a little engaged in - and to be avoided
if possible - domestic activity, having the lowest mean involvements of all
categories for both groups pre disruption and at the point of the research.
From the individual ratings shown in tables 8.2 and 8.3, it can also be
seen that ironing received the highest ratings in the 0% categories for
both groups predisruption and at the time of the research, and the lowest
number of ratings in the 100% category for both groups pre and post

disruption. Ihe exceptions were shopping by widowers when they were

married, which received a similar 0 in the 100% category, and washing up

post disruption for divorcees, which received 2 as oppossed to 4 ratings in
the 100% category at the time of the research. At the other end of the
continuum, DIY received the highest number of ratings in the 100% category
for both groups predisruption and at the time of the research. In four
categories - shopping, cooking, washing up, and washing clothes - 50% or

more of the widowers rated themselves in the 100% involvement category,
whereas shopping was the only category in which 50% or more of divorcees
rated themselves in the 100% band.

To summarise then, an analysis of the assessed proportional involvement of
the lone fathers in relation to the domestic duties explored shows a very

high involvement in DIY activities pre disruption and at the point of
interview, and a low involvement in ironing for the same periods. Mean
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proportional involvement in domestic activities showed a general tendency
to increase. Examination of the differences between widowers and divorcees

shows a tendency for widowers to have lower proportional involvements
whilst they were married, and higher proportional involvements at the time
of the research. The converse applies to divorcees, with the exception of
the area of clothes washing, divorcees assessed that they had higher
proportional involvements whilst they were married, and lower proportional
involvements at the time of the study. The mean proportional increase in
all domestic activities between the pre lone fatherhood period and the time
of the study was 32.8% for divorcees, and 54.3% for widowers.

What picture emerges when the data is analysed in relation to the
pioneering and patriarchal orientations to masculinities?

Table 6.4 Pioneers involvement in domestic work. n=10

0% 1-25% 26-50% 51-75% 76-99% 100% Mean !

Cleaning pre 3 5 1 1 0 0 19.5
now 1 1 1 2 2 3 67.5

Shopping pre 4 2 1 1 2 0 30.2
now 1 0 0 0 2 7 87.5

Cooking pre 2 5 1 0 0 2 26.5
now 1 2 0 0 1 6 71.0

Washup pre 2 6 0 0 0 2 26.7
now 1 1 2 1 1 4 66.5

Washclothes pre 7 1 1 1 0 0 9.0
now 1 0 2 1 1 5 74.0

Iron pre 6 4 0 0 0 0 3.6
now 5 0 2 0 0 3 38.0

DIY pre 0 0 0 1 1 8 95.9
now 0 0 0 0 0 10 100.0

Table 6.5 Patriarchs involvement in domestic work. n=25
0% 1-25% 26-50% 51-75% 76-99% 100% Mean '

Cleaning pre 13 7 4 0 1 0 13.4
now 2 2 6 2 4 9 67.2

Shopping pre 4 10 10 0 0 1 28.0
now 2 3 4 0 3 13 72.0

Cooking pre 13 6 3 1 1 1 18.2
now 2 4 3 1 3 12 70.5

Washup pre 7 11 5 0 1 0 19.2
now 2 6 7 0 3 6 52.7

Washclothes pre 14 6 1 1 1 2 19.8
now 6 3 2 1 3 10 62.0

Iron pre 19 4 2 0 0 0 6.2
now 8 5 2 1 2 7 44.4

DIY pre 2 1 1 1 1 17 83.6
now 2 1 1 0 1 20 85.6
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The picture that emerges is of one in which those who adopted gender
pioneering orientations in general had more involvement in domestic work
both during the pre - and in the lone fathering periods. In general
pioneering lone fathers as a group entered lone fatherhood having been more

active in relation to domestic work than patriarchal lone fathers. This
applied to every category of domestic work except for ironing, where
patriarchal lone fathers had slightly higher ratings. However, there is
little evidence from this data that the prelone fatherhood relationships
had been ones marked by symmetrical domestic roles, clothes washing and
ironing were areas of little activity by either sub group prior to their
becoming lone fathers, and the latter remained an area which lone fathers
sought to sub contract out or avoid in the majority of cases. DIY was an
area which pioneering lone fathers had moved from almost total
responsibility for to total responsibility for, whilst this was an area of
considerable activity for patriarchs, 25% of them assumed less than total
responsibility for this area during the lone fathering period. Tne mean of
the changed involvement in all seven areas was 42% for pioneers, and 34.1%
for patriarchs. Therefore, in general, pioneers having started lone
fatherhood from a baseline of greater involvement in domestic work than
patriarchs had increased their involvement in domestic work during lone
fatherhood more than patriarchs.

Possible explanations for differences in involvement in domestic work.

What possible explanations are there for these figures in relation to
involvement in domestic activities pre and post lone fatherhood?

Clearly, the picture painted by most men in the sample is that, prior to
their becoming lone fathers, they were living in marriages in which there
was little sense of equality in relation to the respective domestic work
roles of the male and female partners, what Bott (1957, 1971) has termed
'segregated conjugal role relationships.' The figures do not indicate that
in general the men were particularly active in domestic work, either at the
level of taking responsibility for such work or of 'helping their wives.'
Three different forms of orientations to housework can be seen to have been

adopted by the men in the sample during their marriages:
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1) Those who left all, or all but a tiny proportion, of the household
tasks to their partner, feeling that it was the woman's legitimate role
(although even these men had a high involvement in DIY because that was
seen to be legitimately the man's work.) Thus Keith G, no 7, typified this
orientation, with an assessed involvement of 100% in DIY, 5% in cleaning
the house, 1% in household shopping, and 0% in cooking, washing up, washing
and ironing. This low level of involvement reflected an orientation to

family life and the distribution of work between the adult partners in the
family which was expressed by Keith G as that "the woman should stay at

home, she's the one that got to look after the house." Fathers who at the
time of the study were located in the traditional patriarchal category had
frequently adopted this approach to housework prior to becoming lone
fathers.

2) Those who left the majority of domestic work to their partner, but had
a higher level of activity in one or two areas of domestic tasks as a way

of 'doing their bit.' A typical example of this type of involvement can be
seen in the case of Roy F,no.6, who did 100% of the DIY, 100% of the
washing up, 50% of the house cleaning, and 0% of the household
shopping,washing, cooking, and ironing. Thus Roy F did exactly the same as

Keith G in having a 100% rating for DIY, and four 0% ratings, but differed
in additionally having a high involvement in the remaining two

categories. Such an orientation can perhaps partly be understood by the
desire and conditioning of the husband to reap the benefits of the
traditional male role. However, the impact of the non availability of the
man to do domestic work because of his absence from the home in the labour

market should not be underestimated. Roy F was not untypical in seeing
that domestic gender roles were not God given

"women have got to have a choice, but it would be difficult for both
(mothers and fathers of dependant children) to have full time jobs, we
worked it that I worked during the day and my wife worked at
evenings...I think men are a bit dominant in the North East, which is a
pity, what's sauce for the goose is sauce for the gander."

Lone fathers who were patriarchs or pioneers were both represented in the
subgroup who had adopted this approach to housework pre-lone fatherhood.
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3) Those - the minority - who had had a high level of involvement in a

range of domestic activities - fathers who as lone fathers had adopted
pioneering orientations were more likely to have exhibited this approach to
domestic work in their pre-lone fatherhood period. Such involvement did not

appear to have occurred because the men felt it was 'ideologically sound',
but rather because they were not hostilely resistant to it, because they
were open to change, and circumstances - their unemployment, or the
absences of their partner for other reasons, such as illness or marital
difficulties - created the conditions in which it was more likely to

happen. The latter reasons applied in a typical example of one of the cases

that fell into this category, Jeff S, no. 19. He rated his pre divorce
involvement as being 100% for child care, house cleaning, cooking, and
washing up, 95% for household shopping, and 0% for washing and washing up.

Thus, he took total responsibility for a number of areas of domestic work.
He explained how his involvement in domestic work had gradually increased
as his marriage had deteriorated and his wife had spent increasing periods
of time out of the home, so that when his wife and he finally split up it
was easy for him to do the cooking 'it was no problem because it didn't
change, I'd had to do all the cooking when I was married.' However, he had
not gone into his marriage with the idea of establishing a 'symmetrical
relationship'. Thus, he said of the process and transitions his marriage,
divorce, and lone fatherhood

"It's certainly given me a great awareness of the allocation of sex
roles - I never used to think about it at all, but I would never have
dreamt that I would end up dusting and polishing and cooking and
everything else. Before I got married I'd always assumed that when I got
married it would be the traditional stereotyped roles within the family,
but I've come to think that there's nothing wrong with men doing the
housework, also, I think there's nothing wrong with women going out to
work, it's up to them.'

Oakley (1974) felt that patterns of husbands participation in domestic work
(and child care) were class related, the impression gained from this sample
is that class may have been a variable in the way the men were involved in
domestic work (and for that matter child care) as the sample contained a

majority of working class men, and their levels of involvement in these
areas during the marriage relationships were in the main low. It may thus
have been that the labour market conditions that applied to particular
occupations, which occupations are themselves typically seen to be the
definers of social class membership, played a part in setting the
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boundaries of potential involvement, not least in relation to the amount of
time and energy potentially available for non-occupational life.

Did members of the sample have any preferences in relation to areas of
housework? The domestic tasks were also rated by the sample in terms of
most like through to least like.

Table 6.6 Rating of household tasks most like (1) through to least like (7)
All sample
(35)

Widowers
(16)

Divorcees
(19)

Patriarchs Pioneers
(25) (10)

Rating/mean Rating/mean Rating/mean Rating/mean Rating/mean

Cook/2.46 Cook/2.0 Shop/2.58 Cook/2.2 Shop/2.5

Shop/2.71 Shop/2.87 D.I.Y./2.79 Shop/2.8 D.I.Y/2.8

D.I.Y./3.4 Washcl/3.87 Cook/2.84 D.I.Y./3.6 Cook/3.1

Washup/4.14 Clean/3.87 Washup/4.21 Washup/4.1 Washup/4.1

Clean/4.26 Washup/4.06 Clean/4.58 Clean/4.2 Clean/4.4

Washcl/4.34 D.I.Y/4.12 Washcl/4.73 Washcl/4.3 Washcl/4.4

Iron/5.94 Iron/5.63 Iron/6/21. Iron/6.0 Iron/5.7

As this table indicates, the most liked activies for the sample were

cooking and shopping, whilst ironing was by a wide margin the least liked
category of those examined for the sample as a whole, and for the
subsamples of widowers and divorcees, and patriarchs and pioneers. Widowers
differed from divorcees in rating DIY activities much lower, and washing
clothes much higher. Patriarchs and pioneers ratings were similar, with a

slightly smaller range of mean scores for pioneers than for patriarchs.

What do these figures mean? They imply that the sample preferred to engage

in tasks that can be seen to be either creative - such as cooking, and
shopping, or clearly 'masculine', such as DIY. Washing up is also a major
'traditional' arena in which men can do housework and remain 'real men',
which explains its relative popularity. Household tasks involving boundary
maintenance between dirt and cleanliness, are seen to be more naturally and
rightfully the province of females rather than males, thus explaining their
lower rating.
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The Management of Housework.

How then did the sample of lone fathers manage housework on a day to day
basis, and what overall satisfactions or disatisfactions did individuals
have in respect of this area of responsibility?

The daily management of housework, interrelated to childcare, was, for the
sample, a gendered experience. To an extent, the common expectations of men

in relation to housework are that they cannot do it, or if they can do it
they will be at best barely competent. Men's worth as people and as

representatives of their gender is not measured in relation to the
performance of housework in the same way that women's worth often is. Thus,
the private world of housework is one in which women can be publicly
accountable if social norms of performance are transgressed. Writing of
research into households where child care deficiencies had led to state

intervention, Packman et al noted that in relation to children coming into
care

"for over a quarter of the children the mother's standards of physical
care were thought to be inconsistent or poor." (p.45, Packman et al,
1986)

Yet, men are not normally held to be accountable publicly for their
performance in this private world, Packman again

"Information about the fathers' standards was harder to come by, partly
because so many were absent, and partly because, even when present, the
social workers rarely saw the fathers in action as parents." (p.45,
Packman et al, 1986.)

However, lone fathers are by definition present in their households, and
thus have to engage directly or indirectly with housework. What then were

the strategies that the men employed to do housework at the levels of
performing, and making sense of, the activities? A number of different
strategies emerged. Some men had been involved in housework in a minor way

prior to the family disruption; and post disruption they continued to be
involved in housework in a minor way. Such men could be seen to be adopting
a traditional masculine approach to housework, and their roles as men,

and their roles as fathers, could be seen to be largely congruent. However,
as it has been argued that ultimately these two roles are not congruent in
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principle or practice, then they did not necessarily experience the two as

being satisfyingly congruent.

Other men had to assume greater, if not all, responsibility for housework
post disruption, and did so whilst seeking to perform housework tasks at
the minimum possible level (for example, never ironing any clothes). For
such men, ideologies of masculinity were perhaps stronger than ideals of
parenting, and they were likely to experience their situations as being
more satisfying as men than as parents.

Other men had to assume greater, if not all, responsibility for housework
post disruption, and did so, in a positive rather than a grudging way,

seeking to perform housework tasks fully, effectively and efficiently.
Such men then were in some ways according more closely to ideological
ideals of parenting than ideological ideals of masculinity. However, such
performances would not necessarily lead to the denial by them of their
masculinity, as they were often able to see housework as being not so much
an affective activity as an instrumental activity; to see housework as

being 'a job', technical, routinisable, and standardisable.
i

These ways of managing housework in everyday life were not unchanging, and
there were examples of some men becoming more active in the sphere of
housework over time, and others becoming less active, often related to the
availability and/or desires of others - usually female relatives or

girlfriends - to get involved in the area of housework.

One way in which lone fathers can assert a form of power and control over

housework is by creating a routine. The lone fathers were asked if they had
a set routine for doing housework, or for looking after the children, and
the following table represents their responses in relation to housework
routines:
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Table 6.7 Set routine for doing housework?

Yes Do things as necessary No

Total sample(35)
Divorcees(19)
Widowers(16)

17
10
7

7
4
3

11
5
6

Patriarchs(25)
Pioneers(10)

10
7

4
3

11
0

The above table indicates the sample was virtually equally divided into
those who had a routine and those who did not. 'Having a routine' varied
from having a detailed, systematic way of doing housework to having general
pattern of activities. A typical example of this former group was Trevor
A, no. 1, who said

"I tidy up everyday, I do that job before I do anything else. Mondays is
washing day, and cleaning; Tuesdays I do my shopping, I do general
housework every other morning - housework's the first priority before I
do other things."

and another example of this very organised approach to housework was no 33,
Kevin GG, who said

"I do the upstairs Tuesday, the downstairs Wednesday, the washing on
Friday, and shop every day - I've got a regular routine; if you'd come
tomorrow I'd have done the downstairs" (the room we were in, which
looked immaculate)

Others in the sample were less systematic, but nevertheless had developed a

form of routine to do housework. Thus, typical of such an approach was Len
E, no 5, who in describing how he did housework said

"I do housework every Saturday morning and one night per week, the rest
of the time, I just keep the place tidy, I do (clothes) washing most
nights, but that s easy with the automatic."

Amongst those in the study who clearly did not have a routine, two sub
categories emerged. Firstly, there were those who did not have a routine
from choice, feeling that they did not need one, typical comments from
members of this subcategory were
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"I don't have a routine, I just go shopping regularly, otherwise I do
things as they need doing" (Rick 0, no 15) and

"I just do things as they arise, I just take them in my stride." (Arthur
T, no 20).

Others reported that they did not have a routine for housework and
experienced it as problematic, typical comments were

"I just do things when they pile up, I never do any ironing, I don't
have a routine" (Keith G, no7) and

"No, its very haphazard, catch as catch can" (Wally I, no 9) and

"I just do it (housework) when I can fit it in, but I don't seem to have
time for anything" (Ivan U, no 21.)

Analysis of the data on housework routines regarding patriarchal or

pioneering masculinities illustrated clear differences between these two

groups. The data in table 6.7 indicates that a greater proportion of
pioneers than patriarchs had a developed routine in relation to domestic
management, and that whilst smaller subgroupings of each group had a

routine in the sense that they did things as they were necessary, none of
those with a pioneering orientation felt that they did not have a routine,
in contrast to nearly half of the patriarchs who assessed themselves as

being in this category. Perhaps this indicates that pioneers felt that
housework was a legitimate and necessary area of masculine practice,
whereas some patriarchs did not and resisted systematically intervening in
the area.

This latter position would accord with stereotypes of masculinities which
lead to the hypothesis that men would not derive any satisfaction from
doing housework, or, if they did, it would be likely to be from the more

'gender neutral' tasks, such as cooking, and less likely to be from doing
more 'female specific' pollution control and boundary maintenance tasks,
such as cleaning.

The following table indicates the breakdown of the sample into those who
felt doing housework gave them any sense of satisfaction, and those who did
not.
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Table 6.8 Anything about doing housework satisfying?

Total sample(35)
Divorcees(19)
Widowers(16)

Yes
15
8
7

No
20
11
9

Patriarchs(25)
Pioneers(10)

10

5

15

5

Slightly under half the sample found something satisfying about doing
housework, with similar proportions of widowers and divorcees being
represented in both categories. There was a tendency for pioneers to be
more likely to experience some aspect of housework as satisfying than
patriarchs, which perhaps indicates more satisfaction in the domestic role.

What kinds of things did the lone fathers report feeling satisfied about,
did they bear out the above prediction about gender neutral tasks being
more satisfying for men than female specific tasks? Cooking was the most

frequently described satisfying activity (6 specific mentions.) However, it
i

was not described by any of the men as being satisfying because of the
intrinsic acts of creation involved (although one man did express

satisfaction at being able to buy 'better, more wholefood' than his wife
had done.) Rather, cooking was seen to be satisfying as a symbolic and
actual 'gift' to the children of the household, and as a means by which the
fathers had their success as parents validated by their children.

Cary M's (no. 13) and Tony V's (no 22) comments typify this duality of
cooking functions as experienced by some of the sample

"It's nice when you've made a meal, and it's really nice, and they're
all happy with it'

"Just feeding them, and seeing that they eat it, they're the best
critics in the world kids, they'll tell you if they don't like it'

The comments of Cliff J, no 10, also indicate a similar duality

"To see them eat a meal that I've made, and when I'd done anything, the
washing or the ironing, for them not to complain, and say that s not
right, I found that very rewarding.'
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This latter quote also illustrates another point, namely that some lone
fathers found satisfaction in doing housework tasks that were not 'gender
neutral', tasks which, such as washing, ironing, dusting, are traditionally
seen as being more feminine. The above conment was however untypical in
that whilst the satisfaction's derived from cooking can be seen to have
been related to postive, or a lack of negative, feedback from the children,
generally, cleaning tasks were seen to be satisfying in themselves. Cooking
was an 'other directed' activity, cleaning was a 'self directed' activity.
The following two responses are typical illustrations of this

'Getting the house up to scratch and looking nice on a Saturday, it's
nice when I've done it.' (Albert P, no.16)

'It's nice to polish, hoover, and dust, and then sit down with a cup of
coffee and look around and say "all really clean, that's my work -
housework doesn't bother me at all, I don t mind doing it. (Len E,
no.5)

Such responses, typical of approximately a fifth of the men (7) in the
sample, the majority of them representatives of the pioneers rather than
the patriarchs, indicate then that housework was satisfying because it
afforded an end product, and a sense of completeness. In terms of labour,
housework was framed as an activity over which these men felt they had
control, they were not alienated from the process of their labour, and they
felt satisfaction in achieving a product.

The sense of completeness was perhaps not simply on the level of having
completed a job, although the satisfaction that can be derived from being
able to perceive the achievement of an 'end' in such a potentially endless
activity as housework should not be underestimated. On a more symbolic
level, perhaps feeling incomplete is something that men in a lone fathering
situation can be often likely to feel for three reasons. The very terms
lone fathers and single fathers imply a certain incompleteness, and lone
father households inevitably derive from disrupted family situations. Also,
whilst 'mothering' as an image and ideological construct involves a

grouping of certain activities and functions about the boundaries of which
there is a broad social consensus; the boundaries of'fathering' as an image
and ideological construct is much less clear - is more incomplete. Finally,
it can be argued that under capitalism all men are likely to feel
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incomplete, (Kimmell,1987) and are thus seeking to either avoid this sense

of incompleteness or find ways of life becoming more meaningful.

On all these three levels then, deriving satisfaction from housework can

possibly be seen to have wider and deeper symbolical meanings than simply
finishing the job - to give meaning to the experience of being lone
fathers, to give meaning to the experience of being fathers, and to give
meaning to the experience of being men. Housework became a vehicle for the
generation of such meaning because it was there, because it needed doing,
and because it represented a channel for a physical statement of competence
and caring.

However, more than half the sample did not feel there was anything
satisfying in doing housework, for the majority, it appeared to be a self
evident truth that housework was not satisfying at all. True, it was

something that had to be done, but probably as quickly as possible, in as

limited a way as possible, and, ideally, getting someone else to do as much
as possible. Thus, most men in this category simply said housework wasn't
satisfying, of the few who did elaborate they said such things as

"It isn't a barrel of fun, I just plod on" ( Arthur T, no. 20)

"I don't like it, I'm doing what I have to do." ( Wally I, no.9)
"I don't like housework, I have to keep the house clean so I just do the
best I can." ( Trevor A, no.l)

How far was the presence or absence of a routine for doing housework
relateable to a presence or absence of any satisfying aspects of housework?
It might be anticipated that the presence of a routine, which could be seen
as a way of generating a feeling of control, would be likely to lead to
more expressed satisfaction with housework.
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Table 6.9 Relationship of 'having a routine' with 'expressed satisfaction
with any aspect of housework.'

Satisfaction

Routine

Yes No

Yes 10 7

No 4 14

What the above table indicates is that whilst having a routine did not

necessarily lead to a feeling of satisfaction with any aspect of housework,
an absence of a routine was more likely to coexist with an absence of any

satisfaction with housework - those without a routine were less likely to

express satisfaction, and more likely not to express satisfaction, than
those with a routine in relation to housework.

The largest subcategory in the sample were the men who had not got a

routine in relation to housework and did not feel that any element of
housework was satisfying, indicating that an absence in an area of 'doing'
was related to an absence in an area of 'meaning.' A typical example of the
linking of these two areas was Wally I, no.9, who said in relation to
whether he had a routine

"No, its very haphazard, catch as catch can", and in relation to whether
any aspect of housework was satisfying

"Nothing - I don't like it, I'm doing what I have to do."

The next largest subgroup were men who felt that they had a routine and
reported some aspect of housework as satisfying, indicating that activity
in the area of 'doing' was related to the existence of an area of meaning.
The comments quoted above of Len E typify this subcategory.

A minority of the sample (207a) comprised the third category, those who had
a routine but did not feel any aspects of housework were satisfying. As
such, they were perhaps not totally dissimilar from what is often seen to
be the position in relation to typical housewives. Typical of this category
was Trevor A, whose routine for and attitudes towards housework have been
described earlier.
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Oakley (1974) argued that the creation of routines and the specification of
standards in relation to housework were ways in which women were able to
create rewards in relation the tasks involved. She also indicated that

routines, rather than reducing the time subsequently spent in housework,
had a tendency to increase the amount of time spent in this area of
activity.

Why then were some men who developed routines able to feel some

satisfaction in doing housework and others not? Hie evidence from this
study is inconclusive, but it points to the possibility that if doing
housework is a supplementary activity to other activities - holding down a

paid job, looking after children - if the individual concerned can devote
sufficient time and energy to achieve limited self specified goals,
housework can have intrinsic satisfactions. Housework holds no intrinsic

satisfactions, even if routinised, if one of two other conditions applies.
Firstly, if the individual concerned is trying to do housework in a

situation where there is not sufficient time, or labour power, available to
achieve even limited specified goals. Secondly, if almost limitless time,
or labour power, is available, the potential goals become much greater, and
as such become gaols which imprison the domestic worker not goals which can

be readily and satisfyingly achieved.

What then of the smallest group, the men who did not have a routine and yet
found some elements of housework satisfying? Interestingly, it was typical
of this group to indicate that they had previously had a routine for
housework, but changed circumstances - their ceasing paid work, or the
increasing assumption of responsibility by their growing children, had
meant that they had had more time to do housework or less need to do
housework. Typical of this minority was James CC, no. 29, who said in
relation to the questions on routine and housework satisfaction

"I used to have a routine, now, with the children left home or older, I
do it (housework) when I can, nothing routine"..."I've generally found
it all satisfying."

Before concluding the examination of the area of lone fathers and
housework, it is important to consider the extent to which the men in the
sample received assistance in doing housework. Children were a potential,
and in many cases an actual, source of housework assistance. Whilst many of
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the children were rated as helping their parents to do housework, in the
case of approximately a third of the sample the children did no housework-
in some cases because the children were, or were perceived to be, too

young.

In the cases where children did contribute, their contribution varied from
an estimated 1% of two activities (shopping and washing up) to doing 100%
of some activities. Thus, John Y, no.25, estimated that his teenage

daughters did 100% of the cleaning, washing and ironing, 85% of the washing
up, and 75% of the cooking - with him doing 100% of the shopping and DIY,
25% of the cooking, and 15% of the washing up. There was a tendency for
daughters to be approximately twice as likely to be involved in housework
than sons, the comments men made about this indicated that they felt that
their daughters were keen to be involved in this area. It could be
considered that fathers were overestimating their daughters willingness to
be involved in housework - it could after all be argued that such a

perspective made it easier for the fathers - as when John Y referred to
above said 'the girls have it all organised'. Be that as it may, it also
needs to be noted that daughters involvement was not always simply as

labourers, they also, in at least one case, acted as quality controllers -

A1 L, no. 12, said that he would

"hoover every morning, if she doesn't think I've done it properly my
daughter does it again when she comes home from school."

Obviously, such a response from a female child is likely to have multiple
causes and meanings - for example, offering assistance, implicit standard
setting, veiled criticism of standards attained. It also can be seen to be
a possible assertion of gender rights, a statement of a perception of
femininity's 'rights' to certain functions in the domain of domesticity
over masculinity's 'rights' in that area.

In relation to the type of household activities which were done by
children, gender had an impact. Interestingly, washing up is generally seen

to be the household chore which is most commonly done by husbands to 'help'
their wives, and washing up was the most commonly done chore by children to
'help' their lone fathers - some washing up was done by children in over a

third (13) of the households. Cleaning - often of their own bedrooms - was
done by children in 12 of the households. Both these activities were
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performed by children of either gender. In contrast, washing clothes was

done by children in 9 households, but in only 1 of those 9 households was
it done by a male child, clearly clothes washing was framed and performed
as a feminine activity. Cooking, done by children in 8 households, was done
by both genders, as was shopping which was done by children in 6
households. In contrast, ironing, done by children in 7 households, was

done by girls only in 6 of the 7 households. DIY was not reported as an

activity children engaged in in any households. (Thus, there were three
forms of child assistance, gender neutral, gender specific, and age

specific.)

Assistance with housework from non household members was totally absent for
some fathers, and massively present for others. Thus, to give two typical
examples, Cliff J, no. 10, reported that his mother and father did 100% of
all housework tasks (including DIY), and Andy W, no 18, reported that,
with the exception of DIY which he did himself, his fiancee did between 70
and 100% of the other housework tasks. Fifteen lone fathers had assistance

in housework from non household members ( therefore twenty did not). Who
were these external domestic labourers? The following list indicates who
they were

Mother and/or Father
Girlfriend/fiancee
Mother in law

Paid female cleaner

Married daughter
Aunt(ex wifes)
Ex wife's sister

Sister

4 households

3 households

2 households

2 households

1 household

1 household

1 household

1 household

Again, as with assistance from children, this list indicates that such help
with housework was not gender neutral. In the vast majority of cases those
lone fathers who received external assistance with housework received such

assistance from women, and as such were thus to some extent involved in re¬

creations of traditional gender roles in this area.
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Housework,masculinities, and fathering

This chapter has indicated that there were a variety of different forms of
participation of lone fathers in housework. Some did almost all the
housework, others virtually no housework at all. Some had no assistance,
others the assistance of external household members, or their own

children. Some men had developed routines, some men had high expectations
of housework standards, other men had no routines, others had less clear
expectations of housework standards. Some men found some satisfaction in
doing housework, some men found housework problematic. The superficial lack
of common themes is however deceptive. Clearly, as has been shown,
housework was an area in which gender had a range of different impacts. It
is not simply gender - although gender is rarely simple - which has to be
considered in relation to lone fathers and housework. Related issues to do

with masculinities, and parenting have also to be considered.

It has been argued that images of masculinities did not equate effectively
or exactly with images of parenting and fathering, thus, each individual
sought to define himself as a lone fathering within the domestic setting
with unclear role models at the level of cultural relations for what to

do and what not to do; what to like and what to dislike doing.

For some men then, the process of doing housework became an assertion of
their masculinity, for others, it was more of a process of searching for
and defining an effective and meaningful parenting role which accords with
their perceptions of masculinity.

What is clear from this study is that virtually all the lone fathers took
more responsibility for housework than they had done prior to their lone
fathering periods, and the impression is that there were not such high
levels of dissatisfaction with housework as found by Oakley (1974) in her
study of housewives. This would appear to be possibly for reasons related
to forms of masculinities. Patriarchs tended to have had a low level of

involvement in housework and were less likely to be dissatisfied by it
because others took some responsibility. Pioneers tended to have
experienced greater change and had a higher level of involvement in
housework, but the meaning of housework for them appears to have been part
of a process of being 'good fathers', part of a process of self validation.
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It was not the case that the absence of assistance with housework

automatically led to a pioneering orientation being adopted, nor was the
presence of actual or potential assistance inevitably associated with a

traditional patriarchal orientation.

It also needs to be noted that the evidence appears to be from this study
that lone fathers, whether they were solely in paid employment or not,

generally felt respected by others because they were lone fathers, thus the
fact that they managed to do housework might be seen to have been for them
a mark of their credibility.

Housework then is an interesting area for understanding more about the
nature of lone father households, and more about the nature of parenting
and masculinities. As indicated, housework is traditionally seen to be
'women's work'. The next chapter will explore the positions of lone fathers
in relation to what is traditionally seen to be 'men's work' - paid
employment.
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Chapter 7

Lone fathers, the economic setting, and masculinities.

This chapter will examine the previous and present paid employment and
unemployment histories of the lone fathers in the research sample. It
begins with a consideration of why the area of paid employment is of
significance for this study. It then examines briefly different
sociological theories of the family and of gender roles in relation to paid
employment. Following this, the chapter explores the members of the
sample's involvement in employment. It concludes with an analysis and
discussion of the significance of the findings in relation to the nature of
gender roles, particularly in relation to concepts of masculinities and
concepts of parenting.

"Men at work."

Embedded as it is in capitalist society, is almost nonsensical to question
the fact that adult people between certain ages 'work', or if they are

unemployed, aspire to work, (and, as will be discussed later in this
chapter, 'people' in this context invariably means 'men.') Thus, questions
are commonly asked of individuals such as 'what do you do', meaning 'what
employment do you do' or 'what are you', meaning 'what is your occupation.'

In this study of lone fathers it is important to consider the nature and
meaning of the men's paid employment because the sample are men, and
because they are single parents. In relation to the former, it can be
argued that in capitalist society, being a man is intimately related to

being a worker, and therefore to understand one it is necessary to consider
the other, and to consider one it is necessary to understand the other.
Tolson makes this point in his early study of masculinity when he argues

that

"the extent to which definitions of gender interpenetrate attitudes to
'work' is not fully understood. For it is not simply that sexuality
enters into the division of labour, differentiating 'men's' and
'women's' jobs. Nor is it a matter merely for legislation, to be
reformed by 'equal pay' and 'opportunity'. For men, definitions of
masculinity enter into the way work is personally experienced, as a life
long commitment and responsibility.'(p.48, Tolson, 1977.)
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In relation to the second point, it is important to consider this area

because the form of work that has been developed in industrial capitalist
societies leads to a situation in which there is likely to be a conflict
between a person being committed to being a paid worker and a person being
committed to being a parent. This tension is traditionally seen to be more

commonly experienced by women (which it is). In relation to single parent

fathers, this study is important in the ways that it sheds light on the
mechanisms by which men find ways of coping with, accommodating to, or not

resolving, the tensions within and between, being a worker and being a

parent.

These tensions are related to the particular form of economic production
and the demands of that form of economic production. Central to capitalism
as an economic system is the notion of selling labour. As has been argued
in the previous chapters, child care and housework are a form of work.
Crucially, though, it is not the activity in itself that defines what is
commonly understood to be 'work', it is, as Brown amongst others has noted,
the fact of payment that characterises an activity as 'work*:

"In industrial society work activities are instrumental activities
directed either towards meeting one's own needs or those of one's
family, household, or community, and/or towards securing the means by
which such needs can be met. Work, in our society, involves providing
goods or services for which others are willing to pay.' (p.103,
Brown,1987.)

'Work' then is paid employment. If I wash my kitchen floor, it is not

'work', if I wash someone else's kitchen floor, it is 'work' if I am paid
for it. As such, work is an instrumental activity, a means by which
individuals are able to obtain the resources to continue their lives, and
the lives of their families and households. It is however more than that,
it can, for the individuals concerned, and to some extent their households,
be any or all of the following:

- it is a means by which individuals seek to obtain resources which enables
them to negotiate and attain a position in social life,
- it is a means by which individuals assess and affirm their 'success' in
life,
- it is a means by which individuals give meaning to their lives.
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As will be explored later, work is also a gendered experience, and cannot
be fully understood without consideration of the extent to which it is part
of patriarchal relations in society. Nor can it be considered as being an

individual activity separate from the wider economic form of society, and
the social relations that have a relationship with that economic form.
Before doing that however, to understand and consider the meanings of paid
employment for the subjects of this study it is important to consider
further the different meanings that work can have in present capitalist
industrial society.

1) Work as a means by which individuals are able to obtain the resources to
continue their lives, and the lives of their families and households.

The ownership and control of resources to enable life to continue is a

basic human need, such resources are normally either inherited by
individuals or earned by them. It is clear that there are great

inequalities of wealth in Britain, thus, the 1986 edition of Social Trends
illustrated that 75% of personal assets in Britain were owned by 25% of the
adult population, and that the 'lower' 50% of the population shared only 4%
of the personal assets. In relation to material rewards accruing from
employment, the rise of the so called 'affluent workers' in the 1950s and
1960s was seen to herald not simply a more 'classless' society, but also a

society in which the rewards accruing from employment were becoming more

similar for all in employment. However, the material rewards of employment
are still massively variable. In 1985 - a period in which all the
households in this sample were single father households - the Department
of Employment Gazette recorded that for males in full time work, average

non-manual weekly earnings were £225, and average manual weekly earnings
were £163.60. These figures included earnings from overtime working, and
closer analysis of them reveals that approximately 30% of manual workers
earnings came via such a route, in other words, manual workers had to work
much longer hours than non-manual workers to earn approximately 25% less on

average. The gender dimension in earning power is a major factor, for
women in full time work, the average earnings for the same period were £133
(non-manual) and £101 (manual). Thus, despite equal opportunities and equal
pay legislation, women earn on average only 60% of their male counterparts.
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Clearly then, if one considers work as a means by which individuals are

able to obtain the resources to continue their lives, and the lives of
their families and households, it can be seen that the resources generated
by such work vary considerably even if only averages are concerned, at the
different ends of the continuum then affluence and abject poverty coexist
within the same system. For the purposes of analysis, the subject of the
economic positions of the households will be explored in the following
chapter.

2) Work as a means by which individuals seek to obtain resources which
enables them to negotiate and attain a position in social life,

The resources that individuals can command do not simply fulfil their
biological needs, to a major or a minor extent they also have an impact on

their relative positions and involvement in social life. As Townsend has
noted

"Different types and amounts of resources provide a foundation for
different styles of living..there exists a hierarchy of styles of living
which reflect differential command over resources." (p.921, Townsend,
1979)

He concludes that there are three major modifying factors on the
differentiation of the earnings system and its impacts:

i)The varied number of dependants that 'earners' have - which has a

particularly significant impact in the UK, where a high proportion of
resources are distributed through the conduit of individual earnings rather
than via social security or state controlled income maintenance or creation
schemes.

ii)The proportionally large sector of the population who are not earners,

who are retired, or unemployed through disability or sickness, or through
lack of demand for their labour, or because domestic commitments - such as

are experienced by many women, and by some of the men in this sample - make
paid employment unavailable for them.

iii)Those who have access to resources other than via earnings. The impact
of this was illustrated at the top end of the ownership of resources
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spectrum by the Sunday Times magazine (2.4.89) survey of the richest 200
individuals and families in Britain which noted that

"Between them the 200 names on our list represent total wealth of £38
billion, equivalent to 8% of Britain's gross national product. Even
after nearly 10 years of Thatcher's Britain, more than half of them
represent old or inherited money...less than 43% made their fortunes for
themselves."(p.36.)

Inheriting wealth does not simply have an impact on the super rich, it has
an impact in all strata of society, more so recently with the escalation in
property prices and the consequences of this for increased inheritances
amongst increasing sectors of the population.

3)Work as a means by which individuals assess and affirm their 'success' in
life.

Individuals can assess their success or otherwise in relation to employment
both within and between occupations. If an individual is seen to have, to
use a term which is particularly meaningful, worked up from lowly
beginnings to a high position, it can be seen to be a measure of their
success as people; with not simply economic but (protestant) ethical
overtones. If an individual is seen to have moved from one sector of the

employment structure to another, it can also be seen to be in some ways a

measure of them. Thus, it makes news if a bricklayer retrains to be a

veterinary surgeon, to name one recent example; it does not necessarily
make news if a veterinary surgeon becomes a bricklayer, but it would
nevertheless be commonly seen to be evidence of downward occupational
mobility if it happened. Not 'working', not being engaged in paid
employment, particularly if it is without 'socially acceptable' reasons, is
often seen to be a major indicator of an individuals lack of success, both
by themselves, and by others.

4) Work as a means by which individuals give meaning to their lives,

Individuals do not simply work to live, they can also be seen to live to
work, and also, to live through work. Work is not simply a neutral sale of
labour power, there are a variety of 'orientations to work' (Brown, R.K.,
1973; Daniel,W.W.,1973), and, amongst these orientations are the quest for
meaning and satisfaction, for validation by self and validation by
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significant others. Thus, if the example of coalmining is taken, it has
been noted that doing such a dirty, dangerous job does not only bring
material rewards; Dennis et al write

"it is clear then that the work a miner does and the wages he receives
both express concretely his status as a man and a member of his
profession" (p.74, Dennis, Henriques, and Slaughter, 1956.)

and Williamson notes that whilst his grandfather

"experienced his work as a matter of routine..he went to the pit because
he had to"(p.l01, Williamson, 1982.)

he also notes that

"my grandfather, like many others, was proud of his skills as a hewer.
He enjoyed the company of other men. He liked the conversation - "the
crack' as he called it. He took great care in his work and enjoyed
seeing jobs done properly, with precision. And he valued his
autonomy."(p.85, Williamson, 1982.)

Thus, it can be seen that what Burns (1967), has argued in relation to

leisure, namely that leisure structures are a source of meaning and
satisfaction in everyday life can also be said to apply in relation to
work. Work is thus one way of making sense of reality. Past and present

gender divisions in society have led to the argument in relation to men,

that

" The breadwinner's role (in theory) gives men a sense of identity of
structural location." (p.189, Brittan, 1989.)

So, if paid work can be any and all of these things to the individual, in
what ways do different sociological theories and theorists analyse the
significance and importance of work for the individual, the family, and the
society?

Different sociological explanations for men's engagement in paid work.

Prior to industrialisation production and consumption were largely,
although not exclusively, centred on the same households. The pace and
place of industrialisation and its effects varied, thus Mitterauer and
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Sieder note that amongst the influences on the changing structure - and the
consequent derived meanings flowing from these structures - of European
families was

"The separation of the dwelling place and the place of work, which
brought about a separation of the professional and the private sphere of
life. This took place everywhere, though at different times and in
different social milieux, but it never happened amongst the
peasants."(p.7, Mitterauer and Sieder, 1982.)

For the purposes of this study the latter caveat can be ignored, as this
research took place in England, and as Laslett (1969) amongst others has
shown, there is no significant evidence of peasant households in England in
pre industrial times.

Since the separation into the professional and private spheres brought
about by industrialisation men have become and remain dominant in the
public sphere and women in the private sphere. What sociological
explanations are there for this gender differentiation?

Functionalist analyses of the significance of work and gender are related
to this public : private division. Implicit in the functionalist
explanations in the earlier chapter in relation to housework is an

explanation of why men engage in paid work. Thus, there are advantages in
households developing a specialist division of labour, with one partner

concentrating on domestic tasks and the other on obtaining material
benifits from outside the household. Given the form of industrial societies

does not encourage collective child care and collective domestic
management, and also given that (possibly) such child care arrangments
would lead to the faulty socialisation of children, then these functions
have to be fulfilled from within the household. What then could be more

natural, and more socially convenient, than that the adult who biologically
produces the children should remain at home and care for them and manage

the household, leaving the other adult free to pursue and engage in paid
employment? Therefore, men work and women do housework. However, as was

explored in the previous chapter, the complexities of social life in this
area are not so easily or simplistically explained. Thus, as Harris has
pointed out, the combination of low marriage age, small family size, long
life expectation, and schooling for children all contribute to create a

position where
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"the wife, even if she plays the family orientated role, will be able to
work for a large part of her married life.However, her career will be
interrupted by childbearing"(p.72, Harris, 1983.)

Consequently, rationality would seem to dictate that the sensible choice
individually is that men go out to work; the sum total of these individual
decisions is a form of society in which men dominate in the public sector
and women in the private sector. The impact of historical and social forces
has to be added to these individual decisions, in that women's low activity
rate - and by implication men's high activity rate - in paid employment can

also be related to Harris's proposal that

"all known industrial societies have developed from societies where
economic activity was controlled by men and where the superiority of men
was taken for granted." (p.73, Harris, 1983.)

Bluntly then, functionalism argues for a certain rationality in men going
out to work, and the logic of this position is that single parent families
headed by men are dysfunctional - for the household and for the society -

if they prevent or impede the man's involvement in the world of work.

t

Marxist analysis of work has tended to focus on the relations of production
rather than the relations of gender. Marx argued that social relationships
were conditional on the relationships of production, and on individual's
relationships to capital. Thus, Harris has argued that

"Marxism provides us with an elaborate theory of capitalist society, but
tells us very little about the family",(p.179, Harris, 1983.)

and the logic of this position is that marxism has subsequently continued
to have an essentially historical materialist perspective allocating
primacy to the mode of production.

Most marxist perspectives then would see the logic of human's selling their
labour power in the market as constituting men selling their labour in the
market, with women being engaged in the biological means of production
(what has been called the production of reproduction, Hearn, 1987.) The
fluctuating needs of capital, of the economy, therefore largely allocates
men to the primary labour market, and women to the secondary labour market
and/or a position in the 'reserve army of labour.' It is almost as if

185



Marx's dichotortious differentiation into capitalists and workers is echoed
by a dichotomous differentiation of the latter grouping into male (paid,
public) workers and female (unpaid,private) workers. It could also be
argued that excluding most women from a primary role in the paid economic
sector of society allows the alienated men to feel superior to the women,

allows them to be unselfconscious of the reality of their alienated
positions and feel that they are benefitting from capitalist economic and
social relationships, rather as poor whites feel that they are benefitting
from apartheid in South Africa.

Consequently, the needs of the economy dictate that the man services the
economy, and the needs of the man dictates that the woman services the man
- the presence of the man in the public sector is functional for capital,
the presence of the woman in the private sector is functional for the man,

and consequently for capital. Under this system, both genders lose out,
marxists would differ in their analysis of how far women lose out the same

as men, depending on their class positions, or more than men, regardless of
their class positions.

Most feminists however would argue that under this system, women lose out
more than men, and would explain men's dominance in the public sphere of
work not as a result of the functionalist needs of society, not as a result
of the needs of capital, but as a consequence of patriarchal power and
oppression. Thus, Howell has suggested that in late medieval Europe the
changes wrought by capitalism provided opportunities for men to assert and
exert their patriarchal power

"When high-status work was removed from the family production unit and
became inaccessible to married women, women surrendered an important
source of authority to men. Men gained more than women lost, because the
identical work now acquired greater economic, political, and cultural
importance than when it had been contained within the family production
unit. In this way men's authority inside and outside the household was
increased at the expense of women's."(p.181, Howell, 1986.)

Gamarnikow and Purvis have commented critically on the tendency for
functionalism and marxism to concur that

"society is defined by the public sphere of male activities,
institutions, hierarchies and conflicts."(p.3, Gamarnikow and Purvis,
1983.)
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Femininism questions the patriarchal sexism that flows from these
positions, and, as Morgan (1985) has discussed, feminism challenges taken
for granted assumptions that relate to social and family life and gender
roles. To overgeneralise somewhat, feminists differ in their analysis of
the root of the problem of women's oppression, for some the problem of
patriarchy is men, for others the problem of patriarchy is the patriarchal
relations that flow from the particular economic form. (Oakley, 1981).
Specifically in relation to the critique of the institution of the family,
Morgan (1985) argues that feminism's contribution has been to

1)Challenge the assumptions that underpin daily practices, such as the
assumption of a conventional division of labour and the separation of home
and work.

2)Concentrate on gender differentiation within families, particularly
resource division within the hoousehold and its relationship to the sexual
division of labour.

As such, feminist scholarship ( Bradley, 1989, Walby, 1989) has charted and
challenged a range of assumptions about the relationship of women to paid
and domestic work, noting how gender divisions lead to the position where

" the key feature of patriarchal relations in paid work is that of
closure of access by men against women. This involves the exclusion of
women from paid work or the segregation of women within it. This leads
to the devaluation of women's work and low wages for women, which itself
becomes a social fact with determinate effects, not only on women's paid
work, but in other areas including the domestic sphere and other aspects
of gender relations." ( p.222-3, Walby, 1989.)

If these are the implications and consequences of the world of work for
women, what are the implications and consequences of the world of work for
men? It could of course be argued that as most sociology until recently has
been implicitly about men, then to know what sociology has to say about the
relationship of 'men' to 'work' it is only necessary to read standard
sociological texts. However, with respect to relationships to, and
relationships in, work, there has until recently been an absence of an

appreciation of the impact of gender divisions. Brown was one of the
earliest to make this point when he argued, in relation to industrial
sociology, that he was not wishing to say that
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"men and women are so different that no generalizations, no accounts of
generic social processes in industrial situations can possibly be true
for both sexes; rather that the possible significance of the different
social situations which men and women are, by virtue of their gender,
both within and outside the factory (and these can change) must always
be considered in evaluating any research which it is argued has general
implications."(p.26, Brown, 1976.)

With this in mind what then were the social processes in paid employmewnt
situations in which the men in this sample were involved? The next section
will explore in more detail the experiences of the lone fathers in
relation to paid employment and unemployment.

Paid employment, unemployment, and lone fathers.

All the men in the sample were of employable age, that is, they were over

the age of 16 and under the age of 65. However, they were not all in
employment at the time of the study, there being variations in the sample
in relation to their employment at the point of, and prior to, the research
period.

Table 7.1 indicates the position of the men in the sample in relation to
t

employment at the time of the study.

Table 7.1. Employment position of sample at time of study.

Emp.full time Emp.part time Unwaged

Total sample(35) 18 1 16
Divorcees(19) 9 0 10
Widowers(16) 9 16

Patriarchs (25) 14 1 10
Pioneers(10) 4 06

What this table indicates is that, at the time of the study, there was

almost exactly a 50:50 split between those who were in paid employment and
those who were not. Therefore, even having regard to the notorious tendency
for 'official' figures to underestimate unemployment, the proportion of
those in paid employment is much lower than for males in the wider
population (in 1986, nationally approximately 13% of the whole labour force
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was registered as being unemployed.) There was a tendency for patriarchs to
have been in employment, and pioneers to have not been in employment, at
the time of the study.

At face value it appears that more of the sample were not engaged in paid
employment than might have been expected on the basis of evidence from some

previous studies. These studies (Ferri,1973; Hunt,1973) have indicated a

tendency for lone fathers to be more likely to be unemployed than fathers
in two parent families, but to a lesser extent than is found in this study.
Thus, George and Wilding (1972) noted that at the time of their research
23.3 % of their sample were unemployed; and they felt that unemployed lone
fathers were overrepresented in their study as the Supplementary Benifit
Commission had been a major source of their sample. In the wider population
at the time of their study the official unemployment rate was 5.9%.

Writing in the USA, Greif's (1985) study of single fathers illustrates the
impact of a different benefit system and different social and cultural
norms and expectations at play. Thus, in a sample of 1,136 he records of
their employment experiences in the lone fathering period 'Some fathers had
to quit or were fired. One gave up working completely and went on welfare
so he could be home with his child."( emphasis not in original.) Clearly,
not engaging in paid work when being a lone father was something that was

so unlikely and infrequent an option that Greif felt that it deserved
special mention when it occurred in one case. He gives no figures for the
extent of unemployment at the time of his study, (although he indicates
that approximately 9% of his sample had been fired from or quit a job
during the time they were single parents.) Moving back across the
Atlantic, a recent British study in the south of England (O'Brien, 1984)
gives a total figure of approximately 16% of her sample of lone fathers as

unemployed at the time of her research. Although the number of lone fathers
in this sample who were not employed was higher than in other studies of
lone fathers, in comparison with single mothers, the 56% of lone fathers in
employment (all but one full time employment) represents a larger
proportion of lone parents in employment than tends to be the experience of
single mothers; Martin and Roberts research (1984) indicated that 34% of
lone mothers were in paid employment, 21% part time, 13% full time.
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The wider social context of employment and unemployment.

To fully appreciate the meaning of the figures on employment, a study such
as this, of a small sample of individuals in particular households, cannot
be divorced from the wider social context. Any discussion of the employment
and unemployment experiences of the sample therefore properly has to take
place within an understanding of the wider economic context in which these
individual experiences occurred. For the post war UK, the following are the
measured unemployment rates:

(source Sinclair, P. 1987)

These figures clearly show that on a national scale, unemployment rates
were rising during this post-war period, and, other things being equal, one

would have anticipated that single parent men would be more likely
therefore to be or become unemployed in the 1980s than in the 1950s.
However, other things are not equal, in that this study took place in a

region of the UK which experienced greater levels of unemployment during
this period than other regions. As Sinclair notes

1947 - 50

1951 - 54

1955 - 60

1961 - 65

1966 - 73

1974 - 78

1979 - 84

Mean Maximum

1.5% 1.6%

1.7% 2.1%

1.5% 2.0%

1.4% 1.9%

2.7% 4.0%

5.0% 6.1%

9.8% 13.0%
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"In the UK in November 1985 there were 7 English counties and 3 Scottish
regions where unemployment fell below 10%, the former were all in the
south of England, quite close, but not too close, to London...1 of the
Scottish regions was an agricultural area..and 2 were regions strongly
affected by the oil industry..There were 8 English counties where
unemployment exceeded 16%..1 was a remote coastal county, Cornwall
(19.2%), the other 7 were urbanised industrial areas in the northern
half of England;
Cleveland 22.2%
Durham 18.7%
Tyne and Wear 19.9%
Humberside 16.9%
Merseyside 21%
South Yorkshire 18.0%
West Midlands 16.5%
All were suffering from the declining traditional industries such as
coal mining, the docks, motor assembling, shipbuilding, and textiles."
(p.99, Sinclair, 1987.)

Therefore, three of the seven counties with the highest UK unemployment
rates formed the substantial part of the region from which the men in this
sample were drawn, 32 of the 35 men in the sample were resident in
Cleveland, County Durham, or Tyne and Wear. As these figures also indicate,
the research took place in a period in which the region the men and their
families were living in was declining industrially and economically more

than many other regions of the United Kingdom (Hudson, 1986.)

Byrne (1989) has noted how in the period between 1981 and 1984 the Northern
region of England lost 53,000 jobs in manufacturing industry and 8,000 jobs
in mining; between 1976 and 1984 a total of 191,000 jobs were lost in the
region. Therefore the overall demand for labour power in this region during
this period was by no means buoyant, and the actual numbers of jobs
available for men declined even further with employers switching from using
male full time workers to female part time workers. Clearly, the individual
employment experiences of the men in the sample can only be completely
understood in relation to this regional economic position.

The nature of the sample's employment.

For those who were in employment, in what types of employment were they
engaged? Their occupations included self employed businessmen, engineers,
joiners, members of the professions, and manual labourers. Table 7.2
indicates the proportions of the sample, by current or if, unemployed,
previous occupation, engaged in manual and non-manual paid work (for the
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purposes of this analysis manual work is defined as including semi-skilled
work, thus, lorry drivers are categorised as manual workers, as are oil rig
drillers.)

Table 7.2. Employment and unemployment of sample in manual/non manual work.

Table 7.2 indicates a number of interesting features of the sample. It
shows that the majority of the sample were, or had been, engaged in manual
work of one kind or another. The northern region of England from which this
sample was drawn has a higher proportion of manual workers than many other
parts of the United Kingdom, therefore, the presence in the sample of this
proportion of manual workers is related to the research design which aimed
to ensure that the sample of lone fathers was gathered by a means designed
to try and ensure as unbiased a sample as possible.

The table also indicates that, whilst equal numbers of the lone fathers
were employed in manual and non-manual work at the time of the study, lone
fathers engaged in non-manual occupations were proportionally much more

likely to be in paid employment than unemployed in comparison with lone
fathers in manual occupations. The proportions were similar but reversed:
for every lone father in manual occupations who was employed there were

approximately 1% lone fathers in manual occupations who were unemployed;
for every lone father in a non-manual occupation who was unemployed there
were approximately 2 lone fathers in non-manual occupations who were

employed.

These differences in employment would appear to be related to at least
three variables,
the demands of being a lone father;
the greater power of men in non-manual occupations to negotiate flexible
working arrangements (such as the use of flexi-time, and taking work home);
and

changes at a structural level in the employment of labour during the 1980s.

Manual work(n=23)
Employed 10
Unemployed 13

Non-manual work(n=12)
8
4
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At the point at which they became lone fathers, only two men in the sample
were not employed. One of these was unemployed because of redundancy
following the liquidation of the company for which he had worked as a

machine operator. As a married father his wife worked and as he said

"I was unemployed and looked after our daughter before the marriage
broke up, so I just carried on" Kevin GG, no.33.

The other unemployed member of the sample at the point of becoming a lone
father had been a plater in the shipyards, when the yard decided to cut
back on labour as he said

"I took redundancy when it was offered because of my wife's illness."
Rick. 0, no. 15.

Thus the majority of the sample (33 out of 35) were employed immediately
prior to their becoming lone fathers, 31 in paid employment and 2 as mature

undergraduate students in receipt of grants. Therefore, for these men the
experience of being a lone father in relation to employment was one of
either becoming a lone father and continuing in paid employment, or

becoming a lone father and ceasing to be in paid employment.
Table 7.3 indicates the effect on their employment the members of the
sample felt that being a lone father had led to.

Table 7.3. Effects on paid employment of being a lone father.

None Employment affected Took redundancy

Total sample(35) 12 18 5
Widowers (16) 4 8 4
Divorcees(19) 8 10 1

Patriarchs(25) 9 13 3
Pioneers(10) 35 2

Lone fathers whose employment was not affected.

These figures indicate that amongst those who continued to be in paid
employment, there was a group of men whose employment was not affected by
their change in parental status. Invariably, this was because they were

able to continue in work with the assistance of others (usually female
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relatives) for child care. Thus, when asked how being a lone father had
affected their employment, the following were typical responses of this
group:

"It hasn't really affected the number of hours, or the number of shifts,
but probably people are a little bit more flexible if I need to be off
for a particular reason. ( Chris Z, no.26, Electrician in a public
utility)

"It's not affected it at all, I like going to work, I like getting out
of the house. We've always managed on basic time, there was always
somebody needing a door hanging or something on a Saturday morning, that
was my pocket money" (Tony V, no 22, Joiner for a local authority.)

"Not at all, because of the assistance of my mother-in-law to look after
the kids.( Joe II, no 35, Bus driver)

"Not at all, if I need any time off for any problem (my employers) have
told me I can take it, they've been very helpful - I do slightly more
work at home which previously I would have done at the office." (Dennis
Q, no. 17, Sales Office Manager.)

"Not at all, but I work shifts at the moment, I'm doing a lot of
overtime to save for a new house..if it wasn't for my mother I wouldn't
even be able to work at all, she's done the main job of looking after
the kids lately." (Danny AA, no. 27, civil servant.)

These men then were able to so arrange their child care responsibilities as

to enable them to continue working as before, and the figure most often
referred to as being of assistance in relation to child care was the mother
in law, or mother, with sister in law or sister also being mentioned as

sources of assistance.

Two things are striking about this. Firstly, it is interesting to note how
a gender division of labour in relation to child care and paid employment
was often created (or recreated) for such lone father households, with the
man going out to work with the assistance of a caring woman. Secondly, it
is also interesting to note how the existence of available female relatives
increased the chances of a man being able to continue in paid employment.
This was not so in every case, there were examples of men who had to give
up paid employment despite living near potential female supporters, for
example Jack H, no. 8, was unable to continue in paid work despite living
in the same village as his extended family, including his parents living in
the next street.(His parent's need to continue in their paid employment
meant that they were unavailable to care for their grandchildren.)
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There were also instances of men who had no relatives available who

nevertheless were able to continue in paid employment to largely the same

extent, Dennis Q, cited above, had neighbours who 'kept an eye on his
children' after school, and looked after them during the school holidays.
Nevertheless the impression from this sample is that the availability of
relatives - usually female, sometimes of the ex-partners - increases the
possibility of lone fathers being able to pursue paid employment. The
following table illustrates the relationships between employment and child
care assistance.

Table 7.4 Employment and assistance with child care.

Lone fathers employed

Yes(19) No(16)

Yes(21) 16 5
Help with child care

No(14) 3 11

What the above table indicates is that the majority of lone fathers in
employment were doing so with assistance with child care, and the majority
of lone fathers not in employment were receiving no assistance with child
care. The evidence from the sample's comments was that the availability of
assistance led to employment continuing, rather than lone fathers deciding
to continue work and then seeking assistance with child care. It would
also seem from some of the comments that the longer a man continues in
paid employment as a lone father, the easier to some extent it becomes to
continue as children get older and more able to look after themselves.

Lone fathers who negotiated employment changes.

Not all the men in the study either continued working as they had before or

became unemployed; as the figures indicate a subgroup modified their
working arrangements during the time in which they were single parent
fathers. The typical strategy employed was to create a situation in which
the demands of paid work were less likely to come into conflict with the
demands of unpaid (domestic) work. Some men found this easier to achieve
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than others. Illustrative of this was Fergus W, no. 23, a self employed
businessman, who explained what he had done:

"I'd always worked from home, until recently I used to travel a great
deal, I've changed my work role, partly to be away less, and also
because one area of work was becoming more limited and I wanted to move
into another area. Therefore, one thing has pushed me into changes which
have then led me into doing another thing - it's working well."

Another illustration of the ways in which lone fatherhood presented
challenges which had become opportunities was recounted by Jake BB, no. 28,
a self employed professional:

"Before I worked 7 days a week, 52 weeks a year; now that I've got a
full time partner I can take time off, and I'm not having to work
against the clock all the time, so I'm enjoying work more than I've ever
done.'

Another group, whilst remaining in paid employment, had to change jobs
because of becoming or being lone fathers. The example of Wally I, no. 9,
was typical of this group. Prior to his wife's death, her assumption of the
child care and household responsibilities had meant that he could work
unfettered by domestic demands, which, in his case, meant that he could be
a foreman in the construction industry in various parts of the UK and the
rest of the world. Following his wife's death however, as he said:

"I had to take a job locally, it's meant a 50% drop in my money, with no
overtime or living away expenses."

Another lone father, Kev N, no. 14, moved from permanent full time
employment to more casual self employment as a jobbing builder to enable
him to share the care of his infant children with relatives following the
death of his wife:

" I had to leave paid work to look after the kids, I used to have a
steady job with a guaranteed income, now it depends on the flow of the
work.

The above typical examples reinforce the impression given by the figures
presented that those engaged in manual occupations were more likely to be
unable to combine the demands of paid employment with the demands of child
care in comparison with those engaged in non-manual occupations. With
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regard to the non-manual workers, several men reported experiences of
feeling that they had been passed over for promotion at least partly
because of their being single parent fathers (e.g. cases 5, 29, 34.)

Lone fathers who ceased paid employment.

The figures indicate how a group of men in the sample ceased paid
employment as a result of becoming single parent fathers. For some, this
was immediate upon assuming their new parental status, typical of this was

the following

"I had to give up work to look after the kids, I used to miss it but I
don't miss it much now" ( Keith G, no. 7, unemployed skilled labourer)

Others did not lose their jobs so immediately, but the pressures of their
domestic demands meant that sooner or later, usually sooner, they had to
terminate their employment. Thus Al L, no 12, recounted how:

"Six months after I started looking after the kids I gave up work
because I couldn't manage the shifts - it was the biggest mistake I ever
made, at the time you never think of the future, you never think the
kids are growing up."

The above statements imply that the lone father's had some choice in
whether or not they ceased paid employment, at the very least, as the
earlier chapter on child care indicates, ceasing such employment was chosen
rather than 'giving up the children.' Whilst only one man in the study
'lost his job'- was sacked - as a result of becoming a lone father

"I had to stay off work to look after the kids, when I'd been off a
certain length of time they sacked me."(Jack H, no. 8, unemployed
miner.)

The evidence from the comments of other fathers, as indicated by the above
examples, was that others who ceased employment did so because their
domestic responsibilities sooner or later made them unavailable for work.
Therefore, the extent to which these men 'chose' to 'give up' work should
not be overestimated, in that having assumed responsibility for their
children, they were faced - as they perceived it - with no choice if they
wished to continue fulfilling those caring responsibilities. As child
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carers this was not an unusual process, given the paucity of facilities to
assist parents with child care in the UK. However, as men experiencing this
process they were more unusual, Marshall, Rose, Newby and Vogler (1988)
estimate that only 1% of men in any social class leave paid employment
because of domestic responsibilities, compared with between 36% and 47% of
women in different social classes who do so.

Employment, unemployment, and social class.

What then is the position if the figures are analysed by social class
membership? Clearly, the categorisation of individuals into social class
groupings is a potentially complex area. It was decided, not least but not
only because of the relatively small numbers in this sample, to adopt a two
fold classification, which places in class one (hereafter called middle
class) those who were currently or previously engaged in higher,
intermediate or junior management, administrative and professional roles;
and in class two (hereafter called working class) those who were currently
or previously engaged in skilled, semi-skilled, or unskilled manual work.
This neo Goldthorpian classification by market and work situation has
recently been defended by Marshall, Rose, Newby, and Vogler (1988) who
interestingly note the impact of gender in social class classification when
they argue that Goldthorpe's class categories present difficulties with
regard to the analysis of women's occupations. As this sample is an all
male sample the difficulties referred to in relation to the allocation of
married women to social class membership do not apply in this case. On the
basis therefore of this classification into social class categories, closer
analysis of the data indicates that the tendency for working class members
of the sample to find it harder to continue in paid employment in
comparison with their middle class counterparts should not be overstated,
as the following analysis of the subsamples of the study indicates.

Table 7.5. Social class and changes in employment status.

Remained in F.T.employment No longer in f.t.employment

Middle Class 10 7

Working Class 9 9
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Employment, unemployment, and well being,.

Morris (1990) has described how studies of male unemployment have shown
that the men involved can suffer damage to their health and well being as a

result. What evidence is there that similar impacts from being employed or

unemployed were experienced by the members of this sample?

Table 7.6 Employment and experience of life stress

Employed

Yes(19) No(16)

Yes(22) 10 12
Life stressful as l.f.

No(13) 9 4

The above table indicates a fairly even distribution across categories with
regard to stress and employment, with almost equal numbers of employed lone
fathers experiencing life as stressful or not stressful. For those not in
employment, the tendency was much stronger for them to experience life as

stressful, only a minority of those not employed did not report stress, in
3 of the 4 cases in this category the men concerned had accepted or

negotiated redundancy.

Did being employed appear to have any direct relationship with lone fathers
experiences of health? Members of the sample were questioned about their
health, and of any changes they perceived compared with their health prior
to their becoming lone fathers.

Table 7.7 Lone fathers experiences of employment, and health pre lone
fatherhood and at time of study.

Employed
Yes(19) No(16)

Health same or better(24) 14 10

Health worse(ll) 5 6
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The above table indicates that the majority of lone fathers rated their
health as being at least as good at the time of the research as it had been
prior to their becoming lone fathers. Whilst the largest subgroup was those
who were employed whose health was the same or better, and the smallest
those who were employed whose health was worse, the proportions of those
who were unemployed whose health was the same/ better or worse were very

similar. On the basis of these figures therefore it does not appear to be
the case that lone fathers who were unemployed experienced the same

negative effects on their health as those suggested by the studies Morris
(1990) reports on unemployed men in two parent families. To consider why
this might be it will be helpful to reflect on the relationship of
employment and unemployment to patriarchal and pioneering forms of
masculinities.

Employment, unemployment, and masculinities.

What were the possible relationships between orientations to masculinities
and experiences of employment and unemployment? The data in table 7.1
indicates that the majority of those who had expressed a patriarchal
orientation were in paid employment and the majority who had expressed a

pioneering orientation were not employed.

Tne position of the patriarchs in employment was congruent with
traditional, hegemonic masculinity - they were able to be in a position in
which they were able to have responsibility for their children and
households as lone fathers and to continue in paid employment. As indicated
in the earlier discussion, for some this involved a certain amount of
stress meeting the different demands of work and home, and some felt that
their careers had been damaged by the process.

There was also a group of patriarchs who were not employed, and who were

keen to be involved in paid employment but were unable to reconcile the
demands of work with the demands of household and childcare. Typical
assessments from this group are the following

"It's very hard, you can't start at 9 and finish at 3; I can't get a job
that fits in with the (school) hours."Dick X, no. 24, Unemployed steel
erector.
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"After my wife died I carried on working on the oilrigs for 15 months,
one of my wife's friends looked after my daughter. When she had to give
up looking after her I had to give up work, I'm not free to get around
and look for jobs" Ivan U, no.21.

These men could be seen to be in the position of being to some extent

imprisoned by their traditional patriarchal form of masculinity, forced by
circumstances to be confined to a private / affective role, yet wishing
that they could adopt a more traditional public / instrumental masculine
role. For them perhaps, the possibilities that their situations afforded
them of greater involvement in, and satisfactions from, parenting and
fathering were tainted by their perceptions that they were not fulfilling
an appropriate masculine role within the boundaries prescribed, and
perceived by them, of "hegemonic masculinity." (Connell, 1987.)

However, there was a group of men, who appeared to some extent to have
negotiated a pathway through single fatherhood for themselves which did not
involve paid employment; and who subsequently did not appear to experience
not being involved in paid employment with a sense of loss and regret.
Sometimes such men had been able to negotiate or accept redundancy payments
for themselves, as applied with cases 1, 2, 6, and 15, all of whom were

widowers. Thus, typical of this subcategory, Roy F, an ex shipyard worker,
case number 6 said

"When I was working I found it hard to concentrate at work worrying
about my daughter, and I couldn't do any overtime. I found the hour
before and after school very hard to cover, therefore I was glad to take
the chance when I was offered redundancy"

Ironically, for men such as this, the national increase in unemployment
rates throughout the period of their single fatherhood in the 1980s, and
the decline in the heavy industries of Northern England during this period
presented them with redundancy possibilities that they could use and
construct positively. Thus, for them, redundancy was not so much a personal
tragedy as an opportunity to resolve conflicting demands and desires. It
may also have been the case that it was easier for these men to have
'chosen' redundancy than it would have been for them to have 'chosen'
unemployment. Becoming unemployed as an individual experience has a greater

potential for it being experienced as an individual failing and a

stigmatising experience than being made redundant, particularly if at the
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same time many others are being made redundant. In fact, the actual
language used hints at and underlines these differences, generally people
are 'made redundant', implying that it is not their fault, that the event
is external to them, whereas people usually are seen to 'become
unemployed', implying that the experience is much more related to them as

individuals, with implied implications of fault and responsibility. Three
of the four men in this category had traditional patriarchal orientations
to masculinities.

What of the men with pioneering orientations to masculinities? The picture
is a complicated one. In some cases, they had not been in circumstances
where redundancy was an option, but at the time of the research were

unemployed, not actively seeking work, and relatively content with their
domestic roles. This applied to three men in particular, in all cases

divorcees, they had not been in permanent, settled full time employment at
the time of obtaining their divorces or custody of their children. What did
they have to say about their experiences?

"When I finished college I applied for over 80 jobs, because I thought
it was expected, but I knew I wouldn't take it if I got one. So, I just
gave up as I became convinced that because of the children I couldn't
take a job anyway." Jeff S, no.19,
" I used to work on big building sites, I can't travel to them and look
after the boys - I think I'll have to retrain but I'm not worried about
that."Albert P, no.16.
" I was unemployed and looked after our daughter when the marriage broke
up, so I just carried on." Kevin GG, no. 33.

In each of the above three cases, the men concerned expressed satisfaction
and contentment with their fathering and domestic roles, rather than being
in paid employment. Such an orientation should not however be perceived as

'skiving' or 'scrounging' or having an easy time. It was perhaps realistic
for them not to expect or want full time employment, the demands of the job
market in this region at the time of the research were such that many men
and women were surplus to the requirements of the market, and, in the
vernacular of the market place they would be likely to have been viewed as

suspect goods anyway because of their lone parent statuses. Therefore,
their acceptance of their unemployed state was realistic. Interestingly, it
seemed that they were able to perceive that their unemployed state did not
diminish them as men, they were able to see their roles as legitimate
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despite the potential conflicts such roles carried in terms of their
incongruency with hegemonic masculinity. The explanation for this may lie
in the fact that unemployment for them did not mark a drastic change from
their previous states,
one of them having been unemployed at the time of becoming a lone father
(no. 33),
one having been an unwaged student at the time of becoming a lone father
(no. 19),
and one of them having been in an occupation which is subject to cyclical
job market fluctuations and which involved for him periods of non work in
this country interspersed with periods of work abroad (no. 16, a building
site joiner.)

To an extent then, the men in this third category, in relation to paid
employment, could be seen to be pioneers of a new gender role, they
experienced and lived a form of masculinity which did not have as its
foundation employment/instrumental work, but domestic/affective work.
However, in relation to paid employment, these men had not turned their
backs on paid work as spontaneous acts of will motivated by radical
ideological positions in relation to gender roles: the domestic and wider
structural positions they were in had enabled them to see unemployment as

an opportunity rather than a crisis. Interestingly however the form of
masculinity they had adopted towards employment was not a uniform
orientation across every form of social relations - Kevin GG, quoted above,
had traditional patriarchal orientaions towards gender roles, yet had
adopted a more pioneering orientation with respect to employment.

Gender, masculinities, and employment.

It is clear from the data presented, and the analysis of this data, that
issues to do with gender and masculinities are intertwined and
interconnected with issues to do with employment and unemployment at the
level of day to day practicalities and practices, and at the higher level
of ideologies, images and myths.

Gender, masculinities, and employment are interconnected. There are

different expectations in relation to the genders about employment,
masculinities are connected with 'being employed', and employment policy,
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practices, and realities are shaped by, and shape, notions pf gender
differences and masculinities.

Evidence of the ways in which women are disadvantaged in the area of paid
employment is easy to find (Bradley, 1989), and such disadvantages and the
inequalities that arise from and that are reinforced and maintained via the
labour market should not be underestimated or dismissed. What is less

articulated in the literature are the details of the relations between paid
employment and masculinities, the ways in which the one shapes and is
shaped, reinforces and is reinforced, by the other. The relationship is not
a simple A > B and B > A; employment is not homogenous nor is masculinity.

Thus, the above data has illustrated how some lone fathers appear to have
been relatively content with a situation in which they were unemployed and
doing domestic work, whilst others appear to have felt more stressed and
diminished in experiencing what were objectively very similar situations.
For some their perceptions of the importance of paid employment had
diminished, whereas for others the reality or the idea of paid employment
still had a central significance in their lives. This latter position
consists of a perception of a masculine role close to the concept of
hegemonic masculinity, Alan D, case no 4, was describing such a position
when he said

"A man out of work's a fish out of water, a woman out of work isn't - a
man's a better man if he works, if a woman works it doesn't matter so
long as one of them's home for the kids; it's better for a man with his
wife if he works, he gets skits (is teased) if he's out of work that he
has to put up with."

This comment is a clear indication of how patriarchal structures within
society are interconnected, and yet different masculinities can operate
within different structures. Alan D was speaking somewhat traditionally
about the patriarchal relations of employment, and yet in his comments
about gender roles later in the interview with him he expressed a

perspective which was congruent with a gender pioneering form of
masculinity, this illustrates how individual men can pursue different
masculinities within the relations of the different patriarchal structures
of society.
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Clearly it a mistake to assume that there were no orientations to

employment other than the dominant model of the traditional patriarchal
form of masculinity, and clearly some lone fathers had developed an

orientation to employment which, implicitly rather than explicitly, in its
daily practice challenged the dominant, yet narrow, concepts of
masculinity.

In doing so, some of them were employed, some were unemployed. It has been
argued (Brittan, 1989, Ingham, 1984.) that most men in capitalist societies
derive their primary focus of identity from their paid employment roles.
What this chapter has begun to show is that this was true for some lone
fathers, and they could so organise their employment experiences to ensure

that being a lone father did not appear to cause them particular stress,
and was congruent with hegemonic masculinity. Some other lone fathers
however had their orientations to employment roles challenged or changed,
with subsequent consequences for some with respect to their involvement in
the domestic sphere of patriarchal relations. The objective experiences of
the men in the sample cannot be divorced from their subjective experiences
to understand these processes. Paradoxically, as has been argued earlier,
to be a 'good man' in terms of paid employment is not in many ways

congruent with being, or even being available to be, a father.

Also, related to, interwoven into, but not necessarily causal of, the
different experiences of the men in the sample were the different economic
positions of the lone fathers and their households, which is the subject of
the next chapter.
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Chapter 8

The economic positions of lone father families.

To understand the position of lone fathers and their households it is
necessary to consider their economic circumstances, both past and present.
The economic situations of different single parent households define
boundaries within which the lives of the household members are pursued. It
is therefore important to consider the ways in which lone father households
are related to both general and specific economic circumstances. The
general economic position is that they are a form of single parent
household, and as such may share common characteristics. The specific
individual economic position is that, as this study indicates, different
households experience different economic circumstances which impact on the
lives of the members of the households in a variety of ways.

This chapter therefore begins with a consideration of the economic
positions of single parent households in general. Following this, the
chapter focusses on the particular economic situations of the single
fathers in this sample; and concludes with a discussion of the
relationships between the areas of money, parenting, and masculinities.

The economic position of single parent households.

There is a body of evidence to indicate that single parent households are

more likely to be households that suffer economic disadvantage than two

parent households.

Writing in 1969, Marsden's survey of 'fatherless families' - the majority
of lone parent families - showed the widespread extent of poverty and lack
of resources available to such families, arguing that such deprivations
stretch back throughout four centuries of poor law arrangements. Townsend
in a chapter coauthored with Marsden noted that the conclusion of their

study was that

"By comparison with two-parent families, more one-parent families have
relatively low incomes and substantially more of them live in poverty or
on its margins. This can be demonstrated from both the survey and
government studies..nearly half the families and three fifths of the
children were in poverty or on its margins." (p.759, Townsend,1979.)
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This existence of poverty in many one parent households should not be seen

to be the result of feckless or spendthrift habits of the lone parents,
rather it is in many cases due to low income levels.

What then are the sources of income of lone parent families? The implicit
assumption of much state policy in the past century has been that the norm

is families which are financially supported by the male adult's wages, and
other family types are deviations from this norm (e.g. see Land, 1985).
Thus, Thane has written that policy makers in the last century:

"Took for granted the universality of the stable two-parent family,
primarily dependent upon the father's wage, and the primacy of the
family as a source of welfare." (p.29, Thane, 1978.)

Sources of income therefore can be seen to have a gender dimension - lone
fathers could be assumed to continue in paid employment and therefore
derive an income and have potential difficulties in child care; lone
mothers could be assumed to continue in (unpaid) child care but have
difficulties in pursuing paid employment from which to derive an income.

Moral issues also arose - and to an extent continue to arise - in relation

to income and income support. Thus, widows and widowers could - and have-
been seen to be more deserving of state income and financial support than
the unmarried or the divorced (Holman, 1972).

The post Beveridge system implicitly divided lone parents into the
'innocents' and the 'guilty' or 'non-innocents.' Thus, Millar writes, these
two groups consisted of:

"On the one hand, widows and separated and divorced women who could
prove they were not at fault and, on the other hand, all the rest-
unmarried mothers, widowers, separated and divorced women unable to
prove they were not at fault." (p.27, Millar, 1989.)

The former group received insurances benefits as of right, the latter group

were dependent on assistance, although historical evidence about the
positions in practice of lone fathers on national assistance benefits is
not available.
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Following the replacement of national assistance by supplementary benefit,
lone parents were entitled to receive benefits and were not forced to

pursue paid employment. Nevertheless there is some indication that lone
fathers were at times encouraged to do "proper man's work". George and
Wilding reported that 9.6% of men on supplementary benefit felt pressured
to come off benefit and take up paid employment. However, even George and
Wilding, at least at the time of writing up their research, were clearly
not unsympathetic to the view that lone fathers should be 'proper
patriarchs' and do paid work, they write:

"This last point about pressure to return to work is one which it is
difficult to evaluate. There comes a time when it will be in the
father's and children's interests that he should return to work. A
little judicious encouragement from the Supplementary Benefit officer
may reasonably be seen as part of the welfare officer's function. What
would be quite intolerable is that pressure should be brought to bear on
a father to return to work where he has pre-school children and little
possibility of making adequate arrangements to provide for their care."
(p.81-82, George and Wilding, 1972.)

Even given that most lone fathers, they argue, would have been financially
better off had they worked (assuming, and it is a big assumption, that
child care and employment related costs did not swallow up the differnce
between supplementary benefit and wages) the notion that lone fathers
might be allowed to choose not to work , for example, to enable them to

provide a better parenting experience for their children, seems to be
secondary to expectations of 'proper' gender role performance.

The recommendations of the 1974 Finer Report in relation to lone parents'
financial positions were essentially threefold:

a) that all lone parents should be eligible to a 'guaranteed maintenance
allowance.'

b) that this benefit should be non-contributory.

c) that the state should administer, and take over responsibility for
collecting, maintenance payments.

Despite the fact that the Finer proposals were never fully implemented,
some changes were made so that lone parents were, from 1975, entitled to
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receive increased child benefit as a result of their lone parent status,
and were entitled to earn slightly more than other categories of adult
claimants before their supplementary benefit income was affected.

At the time of the fieldwork for this study the Supplementary Benefits
system was still in operation, it has been gradually replaced throughout
the latter part of the 1980s by the income support system. Clearly those
who administered the SB system were likely to be influenced by the
hegemonic gender perceptions that, other things being equal men should go

out to work and women should stay at home and look after children. However,
the increase in, and incidence of, unemployment prior to and during the
course of this study appears to have had an impact - the lack of paid
employment vacancies seems to have been likely to have reduced the
pressures - judicious or otherwise - on those lone parents in this sample
who were not working in paid employment to seek such employment.

Gender also has other impacts on lone parent families and their incomes in
direct and indirect ways. The point has been made (Jackson, 1982; Millar,
1989.) that as approximately 90% of single parent families are headed by
women, the general economic disadvantages experienced by women become the
families disadvantaged position.

Jackson also notes that:

"the popular image of the one parent family is one of need and relative
deprivation. There is no doubting this major truth; yet if we take an
overall look it is striking that single-parenthood affects all social
classes. So that if we look at the pyramid, there is certainly a
considerable if minority group who have relatively high income and
assets." (p.167, Jackson, 1982.)

Davis, McLeod and Murch (1983) have supported this notion of the
differential impact of single parenthood on households in arguing that
divorce leads to an accentuation of the economic divisions in society, with
the consequence that households that were on the brink of poverty can be
tipped over into poverty by the experience.

An area of income that is of more significance for single parent mothers
than single parent fathers is that of maintenance payments from former
partners. Only one of the men in this sample received any maintenance from
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his ex partner (Dick X, no.24) the remaining 18 divorcees were thus totally
dependant on their earnings and/or benefit or similar payments. In
contrast, 61% (433,000) of single mothers were due to receive such payments
in 1989, although only 13.1% of the money due was actually paid by the men

concerned, with the balance remaining unpaid or coming from the DSS (The
Guardian, p.20, 28.12.1989)

In part because of this perceived 'drain' on the state's resources there

has, parallel and subsequent to these findings, been an increasingly
vociferous arguement from many political quarters that such men should be
held more responsible for the financial support of their children, (e.g.
Margaret Thatcher's NCH speech of 17th January 1990, reported in 'The
Guardian' on 18:1:1990) During the summer of 1990 arrangments have been
suggested to ensure that fathers who leave their families (and presumably
mothers) will be 'made to pay at least 18% of average income' in
maintenance payments, (p.l, 'The Guardian', 19.7.90.)There has also been
the suggestion that more men are likely in the future to receive divorce
settlements and maintenance payments from their ex-wives. (Griffiths,M.
p.23, 'Sunday Correspondent', 7.1.1990.)

The most recent survey of the financial position of lone parents argues

that, despite the differences within the heterogenous group termed 'lone
parents',

"It is important to note also the similarities in the circumstances of
these families. Chief amongst these is the very high degree of
dependency on supplementary benefit...8 out of 10 mothers were on
benefit, .only 17% of the lone mothers in the sample were never on
benefit during the period of the study." (p.165, Millar, 1989.)

Millar goes on to show that in contrast to two parent families, lone parent
families were more likely to be in poverty, and to remain in poverty. Based
on raw and reworked data collected by the Office of Population Censuses and
Surveys for the DHSS, via the Family Finances Survey and the Family
Resources Survey, she argues that lone mothers are more likely to be living
in poverty than lone fathers, because of the inadequacy of state benefits,
and the difficulties of escaping from dependence on state benefits if one

is a lone parent.

210



However, Millar notes that the sample of lone parents her data derives from
- 1890 lone parents - contains only 41 lone fathers and states that,

"lone fathers are less likely to be poor than lone mothers (although
this does not mean that they do not face problems and difficulties - see
for example George and Wilding,1972: Greif, 1985.) The focus of this
study is therefore on lone mothers rather than lone fathers. The lone
fathers are included where possible, but the sample numbers means that
they cannot be included in any detailed analysis.' (p.41, Millar, 1989.)

Therefore, Millar's social policy focussed macro study of lone parents
financial positions' is less than adequate in relation to describing and
analysing the economic experiences of lone fathers.

The economic experiences of lone fathers.'

What then are the experiences of lone father families? Writing of
'motherless families', one study said that

"the majority of our sample felt themselves in some measure worse off
financially than they had been before the family became motherless. This
was partly due to reductions in income, partly to increased expenditure.
A lot of the evidence we gathered is of course subjective. It is the
fathers feelings about the situation uncorroborated by hard factual
data...Whatever the objective reality the fathers' subjective feelings
have a reality and validity of their own." (p.107, George and Wilding,
1972.)

They note that whilst a quarter of lone father families are dependant on

supplementary benefits at some point, in those households in which the man

continued in employment 40% reported some rise in living standards, as

experienced by the mass of society at the time of their study, whereas 25%
reported some fall in 'their income', and 90% felt motherlessness made life
more expensive. In relation to this area they concluded that

"Of the many problems which fathers described, financial difficulties
seemed the longest lasting."(p.110, George and Wilding, 1972)

In contrast, another study of lone fathers records that financial worries
were only reported by 4 men out of a sample size of 30. Murch found that in
a small, non - random sample of 16 lone fathers
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"financial difficulties were mentioned as a major problem" (p.108,
Murch, 1973 .)

by all 5 members of the sample who were dependant on social security, and 4
of the other 12 who were in some form of paid employment. Typical of the
former group was Don, who said:

"with money, you know, I think, you manage, lets put it that way, you
have to manage. But it would be that much easier and that much better,
if we had just that bit more." (p.84, Murch,1973.)

A number of studies of lone fathers in the USA have touched on the issues

of finances, some reporting financial difficulties as being common amongst
their sample, others either reporting no financial difficulties or ignoring
the subject completely. For example, Barry (1979) found that the most

frequently voiced complaint amongst the sample she studied was of
'financial pressures,' whereas in a study by Smith and Smith (1981) the
majority of lone fathers felt able to continue in paid employment and
consequently did not report a 'significant' loss of income. Greif's study
of divorced single fathers illustrates the heterogeneity of lone fathers
positions, in that the incomes of the members of his sample ranged from
under $10,000 to over $100,000. He records that

"What many of the fathers cannot escape - and what does not feel good -
is that they are not earning as much money as they used to, and that
they are not able to concentrate on advancement. They had always
believed they would be able to get ahead, to achieve status in the world
through success at work and earning a decent income. Instead they are
achieving a different kind of status - that of being seen as being a
good father. Although that particular kind of status goes a long way
toward making many men feel wonderful, to others it is not enough."
(p.70, Greif, 1985.)

Whilst Greif is possibly a little imprecise in some of the terms he uses in
his assessment of his results, he nevertheless raises the important point
that the subjective meaning of the economic circumstances prevailing for
different lone fathers is likely to be at least as important as the
'objective reality.' George and Wilding's earlier quote also focuses on the
link between the subjective and the objective in relation to economic
factors.
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The data collected during this study also suggests the importance of
subjective feelings in relation to the economic positions and lives of the
lone fathers and their households. As has been described throughout this
study, there were different orientations by lone fathers to masculinities.
It could be argued that these positions were essentially interactionist,
the product of the personalities of the men involved and their social
relationships, and not related to wider structural factors. The questions
thus need to be asked, how far were orientations related to different
economic positions; how far can men in similar economic positions develop,
adopt or hold different orientations, or how far are orientations to
masculinities economically determined?

What factors has it been suggested are of significance in relation to the
economic position of lone father households? A number are relevant;
Townsend has argued that

'poverty is the lack of resources necessary to permit participation in
the activities, customs, and diets commonly approved by society.'(p.88,
Townsend, 1979)

As will be shown, not all the lone father households were 'in poverty', and
some were relatively 'comfortably well off.' It was decided as part of the
research design that data about the general economic positions of the
households, rather than the exact income details, would provide the most

meaningful picture. Thus, the source of the households income was

established, and a description of the assets, the debts, and the economic
experiences of the households in relation to day to day items and larger
items and demands was obtained. Information was also obtained about the

perceived cause of any economic problems suffered by the households, and
about the relative economic positions of the lone father households
compared with the period prior to the establishment of the lone father
households. The lone fathers were also asked about their perceptions of
their futures, which generated further data for some households as they
related their future prospects (positive or negative) to their perceived
economic situations.

As indicated in the previous chapter, prior to becoming lone fathers the
overwhelmimg majority of the sample had earned their income via work,
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during the course of being lone fathers a number had become 'dependant1 for
their income on some form of benefit, redundancy payments, or pension.

Table 8.1. Main source of income of lone fathers at time of study.

Earnings Benefits

Total sample(35) 18 17
Divorcees(19) 9 10
Widowers(16) 9 7

Patriarchs(25) 14 11
Pioneers(10) 4 6

As table 8.1 indicates, the sample was almost equally split between those
who were in full time paid employment and those who were not. The
distribution between those who derived their main source of income from

earnings, and those who derived their main source of income from benefits
was relatively even between widowers and divorcees, pioneers were more

likely to be on benefit than patriarchs. In general then, the period of
lone fatherhood had for the sample as a whole led to an increase in the
proportion of men non-waged, but this change seemed to be relatively
similar for widowers and divorcees. Previous estimates of the proportions
of lone fathers in employment have put the figure at around 70% (Popay et

al, 1973; Haskey, 1986), it is likely that the higher number of non-

employed men in this sample is related to regional unemployment
experiences.

Given this position, what were the experiences of the men in the sample in
relation to the adequacy of their incomes? They were asked to rate how
adequate their present income was, in general, and in relation to day to

day living, expenditure on larger items, and savings.
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Table 8.2. Adequacy of income.

Very adequate/adequate Barely adequate/inadequate

Total sample(35) 22 13
Divorcees(19) 10 9
Widowers(16) 12 4

Patriarchs(25) 14 11
Pioneers(10) 8 2

In relation to the adequacy of their economic positions as defined by the
lone fathers it can be seen that the majority of the sample rated their
income as being very adequate or adequate. This in itself is perhaps
surprising, in that the evidence from other studies might have led to the
expectation that more lone fathers would be likely to have rated their
incomes as inadequate. The above data appears to indicate that those lone
fathers who had a patriarchal orientation to masculinities were more likely
to rate their income as inadequate than were those with a gender pioneering
orientation. This difference seems to accord with Greif's suggestion quoted
earlier that some lone fathers are able to make the shift from

prioritising rewards in the economic sphere of relations to prioritising
rewards in the domestic sphere of relations.

There were also differences between the subgroupings of widowers and
divorcees, nearly one in two divorcees rated their income as being barely
adequate or inadequate compared with one in four widowers giving a similar
rating. The explanations for these differences can be at least partly
related to the different processes involved in becoming single fathers; the
process of divorce often involves a division of assets between partners,

leaving the lone father in a poorer situation at the end of this process.

Only one of the lone father divorcees received any form of maintenance
payments from their ex-wives, several of them had had to make cash payments
to their ex-wives to 'buy out' their ex-partners property rights, or were

committed to making such a payment at some point in the future, when the
children were independant or the property was sold. In contrast, the
widowers in the sample had not had to negotiate any division of assets with
an ex partner, and, in some cases, the death of the wife had led to
insurance payments in the form of cash and/or the paying off of a mortgage,
thus improving the economic position of the lone father.
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Therefore, whilst becoming a lone father is potentially likely to lead to
the worsening of the financial position of the household, in that the
departure of an adult reduces the actual or potential total earnings of the
household, in the case of divorcees the position is likely to be worsened
by the financial processes involved in divorce, whereas in the case of
widowers the negative impact is likely to be reduced by the financial
payments triggered off by the death.

Were there relationships between the perceived adequacy of general income
and health or feelings of stress in being a lone father?

Table 8.3 Perceived adequacy of income and rating of stress.

Life stressful

Yes(19) No(16)
Adequate(22) 10 12

Income

Barely /Inadequate(13) 9 4

The above data seems to indicate that whilst an adequate income did not
mean a stress free life for lone fathers, those who perceived their general
economic position as being barely adequate or inadequate were more likely
to experience life as stressful, and less likely to experience life as a

lone father as unstressful. How far did this position apply in respect of
lone fathers ratings of their health in comparison with the pre-lone
fatherhood period?

Table 8.4 Perceived adequacy of income and rating of health.
Health

Better/same(24) Worse(ll)
Adequate(22) 15 7

Income

Barely /Inadequate(13) 9 4

Here the data appears to indicate that a barely adequate or inadequate
income had the same impact on the overall distribution of the sample into
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categories in respect of health as it did in respect of feelings of stress,
with fewer lone fathers feeling that their health had deteriorated during
lone fatherhood than had reported experiencing stress.

The source of income, and whether or not the lone father was in paid
employment, appears to have been related to the perceived adequacy or

otherwise of income. The following table illustrates the general position:

Table 8.5. Relationship between full time employment and self rating of
adequacy of financial position.

Full time Employment
Yes(18) No(17)

Adequate (22) 13 9

Inadequate (13) 5 8

This data indicates, as would have been expected from previous research
studies, that lone fathers who were in receipt of an income were more

likely to feel that their economic position was generally adequate than
lone fathers who were in receipt of benefits. The main reason for this, not

surprisingly, appears to have been that generally wages yield higher, more

adequate, incomes than benefits (Stitt, 1989). All those who were employed
and who rated their incomes as inadequate were in low paid jobs, with the
exception of one case, Matthew HH, no. 34, who felt that his problem was

his inability to budget and manage his income. The lie of the media image
that scroungers are 'well off' is illustrated by these figures; the actual
position was eloquently summed up by A1 L, no.12, who said :

"You say you're better off (on benefit than working) but it's a load of
crap; I've found myself saying it to people, but I'm not, you just say
those things, you kid yourself really, because you're in a trap, I think
everyone on benefits does it to survive, as a defensive thing, it's all
kidology."

Those who were on benefits and felt that their income was adequate were not

necessarily "super budgeters". Sometimes they were in receipt of assistance
in kind from relatives, friends, or voluntary organisations; thus some

spoke of small gifts of food, toys or children's clothing, for example:
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"If my mother didn't help me with (the children's) clothes and shoes I
don't think I could dress them and give them a good standard of food
just with the money that I get, I'd have to sacrifice their appearance
or their nutrition, it would be appearance, nutrition would come first.
I'd probably get clothes from jumble sales, if it wasn't for the help
that I get from my mother there wouldn't be enough." (Jeff S, no.19.)

Others (legally) supplemented their benefit entitlements from their
savings, Ivan U, no. 21, quoted earlier, went on to add that

"I'm £20 short every week, so I use my savings, when they run out I
don't know how I'll manage"

and others spoke of the supplement that savings - or insurance or

redundancy payments - provided to the at best barely adequate levels of
benefits.

George and Wilding noted that the impacts of 'motherlessness' on the
financial affairs of the household are not necessarily immediate:

"in the period straight after the wife's death or departure the father
somehow maintained his former job and his former hours. As the temporary
situation assumed a greater air of permanency he has to adjust. The
adjustment leads to the loss of earning power which is clearly evident
in those motherless for one to six years." (p.109, George and Wilding,
1972.)

As everyone in this study had been in a 'motherless' state for at least one

year, and in some cases longer than six years, in general the time for the
transitions anticipated by George and Wilding had elapsed. The indications
on the basis of this study are that, even in the case of a small sample,
the economic positions of the families involved varied, in some cases lone
fatherhood was being pursued in relative affluence, in other cases relative
adequacy, and in a minority of cases in dire straits.

However, to understand the complexities of the different positions
involved, it was not simply sufficient to know about the general perceived
adequacy or otherwise of the sample's incomes. Consequently, evidence was

obtained in respect of the sample's financial positions in relation to
three areas:

\
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1)Day to day living expenses

2)Expenditure on larger items (here the examples given were cars, holidays,
and maintaining the home.)
3)Savings.

Table 8.6 illustrates the lone fathers' perceptions of their financial
situations in relation to these three areas.

Table 8.6 Detailed ratings of income adequacy.

All sample(35) Divorcees(19) Widowers(16)
Day to day living

Very Adequate/Adequate 24 12 12
Barely Adequate/Inadequate 11 7 4

Larger items(e.g. equipment
replacement,holidays♦)

Very Adequate/Adequate 16 6 10
Barely Adequate/Inadequate 19 13 6

Savings

Very Adequate/Adequate 16 6 10
Barely Adequate/Inadequate 19 13 6

Day to day living
All sample(35) Patriarchs(25) Pioneers(10)

Very Adequate/Adequate 24 20 4
Barely Adequate/Inadequate 11 5 6

Larger items(e.g. equipment
replacement,holidays.)

Very Adequate/Adequate 16 14 2
Barely Adequate/Inadequate 19 11 8

Savings

Very Adequate/Adequate 16 13 3
Barely Adequate/Inadequate 19 12 7

Table 8.6 indicates that more men in the sample rated their economic
position as being very adequate or adequate in terms of day to day living
than had given a similar rating in terms of the general adequacy of their
income ( 24 as opposed to 22 ). This indicates therefore that on the
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basis of self-ratings, on a day to day basis approximately two thirds of
the households were in a financially adequate position, with one third
being in a financially less than adequate position. The adequacy of
financial. resources for daily living varied, some men in the sample felt
able to spend without budgeting, others remained solvent by budgeting
carefully and/or cutting back their expenditure. Thus, typically the latter
group spoke of:

"Managing day to day by juggling money"( Al L, no.12.)

"Need(ing) to sit down and think what you can afford to spend, I didn't
have to do that before, you need to make your ends meet otherwise you're
bankrupt" ( Arthur T, no.20)

The precariousness of the financial positions of some of the families in
the study was illustrated by the responses in relation to the costs of
large items of expenditure. As well as expenditure such as paying for
holidays - which in many cases could not be afforded - expenditure that was

impossible or that caused economic hardships included such things as buying
Christmas gifts and paying for or replacing more expensive consumer items
such as washing machines or television sets. Here the economic position of

i

more families in the study was less adequate, with a more than 50% increase
in the number of ratings in the barely adequate/inadequate categories. Such
larger expenditure was sometimes carefully considered and planned, typical
of this was the case of Albert P, no. 16

"It can be a question of who you know, relying on favours and using
informal contact for house repairs; for Christmas everything's planned
out, I buy from catalogues, it can take 9 months to pay off £200.

Clearly then, even relatively small amounts of additional expenditure
demanded great foresight and months of repayment. This precariousness
appeared to be more pronounced for families on benefits than families where
the father was an earner, which accords with other research studies on the

inadequacy of benefits.(Allcock, 1987,Bradshaw and Morgan,1987,Stitt, 1989,
1990.) In some cases for larger household items or when moving house, those
on benefits were assisted by the single payments scheme in operation at the
time of the study under the Supplementary Benefits regulations.The Income
Support scheme introduced since the time of this research does not enable
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such grants to be made, thus households in a similar position now would be
relatively worse off financially as a result.

In relation to the sample's contacts with the DHSS, experiences of the
'social security' varied, however the majority who commented on this felt
that they were helpful or at least not unhelpful

"When I got a council house and moved from my mother's with the children
the DHSS were very helpful" (Jeff S, no.19)

although others had the experience that when it came to welfare benefits

"You canna get anything extra, I've tried everything, I can't get owt."
(Arthur T, no.20).

However, the point made by those respondents on benefits who were managing
was that they had to be both assertive and proactive to achieve an adequate
standard of living; Jeff S, no 19, summed this up when he spoke of his
house furnishing

"

Setting up this new home, the DHSS were very helpful, they paid for
all the carpets and furniture - about £700-£800 - I got estimates and
they paid them, for example, the settee was £25 from a second hand shop;
I hunted all over the place for the bargains, but you need the energy
and the capacity to use the system."

The above example is interesting in that there are resonances within Jeff
S's approach to the 'problem' of equipping his new home, of his seeing the
task almost as a job of work to be done, as a project to be systematically
and methodically tackled and solved.

Given that there were indications that a pioneering orientation was more

likely to be associated with a general perception of income adequacy, did
this follow through in relation to assessments of income adequacy for the
three areas analysed. The data in table 8.6 is particularly interesting in
that it appears to contradict somewhat the earlier data, which showed
patriarchs as being less satisfied, and pioneers more satisfied, with the
general adequacy of their incomes. Why might this be? The explanation is
perhaps that, when asked about their general perceptions, patriarchs had a

general feeling of dissatisfaction with their success in the economic
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sphere of relations, whereas pioneers were more likely to be less concerned
about the economic sphere of relations than the domestic sphere of
relations. However, detailed questioning appears to have then led the
patriarchs to be able to reflect upon and evaluate the detailed realities
of their economic positions more positively, and pioneers to reflect upon

and evaluate the detailed realities of their economic positions more

negatively.

Economic positions pre -lone fatherhood and at the time of the study.

One area that the study sought to explore was the positions of lone father
households compared with when the households were two parent households.
Therefore, each lone father was asked to rate the financial position of the
household at the time of interview compared with before they became lone
fathers, on a five point scale 'much better off - much worse off.' The
following table indicates their ratings.

Table 8.7 Financial position of households pre - lone fatherhood and at
time of study.

All sample(35) Divorcees(19) Widowers(16)

Much better/better off 14 95
About same 6 33
Worse/much worse off 15 78

All sample(35) Patriarchs(25) Pioneers(lO)
Much better/better off 14 11 3
About same 6 33
Worse/much worse off 15 11 4

The above table indicates that almost as many lone father households were

better off financially than were worse off in comparison to the pre lone
fatherhood position. Analysis of the data in respect of patriarchal and
pioneering orientations shows a similar distribution.

The reasons for these distributions are at least partly related to
circumstances in the households before and at the time of the research.

Those fathers who felt that they were better off, were so because either
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their financial resources had increased, or the drain on those resources

had decreased, or they were managing better on more limited resources.

Resources had increased for some widowers in that the death of the spouse

had brought financial benefits in the form of insurance policies. Thus, an

example of this was Andy R, no. 18, who reported that things were

financially fine, and that he was better off because

"I've got a good job and my wife was well covered when she died."

Not everyone reported that they were better off because of specific items
such as insurance policies, some lone father households had benefitted from
a general rise in living standards associated with pay rises (e.g., cases

17 and 29), and others reported being better off because they perceived
that lone father households were financially less demanding. Thus, Tony V,
no.22, despite experiencing feelings off grief and loss at the death of his
wife, acknowledged that he was

"Better off, I'm getting the same wage and (my wife) doesn't have to be
fed. She'd pop out and buy a frock, things like that, that doesn't
happen now."

»

Other lone fathers reported feeling better off because they perceived their
previous partners had been poor at managing money or had spent money in
ways they perceived as being unwise. Typical examples of this position are

illustrated in the following quotes

"(I'm) much better off now. My wife's drinking and the bills she ran up
got us in a hell of a mess financially." John Y, no.25.

"It's an amazing, ironic thing, that I'm financially better off on
considerably less income. Before, I used to work overtime and
everything, and she had a job in a pub as well, but those plastic
cards...she went mad with them, and we never had anything left over;
since I've been on my own I've been able to manage great"(Jeff S, no.19)

It is interesting that in both of the above cases the men concerned
reported being better off even though in the process of the divorce as part
of the negotiations they had agreed to pay off debts incurred by their
wives, in the former case £1500, in the latter £2500.
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However, for others the process of the divorce and financial arrangraents
and agreements directly or indirectly related to the divorce were reasons

why they were worse off financially in the lone fatherhood state. 8 of the
19 divorcees in the sample reported some sort of financial arrangments
related to the split. In half of these cases the lone fathers still felt
better off financially, either because they were better managers of
finances than their ex wives, as indicated above, or because of a general
rise in their living standards during the lone fathering period. In the
other four cases financial arrangments related to divorce had led to a

worsening of the financial position, an example of which is illustrated by
the experience of Jake BB, no. 28, who said that when they were married

"Our dual income was much bigger, she spent a lot, but she earned a lot
and there were some savings. We also had the country cottage (2nd home),
which went to her in the divorce settlement. Even though she spent a
hell of a lot there was still some left over at the end of the month, in
that respect financially I'm worse off without her...sorting out the
financial arrangements of the divorce was a major problem - including
£15,000 legal fees - I didn't expect those to be so high."

Such financial concerns were in some cases related to housing, the above
lone father was in the process of moving to cheaper housing as a way of
improving his financial position, and three other lone fathers anticipated
that, to 'buy out' their ex partner's property rights, they might have to
sell the property involved.

How far were self assessments of changed financial positions related to
whether or not the lone father was in paid employment? The general
experience of the sample was to be in paid employment prior to becoming
lone fathers, at the time of the study approximately half had become
unwaged.

Table 8.8 Lone fathers rating of their financial positions compared with
pre-lone fatherhood, and employment positions.

All sample (35) F.T.employed(18) Unemployed(17)
Much better/better off 14 95
Same 6 15
Worse/much worse off 15 8 7
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It can be seen from this table that some lone fathers who continued in paid
employment became better off, and a very similarly sized group reported
that they had become worse off. For those lone fathers who had become
unwaged by the time of the research, similar sized subgroups reported their
positions as being better, about the same, and worse, with a slightly
larger subgrouping in the latter position. In sum, there does not appear to
be a simple relationship between financial position and working or not

working, in terms of self-assessments, some lone father's economic
situations improved despite them ceasing to pursue paid employment, whereas
other lone father's economic situations deteriorated despite them
continuing in paid employment.

It needs to be remembered that for some men in the sample their benefits
were 'cushioned' by redundancy or other one-off payments, and for others
who were in work they were in low paid jobs which at best afforded bare
survival. It also needs to be remembered, as indicated earlier, that some

lone fathers were comparing their current situations with previous
situations which they perceived their ex-partners as mis-managing, and
thus, whilst in gross financial terms they might be worse off, subjectively
they were better off because they appeared to feel more in control of their
economic destiny.

Control was clearly a factor that influenced some lone fathers assessments
and experiences of their financial situations - there were implications
that as single fathers they had control over the household's financial
resources which they had not had - or more correctly perhaps had not chosen
to have - during their marriages. It seems that some men's memories were

that, particularly during the later, often negative phases of their marital
relationships, their wives financial behaviours had been unpredictable.
They recalled that, they had, for example, discovered credit card or hire
purchase debts, and were thus, as lone fathers, subsequently more keen to
be aware of the realities of their financial positions. The following
quoted are typical illustrations of this

"I'm better off now, because I know what money I have is mine, with
(her) I never knew where I was, she would even forge the signatures
sometimes to get money out of my bank account." (Dick X, no.24.)
"I was better off when I was working, I was quids in, compared with when
my wife was budgeting. Now because I'm not working I'm worse off, but
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I'm better off than if I wasn't working and she was still with me, I
find I can manage the money better than she could." (Cary M, no.13.)

It should not be thought however that lone fatherhood represented for all
lone fathers an increase in control and financial satisfaction, the
comments quoted earlier of A1 L clearly showed it did not. There were

others on benefits and in work who found financial matters a real struggle
and felt that they were worse off than they had been pre lone fatherhood.
The fact is that benefit levels are low, and for some wages are low, and
that some claimants and wage earners do not have a savings cushion or

relatives or informal networks to assist them was clearly influential, and
led to such typical comments as

"It's difficult to make money stretch a week, we can't afford a colour
t.v. or the licence for a colour t.v." (Jack H, no.8, on benefit.)

"It's a bit of a struggle, I had to give up the phone 2 months ago,
prior to that I'd cut down and stopped going out for a drink." (Cliff J,
no. 10, local authority labourer.)

"We used to manage Monday to Sunday and still sometimes have some left,
but now I'm going out more for a drink the money runs out about Saturday
lunchtime." (Keith G, no.7, on benefit.)

In sum then, there was no single pattern in relation to the financial
positions of lone father families. How then did the sample view their
futures in relation to their financial positions? The following table
illustrates their responses.

Table 8.9 Anticipated financial position one year following interview.

Better Same Worse

Total sample(35) 8 22 5
Divorcees (19) 5 11 13
Widowers (16) 3 11 2

Patriarchs (25) 4 18 3
Pioneers (10) 4 4 2

The above table indicates that the majority of the sample expected their
financial positions to be unchanged a year later, but nearly 1 in 4 felt
that their financial position would be better, and 1 in 7 felt that their
financial position would be worse. A larger proportion of pioneers(40%)
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felt their financial position would be better a year later than did
patriarchs(16%).

Those who felt they would be better off, did so, it would appear, largely
for one of two reasons. Firstly, they felt their responsibilities would
remain the same but their assets would increase - either through wage

rises, or through children leaving school and going out to work and
bringing extra money into the house. Secondly, others felt that they were

in the process of changes which would directly or indirectly put their
financial affairs on a sounder footing. Thus, one father was in the process

of moving to a cheaper house, another was envisaging debts incurred by him
during the lengthy coal strike of the 1980s would be paid off, and at least
two others anticipated that they would be married again, indirectly as

result of which they would be better off.

A forthcoming marriage was one of the reasons why one man anticipated he
would be worse off financially a year later - because of the costs of
marriage, particularly the expenses of house purchase. The financial
problems he was anticipating would be short term ones, the same cannot be
said for the other 4 respondents who anticipated that the passage of 12
months would lead to them being worse off. In each of these four cases the
men concerned were dependant on benefits, and in each case felt that they
would 'struggle along' gradually accumulating debts which they foresaw no

way of redeeming - none of them felt that their situation was critical,
but, as one of them wryly commented

"I don't think I'll be getting much pay rise from the social security"
(Rick 0, no.15.)

Money, parenting, and masculinities.

The above data and analysis has indicated that for lone fathers, money and
financial matters were important influences on the quality of life
potentially available, and that becoming and being a lone father interacted
with the area of finance in a variety of ways. However, it is also clear
that the relationship between money and quality of life was not a simple
one, in that low income appears not to have guaranteed misery and high(er)
income appears not to have guaranteed happiness. In what ways then is the
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area of finance understandable in relation to issues of parenting and
patriarchy, of men and masculinities?

The area of finance is a gendered area, it is not simply the City in which
men are dominant, men also tend to be dominant in relation to financial
matters in two gender households. Thus, the research illustrated by Brannen
and Wilson (1987) shows the relative dominance of men, and the relative
financial vulnerability of women, in such households.

Patriarchal orientations.

What constituted a patriarchal orientation? Two elements appear to have
been involved - how the money was obtained, and how the money was spent. In
relation to how the money was obtained, it can be argued that, in classes
apart from the working classes, where employment is traditionally more

insecure, the patriarchal orientation was expressed by an expectation that
the male would continue working to obtain money. In other words, the
patriarchal orientation involves a primacy of the masculine role over the
parenting role. It may well be that for many men who do not obtain or have
care or custody of their children, such an orientation is a significant
factor of influence. It appears that the popular assumptions that men

should go out to work whilst women should stay at home are still not
unifluential in affecting the perspectives and perceptions of both men and
women. Brittan has written:

"Most men have been brought up to see themselves as responsible for the
bread and butter of daily existence, they find it almost impossible to
accommodate themselves to the sight of their wives going out to work to
put food on the table." (p.189, Brittan, 1989.)

Lone fathers did not have to accommodate themselves to such sights, but if
they were not working - were not responsible by their daily labours for the
bread on the table - then they had to find ways of accommodating themselves
to their changed roles as lone fathers and as men. Those who were able to
continue in the traditional patriarchal role of paid employment were

receiving 'payoffs' in a variety of ways. They were continuing to do what
men do, in relation to notions of hegemonic masculinity; they were earning
the money; they were continuing to work and minimising changes in their
lives; they were legitimating their absence from the home for at least part
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of some days, and were continuing to have paid employment as a potential
source of meaning. An illustration of the contradictions of masculinies can

be seen, in an example of this patriarchal orientation to the economic
sphere from a lone father who with respect to his views on gender was in
the pioneering category , in the comments of Desmond EE, no.31, a clerical
employee of a large state enterprise, who when asked what impact becoming a

lone father had had on his employment had said

"it's not, apart from having to arrange for a childminder and taking
some time off when the children have been ill..(financially) I'm better
off, I'm a better budgeter than my wife was."

However, whilst this analysis of the patriarchal orientation can be
employed to the financial arrangments of those from middle classes and
above, it is also possible to see how patriarchal orientations in relation
to those from the working class; from lower paid jobs, can be seen by them
to more readily accommodate a shift - albeit perhaps intended as a

temporary one - to dependancy on benefits. For such men, there may well be
a previous history of some dependancy on state benefits absent amongst
their more middle class fellows. For them also, work has probably involved
relatively small financial rewards, and dependancy on benefits affords the
possibility of a period of a different kind of activity for relatively
similar financial rewards. As Keith G, no. 7 commented, whether he was in
work - as he had been previously, or on benefits - as he had been since
becoming a lone father

"It's the same; money's always come and gone, I still can't seem to get
too much."

Low levels of pay were also limiting in that they reduced the possibility
of paying for child care out of income, thus reducing the availability of
earned income as a way of supporting the family. It also needs to be noted
that sometimes the only way that a living wage can be accrued is by
overtime and shift working. For these reasons then the working class man

might be have been less able to continue working, but felt potentially less
diminished in his identity as a man by becoming 'dependant' on benefits -

after all, low paid working class jobs are dependant on the fickle needs of
the labour market and provide relatively sparse benefits in the form of
mean wages and miserable working and service conditions.
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The financial and economic arrangments of some men in the sample however
supports the suggestion that some lone fathers in some aspects of their
lives were imprisoned by the ways they defined and lived their gender
roles. These were men who adopted a 'traditional' patriarchal orientation
in relation to the area of finance but their parenting responsibilities led
them to be unable to pursue paid employment - their parenting roles had
primacy over their economic roles. However, this primacy was not, in many

cases, a matter of choice; as lone fathers these men felt that their
possibilities of choice, and domains of control, were limited and limiting
in the areas of finance and economic matters. They would appear to have

preferred to have continued in or returned to paid employment, leaving the
bulk of parenting and child care responsibilities to a surrogate wife - but
such arrangements were impossible for them to achieve. Thus, they were

imprisoned on benefits, excluded from the world of paid work they desired,
at least in part, for its financial payoff. Eloquently expressing this
perspective was Cary M, no.13, quoted earlier, who when asked what impact
becoming a lone father had had on his employment had said

"Six month's after I started looking after the kid's I gave up work
because I couldn't manage the shifts, it was the biggest mistake I ever
made, a year later I could have managed, at the time you never think of
the future."

and who went on to describe being on benefit as being in 'a trap.'

It also seems to be the case that such an orientation crossed class

divisions, some middle class men were likely to exhibit this orientation.
Thus, Aidan FF, no. 32, who had been in management recalled how becoming a

lone father had meant he had

"Had to leave work, to start off with my mother in law looked after the
kids..it was clear after 3 months that it was too much for her, I had to
give up work,"

which financially had meant the family had become

"gradually worse off, the level of benefit is too low."

In response to the financial difficulties being on benefit caused, Aidan FF
had tried to return to work on a part time basis a year prior to the
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interview, but had found difficulty in returning to work in relation to
both child care arrangments, and in performing the jobs satisfactorily - he
felt that he had lost self confidence, Thus, he had not continued in paid
employment, but consequently felt trapped on benefits, and worried about
what would happen when major expenditure items arose - such as the
necessity to replace an ailing washing machine or worn carpets. Thus a

middle class man, who had been in management, who lived in a house he
owned, felt imprisoned at home.

Pioneering orientations.

Pioneering orientations provided a means by which lone fathers asserted
more control over their life situations. In relation to financial matters

the patriarchal orientation for those in employment afforded control by
enabling the continuing earning of an income, for those who were non-

employed it led them to define their dependancy on benefits or reductions
in earned income as a process of powerlessness. In contrast, for those lone
fathers who had come to act in ways which could be defined as pioneering
orientations to masculinities, they asserted a measure of control over

their economic positions by the ways in which they were able to derive
satisfactions and generate meaning in their lives.

In sum, these men gave a high priority to their parenting functions,
implicitly perceiving that their parenting roles were the ways in which
they defined their identities and masculinity, and consequently financial
matters became less of a test for them of their masculinity. Thus, their

priorities were different - they perceived themselves as being more the
product of what they did with and for their children, than of the economic
rewards they did - or did nor derive - from what they did in the domain of
paid employment. Many men in the sample expressed attitudes which can be
seen to show elements of a pioneering orientaion in relation to financial
matters; for many of them the transition to lone fatherhood had come to
involve a change in their personal priorities. The views expressed by
Fergus W, no. 23, (an example of a man with a patriarchal orientation to

gender views who had developed more of a pioneering orientation in this
structure of relations) typified this change in priorities, when he said
that as a result of becoming a widower
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"I realise now that people are more important than work, you can earn a
lot of money but it s no good if it keeps you away from your family.
I've had things put into perspective, if you miss your children s
childhood you can never bring that back."

There were other examples of men whose priorities had changed, and
indications of this were obtained in response to questions directly about
financial matters, and the question which asked the lone fathers if their
personal circumstances had changed their thoughts about what was important
in life. The following illustrative comments, from men who were in the
category of pioneers in relation to masculinities and gender relations,
were typical

"I'm not materialistic like I used to be" Chris Z, no. 26.

"When I was a teenager for me the most important thing in life was
succeeding materially, mainly through jobs I suppose. Now, I don't see
that as important, now, the important thing in life I see is
relationships with people - with family in particular." Jeff S, no.19.

Clearly, in relation to economic matters, a pioneering orientation did not

go alongside feelings that the household was in dire straits financially -

the lone fathers needed to feel that the most "basic needs" of the

household members were being met. Given that however, the evidence from
this study appears to indicate that the processes and transitions involved
in becoming and being lone fathers involve for some men a turning away from
the pursuit of materialistic goals as the central raison d'etre of their
lives. Thus, in these aspects of their lives there appears to be evidence
that some men in the sample had been involved in changes in their
orientations to masculinities. It is not being argued that the changes
described necessarily flowed through to all aspects of their lives, the men

involved could display a range of traditionally patriarchal orientations
whilst in their workplaces, yet the meaning of their workplace to the
'pioneers' had changed, it had become less of a central mainspring of their
masculinity and more of a means to an end. The pioneering orientation for
those on benefits involved an appreciation that parenting was more

succesfully achieved for them by not engaging in paid employment, being on

benefit was not a priori the second best solution to their situation.
Connell has written
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"A hegemonic pattern of masculinity, in organizing the solidarity of
men, becomes an economic as well as a cultural force" (p. 106,
Connell,1987.)

In relation to economic and financial matters, some men in this sample were

pursuing traditional patriarchal patterns of behaviour which were thus
consistent with hegemonic masculinity. Other patriarchs, as a result of
their structural circumstances and their subjective orientations to their
lives felt that they were trapped, felt that they were not able to adopt
patterns of behaviour consistent with hegemonic masculinity. Others, by the
pioneering orientation they adopted, were living their lives in ways which
challenged hegemonic masculinity in this area.

Hie questions were asked earlier, how far were these orientations related
to different economic positions; how far can men in similar economic
positions develop, adopt or hold different orientations, or how far are

these orientations to some extent economically determined? The evidence
from this study appears to be that the economic circumstances created the
broad boundaries within which these men lived their lives, but the economic
circumstances did not dictate their orientations. In relation to the

masculinities suggested, some men in similar economic circumstances had
adopted and developed different masculinities, whilst others in different
economic circumstances had developed similar masculinities.

Therefore, this chapter has involved a consideration of the economic
positions of single parent households in general. Following this, the
chapter has focussed on the particular economic situations of the single
fathers in this sample; and concluded with a discussion of the
relationships between the areas of money, parenting, and masculinities.
Such relationships do not occur solely within households, and the next

chapter will therefore focus on a consideration of single fathers, kinship
and social networks, and the community.
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Chapter 9.

Lone fathers, relationships of kinship, and sex and sexuality.

The relationships within individual households are, as has been shown, of
imnense significance for the lives of lone fathers. However, lone fathers
are not only members of the households of which they are the head, they are

also members of a range of social networks, and members of communities. It
could be expected that these social relationships will have impacts on

their definitions and experiences of parenting and gender roles. It is
therefore important to consider what social networks the members of the
sample were involved in, and how they described and experienced these
relationships.

Whilst it is generally seen that gender is an influential variable in these
areas, it appears that the meaning of gender in such relationships is
somewhat underresearched in relation to men. Women are generally recognised
as being more involved in relationships outside the household that are

family or community focussed. Thus, Beresford and Croft, having surveyed
the literature on the concept of 'community' argue that the term

"community" renders women, who they see as constituting the actual
community, invisible. They note that

'the home locality is very much the province of women. The "community"
is women's space, just as "caring is women's work. Women are the
"community" patch social services' advocates are talking about when they
speak of "informal networks and care"', (p.80, Beresford and Croft,
1986.)

If women are seen to dominate the domain of the community and caring
networks, leisure and leisure relationships are seen to be the domain of
men (Hargreaves,1989.) Lone fathers then are potentially at odds with these
perceived patterns of relationships. They are not living with female
partners, and thus are perhaps more likely than other men to be involved in
kinship, informal, and community networks and perhaps less likely to have
time in and access to leisure activities because of this.

To establish if this was the case, and to explore the extent and meaning of
such relationships for lone fathers, it is necessary to establish the
nature and extent of the non-household relationships in which the members
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of the sample were involved. Six areas of social intercourse were

established and examined in the interview process:

1) Kinship relationships - Both close, and extended family members.
2) Ex partner relationships - some of the divorcees in the sample had
continuing relationships with their ex partners.
3) Sexual relationships and sexuality - some lone fathers had, or had had,
sexual relationships. Like the other forms of relationships, the non

existence of sexual relations was as influential as the existence of sexual

relations; the issue of lone fathers, sexuality, and masculinity will be
considered later in this chapter.
4) Friendship, acquaintance and leisure relationships. The existence or non

existence of these were influental on lone fathers lives.

5) Community relationships - the lone fathers in this sample were members
of their communities, and this community membership shaped their lives in a

variety of ways.
6) relationships with professionals and/or members of state agencies, in
relation to line fatherhood - this category of relationship will be
explored more detail in chapter 11.

How then did the members of the sample describe their relationships in
these areas? This chapter will focus on the more 'private' areas of
kinship, ex-partner, and sexuality relationships, chapter 10 on the more

'public' areas of social networks and community relationships.

1) Kinship Relationships.

The experiences of the men in this study in respect of their involvement
with family members other than their ex-partner and children varied
considerably. Some men had little or no contact with any other members of
their (or their ex-partners) families, others had a great deal of contact,
and in a minority of cases these family members were at times household
members. There were also considerable variations in lone fathers' control

of the contacts, some wanted more contact with family members but could not

arrange it, others wanted less contact with family members but were unable,
or felt unable, to arrange a reduction.
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Morgan (1975) usefully discusses the area of kinship in detail. He
concludes that the main features of kinship in modern, urban settings are

that:

1) Families are more properly described as 'modified extended families'
than 'isolated nuclear families.

2) Such a family form is found amongst all classes, including the mobile
middle classes, often perceived as the most isolated.
3) All kin relationships are not equal, some are 'selected' to be more

intimate, on the basis of degree of relationship, geography, and personal
choice.

4) Parents, then siblings, then others, is the preferential sequence in
relation to degrees of intimacy; intimacy therefore is related to

generational issues.
5) Women are most important in relation to the

'maintenance of kinship ties and the handling of flows of aid,
information and resources.' (p.66, Morgan, 1975)

Previous studies of lone fathers have either not focussed to any large
extent on issues related to kinship, or have looked only at contact with
'extended family' in terms of the help offered by such relatives to the
lone fathers (the relationships, if examined, tend to be only seen as one¬

way.) Thus, George and Wilding (1972) refer to the fact that two-thirds of
their sample received help from relatives at some point. They note that
lone fathers were more likely to have contact with their own, rather than
their ex partners, relatives, but have no data on the proximity, or

frequency of contact with, relatives. Hipgrave (1982) refers to loneliness
and social isolation as being potential problems for lone fathers, but does
not indicate whether this was in any way related to an absence or presence

of contact with relatives. O'Brien notes that the lone fathers in her

sample had all

"Moved into a world characterised by a close and continual connectedness
to the home" (p.227, O'Brien, 1982.)

but also presents no detailed data on this area. Greif, whilst stressing
that his study was concerned to look at lone fathers from a 'systems
framework', considering all the contextual influences on lone fathers,
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subsequently only mentions - in rather idealistic terms - the important of
contacts with relatives

"relatives supply continuity, love, and a feeling of belonging that the
family may need more acutely after the breakup" (p.89, Greif, 1985.)

without furnishing any detailed data about the nature and extent of these
contacts.

Therefore, as part of the interviews for this study, the respondents were

asked about the geographical proximity and frequency of contact with family
members outside the household.The following table illustrates how near the
lone fathers lived to their nearest relative.

Table 9.1. Geographical proximity of nearest relative in miles.

Miles All sample(n==35) Widowers(n=16) Divorcees(

0-1 21 10 11
2-4 8 4 4
5-10 2 1 1
11-99 0 0 0
100-199 2 0 2
200-999 1 0 1
999+ 1 1 0

All sample(35) Patriarchs(25) Pioneers(10)

0-1 21 16 5

2-4 8 5 3

5-10 2 1 1

11-99 0 0 0

100-199 2 2 0

200-999 1 0 1

999+ 1 1 0

Table 9.1 illustrates not necessarily the closest relative in terms of
intimacy, but the closest relative geographically. Whilst some writers
(Litwak, 1960; Harris, 1983) have argued that geographical separateness
does not a priori reduce kin contact, nevertheless it can be argued that in
principle geographical proximity to kin makes face to face contacts by lone
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fathers with their relatives potentially easier. Analysis of the table
indicates three main categories in relation to geographical proximity. 60%
of the sample (21 lone fathers) had at least one relative living within a

mile of the lone father household, which is easy walking distance for an

adult or child. 28.6% of the sample (10 lone fathers) had at least one

relative living within 2-10 miles of the lone father household, not easy

walking distance but not inaccessible by public transport or car. The
remaining. 11.6% of the sample (4 lone fathers) had no relatives nearer than
100 miles (the actual distances involved were 100, 120, 200, and 1200
miles), thus physical contact by the lone fathers with these relatives
would involve the expenditure of significant amounts of time, energy, and
cash.

It can be seen that ease of access to such contact varied considerably. The
figures also illustrate that whilst membership of the first two categories
was relatively equally comprised of widowers and divorcees, the latter
produced 3 of the 4 cases in the third category, where the nearest relative
was 100 plus miles away. Analysis of the figures by social class membership
does not indicate any particular differences between middle class and
working class lone fathers in the first two categories; 3 of the 4 cases in
the third category were middle class lone fathers.

With respect to patriarchal and pioneering orientations to masculinities,
generally it can be seen from the data in table 9.1 that there were no

clear differences between the two groups with regard to their geographical
proximity to kinfolk - it might have been expected that kinfolk contacts
could have been a traditionalising influence on lone fathers, making
distance from kinfolk more likely to be associated with pioneering
masculinity, but this hypothesis is not supported by the data.

Thus, in terms of the potential for social intercourse with, or isolation
from kin, it can be seen that the lone fathers were in distinctly different
categories. Were there differences in the number of kin available for such
face to face contact? Table 9.2 indicates the number of relatives the lone

fathers indicated were in their regular social network.
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Table 9.2 Number of relatives with whom lone fathers had regular contact.

Number

0 1-2 3 4-5 6-8

Total sample(35) 1 6 10 12 5
Widowers (16) 1 2 3 7 3
Divorcees(19) 04753

Patriarchs(25) 13883
Pioneers(10) 03242

Table 9.2 indicates that the majority of the sample had contact with
between 2 and 5 relatives, with no clear differences emerging between the
numbers of relatives mentioned by widowers or divorcees and patriarchs or

pioneers.

Analysis of the data by social class membership reveals some differences;
working class fathers were more likely to mention a small number of kin,

i

and middle class fathers a large number of kin. As well as the geographical
location and number of kin, the sample was asked to estimate how many times
they had had face to face contacts with any relations in a typical month.
The following table illustrates the lone father's ratings.
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Table 9.3. Numbers of face to face contacts with relatives in an average
month - widowers and divorcees

Number of contacts All sample(n==35) Widowers(n==16) Divorcees(n=l9)
0 3 1 2
1-2 2 0 2
3-4 3 2 1
5-6 3 1 2
8-10 3 3 0
10-19 1 1 0
20-30 3 2 1
31-50 3 2 1
60 1 0 1
90 1 0 1
99+ 12 4 8

All sample(n=35) Patriarchs(25) Pioneers(10)
0 3 2 1

1-2 2 1 1

3-4 3 3 0

5-6 3 1 2

8-10 3 3 0

10-19 1 1 0

20-30 3 3 0

31-50 3 1 2

60 1 0 1

90 1 1 0

99+ 12 9 3

It can be seen that table 9.3 indicates a wide variation in the amount of

face to face contact lone fathers had with non-household relatives. The

following categories in relation to such contacts emerge:

1) In the average month a small minority of the sample had little or no

contact with such kin.(5 lone fathers in the 0-2 contacts range.)
2) A larger minority had contact approaching at least once a week or more

with such kin (9 lone fathers in the 3-10 contacts range.)
3) A further small minority had frequent, albeit less than daily, contact
with kin (4 lone fathers in the 10-30 contacts range.)
4) Approximately half of the sample were on average in daily contact with
relatives (17) with more than a third of the sample (12) reporting an

average in excess of three contacts per day with such kin.
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Divorcees were relatively overrepresented at both ends of the contact

continuum, widowers' contact patterns were fairly evenly spread across the
continuum. Analysis by social class supports the conclusions of other
studies regarding kinship network contacts in that no class differences
emerged in relation to the amount of face to face contact. How do these
contacts compare with data on lone mothers contacts with kinfolk? Townsend
(1979) records that 23% of his sample of lone mothers saw relatives most

days, and another 44% saw relatives at least once a week. These figures
show greater kin contact by lone fathers - approximately 50% saw relatives
most days, and another 30% saw relatives at least once a week.

Table 9.3 indicates that there were some differences between the kinship
contact patterns of the two subgroupings of pioneers and patriarchs;
pioneers tended to either have a low level of contact or a high level of
contact with kinfolk, patriarchs were more evenly distributed across the
range of contact. There is some slight possible indication therefore that
amount of contact with kinfolk was in some ways related to orientation to

masculinity. Gender was related to contact in that the vast majority of
contact was with female kinfolk, primarily mothers and sisters. O'Brien
(1987) found that lone fathers contacts with female kinfolk were not

gendered towards female kin, this data suggests the contrary. She also
found a pattern of polarity regarding contacts with kin similar to the one

found in respect of pioneers in this sample.

Statistical measures of kinship contacts give one kind of picture, but they
do not illustrate the meaning of that contact for the participants. Just as

a lack of such contact does not necessarily mean the existence of a feeling
of isolation, so it is possible that a lone father could feel isolated
despite frequent kinship contacts. Within the sample studied, although it
is difficult to quantify the data, there were examples of each of four
categories.

Firstly, there were some lone fathers who were isolated from kinfolk and
who felt isolated, the former being directly or indirectly related to the
latter. Perhaps the clearest example of this category was Ivan U, no. 21,
whose nearest relative lived 1200 miles away, and who had no contact with
any of his ex-partners relatives. In reporting experiencing a great deal of
stress, the main cause he saw was
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"The lack of contact with adults, not having someone you can really
trust who (you) can sit down and have a good pow-wow with."

Such isolation was obviously not simply caused by the lack of kin contacts,
but was related to the demands of caring for his young daughter, his recent

split up from a girlfriend, and the fact that although he reported having
'hundreds' of acquaintances he did not feel that he had contact with anyone

he could term a friend. For someone in Ivan U's position then, kinfolk
contacts would have been potentially the basic safeguard against loneliness
and lack of social contacts, which their absence did not cause, but could
have prevented.

Secondly, there were some lone fathers who had very little face to face
contact with kinfolk but did not feel isolated. An example of this category
was James CC, no. 29, who estimated that he only saw relatives four times
per year, yet did not feel lonely, partly because

"In the early stages of the separation I wasn't lonely, I was too busy"

and partly because he led an active social life, being a member of several
different recreational clubs, and having a network of acquaintances and 6
people he termed 'real friends.'

Thirdly, there were numbers of lone fathers who had substantial regular
face to face contacts with kinfolk and who did not feel sociallly isolated.
A not untypical example of this category was Jeff S, case number 19, who
saw his mother every day, and who, having had very close face to face
contact with a female adult sibling prior to her moving away, had
maintained that contact via frequent telephone calls, (in the high
frequency of contact with kinfolk category, the order of frequency of
contact tended to be the parent, sibling other one referred to by Morgan ,

1975.) Jeff S was typical of this category in that analysis of his
description of his situation indicates that his kinship contacts formed
only part of the reason why he did not feel isolated, social contacts with
friends forming the main remaining reason. Thus he said in relation to his
kinship contacts:

"We go down to see my mother, who lives in the same street, every night
(the children) enjoy seeing their grandmother, and apart from that, she
buys them new clothes.... which is a considerable help financially; and
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with them being girls, especially the age they're getting to now, she's
a great help"

In one sentence the social, financial support and gender dimensions of
kinship relations are illustrated. However, in response to questions about
possible feelings of loneliness Jeff S perhaps appears to have almost taken
for granted his kinship relations , and certainly did not see them in
themselves as being a guard against loneliness. Thus, when he was first
separated and then divorced from his wife he and the children lived with
his mother, yet he felt that had been the loneliest time, subsequent to
then he had re-formed friendships with 'some of the lads' which he saw as

being a bulwark against loneliness.

Finally, in the fourth category there were a number of lone fathers who had
substantial regular face to face contacts with kinfolk and yet who did
feel socially isolated. Typical of this category was Alan D, no. 4, who
lived within two hundred yards of two brothers, with whom he was in daily
face to face contact. Despite this frequent contact, he felt that

"Every night when the kids are in bed and the telly finishes it's lonely
- I've got my freedom but it's a lonely freedom"

and he said he would

"Like the family to be closer, like the...family nearby, where all the
men go out for a drink every Saturday lunchtime, it must be great having
the comfort and protection of a close - knit family."

What these comments indicate, and they were typical of the comments in this
category, is that it was not the quantity but the quality of the contact
with kinfolk that was perceived by these lone fathers to be important,
regular contact did not banish loneliness. In fact, Alan D's contacts with
his brothers could be termed instrumental - for them - in that he woke one

for work every day, and cooked a daily meal for the other. It is possible,
and the example he gave of what he would prefer supports this, that less
instrumental and more expressive contact with kinfolk would, for him, have
reduced his loneliness.

In sum then, there was a variety of different levels of contact that lone
fathers had with kinfolk, and there was a variety of different meanings
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related to that contact. In relation to kinship contacts, what were the
relationships with different forms of masculinities?

Patriarchal orientations in this area were expressed by those men who had
frequent contact with kinfolk, usually in relation to child care and their
maintenance needs, who received a great deal of assistance from (usually
women) kinfolk, and thus shared responsibility for, but retained control
over, domestic matters. Thus, the men such as Jack H, no. 8, and Danny AA,
no. 27, who were both in full time paid employment, and who both had daily
assistance from their mothers in relation to child care, appeared to view
such kinship contacts from the vantage point of a traditional patriarchal
orientation. Others in the sample expressed a sense of their frustration in
relation to kinship contacts, in one of two ways. Firstly, there were those
who wished to receive more support from kinfolk and felt trapped into and
by the performance of parenting duties because of the lack of such support
(for example, A1 L, no. 12.) Such an orientation represents an expression
of a traditional form of patriarchal masculinity in relation to the
domestic domain. Secondly, there were those who received support but felt
that they had thus passed over an undue measure of control over their
lives, in the process, but were unwilling or unable to negotiate more

appropriate arrangements for themselves (for example, Cliff J, no.10). Such
an orientation represents in some ways a recognition of the losses
potentially involved in pursuing traditional patriarchal masculinity.

What then constituted pioneering orientations in relation to contacts with
kinfolk? It might be felt that perhaps such orientations would be likely
to include less exploitative contacts with female kinfolk, related to an

increased 'investment' on the part of the lone father in their parenting
roles, and men such as Jeff S, no. 19, and Fergus W, no 23, appeared to be
influenced in their contacts with kinfolk particularly by the latter
factor. In relation to contact with kinfolk however, the evidence is not

strong for arguing that such orientations were widespread amongst the
sample. Why might this be so? Perhaps, as pioneering orientations in
relation to gender roles represent a break with tradition, it might be
anticipated that more traditional orientations to gender and masculinities
would be more prevalent in this area, as more personal historical
socialisation precedents for behaviour exist in the area of kinship
relations than in other areas. For patriarchs and pioneers, the overall
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impression of kinfolk gained from the data is of a generally high level of
interaction with relatives who had traditional perspectives in relation to

gender roles, and of lone fathers who felt they largely benifitted from the
support they were given from such relatives.

If contacts with relatives were marked by continuity rather than change,
those men who were divorcees had experienced great changes in their
relations with the women who had been their wives, and the area of contacts
with ex-partners will now be considered.

Lone fathers contacts with their ex-partners.

Nineteen lone fathers in this sample had ex-partners who were still alive
and with whom they could thus potentially be in contact at the time they
were interviewed. The contacts of the parent who has custody of the
child(ren) of terminated marriages with the non-custodial partner are, it
has been found, often difficult. Parkinson (1987), Smart and Sevenhuijsen,
1989, and Wallerstein and Kelly (1980, 1989) amongst others have outlined
the difficulties separated or divorced partners can face in managing their
post breakup relationships amicably. In most cases, custody of children is
held by the mother on a sole custody basis, the 1988 Lord Chancellor's
Report records that in 1987 only 8.3% of sole custody orders were granted
to fathers, and the majority of the literature in this area is written
about the statistically more frequent situations in which mothers have
retained the care of the children and the fathers are the non-resident

parents. Given that the divorced lone fathers in this sample all had the
care of their children, what then were the number and nature of the
contacts that lone fathers had with their ex-partners?

The following table illustrates the lone fathers descriptions of the amount
of contacts they had had with their ex-partners in the year previous to the
research study.
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Table 9.4 Numbers of contacts lone fathers had with ex-partners in
previous year.
No. contacts All(19) Patriarchs(13) Pioneers(6)

0 422 "these figures are the
1-3 54 1 actual numbers given by
10-30 54 1 respondents,it is likely
31-99 00 0 they are a fair reflection
100* 42 2 not an exact measure of
365* 11 0 the amount of contact.

The above table indicates that there were some lone fathers (4) who had had
no contact at all in the previous year with their ex partners. In two of
these cases they had no idea of the whereabouts of the ex-partner, in the
other two cases they knew where the ex-partner lived, and the adolescent
children of the marriage had contact with their mothers that they arranged
themselves without their fathers involvement. There was a slightly larger
group of lone fathers (5) who had only had between 1 and 3 contacts with
their ex-partner in the previous twelve months. Another group of 5 lone
fathers had contacts of between 10 and 30 times per year. The next group of
lone fathers in ascending order of frequency of contacts was the group of 4
who had approximately two contacts per week with their ex-partner, and
finally there was a single lone father who had daily contacts with the ex-

partner. The data does not indicate any substantial differences between the
frequency of contacts of patriarchs and pioneers with their ex-partners.

Before the meaning of this range of contacts is discussed, it is important
to consider other aspects of the contact. Not all of the contact was face
to face, the following table indicates the type of contact.

Table 9.5 Type of contact lone father had with ex-partner.

Type of contact All(19) Patriarchs(13) Pioneers(6)

See and talk 86 2
See only 33 0
Phone contact only 31 2
Accidental contact 11 0
No contact 4 2 2
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The above table indicates that less than half of the subsample of divorcees
were in face to face contact and talking to their ex-partners. The 3 cases

where the lone fathers only saw their ex-partners were where children were

being collected or delivered for access visits and ex-partners were seen at
the windows of houses or the steering wheels of cars. In three cases

contact was by phone only, and in one case contact had occurred casually in
the street.

Having considered the type of contact, what did lone fathers say were their
primary reasons for their contacts with their ex-partners?

Table 9.6 Primary reason for contact with ex-partner.

Reason All(19) Patriarchs(13) Pioneers(6)

Access re. children 95 4
Financial matters 110
Casual contact 22 0
Mixture of above 33 0
No contact 42 2

It can be seen that the major primary reason stated for contacts was in
relation to access matters, which to some extent possibly explains the
distribution range in relation to the numbers of contacts lone fathers had
with their ex-partners. Thus, if children were not old enough to make their
own access arrangements, the negotiation and operationalising of access

meant that there were some lone fathers who of necessity had to have
contact with their ex-partners. An interesting difference emerges in the
above figures with respect to patriarchal and pioneering orientations, it
seems that the pioneers involvements with their ex-partners were solely to
do with access, perhaps this indicates the extent to which their lives were

more likely to be focussed on their children as a source of meaning than
were the patriarchs.

The contact also varied in relation to the general 'tone' of the contact,
and the following table indicates an analysis of the lone fathers responses

in this area.
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Table 9.7 Lone fathers assessment of tone of contact with ex-partners.

Tone of contact All(19) Patriarchs(13) Pioneers(6)

Very friendly
Friendly
Neutral
Unfriendly
Very unfriendly
No contact

2
5
3
1
4
4

2
4
2
0
3
2

0
1
1
1
1
2

This table indicates that, on the basis of the lone fathers assessments,
there was wide variation in the quality of the tone of the contact between
ex-partners. Some lone fathers and their ex-partners had friendly or very

friendly contact (36.8% of the subsample), in 5 cases out of the 6 cases

where the contact was at least friendly the men involved were patriarchs.
It might have been anticipated that pioneers would be more likely to have
friendlier contacts with ex-partners than patriarchs, but this data
indicates that this was not the case. If one assumes that in those cases

where there was no contact the quality of the 'relationship' could be
termed unfriendly, on this basis almost half the sample (47.5%) were in
this category. The smallest group was those 3 lone fathers who described
their relationship with their ex-partner as 'neutral.'

The geographical proximity of ex-partners in part determined the boundaries
of the extent and the form of the contact that lone fathers had with them.

Data has been given earlier in this chapter about the geographical location
of relatives vis a vis lone fathers, the following table illustrates the
location of lone father's ex-partners using the same physical intervals.

Table 9.8 Geographical proximity of ex-partner to lone father.

Distance in miles All(19) Patriarchs(13) Pioneers(6)

0-1
2-4
5-10
11-99

3
6
2
4
1
1
1
2

2
5
1
2
1
1
1
1

1
1
1
2
0
0
0
1

100-199
200-999
999+
Whereabouts unknown
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These figures indicate that only a minority (15.8) of the ex-partners were

resident in easy walking distance, i.e. under a mile, at the time of the
research, which compares with the position in relation to nearest

(geographical) kin described earlier, where the figure was 60%. In total
58% of ex partners were resident within a ten mile distance, (corresponding
total for kin was 88.6%), not easy walking distance but not inaccessible by
public transport or car. The remaining ex-partners lived at distances of
30 miles (2), 50 miles, 120 miles, 300 miles, and 11,000 miles, (with the
whereabouts of two ex-partners unknown), thus physical contact by the lone
fathers with these ex-partners would involve the expenditure of significant
amounts of time, energy, and cash. Generally then ex-partners were more

geographically distant than kinfolk from lone fathers.

The lone fathers who were in some form of contact with their ex-partners
were asked if they would like to change their contacts with their ex-

partners, 6 of the 14 said that they would, of these 3 wished that they
could increase the level of contact (2 of these were patriarchs) and 3
wished that they could reduce the level of contact (2 of these were

pioneers.)

Overall, these figures indicate a complex picture in terms of lone fathers
relations and relationships with their ex - partners. As indicated in
chapter 5, the perceived needs of their children was the major reason for
many lone fathers still being in contact with ex - partners. However, there
was a variety of ways in which relations between ex - partner and child
were maintained.

In some cases children were still able to have access to the absent mother

even though there was hostility, or a total lack of contact, between the
parents. (The two cases (10.5%) in which the ex - partners had 'vanished'
is similar to Wallerstein and Kelly's (1980) figure for their sample of 9%
of children whose parents had divorced who had no contact with the non¬

custodial parent five years after the divorce.) In other cases, as has been
shown by this data, there were frequent contacts between lone fathers and
their ex - partners. The quality of these contacts has also been explored,
and it has been shown that, on the basis of the lone fathers' assessments,
these were distributed between friendly and unfriendly. Finally, whilst
most lone fathers who were in contact with their ex - partners would not

249



choose to change these contacts, significant minorities wished to either
increase or decrease the amount of contact.

How far were patriarchal and pioneering orientations to masculinities
evident in the domain of contacts with ex-partners? It would appear that
there was no simple relationship between the form of masculinity and the
nature of the contact with the ex-partner. However, some tentative

suggestions can be made, although because of the small numbers involved in
the different categories caution has to be exrcised in the interpretations
of the data.

Ex-partners, for lone fathers, constituted the women over whom they had
formally had patriarchal power in the previous relations in the domestic
setting. As such, their contacts with these ex-partners at the time of this
research were on a different basis, and the primary focus for their contact
with their ex-partners was the children of the relationship. Some lone
fathers did not want contact with their ex-partners, but participated in
ongoing contact for access reasons. Some men had little contact with their
ex-partners, and chose to have little contact, often feeling angry towards
them. A small minority of lone fathers appear to have wished for more

contact with the ex-partner in the hope that such extra contact would open

up the possibility of the relationship being re-established. Whilst there
was a minority who had been able to develop, and were able to maintain,
more amicable relations with their ex-partners, who were still in some ways

'friendly' with the ex partner, in the main these were men who had, in
relation to gender views, a patriarchal rather than a pioneering
orientation. Why might this have been? Perhaps the answer is related to the
interconnections between masculinities and parenting, and the extent to
which contacts with the ex-partner represented a potential threat to a

particular orientation to this area. Thus, integral to a patriarchal
orientation to masculinity is the fact that a female 'other' is the main
child carer. On this basis therefore, children's contacts with the ex-

partner are congruent with this orientation, the ex-partner is another
female 'other' whose contacts with the children do not a priori challenge
patriarchal masculinity. A pioneering orientation however is related to

greater involvement in parenting and child care, active parenting is a more

substantial element of this form of masculinity. On this basis therefore,
children's contacts with the ex-partner are less congruent with this
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orientation, the ex-partner's involvement possibly represents more of a

threat to the changed, more active, parenting role which is implicit in the
pioneering orientation. It thus appears possible that for pioneering lone
fathers, having a close relationship with the ex-partners, and having child
care as a primary source of meaning, were in some ways mutually exclusive.

Relationships with ex-partners were relationships with women with whom the
lone fathers had had sexual relationships. Sexual relationships and
sexuality can be a major element in human life, the area of lone fathers
and their sexuality will now be considered.

3) Lone fathers, sexual relationships, and sexuality

Being a lone father is a consequence of being in a prior heterosexual
relationship. Following their becoming lone fathers some lone fathers had,
or had had, further sexual relationships, others had not. Like the other
forms of relationships, the non existence of sexual relations was for some

as influential as the existence of sexual relations; and thus it is
important to explore the issues of lone fathers, sexuality, and
masculinities. Walby (1989) has argued that whilst sexuality and gender are
interrelated, they are also separate concepts. Connell (1987) has argued
for the link between heterosexuality and 'hegemonic masculinity', and
other writers, such as Gross (1989), Lippert (1989), and Weeks (1989) have
noted the relationship between male heterosexuality and masculinity.

In relation to this study, the single fathers were involved in a variety of
patterns of relationships across gender boundaries, and were involved in a

variety of different patterns of heterosexual relationships. Without
exception, the members of this study described past and present sexual
relationships as being heterosexual rather than homosexual. Whilst the
sample was not asked directly if they were heterosexual, in response to the
early question about their becoming lone fathers, answers were given which
in all cases indicated the respondents heterosexuality. Subsequently,
questions 92-95 were about relationships with men and women, so that if any

of the sample had been homosexual, the judgement was that these provided
ample opportunities for them to indicate this, which would have then led to

questions 96 (Have you had many relationships with women since you became a

single parent?) and 97 (Have you had any sexual relationships with women
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since you became a single parent?) being reworded to apply to sexual
relationships with men.

Thus, the inference drawn from this evidence was that all the members of
the sample were heterosexual rather than homosexual. That is not to say

that there are not single fathers who are homosexual, although research
evidence about gay fathers is somewhat scarce. (Bozett, 1987.)

Whilst data about sexual relationships provides valuable information about
lone fathers lives, to gain a fuller picture of gender and sexual
relationships it was necessary to seek wider information. How far were lone
fathers likely to have more contact with women than with men in relation to
social networks? Did their changed roles as parents lead them to have
contacts with more women than men? How far did they feel that they 'got on'
better with men that with women? All these areas were considered in

relation to gender and sexual relationships.

The following table illustrates the contacts the lone fathers had with
other men and women.

Table 9.9 Relative amount of contact with other adults.

Total sample(35) Divorcees(19) Widowers(16)
More men 14 86
More women 422
Equal 17 98

Total sample(35) Patriarchs(25) Pioneers(10)
More men 14 10 4
More women 4 22
Equal 17 13 4

This table indicates that the largest subgroup of lone fathers (17) had
relatively equal amounts of contact with men and women. Another large
subgroup of lone fathers (14) had more contact with other men rather than
women, whilst the smallest subgroup of lone fathers (4) had more contact
with other women than other men. Divorcees and widowers, and patriarchs and
pioneers were relatively equally distributed throughout these different
subgroupings. It might have been thought that the process of becoming a

lone father,and the process of being a lone father, might have led the
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members of the sample to have more contacts with other women than with
other men (O'Brien, 1987), on the basis of these figures this hypothesis
appears to be not proven.

In terms of relating to the opposite gender, how did lone fathers rate
themselves?

Table 9.10. Self assessment of gender relating.

Total sample(35) Divorcees(19) Widowers(16)
"Better with" men 10 5 5
"Better with" women 330
Same/no difference 22 11 11

Total sample(35) Patriarchs(25) Pioneers(16)
"Better with" men 10 7 3
"Better with" women 321
Same/no difference 22 16 6

This table indicates that the largest subgroup of lone fathers (22) felt
that they related equally well to other men and other women, commonly they
spoke of it depending on the personality rather than the gender of the
other person. The next largest subgroup (10) felt that they related better
to other men, this appeared to have been sometimes related to some

apprehension about women, as indicated for example by Roy F, no. 6

"I find it hard to speak to women"

this, despite the fact that he had been married and was the father of four
daughters, three grown up. Other men felt they related better to men for
positive reasons, for example, talking about 'preferring men's company'
(Keith E, no. 7.) A very small subgroup (3) felt that they related better
to other women than to other men, one for stated positive reasons

"I love all women, I'd far rather chat with women than men"(Alan D,no 4)

and the other two for stated negative reasons

"I prefer the company of women to the company of men, because politics,
sex, and football get a bit monotonous" (Len E, no. 5.)
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"I was never 'one of the lads', you couldn't have a decent conversation
with them, they were all idiots" (Albert P, no. 16).

All three men who felt they 'got on' better with women were divorcees
rather than widowers, but, as can be seen, pioneers were not more likely
than patriarchs to be in this small grouping. Their preferences were

constructed as being to do with women being better company as

conversationalists than men, rather than preferring women because, for
example, of the possibility of sexual relationships and relations.

In relation to 'gender solidarity', it is interesting to note that well
over half the sample rated themselves as being able to get on equally well
with both sexes. Even more interesting is the fact that all the members of
the sample felt that their membership of the above categories had not

changed since they had become lone fathers- in other words, they felt, in
response to specific questioning in this area, that their ability to relate
to their own and the female gender had been unchanging despite any other
changes that lone fatherhood might have wrought. The minority whose
contacts with men and women had changed since becoming lone fathers had all
experienced reduced contact with other men - as a result invariably of
leaving paid employment.

What had been the experiences of the lone fathers in this sample with
regard to close relationships with women since they had become lone
fathers? The members of the sample were asked about this, 'close' was left
to them to interpret rather than being defined in the question.
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Table 9.11 Numbers of relationships with women since becoming lone fathers

Total sample(35) Divorcees(19) Widowers(16)
None 12 5 7
One 624
Two 54 1
Three 63 3
Four 3 2 1
Six 2 2 0
Twelve 110

Total sample(35) Patriarchs(25) Pioneers(10)
None 12 9 3
One 6 5 1
Two 53 2
Three 64 2
Four 320
Six 21 1
Twelve 110

The above table indicates that 66% (23) of the sample had had at least one

close relationship with a woman since they had been lone fathers. Widowers
were more likely to have not had a relationship than divorcees - 44% (7) of
widowers had not had a relationship, compared with 26% (5) of divorcees who
were in the same category (and it has to be remembered that widowers on

average had been lone fathers longer than divorcees, and had therefore had
more time in which to develop such relationships.) Divorcees were more

likely than widowers to have had three or more relationships - 42% (8) of
divorcees were in this category compared with 25 % (4) of widowers in the
same category. No clear differences emerge from the data between the
subgroups of patriarchs and pioneers. However, lone fathers who were

engaged in manual labour were more likely not to have had any close
relationships with women than middle class lone fathers; only 3 of the
middle class fathers had had no relationships compared with 9 of the
working class lone fathers. There is almost certainly no single reason for
this latter difference, but possibly the likelihood that working class lone
fathers would have fewer material resources at their disposal than middle
class lone fathers may have been a factor in them feeling that they could
not afford the cost of a heterosexual relationship.

Before considering further the meaning of these figures in more detail, it
is important to note that all the above 'close' relationships had not, and
were not, sexual relationships, as the following table indicates.
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Table 9.12 Numbers of sexual relationships with women since becoming lone
fathers

Total sample(35) Divorcees(19) Widowers(16)

Three

None
One
Two

Twelve

Four
Six

15
5
2
5
4
2
2

7
2
2
2
2
2
2

8
3
0
3
2
0
0

Total sample(35) Patriarchs(25) Pioneers(lO)
None
One
Two

Twelve

Three
Four
Six

15
5
2
5
4
2
2

12
1
0
4
4
1
1

3
1
2
1
0
1
1

The above figures show that not all close relationships were lone fathers
had with women were sexual, and not all sexual relationships were seen as

being close. They also indicate that pioneers were more likely to have had
at least one sexual relationship than patriarchs. Some men spoke of
companionship or friendship, or, in one case, of the fact that

"My fiancee's a lovely girl, we're waiting until we get married (to have
a sexual relationship)" Len E, no. 5

- such comments and attitudes indicate that models of masculinities that

see men in relationships with women as only being interested in sex

oversimplifies and is misleading in relation to the complexities of some

men's lives and relationships.

What of the men who had had a number of heterosexual encounters which had

not been part of close relationships? In these cases the men felt, and it
cannot be known what the women felt, not that they had exploited the women

involved, but that the choice and benefits involved had been mutual- Cary
M, no. 13, typified this perspective when he said

"I wouldn't say that they'd been deep relationships (with women) but
we've been friendly and I've slept with them - I think we've both got
something out of it."
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At the time of the study some men were involved in a relationship with a

woman they rated 'close' and others were not.

Table 9.13 'Close' relationship with a woman at the time of the study.

All sample(35) Divorcees(19) Widowers(16)
Yes 13 76
No 22 12 10

All sample(35) Patriarchs(25) Pioneers(lO)
Yes 13 10 3
No 22 15 7

The above table indicates that whilst there was relatively little
difference between the experiences of widowers and divorcees, and
patriarchs and pioneers, overall 37% (13) of the sample had a close
relationship at the time of the study and 63% (22) had not. It needs to be
borne in mind that there is by definition likely to be a greater turnover
of lone fathers who cease to be lone fathers in the former category than
the latter, - several of the former category were actively planning
marriage.

Finally in relation to this area lone fathers were asked what attitudes
they had towards having a close relationship with a woman at the time of
the study.

Table 9.14 Attitude to close relationship with a woman.

All sample(35) Divorcees(19) Widowers(16)
Very Important/important 13 78
Interested if it happens 4 40
Neutral 1 10
Not bothered/not interested 5 14
Mild avoidance/avoidance 8 33

All sample(35) Patriarchs(25) Pioneers(16)
Very Important/important 13 94
Interested if it happens 4 31
Neutral 1 10
Not bothered/not interested 5 32
Mild avoidance/avoidance 8 53

This table indicates that there was a range of attitudes towards close
relationships with women in the sample, with equal proportions of the
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sample feeling that such relationships were important, or to be avoided or

uninteresting. There was a slight tendency for pioneers to be more

resistant towards having a close relationship than patriarchs, which was

perhaps related to the tension between orientations to masculinities and
parenting discussed earlier in the chapter.

All the men who were involved in a close relationship with women at the
time of the research felt that the relationship was important to them.
However, there were different perceptions of the meaning of the
relationship. Thus, a few men saw the relationship as leading towards a

future recreation of a more 'normal family life', typical of this group was

Danny AA, no. 27

"I used to say once bitten twice shy, but you change, you go crackers
for a while with one night stands and then you settle down, I'm totally
in love now, I wasn't with my first wife, we were too young and too
daft. To me, the best thing in the world is to be settled and to lead a
normal average life, that's all I want."

In similar vein, Len E, no. 5, said

•ft 1
I ve never gone out to find a wife, but I like being friendly with

women and I've liked courting and the relationship that's grown with my
fiancee, when (we are married) I hope it will be a nice family life
again."

Some lone fathers then, all drawn from the patriarchs sub-group, saw

intimate relationships with women as part of a process that was leading
towards a new (renewed) family life. Others, including both patriarchs and
pioneers, whilst valuing such relationships with women, appeared to see

them more as an end in themselves. Typical of this group were the following

"I like having a close relationship but I wouldn't want to give up my
independance, and she wouldn't want to give up hers; I take pleasure in
entertaining a woman but I wouldn't want to get married - ever." John Y,
no. 25

"I've a relationship at the moment, I wouldn't like to see it end, but
whether there's a future in it is doubtful, I wouldn't want to make the
mistake I made in my first marriage again, the idea of being happily
married has its attractions, but it's not all that pressing, and I've
seen a hell of a lot of second marriages that have come unstuck." Jake
BB, no. 28.
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The figures indicate that widowers and divorcees were equally represented
in the group who had current intimate relationships with women. There was

however a small subgroup of two widowers, both patriarchs, who had had at
least one intimate relationship with a woman, and were keen to have more,

one for reasons to do with recreating 'the family', the other for the
intrinsic satisfactions of a sexual relationship:

"When I had a girlfriend we were a family again, we still talk about it
even though it's over, I'd jump at the chance to get back tomorrow."
Ivan U, no. 21.

"I could leave it at one time, but now I'm woman mad at the moment, once
you've got the taste again you can't leave it alone, I was quite happy
being on my own, now I'm mad about women." Dave C, no.3.

The group who were interested in having a relationship 'if it happened',
or felt neutral, were all divorcees. Typically, they described the non -

existence of relationships with women because the opportunities had not
arisen and they had not sought them:

"I wouldn't knock back another relationship with another woman, but I'm
not seeking one" Matt K, no.11.

"I'd take it or leave it, I've nothing against marriage but with not
working, I'm not secure in myself, as time goes on you get set and then
it's going to be an upheaval, but if it happens it happens and I wouldn't
run away from it." Cary M, no. 13.

Interestingly, this last comment links relationships with feelings of
security with one's self, and it does appear that some men were seeking
relationships partly as a way of making themselves feel more secure in
themselves (e.g. Ivan U, quoted above.) Others were not actively seeking
intimate relationships at least in part because they felt insecure within
themselves, as indicated by Cary M above. This insecurity did not appear to
be confined to members of the patriarchs or pioneers sub-groups. Some
members of the sample who were not actively interested in having an

intimate relationship, or who were avoiding such a relationship, saw such
relationships as dangerous. Thus, divorcees such as Jack H, no.8, said:

"I've not had any relationships with women, it's a case of once bitten,
twice shy. I'm not bothered, if I'd wanted one I could have had one."

"They're out of the question, I'm in enough trouble as it is, I've been
bitten too many times by my ex-wife." Arthur T, no. 20.
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"Although I've not had any relationships I'm not totally averse to other
women although the possibility of her walking out on me will always be
at the back of my mind. I would be warier because of my ex-wife's
deception, after 20 years of complete trust, to be deceived like that,
that was the worst thing, and that obviously matters - you think, 'well,
could I risk that happening again?'" James CC, no.29.

Whilst some divorcees then saw intimate relationships as dangerous, some

widowers did not want another relationship at least partly because of
memories of what they had had. Typical comments they made included

"I've never wanted another relationship, people have encouraged me to,
but I'd be looking for someone too much like (wife who had died.)" Cliff
J, no. 10

"It doesn't bother me, I've had one good relationship and I'm not really
bothered about another." Roy F, no.6.

"No, one's enough, one was enough." Frank B, no. 2.

As well as the influence of the memory of the dead partner, other lone
fathers were also choosing not to have intimate relationships because of
their perceptions of their children's needs. Thus, whilst it is perhaps
popularly believed that lone fathers seek women at least partly for their
children's needs, the evidence from this study is that at times the
opposite is the case. Two comments that were typical of how lone fathers
who described their positions thus follow. The first echoes symbolically
how some lone fathers saw intimate heterosexual relationships as

potentially dangerous, the second illustrates more the sense of denial felt
by some lone fathers who were, at least in part, choosing not to have such
relationships :

"I've never really troubled, in fact, I've gone out of my way to avoid
it, in fact, I know one who s trying to get her hooks into us - I think
she's took the hint now; nice woman like but I don't think the kids
would accept it, they've told me not to bring anyone in here." Rick 0,
no.15.

"The reason why I haven't bothered with a relationship is that I don't
want (my daughters) to see 'aunties' here - so I'm prepared to put up
with not having a relationship; but it's something I look forward to in
the future, but I'm prepared to wait until they're older, I've no
intention of becoming a trappist monk." Jeff S, no. 19

In this latter case the perception of the lone father was children's needs
leading to the need for deferred gratification in relation to intimate
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heterosexual relationships. However, it also appears from the evidence of
this study that some men did not wish for intimate relationships with women
because they had come to see more advantages without them than with them.
It may be that men are conditioned to expect that every family needs a wife
and a mother, the experiences of some lone fathers had led them to question
whether reality needed to accord with such images, as typified by the
comments of A1 L, no. 12:

"I've got my own ways now, I don't think I could live with another
woman. I think there are a lot of women like that, who don't want to get
involved again. When you've been single for a long time you get your own
habits and your ways, when I was first single I thought about getting
married again, but I had too much on with the kids... and now I wouldn't
want to."

A picture has thus been drawn which illustrates that, whilst all the men in
the sample were heterosexual, they were expressing a variety of forms of
heterosexuality in their lives as lone fathers. Therefore, just as it has
been argued that it is more appropriate to talk of masculinities rather
than masculinity, so it appears to be more appropriate to talk about
heterosexualities rather than heterosexuality. Whilst "hegemonic
heterosexuality" can be seen to exist in the same sense that hegemonic
masculinity exists, the daily practices of the lone fathers in this sample
- embracing and rejecting, desiring and fearing, searching for and avoiding
intimate relationships with women - were not homogeneously uniform.
Similarly, whilst it may be that in some ways heterosexuality is a form of
patriarchal structure through which mens' dominance over women is asserted
and maintained, the evidence of this analysis does not show that this is
clearly the case in relation to the lives of all the men in this sample.
Thus whilst some lone fathers were constructing and creating a patriarchal
orientation in the realm of heterosexuality, at least some of this group

were not seeking to recreate a traditional nucleur family household by this
process, and gave the impression of being able to accept a heterosexual
relationship without desiring patriarchal dominance within a single
household. Others felt themselves to be in positions in which they were

unable to attain the heterosexual relationships they desired, and to some

extent perhaps the non existence of heterosexual relationships for this
group represented to them some form of denial of patriarchal power. A third
group were choosing not to enter into heterosexual relationships at all,
either on a time limited or an indefinate basis. By not necessarily
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actively seeking to enter into heterosexual relationships these men were

expressing a form of heterosexual masculinity which shows that 'ordinary
men' - can quietly live their lives in ways which challenge the notion that

"male sexuality (is) some kind of primordial force which sweeps
everything before it." (p.46, Brittan, 1989.)

In this chapter then, the kinship, ex -partner, and sexual relationships
and sexuality of the men in the sample have been considered, linked to the
patriarchal and pioneering orientations. As indicated at the start of this
chapter, the lone fathers in this sample were also involved in a variety of
other different kinds of relationships: with friends, acquaintances, and
the community, and the nature and form of these social networks will now be
considered.
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Chapter 10

Lone Fathers, social networks, and the community.

As well as the kinship relationships, ex-partner relationships, and sexual
relationships described and analysed in chapter 9, lone fathers were also
involved in social networks of friends, acquaintances, and community. It is
therefore important to consider and discuss these social networks.

Friends, acquaintances, and lone fathers.

Whilst the interview schedule design did not differentiate between friends
and acquaintances, it became clear very early in the interviewing process

that to explore this area more meaningfully that such a distinction would
be helpful. The interview schedule incorporated questions relating to

changes in friendship networks, and areas such as the lone fathers' contact
or lack of contact with people in whom they felt they could confide, but
not an examination of the sample's understanding of the nature of
friendship.

Accordingly, it was decided to extend the scope of the interview schedule
to focus on the lone fathers understandings and interpretations of the
meanings of friendship, and the differences between friendship and
acquaintanceship. Thus, having been asked the questions about contacts with
friends pre and post lone fatherhood, and size of friendship networks, 30
of the sample were then asked supplementary questions about the nature of
their acquaintancship network, and what they perceived as being the
difference between 'friends' and 'acquaintances.'

What emerged from this questioning was that some men clearly distinguished
between friends and acquaintances whilst others did not. Those who did
differentiate tended to describe a situation in which they had contact with
a relatively small number of people they would call friends, and a larger
number of people they termed acquaintances. Those who did not distinguish
betwen the two categories tended to describe a situation in which they had
relatively few social contacts, thus, it was not that they described
themselves as having hundreds of friends, rather they described a

relatively limited pattern of friendship and acquaintanceship contacts.
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What were seen to be the factors which separated out friends from other
people? Knowledge and trust were two factors many lone fathers mentioned.
Thus, typical comments in relation to friends were that

"I know a lot about them, and they know a lot about me." Cary M, no. 13.

"A friend is someone you would discuss personal problems with, whereas
an acquaintance is someone you might have a pint with and discuss
general subjects." Jake BB, no. 28.

"Friends are people who get close to you and want to get to know you."
Cliff J, no.10.

"A friend is someone you could tell things to, like personal domestic
things you wouldn't tell anyone else." Jeff S, no.19.

The above quotes imply and assert that friendship is related to trust and
intimacy. They are also all quotes from lone fathers with pioneering gender
orientations. How far did lone fathers with more patriarchal orientations
see friendship and acquaintanceship in different ways? The following are

typical comments

"There's lots of things I wouldn't tell an acquaintance, whereas a
friend, I'd tell him owt and it wouldn't gan any further." Matt K,
no.11.

"You can trust a friend" John Y, no.25.

"A friend is someone you can really sit down and discuss things with."
Ivan U, no.21.

It appears to be the case then that in terms of definitions of friendship
there were no clear differences between patriarchs and pioneers. Friends
were seen as people - invariably men - who could be trusted to receive and
share personal information and confidences, acquaintances were people with
whom one would, as one lone father said, 'pass the time of day.' Having
considered the lone fathers' social constructions of the meaning of
friendship, what were there experiences of friendship networks?

Lone fathers and friendship networks.

Many writers, including Brown and Harris (1978) have argued that a lack of
social contact with other adults is likely to be at least partially
associated with feelings of loneliness or depression. George and Wilding
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(1972) found that a 'striking' number of their sample of lone fathers
(66.5%) felt lonely or depresssed at least occassionally, which they saw as

being partly related to lone fathers isolation from other adults. Contact
with other adults does not simply act as a defence against loneliness, it
is one way in which social beings construct and affirm themselves as human.
What patterns of contact with friends and acquaintances, in their lives as

men and as lone fathers did the members of the sample report?

The members of the sample were asked about the similarities and differences
in their friendship networks pre and post lone fatherhood.

Table 10.1. Friendship relationships pre and post lone fatherhood.

More friends No differences Fewer friends

Total sample(35) 6 18 11
Widowers(16) 187
Divorcees(19) 5 10 4

Patriarchs(25) 3 13 9
Pioneers(10) 352

The above table indicates that whilst approximately half the sample had
constant friendship relationships, a small minority had experienced an

increase in the number of friends, and a larger minority a decrease. The
figures also indicate that divorcees were the majority of the subgroup who
had overall gained friends, and widowers the majority of the group who had
overall lost friends.

What explanations did the members of the sample give for these differences?
For those men who reported no differences in their friendship networks the
explanation appears to be that they had had, in Bott's (1957) terms,

segregated congugal roles, and had been less involved in joint friendship
patterns with their partner prior to becoming lone fathers. Thus, they had
been able to continue to pursue similar patterns of friendship
relationships during lone fatherhood, often because a female relative was

available to do evening childminding, or the children were old enough to be
left by themselves. The following comments were typical:

"I've still got the same friends - drinking mates." Keith G, no.7
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"I've got lots of friends, I've had some for many years, some through
the Lions Club, and some throught the children. There's no difference
between the friends I have now and when my wife was alive, some of the
friends she had, who she saw, I don't see them." Fergus W, no. 23.

"I've got the same friends as I've always had, I see them more now with
not working shifts." Jack H, no.8.

Clearly the above examples fit easily with the concept of a traditional
patriarchal orientation in relation to the area of friendships, with the
patriarch pursuing his friendships in male gender groups untroubled by the
presence of female partners. What however of those who had pioneering
orientations to gender roles and who had retained the same friendship
networks? Analysis of their responses reveals no clearly different pattern
emerging. Thus, they ranged from a lone father who had always been
relatively isolated

"I've always led an unsettled life, I've only ever made casual friends,
with one constant real friend" Albert P, no.16

through to others who had reported patterns similar to the 'patriarchs'

"There's no differences, I still go to the same club every week and I'm
still friendly with the same people" Roy F, no.6

"I've got the same friends, I see them fairly often at the bar" Cliff
J,no. 10

"I've got the same friends I always had, through the athletics club"
Desmond EE, no.31

and finally, one who reported a busy social life with both sexes

"I've got the same friends, I like to party, I like to dance, I like the
local bar; the last few years of our marriage I used to go out by myself
because most times she wouldn't come out" Cary M, no.13.

This last quote illustrates the common thread that ran through the
descriptions of this subgroup. They, like the patriarchs who had retained
the same friendship groups, had been involved in prior friendship
relationships as individuals rather than as one half of a couple. The fact
that approximately half of the patriarchs and half of the pioneers had
retained the same friendship networks indicates that changes in friendship

266



networks were not inevitable consequences of adopting or developing a

pioneering orientation in relation to other aspects of masculinities.

However, whilst equal proportions of patriarchs and pioneers had retained
the same friendship networks, pioneers were over represented in the sub
sample who reported an increase in the numbers of their friends, and under
represented in the sub sample who reported a decrease.

In the former case, 30% (3) of the pioneers had developed more friends, as

oppossed to 12% (3) of the patriarchs. Whilst these numbers are small, they
do warrant further consideration. Without exception, the pioneers in this
subsample were all divorcees, had all been in unhappy marriages, and had
all not been involved in a busy social life as part of a partnership with
their spouses. Thus, Jake BB, no.28, said

"We didn't have many friends before my wife left because her behaviour
was so odd at times we didn't dare make friends; now, I've got 2 very
close friends"

and another member of this subgroup described at length the processes he
had experienced

"When I was married I didn't really go out at all, the people I'd known
before had got married, and I sort of drifted away from them, so I found
that, when we first split up, all of a sudden I didn't know anybody. I
found myself wandering around old haunts, expecting old faces to be
there, and of course they weren't, so I suppose loneliness at first was
one of the main problems. During the last few years, several of my
friends have become divorced as well, so I've come back into contact
with them - there was 5 of us who used to knock about together, and now
3 of us are divorced, so I see them most weekends, when the kiddies are
away at their mothers." Jeff S, no. 19.

These last comments are particularly interesting as they show how marriage
can be limiting in relation to the continuance of friendships. Illustrated
clearly is how the establishment of an intimate cross gender partnership
can lead to a reduction in same gender relationships, and how the
deterioration and collapse of the cross gender partnership can then provide
the opportunity, for a reestablishing of same gender relationships
(sometimes, as indicated, facilitated by custody arrangments.)
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What of the patriarchs who reported increased friendship patterns? 2 of the
3 were widowers, in both cases they had spent long periods 'working away',
thus, from this group Dave C, no.3 said

"I've many more friends now locally than I used to have, before, I was
busy working away and never used to bother with anybody."

The other member of this subgroup, Dennis Q, no. 17 recalled a set of
experiences that were not dissimilar to those of described by Jeff S, no.

19, above

"We used to knock around a bit with other couples before, I rarely see
them now, they were more her friends than mine. I've got lots more
friends now, I knock around with people from work, they're mostly single
guys."

Finally, what conclusions can be drawn about the lone fathers who reported
a decrease in the numbers of friends they had? As indicated above, the
majority of this group were widowers, (7 out of 11), but perhaps more

significantly, the majority of this group came from the category defined as

patriarchs rather than pioneers ( 9 out of the 11.) Firstly, how did the
men involved describe their situations, and secondly, what possible
explanations might there be for this?

One theme which emerged in some of the comments was that friendships had
previously been pursued as part of a couple, and these friendships had then
diminished partly or wholly after the men in the sample had become lone
fathers. Typical of this group was James CC, no. 29, who spoke at length

"My friendships have changed, I miss out on a lot of social activities,
particularly social functions that we used to go to as a couple. When
there's been dinner-dances and that sort of thing I've tended to give
them a miss, being on my own, but I still maintain contact with lots of
the same people, but perhaps I don't go out as often as I used to. All
my friends rallied round initially (after wife left) but they gradually
drifted away."

Others, also spoke of the difficulties they experienced being no longer
part of a couple, as the following two quotes typify

"We had an active social life, but all the people who were friends with
us were couples, it seems like they don't want to know when you're on
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your own, perhaps they're frightened you'll run off with their wife, you
don't see them. ' Ivan U, no.21

"I never see them now (ex-friends) mebbe they think they would be
interfering, or opening up old wounds, but I never see the couples we
used to know." Tony V,no.22.

Other traditional patriarchs who appeared to have had, prior to becoming
lone fathers, segregated congugal roles, had subsequently been unable to
continue to pursue similar patterns of friendship relationships as lone
fathers, because of the unavailability of evening childminding, or a lack
of financial resources. Typical of this latter position was Kevin GG,
no.33, who said

"I haven't got as many friends as I used to have, I can only go out for
a drink once a week now, before, when I was married, I used to go out at
least three times a week."

Another representative of this category was Dick X, no. 24, who, in
reporting a reduction in his friendship network, also reported the only
example of a lone father whose friendships had changed substantially in
relation to moving from contacts with men to contacts with women

"It's changed a lot, it used to be Friday night with the lads, and then
going out a lot as a couple, now, I feel that I have more contact with
the women round here, going,round to coffee during the day."

Whilst it is not appropriate to generalise from this single case example,
it can be noted that it seems clear that Dick X was only able to adopt this
changed friendship pattern because he was not in paid employment, thus,
such social activity in the community appears to be possibly related to non

full time employment. It is also interesting to note that the focal
activity described was a low cost one, other lone fathers had the time
available for more friendship contacts but felt they did not have the
income to sustain them. Thus the two pioneers who reported a reduction in
their friendships post lone fatherhood in both cases were not engaged in
paid employment but reported financial difficulties in coping on benefit.
Whilst money shortage appears to have been influential, they also both
reported feeling that others attitudes had changed towards them as a result

269



of their becoming and being lone fathers. Alan D, no. 4, commented that in
relation to friendships he had experienced

"Vast differences, before I was working, had lots of friends, and ran a
football team, now I'm just a single guy, I'm a guy with the plague,
people all socialise as couples, as a single guy I'm an oddity"

and Aidan FF, no.32, remembered that

"For the first six months to a year our old friends used to come round,
then they dropped off, because I was single they didn't seem to treat me
as normal, which irritated me, perhaps they picked that up."

How far were differences of social class apparent in relation to lone
fathers friendships? Analysis of the data indicates that the main
difference was that working class lone fathers were more likely than middle
class fathers to report an increase in the numbers of friends they had. The
explanation for this appears to be related to availability for friendship
contacts. Prior to becoming lone fathers the working class men in the
sample had included men who worked long hours, and/or shiftwork, and/or
worked away. Lone fatherhood had meant for many in this group either
ceasing paid employment or ceasing to work away from home or reducing shift
work or overtime work. Whilst it is true that for some men work is a place
in which friendships are formed and sustained, perhaps the extent to which
workplace contacts can be seen to constitute friendships can be
overestimated, certainly those who had left their jobs reported that they
had not retained contacts with ex-workmates.

In sum then, in relation to pre and post lone fatherhood friendships a

complicated picture emerged when the data is examined. For different
individuals and groups of lone fathers a number of themes were apparent.
Some men had continued to have the same friends, who tended to have been
the man's friends rather than the couple's friends. Other men had created
new friendship networks, or recreated old friendship networks, in both
cases primarily with other men rather than with both genders. Other men had
lost friends, and not created new friends, and in many cases this position
also was, for them, related to perceptions that as individuals they did not
readily fit into 'couple* friendship networks. Divorcees were more likely
to have retained or made friends, widowers more likely to have not retained
friends,and it might be that issues to do with bereavement, both the
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feelings of the bereaved, and the difficulties others have in relating to
the bereaved, were a factor in this. In relation to forms of masculinities,
lone fathers with pioneering orientations were more likely to have
increased the size of their friendship networks than were lone fathers
with patriarchal orientations.

However, perhaps the clearest finding that emerges from the analysis of
this data is that lone fathers, be they patriarchs or pioneers, widowers or

divorcees, working class or middle class, overwhelmingly tended to have
friendships within, rather than across, gender boundaries. This is not to

say that some lone fathers did not have friendships - of a non-sexual
nature - with women, clearly in some cases they did, either with individual
women or with couples which included women. However, at least one other
study reports that lone fatherhood involves a 'shift' from male friendship
networks to female friendship networks (O'Brien, 1987). The evidence from
this data does not support such a finding. It may be that the way O'Brien's
sample was constructed, involving as it did the use of lone parent

organisations membership lists, therefore led to a sampling bias towards
lone fathers who were involved in largely female friendship networks. What
does not appear to be common on the evidence of this study is a process by
which lone fathers move into female friendship networks as a result of the
changes associated with their becoming lone fathers. It thus appears that
different orientations to masculinities are not consequential on, or causal
of, different gender patterns of friendship - it was not the case that
patriarchs had more men friends, and pioneers more women friends.

Lone fathers contacts with other lone parents.

How much contact did this representative sample of lone fathers have with
other lone parents? During one period, membership of formal single parent

organisations was not possible for lone fathers, Jackson has written that

"in the early stages of organisations representing single parent
families men were actually denied admission" (p.167, Jackson, 1982)

Whilst men are not denied admission to such organisations any longer, did
the lone fathers negotiate admission to the informal organisation of the
female friendship networks which it has been argued constitute a large part
of the 'community'? There are some indications that women who are lone
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parents often become members of extenxive lone parent friendship and
informal support networks (Cashmore, 1985, Marsden, 1969, Townsend, 1979.)
In relation to lone fathers contacts with other single parents, the data
obtained indicates that, having left the social world of two parents

households, in the main they do not enter the social world of single parent
households.

Table 10.2 Amount of contact with other single parents

A lot A few contacts None

Total sample(35) 8 6 21
Widowers(16) 358
Divorcees(19) 5 1 13

Patriarchs(25) 6 4 15
Pioneers(10) 226

It can be seen that the majority of the sample had relatively little or no

contact with other single parents, and there is no evidence that pioneering
orientations were associated with the amount of contact with other single
parents. In fact, the data is somewhat misleading in relation to the
information that 8 of the sample had a lot of contact with other single
parents, because in the majority of these cases the contact referred to was

the result of a heterosexual sexual relationship with another single
parent, rather than more general non sexual contacts. Why then were lone
fathers not active in single parent organisations such as Gingerbread? Out
of the sample of 35 lone fathers, 1 man attended Gingerbread meetings
regularly, 2 men had been attenders at Gingerbread meetings, and 2 men had
been involved in a Cruse bereavement group which had largely consisted of
bereaved single parents.

In respect of Gingerbread, only 3 lone fathers were, or had been, involved.
In all three cases, the men involved had not been part of extensive
friendship networks at the time. Albert P, no 16, Ivan U, no 21, and Danny
AA, no 27 all appear to have been motivated by feelings of loneliness and a

desire for company to join Gingerbread. Ivan U was still a regular attender
at their functions, as the lone father of a pre school child he found that

"It's good for the little girl we go on daytrips."

272



Albert P had attended regularly for a brief period but recalled that

"I was put off by the internal politics, there was a clash of
personalities betwen the chair of the local group and the treasurer, and
I got fed up of the arguements, and by then I'd started going out with
(a woman he met at Gingerbread) so I stopped going."

Similarly, Danny AA, no. 27 recalled how

"I went to Gingerbread, I was desperate and on the dole, I went for a
few weeks but people there were a bit erratic and scatter brained, they
were going through their divorces and I thought 'Oh dear, I can't handle
this' so I stopped going .... I was the only man there."

Therefore one lone father appears to have found Gingerbread to be a source

of ongoing support whereas the other two who tried it did not. The other
lone fathers in this study had either not though about becoming involved in
the organisation, had felt it was not relevant to their needs, or had not
felt able to join. Thus, many men said that they had not considered it,
others said such things as

"I didn't fancy it" Dave C, no.3

"No, I didn't want to go." Max DD, no.30

"I sometimes wish I had joined Gingerbread, but I wouldn't have wanted
to be the only man in the group." Alan D, no.3

"I nearly joined Gingerbread, when I was down, but I started pulling
round, I thought it might be a bore." Cary M, no.13.

Two things then are apparent. Firstly, the majority of men in this study
either did not know much about single parent organisations such as

Gingerbread, or what they did know about them did not attract them to join.
By their comments the men indicated that they felt Gingerbread was a womens

organisation, clearly, whilst the majority of single parents are women, a

minority are not, and it does appear on the basis of this evidence that
they do not feel that any existing single parent organisations represent an

attractive proposition for them. The second point is related also to gender
and gender images. It might, as suggested, have been felt that one of the
influences in moving men to pioneering orientations would have been
membership of social groups in which they would be open to new influences
on their perceptions of mens' and womens' roles, and it might have been
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thought that single parent organisations such as Gingerbread could have
been the location for such informal gender renegotiation and
reconstruction. Clearly, this did not apply in the case of the men in the
sample, as instanced by the fact that only Albert P, quoted above, of the
10 lone fathers with a pioneering orientation had been involved at all in
the organisation.

Lone fathers and leisure activities.

Leisure, Kelly (1983) has argued, is both an existential and a social
reality; existential in that it is related to the freedom to choose, social
in that it occurs in the social world. Burns (1967), quoted earlier, has
stressed the wider meaning of leisure for men, and Tolson (1977) has noted
how leisure is seen to be men's reward for (proper) 'work'. His argument
that leisure time is when men are able to 'be themselves' is reflected in

Williamson's perception that his collier grandfather's 'time off'

"expressed his basic sense of himself and reflected his priorities,
interests and values." (p.103, Williamson, 1982.)

This gendered quality of leisure activities is acknowledged in the
literature on the sociology of leisure. Parker writes that

"there are pronounced differences in the leisure patterns of males and
females" (p.86, Parker,1976.)

and relates the lower involvement of women in leisure to a mixture of

ascribed role expectations, and less availability of free time. However, he
argues that if the definition of leisure is widened to include such
activities as church going and cooking, the differences between the sexes

in relation to leisure activity time is less. He concludes, contentiously,
that caution should be exercised in assuming that family responsibilities
stop women getting their "fair share of leisure," and Kelly (1983) has also
argued for the proposition that men and women are approximately equally
involved in (different) leisure activities. More recently, Hargreaves has
expressed what would perhaps be more generally be perceived to be the case

when she has written

"without doubt, men possess greater cultural power than women. In
leisure activities in general, and in sport in particular, men spend
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more time and have access to a wider range of activities than women."
(p.130, Hargreaves, 1989.)

The implication of Hargreaves position is that part of the leisure
advantages that men have are at the expense of women, whilst men are at the
pub or playing football women are at home engaged in child care and
domestic activities. However, as has been seen, the members of this study
were generally more involved in child care and domestic management
activities than they had been prior to lone fatherhood. How far were they
involved in leisure activities, how far was leisure a way in which the men

in the sample developed and retained a sense of self?

No single, simple picture emerges in relation to this area. The following
table illustrates the lone fathers' responses in relation to changes in
leisure patterns pre and post lone fatherhood.

Table 10.3 Changes in leisure activies compared with pre-lone fatherhood.

More leisure activities Same Fewer

Total sample(35) • 10 12 13
Widowers(16) 2 86
Divorcees(19) 13 67

Patriarchs(25) 7 9 10
Pioneers(10) 3 43

Therefore whilst relatively equal proportions of the sample were involved
in more, less , or the same leisure activities, the changes appear to have
been slightly greater for divorcees than for widowers, in that they were

less likely to have continued in the same leisure patterns. It appears that
patriarchal or pioneering orientations to gender roles were not directly
related to leisure activities. Combining the reason for lone fatherhood
with orientation does suggest the possibility of a relationship in that all
three of the pioneers who reported increased leisure activities were also
divorcees.

How did the lone fathers describe their leisure activities? Those who were

engaged in more leisure activities than they previously had been involved
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in appear to have experienced leisure as a source of enjoyment and
fulfilment. The following comments are typical

"Snooker, theatre, the local history society...I've got more time now
for leisure activities than I ever had before, I reckon I've got an easy
life now, there was a time when I never had a moments free time, but
that's not the case now ." Jake BB, no.28

"I watch tv and play sport more than I did before, I also collect old
records, I couldn't do that before, my wife didn't like records." Chris
Z, no. 26.
" I didn't have any time for leisure when I was married, now, I go out
for a drink on Friday nights and go to the match on Saturdays." Jeff S,
no.19.

The above are quotes from the three pioneers mentioned above, and they were

more detailed in their assessment of the changes in their leisure habits
than were those who had more leisure activities with patriarchal
orientations. Thus, whilst the latter felt that they did more, with the
exception of Dennis Q, no.17, quoted earlier, they could not be explicit
about the form that the increased leisure activities took.

Whilst 9 lone fathers were categorised as being involved in the same

leisure activities, they can be divided into two groups, those who had
continued in the same activities at the same level, and those who had
developed some new activities but overall were involved in what they
perceived as being the same level of leisure activities. How did the former
group describe their leisure?

"It's the same as before, I go out for a drink regularly" Rick 0, no.15

"Drinking, the allotment, messing about with motors - the same as
before" Keith G, no.7

"I go to the club at 9.30 every night for a pint, I always have done"
Matt K, no.11.

The latter group's experiences were typified by such comments as

"I play the odd game of snooker and go for a drink 4 or 5 nights a week,
that's similar to before, then I would have gone out 2 nights by myself
and 2 nights with the wife." Kev N, no.14.
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and the comments of Jack H, no.8, whose house contained numerous darts
trophies indicated the impact becoming a lone father - with for him the
consequent dependance on benefits - had brought

"I do more or less the same as I've always done, football, playing darts
- but I used to play in a bigger darts league and I've had to move down
to the local league because I can't afford the cost of travelling and so
on."

The third group of lone fathers, in relation to leisure activities, were

those who reported a decline in their level of activity in comparison with
pre lone fatherhood. Such a change had been experienced by more than a
third of the sample. There were examples of lone fathers whose leisure
activities had been interconnected with those of their ex-wives, and for
whom becoming single had meant the loss of these couple activities, as

instanced by the comments of James CC, no.29, earlier. There were other
lone fathers who had been involved in leisure activities whilst married

that had not involved their wives, but who found that as single fathers
they did not have the resources of time or money or both to pursue their
leisure activities as they had done previously. Comments from lone fathers
in this category included the following

"I used to go sea fishing every Sunday, I've only been able to go once
in the past year because of my family committments" Len E, no.5.

"I still keep my racing pigeons, but I can't do the gardening I used to
do now, and I've had to cut down on the amount of time I spend with my
pigeons." Joe II, no.35.

What conclusions can be drawn about leisure activities and lone fathers?

How far was leisure for these men as Kelly (1983) has argued, an

existential and a social reality? It has been suggested that for some lone
fathers it was existential in that it was related to the freedom to choose,
as a result of being lone fathers they were more able to 'choose leisure'
because the change in their domestic responsibilities created a space for
leisure. Jeff S, no.19 described his increased leisure occurring at

weekends, when his ex-wife had their daughters on access visits, showing
how the change in the form of parenting had created the possibility for
changing masculinity outside the domestic setting. Other men had more time
for leisure because becoming lone fathers was for them partly related to/or
coincided with, more availability of 'free time'. Such factors as a
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reduction in working hours or the increasing maturity of growing children
meant that for some lone fathers lone fatherhood did not a priori mean all
work and no play, and this applied to fathers who were unwaged as well as

fathers who were waged. Other lone fathers experienced, a reduction in
their choice regarding leisure, sometimes because of domestic commitments
that previously had been fulfilled by their partners, sometimes because
they could not afford to engage in the activities they had engaged in
previously, showing how the change in the form of parenting had reduced the
possibilities for changing masculinity outside the domestic setting.

Leisure was social in that it occured in the social world, but it appears

to have been more of a gendered experience than perhaps Kelly (1983)
implies, thus supporting Williamson's (1989) analysis. The questions asked
of men in relation to leisure were open ended in terms of definitions of
leisure, and the overwhelming majority of the activities described were

'masculine' rather than 'feminine' - snooker, football, pigeon racing, sea

fishing, messing with motors, going to the club for a pint - are

traditional masculine activities. They are also social activities which to
some extent are expressions of male bonding, activities which take place in
masculine rather than feminine arenas. Tolson (1977) has- argued that
leisure time is when men are seen to 'be themselves', the selves that the
sample were being in their leisure, or wishing to be if they had the
resources, were gendered selves, and relatively traditional gendered
selves. What then were the reported experiences of the lone fathers in
relation to the communities in which they were resident?

Lone Fathers and their communities.

The term 'community', not unlike the term 'family' is open to a multitude
of interpretations (Hillery, 1955, Stacey, 1969, Williamson, 1982.) Two
aspects of the social relationships which can be seen to constitute
'community' have already been considered - 'community' in relation to

kinship contacts and networks, which showed a variety of experiences for
the lone fathers in this study, and 'community' in terms of a 'community of
interest' (Barclay, 1982). Lone fathers, it has been shown, did not in the
main have any substantial contact with, or experience themselves as members
of, the community of lone parents in general or lone fathers in particular.
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The focus in this section will be on community as geographical, conmunity
as locality, as the spatial and local social entity in which much of the
daily lives of the lone fathers and their children occurred. How long lone
fathers had been resident in their localities, what they thought of their
locality, and what they thought members of their local community thought
about them, are amongst the questions that will be explored.

There have been those who have written somewhat romantically about the
comnunity, particularly the working class Bethnal Green/Hunslet type

stereotypical 'organic' communities (Young and Willmot, 1957, Hoggart,
1957). Other writing has noted how the community can constrain those
defined as deviant. (Thompson, 1968.) Thus, the 18th and 19th century

practice of 'rough music' was a way in which the community expressed its
displeasure against those whose lifestyles were deemed unacceptable to the
wider community, be they cuckolds or wife beaters, adulterers or petty
criminals. More recently, feminist writing has noted the power of the
community attempts to assert on those women who are behaving in ways which
challenge traditional notions of femininity.

Community membership and community pressure then can be a central part of
some peoples lives. It has been indicated by other writers that lone
fathers may be in somewhat isolated and marginal positions in their
communities, Jackson in his review of the literature on single parent
families notes that being and becoming a lone father

"Is a counter swirl in the patterns of society and an utterly different
experience.. .the man may have to cope with an atmosphere in which his
decision and his lifestyle are sensed as odd and peculiar." (p.167,
Jackson, 1982.)

In relation to community relationships what then were the experiences of
the lone fathers in this sample, were their experiences that the community
perceived them as 'odd and peculiar', did they meet resistances, or did
they experience their community relationships in other, perhaps more

supportive, ways? How far were lone fathers long term residents of the
geographical areas in which they were living at the time of the study.
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Table 10.4 Number of years resident in areas.

All sample(35) Patriarchs(25) Pioneers(10)
0-5 years 3 2 1
6-10 years 1 1 0
11-20 years 2 1 1
21-30 years 3 1 2
30 plus years 26 20 6

All sample(35) Divorcees(19) Widowers(16)
0-5 years 3 2 1

6-10 years 1 0 1

11-20 years 2 1 1

21-30 years 3 1 2

30 plus years 26 14 12

The above table indicates clearly that the vast majority of this sample
were living in areas in which they had been resident for some considerable
time, in the majority of cases all their lives. As can be seen, there were

no clear differences between the subgroupings of widowers and divorcees and
patriarchs and pioneers. If then the majority of the sample had lived
within the same area for some considerable time, how far had geographical
mobility taken place within these areas?

Table 10.5 Distance in miles lone fathers were living from birthplaces

All sample(35) Patriarchs(25) Pioneers(lO)
0-4 26 20 6
5-10 2 1 1
11-99 3 1 2
100-199 3 2 1
200-999 0 0 0
999 plus 1 1 0

All sample(35) Divorcees(19) Widowers(16)
0-4 26 16 12

5-10 2 0 2

11-99 3 3 0

100-199 3 2 1

200-999 0 0 0

999 plus 1 0 1
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It can be seen from these two tables that the cumulative evidence is that

the lone fathers in this study were in the main living near their
birthplaces, their communities of origin, and had been so resident for
considerable time periods - the mean length of time for residence in the
area was 34.6 years. Pioneers were marginally more inclined to have been
born more than 4 miles away from their place of residence at the time of
the study than patriarchs.

The major conclusion to be drawn from this data is that in the majority of
cases the men were living in areas with which they were familiar. They may
have been, as lone parents, living a 'totally different experience', but
the experience was rooted, in the overwhelming majority of cases, in
localities which they knew well. However, a slight difference emerges

between the categories of patriarchs and pioneers if the data relating to
the moves of household since the birth of the first child is examined.

Table 10.6 Moves of household since birth of 1st child.

All sample(35) Patriarchs(25) Pioneers(10)
0 8 8 0
1 15 9 6
2 7 5 2
3 or more 53 2

All sample(35) Divorcees(19) Widowers(16)
0 8 2 6

1 15 8 7

2 7 2 3

3 or more 55 0

It can be seen from this data that there was a sizeable sub group of
patriarchs who had not moved house at all following the birth of the 1st
child of their previous partnership, but all the pioneers had moved at
least once since then. Might this mean that pioneers were more open to

change in areas such as gender and parenting, having adapted to more moves

of housing than some patriarchs? On the basis of such relatively small
numbers such a conclusion is at best tentative, but it does point towards
the possibility of pioneers having been more likely to experience, and
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adapt to, change than patriarchs. The data also shows that widowers were

more geographically settled, and divorcees more geographically mobile.

What of subjective experiences, did the men in this sample like the areas

in which they were resident, or did they dislike them?

Table 10.7 Feelings about living in the area in which resident.

All sample(35) Patriarchs(25) Pioneers(10)

Like 24 19 5
Neutral 8 53
Dislike 3 12

All sample(35) Divorcees(19) Widowers(16)
Like 24 12 12

Neutral 8 44

Dislike 3 3 0

It can be seen that the majority of the sample liked the area in which they
were living, with a minority feeling neutral about it, and only a small
number actually disliking the area. Patriarchs more frequently expressed a

liking for the area of residence than did pioneers, and with regard to
cause of lone fatherhood only divorcees expressed a dislike of the area in
which they were resident.

Of those who liked the area, convenience and security appear to have been
major factors that were mentioned as causal. Thus, typical comments
included

"I like it around here, I feel settled" Len E, no.5

"I like it round here, it's quiet and it's pretty central, you can walk
down town, and if you miss the last bus ever you can walk home." Dick X,
no.24.

"I like the area, it's central, you can get the bus to anywhere." Tony
V, no.22.

The above comments also indicate that in terms of the concept of area, the
men questioned tended to look at the idea fairly narrowly when perceiving
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why they liked an area - they did not for example generally say that they
liked the area because it was in the north of England, their judgements
were much more related to micro issues particularly transport and
convenience. Perhaps this latter was partly related to the stresses of
being a lone father, if being a lone father involves for many juggling
potentially conflicting responsibilities, access to transport, convenience
for shops, and convenience for schools etc are all important issues in the
fight for daily survival. However, underpinning these daily issues perhaps
were for some more basic issues, in living in areas for a long time they
had perhaps in some cases developed security via a sense of place, of being
and belonging to the areas in which they were resident.

Other lone fathers, as indicated above, either felt neutral towards the
areas in which they were living or disliked than. Their stated reasons are

illustrated in the following typical quotes:

"I'm just used and accustomed to it" Jack H, no.8

"It's alright I suppose, it's not a fantastic place to live, but the
kids enjoy it and all their friends are here" Dennis Q, no.17.

"I don't particularly like it, I find it depressing, but all my family
and friends live here." Danny AA, no.27.

"To be quite honest I think it's a dump, I don't like it - I would like
nothing better than to just up and move down south, but I don't want to
go away from me mother, and I don't want (my daughters) to lose contact
with their mother or Grandma, and that's the only thing that's keeping
me here." Jeff S, no.19.

The members of the study were living in a variety of kinds of
accommodation, 12 in council housing, 19 in property which they were

purchasing (in 3 cases ex - council property) and 4 in privately rented
property. High levels of satisfaction with their accommodation were

recorded, only 2 members of the sample said that they disliked their
accommodation, and only 3 members of the sample could think of any

particular changes that they could wish to be made to the property they
were resident in to improve it.

Thus, a picture emerges in which the overwhelming majority of the sample
were satisfied with their accommodation and had been resident for some time

in the area in which they lived. Homelessness had not been a major feature
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of the mens' lives, only 2 of the sample had ever been homeless, and in
neither case had they been homeless since assuming the care of their
children. However, in several cases they had gone to live with relatives at
the time of the breakup of the marriage. Those who had subsequently been
involved in negotiations with local authority housing departments to obtain
accommodation had in general found the housing departments to be
sympathetic and helpful. Did lone fathers feel settled in their
accommodation, and by implication in their communities? The evidence is
that they did, only 4 men in the sample thought it was possible they might
move in the two years following the time of the study. Patriarchs appeared
to be more settled, or to wish to be more settled, than pioneers - 12
patriarchs (48%) envisaged staying in the same accommodation 'forever',
compared with only 1 pioneer (10%) who rated himself in this category. This
seems to indicate a wish to avoid the idea of change on the part of a

substantial subgroup of patriarchs, and a corresponding ability to be more
able to accept the idea of change on the part of the majority of pioneers.
It was earlier suggested that lone fatherhood was sometimes seen in
'crisis' terms, with this perspective in some ways a patriarchal
orientation could be said to be an attempt to impose a 'steady state' on

the crisis, in part by seeking to stay in the same housing forever. A
pioneering orientation, marking as it does a break with traditional
hegemonic masculinity, could be seen to be more of an approach which sought
to maximise the opportunities in the crisis, as indicated in part by a

readiness to see that the future does not lie in the same place forever.

What attitudes did the lone fathers perceive had been displayed by
neighbours? As the following data indicates, in most cases the members of
the sample did not know, having neutral or no feedback.
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Table 10.8 Neighbours feedback of them as lone fathers.

All sample(35) Patriarchs(25) Pioneers(10)
Very good/good
Neutral
Poor
No specific feedback

10
8
1

16

5
8
1

11

5
0
0
5

All sample(35) Divorcees(19) Widowers(16)
7

3

0

6

Very good/good
Neutral

Poor

No specific feedback

10

8

1

16

3

5

1

10

It can be seen from the above figures that widowers were more likely to
receive positive feedback on their parenting than divorcees, perhaps in
part this was an indication of sympathy to the bereaved. An interesting
aspect of the above figures is the lack of negative feedback the lone
fathers received - in the one case where the feedback was negative, Keith
G, no.7, described a feud between one of his children and a neighbours son.

It may be that this presented the neighbour with the opportunity to
criticise Keith G, and it may also have been that there were instances in
which neutral feedback or a lack of feedback masked negative criticisms of
the lone fathers which were not voiced. What were voiced, and were recalled
by some lone fathers, were positive comments on them, and the following are

a typical selection

"(They) tell me that I'm doing well, they say 'I couldn'd do what you're
doing' to which I reply if they were in my position they would do the
same - I think I'm doing reasonably well, I've never had a sleepless
night and I've never had a wet bed (with the children) so something's
going alright.' Fergus W, no.23

"They say 'I don't know how you manage' and 'You're coping very well."
Tony V, no.22.

"They often say they wonder how I've managed to well" Frank B, no.2.

"They seem to think I'm doing a good job, they always praise me for what
I'm doing." Dave C, no.3.

The above are all quotes from lone fathers with patriarchal orientations,
and it is interesting to note that there was an element of surprise
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expressed in the comments from neighbours, perhaps that men placed in the
position of lone parents were able to cope at all. An element of
encouragement was also present in the comments, and it is perhaps hard to

imagine that single mothers are likely to receive the same kinds of
comments.

The following represent examples of neighbours comments in relation to lone
fathers who had pioneering orientations.

"They admire us in every way, saying you've brought them lads up great,
you've nothing to be ashamed of, it makes me feel great and that all the
struggle's been worth it." Cliff J, no.10

"I think they tended to think that you couldn't cope, but once things
were organised it was alright, one bloke said he couldn't believe you
could cook and wash and iron, with me being a bloke." Cary M, no.13

"They view me with respect for what I'm doing, but also with suspicion
because I keep myself to myself and don't often mix" Albert P, no.16

An element of being on trial as competent parents is implicit in the above
statements in a way which it is not present in the comments made by the
patriarchs quoted above. Perhaps this implies that pioneering lone fathers
were more conscious of their parenting positions, and the vulnerability of
their positions to judgements by others, than were the patriarchs. This
dimension of judgement by neighbours was present in the comments of another
of the pioneers - Burgoyne's (1987) has commented about men's visibility
when 'pegging out washing' - which relates to the experience of Jeff S,
no.19, who said of his being a lone father

"Nobody mentions it at all, I got some funny looks when I first moved in
here, they couldn't believe it I think, they were looking thinking
'where's the woman' - and when I was hanging washing out, they were
looking, they were obviously very puzzled and couldn't work it out at
all."

The figures also indicate that as a group pioneering lone fathers were

clearer about and more aware of their local community's perceptions of them
than were those with more traditional patriarchal orientations. Thus,
pioneers either knew that there was positive feedback from neighbours or

that there was no feedback; in contrast a significant subgroup of
patriarchs felt that feedback about them was neutral.
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A number of fathers with both traditional patriarchal and pioneering
orientations did not receive comments from their neighbours about their
situations, commonly they said that neighbours 'never say anything' (Rick
0, no.15) or that 'Nobody's ever said anything, they've just been quite
normal.' (Jack H, no.8.) Where neighbours said nothing, lone fathers felt
that it was perhaps sometimes because the neighbours did not know of the

changes, and this applied even in cases where lone fathers were resident
with their children in the ex-matrimonial home (e.g., John Y, no.25, Jake
BB, no.28,). Others felt that norms of privacy appropriately constrained
neighbours or other community members from commenting.

How far were neighbours attitudes different in relation to the men in this
sample between the period prior to their becoming lone fathers and at the
point of the study?

Table 10.9 Differences in attitudes to lone fathers on part of neighbours
from attitudes to them prior to their becoming lone fathers.

All sample(35) Patriarchs(25) Pioneers(lO)
More positive attitudes 32 1
No difference 77 0
Worse 11 0
Don't know/unrateable 24 15 9

All sample(35) Divorcees(19) Widowers(16)
More positive attitudes 32 1
No difference 73 4

Worse 10 1

Don't know/unrateable 24 14 10

What table 10.9 indicates is that whilst there was a slight tendency for
neighbours to have more positive attitudes, in the majority of cases lone
fathers could not make an assessment. This was for one of four reasons; in
some cases the man concerned had only been peripherally involved in the
community prior to becoming a lone father, often because he worked away

(e.g., Dave C, no.3,) thus the neighbours had little idea of the before to
contrast with the after. The gendered dimension of parenting in two parent
families led some other fathers to believe that before, as instanced by the
words of A1 L, no.12, the neighbours
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'Didn't really know me, I was just an ordinary family man'.

Other lone fathers felt that because neighbours and other members of the
local community had known them all their lives, their assessments and
opinions of them had been formed over years and thus the paramount
influence in their assessment of the lone fathers concerned would be this

long held knowledge. By contrast, in the fourth category were those lone
fathers who had moved since becoming lone fathers to a situation in which
they weren't really known, so pre and post assessments could not be made by
neighbours because they did not have knowledge about the earlier phase. It
is interesting that pioneers so overwhelmingly were unable to rate

neighbours responses, perhaps this implies an orientation as part of which
neighbours attitudes were not of primary concern.

What is the significance of this information about the local communities
attitudes towards lone fathers? Perhaps the main impression that emerges

from the data is that the common experience of the lone fathers was that
they did not experience their local community as hostile towards them -

sometimes local communities were encouraging, sometimes indifferent,
sometimes inquisitive, but rarely hostile or negatively judgemental (at
least overtly). Whilst it does not appear that in general lone fathers had
become more extensively involved in their communities as a result of
becoming lone fathers, in some cases they felt that they were more known to
their neighbours, partly because of their being lone fathers (and
therefore different), and partly as a result of some of the changes in
their child care arrangements occasioned by their becoming lone fathers.
Whilst it might have been the case that if more of the members of this
sample had been parents of pre-5 children they might have become more

heavily involved in community networks via the networks that develop in
taking a pre-school child to clinics etc, the minority of men in this
sample who were lone fathers of pre school children did not appear to be
experiencing such changes.

Whilst the relationship between being a member of a community and being a

lone father might not appear to have been a particularly significant one

for the men in this study, that in itself is significant. The evidence is
that they did not experience particular resistance as lone fathers from
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their local communities, they did not to any great degree as individual
lone fathers have to do what Jackson predicted they might have to do, and

"cope with an atmosphere in which his decision and his lifestyle are
sensed as odd and peculiar." (p.167, Jackson, 1982.)

Earlier it was argued that the experiences of the lone fathers who made up

this sample should be seen within the particular economic and social
regional context of the North of England in the 1980s. Byrne has written
that

"If the debate about locality has any value, it is in that it identifies
some sort of spatial locality for the working out of history in the way
that base and social being add up to produce the potential for action."
(p.138, Byrne, 1989.)

Within the spatial locality in which lone fathers were living, what were

the conditions of the base during this period? With regard to economic and
gender factors, despite the dramatic decline in full time male employment
during the 1970s and 1980s, studies have indicate that there was a

widespread perception that men in two parent families should properly be
'at work.' (Morris, 1987, 1990, Wheelock, 1986, 1990.) How does this accord
with the perceived tolerance by localities to lone father households? It
would seem that lone fathers in relation to community attitudes are likely
to be in priviledged positions and may be seen as a 'special case.' There
would appear to be likely to be tolerance towards them because of the
nature of their household, rather than being 'odd and peculiar' they are

more likely to be seen to be 'doing well' in doing what is taken for
granted if done by a single parent mother. If they are in employment they
are doing well to combine paid worker and parental roles, if they are not
in employment then they are not perceived as a counter swirl in what was

happening in the region anyway (i.e. men not 'working.') Consideration of
lone fathers in the locality, in their kinship, friendship, leisure and
community context suggests that their positions can therefore be best
understood by employing a perspective which has regard to both
interactionist and structural issues.

At the start of this chapter it was noted that women are seen to dominate
the domain of the community and caring networks and leisure and leisure
relationships are seen to be the domain of men. It appears from the
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evidence of this study that in relation to these areas there were a range

of different patterns of social relationships experienced by lone fathers.
Whilst there was a general tendency for men to be more involved in non-work
social relationships than they had been prior to becoming lone fathers,
this involvement was clearly a gendered experience - the men, as a result
of becoming lone fathers, did not move into the worlds of womens'
relationships. Whilst for some their contacts with women kinfolk for

example increased, these contacts were clearly on the basis of them being
lone fathers, and not of them being surrogate mothers. Thus, patriarchal or
pioneering orientations to lone fatherhood were expressed through the
domain of these social networks, but do not appear to have their origins in
the lone fathers' activities in these domains. Whilst some fathers had

experienced major changes in their lives in these areas of activity, others
had not. In general there had been more continuity in relation to kinfolk
contacts and geographical locality than there had been in relation to
sexual relationships and friendships. There was some evidence that
pioneering orientations were associated with change in place of residence
and increased level of friendship activity, and pioneers appeared to be
more aware of their neighbours perceptions of them than were patriarchs.

A key area of lone fathers lives that remains to be explored is their
relationships with professionals employed on their behalf or others behalfs
- including the State - and this will be considered in the next chapter.
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Chapter 11

Lone fathers, the State, and professionals.

This study has considered the 'private' and the 'public' worlds of lone
father households. In the 20th century, interventions in the private worlds
of families are undertaken by public social welfare and health agencies.
Therefore, this chapter examines lone fathers' relationships and
involvement with social workers and other professionals, particularly
representatives of the law, health, and voluntary sector welfare agencies.
It includes a consideration of the nature and meanings of these contacts
for the lone father households, looking at similarities and differences
between the experiences of widowers and divorcees, and patriarchs and
pioneers. It conclude with a brief discussion of the implications of these
findings for the services and professionals considered with regard to

parenting and masculinities.

Men and Social Work.

It can be argued that social work is a service primarily provided by women

for women and children, with the involvement of men being largely, but not
insignificantly, confined to the management of the services. (Brook &
Davis, 1985; Burden & Gottlieb, 1987; Dale & Foster, 1986; Davis, 1985;
Hale, 1983; Hanmer & Statham, 1988; Hudson, 1985; McLeod & Dominelli, 1982;
Marchant & Wearing, 1986; Walton, 1975.) If social work services are

largely delivered by and for women, it therefore appears to be possible
that lone fathers potentially are in marginal positions in relation to
these services, being male carers.

It can also be hypothesised that lone fathers are potentially in a somewhat
ambiguous position in relation to involvement with social services. As the
heads of lone parent households, they are more likely to be the focus of
intervention by social welfare agencies than are adults in two parent
households ( Ferri, 1976, Jordan, 1984.) In relation to this contact, there
is a common perception that lone fathers will 'do better' in obtaining the
services of social welfare agencies because of their gender than will lone
mothers, but Hicks has argued that

291



"most men carers are no more effective in their dealings with the
welfare bureaucracy than are women." (p.162, Hicks, 1988.)

The ambiguity arises because there is also evidence that welfare agencies,
possibly because they are more usually involved with carers who are female,
tend to be much less likely to be involved with, or understand the
particular needs of, male clients/carers. Thus McConchie, writing about
fathers of mentally handicapped children has written of

"fathers' relative invisibility in policies of care and
education"(p.162, McConchie, 1982.)

and Parton, 1990, and Hearn, 1990, have noted how responses to child abuse
have tended to be framed in a context that assumes that women have

responsibility for childcare and child protection with men's roles and
responsibilities being somewhat overlooked.

There is one area however in which men are increasingly seen to have a

central role that relates to social work involvement, and that is the area

of physical, and particularly sexual, abuse of children. The mass of the
available research evidence is that sexual abuse within families tends to

be predominantly the abuse of children, particularly girls, by fathers or

stepfathers. Whilst it might be an oversimplification to isolate too
specifically 'causal factors', Finkelhor's (1986) review of the American
research literature, and La Fontaine's (1988) British review of the
literature have indicated that the absence of a biological parent, and the
unavailability of the natural mother, are factors associated with a higher
risk of sexual abuse.

The fieldwork for this study took place immediately prior to the publicity
surrounding responses to child sexual abuse in Cleveland in 1987. These
events received great publicity at the time, and were the subject of a

public inquiry - the so-called 'Butler-Sloss' Inquiry (1988), and a range

of other analyses as varied as those by Campbell (1988) and Bell (1988).
Whilst the general public and media perception was - largely wrongly - that
child sexual abuse was being discovered where it did not exist, the events
served to highlight child sexual abuse, and the reactions of agencies,
particularly social services departments, as a major social concern. They
also appear to have raised in the minds of many parents a perception that
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they were at risk of being wrongly accused of sexually abusing their
children. It might have been the case that this research, had it taken
place subsequent to 1988, would have uncovered apprehension on the part of
lone fathers in relation to fear of social services and medics wrongly
diagnosing child sexual abuse, not least because, as indicated, child
sexual abuse has been seen - rightly or wrongly - to be related at least in
part to lone parent families.

Whilst child sexual abuse within families has been a recent focus for

state intervention, intervention into families is, and has been, a more

longstanding central feature of social work agencies activities. Statutory
social work services in England and Wales in the last quarter of the 20th
century have been centrally concerned with the support and surveillance of
families. The 1968 Report of the Committee on Local Authority and Allied
Personal Social Services (the 'Seebohm Report') argued for the creation of

'a new local authority department, providing a community based and
family oriented service.' (p.11, 1968)

and the local authority Social Services Departments were established in
England and Wales in 1971. Subsequently, work with families by these social
welfare agencies has increased, particularly latterly in relation to child
protection work. However Jordan (1982) has argued that agencies' lack of
resources, and enforced emphasis on 'policing' rather than 'prevention' has
resulted in an inability to respond appropriately to the increasing
diversity of family types.

In relation to lone father families therefore, two strands within recent
social work policies interact. The first is that whilst men are seen to
have ultimate authority in relation to their families, the day to day
responsibilities, including the involvement with social work and social
welfare agencies, tend to be seen to fall within the province of the female
adult. Marsh, in a pioneering review of the area of fathers and soocial
work, has written

"Social work practice has not been in the forefront of developing a
father aware practice... .our body of knowledge is..growing but there is
a very long way to go." (p.194 - 195, Marsh, 1987.)
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Most of the literature in relation to social work - and most of the

legislation - is not simply father blind but gender blind, it is based on

the implicit assumption that women will act as carers. One notable
exception is found in the work of Hanmer and Statham (1988). Writing from a

feminist perspective, they, having criticised the concept of the 'fit
mother', go on to note that in relation to men:

"there is no corresponding 'fit father' role for social workers to use
in their assessment and planning...unlike motherhood, social workers are
not expected, and do not expect, to monitor or improve expressions of
fatherhood in the families they visit." (p.56, Hanmer and Statham,1988.)

Similarly, Sainsbury et al's study of families involved with social work
agencies concluded that in relation to 'fathers role performance' in over

50% of cases the social workers involved with families

"regarded the fathers role performance as irrelevant to their work"
(p.162, Sainsbury, 1982.)

In the case of lone father families however, the absence of a female adult/
mother figure means that the families do not accord with what might be

i

argued to be social work's stereotype of families. This assumes women have
a central, indispensable role with regard to child care. Hanmer and Statham
have argued that the hegemony of motherhood is such that

"the consequence for social workers is to see the mother as the person
on whom to concentrate. She is held responsible for breakdowns or
failures in any area of a childs life at any age." (p.56, Hanmer and
Statham, 1988)

For lone father families the logical consequence of this position would
appear to be that social work activities would seek to negotiate either the
return of the children to the mother, or a suitable mother figure, and/or
the admission of children to care. Whilst comprehensive statistics are not

available, it is clear that some children from lone father families do
enter care, and some children do enter care rather than becoming part of
lone father families. However, in this study, at the time of the research
all the men studied were caring for children as lone fathers. Thus, one

area this chapter will explore is to consider how, from the viewpoint of
the consumer, social work agencies and social workers interact with the
'unusual' family type that lone father households represent?
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The second issue in relation to recent social work policies is that,
rather than having preventative or 'social care planning' (Barclay Report,
1982) strategies, local authority social services departments have
increasingly been driven, by a combination of political and economic
pressures, to reactive crisis intervention in families, particularly
focussing on 'dangerous families' (Dale et al, 1986) It has been argued
that lone parent families are more likely to be seen to be 'at risk',
Parton has noted that whilst in the last decade 'families' were seen by the
dominant politicians and policy makers to be a 'good thing', and the source

of 'health' in society,

"Not all families are to be so praised and seen as the main source of
good in our society. Single parent families are seen as a cause of poor
results in school, vandalism, football hooliganism, to name just a few
social problems, and pose a threat to the 'health of society.'" (p.34,
Parton, N., 1990)

Lone Fathers and Social Work.

How far then were the lone fathers and their households the focus of

intervention by social work agencies; how far did it appear that they were

being perceived as being a threat to the 'health of society' and dangerous?

Before considering the evidence from this study, it is important to
remember that the experience of becoming a lone parent is generally
perceived to be a stressful one and thus a process in which social work
intervention could be therapeutic. Holmes and Rahe (1967) via their
research have developed a Social Readjustment Rating Scale, which attempts
to evaluate the stressfulness or otherwise of a variety of different kinds
of life events. They rated forty three different life events - including
such events as retirement, pregnancy, being fired at work, jail term,

change in residence, and taking a vacation. The three most stressful life
events they concluded were the death of a spouse, divorce, and marital
separation - which are all clearly related to single parenthood.

If then lone parenthood possibly originates stressfully and demands social
readjustments, what evidence is there from previous studies of lone fathers
regarding the involvement of social work and social welfare agencies with
such households? In fact, relatively little evidence is available, one of
the few studies undertaken concluded that
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"the personal social services are at best peripheral to the problems of
most motherless families. That fathers managed to look after their
children owed little to the personal social services." (p. 149, George
and Wilding, 1972.)

Ferri found that one parent families had had a range of contacts with the
pre-Seebohm social work agencies

"Altogether about one in three of both the fatherless (35%) and the
motherless (31%) families had been involved with at least one service
compared with only 8% of families in which both parents were
present..for the motherless families ...(contacts) were 43% for families
broken by divorce and separation and only 19% among those in which the
mother had died the official social services appear ill-equipped to
assist in many of the problems facing the family vdiich loses a parent."
(p.87 & 92, Ferri, 1976.)

Murch, in writing about the reasons for the development of a Motherless
Families Project to offer assistance to lone father families, noted that
there had been an increase in the number of such families seeking help in
the Bristol area and

"Investigations showed that there was not very much that the statutory
agencies had been able to do to help them, apart from the drastic offer
of receiving the children into care. ' (p.365, Murch, 1973)

It is perhaps therefore not surprising that the Finer Report (1974) argued
that personal social services could play a more positive and supportive
role in relation to single parent families than they appeared to have been
doing.

In his small scale study of lone parents involved with Cambridgeshire SSD,
Parsons (1983) did not discover any differences between the majority of
women and minority of men in his sample, he noted that social workers
involvement tended to be related to financial problems, with referrals
comimg via the health services.

Whilst some work has begun to take place on the ways in which social work
might begin to consider and respond to the links between social problems
and masculinities.(e.g. Hearn, 1987, 1990, Metcalf and Humphries (eds)
1985, Parton, 1990), there appears to have been little recent social work
intervention focussed specifically on lone fathers. Willis (1988) has
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written about a joint social services and health groupwork venture for lone
fathers that was set up in Birmingham, which aimed to assist men in their
child care abilities and their understandings of their own gender and
masculinity. The group Willis describes represents a small attempt to begin
to work on some of these issues connected with social problems and
masculinity. It appears however that the group had a limited success,

having difficulties with recruitment and group leadership, and at one point
acting as a forum for group members to share pornographic material. The
only comment quoted from a consumer was that

"I have made a few friends and the group gives me a break from the kids"
(p.13, 1988)

which does not seem to indicate that the expressed social work aims of the
group were met.

Lone fathers' experiences of social work involvement.

It can thus be seen that there is relatively little information available
about the ways in which social work agencies interact with lone father
households. What then were the experiences of this sample of lone fathers
of social work agencies?

Such involvement with lone father households might be expected to have
occurred prior to them becoming lone father households; prior to and
subsequent to them becoming lone father households; or subsequent to them
becoming lone father households, (in a sole case, Albert P, no. 16, there
had been extensive social work involvement with him during his childhood
when due to the death of his mother and ill health of his father he had

spent a lengthy period in foster homes - he felt his experience of social
work involvement had been 'mixed good and bad'.)

It was anticipated that involvement by social work agencies would also have
been likely to have been for a reason other than simply the fact that the
household was a single parent household, that there would be difficulties
experienced by the household, or which the household was perceived to be
having, for social work involvement to take place.
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Table 11.1 illustrates the extent of contact the households had had with

social workers prior to their becoming lone father households.

Table 11.1 Households' contact with social workers prior to becoming
lone father households

Contact No contact

Total sample(35) 10 25
Widowers(16) 5 11
Divorcees(19) 5 14

Patriarchs(25) 5 20

Pioneers(10) 5 5

Prior to the households becoming lone father households it can be seen that
a substantial minority of families had had some contact with social work
agencies. In the majority of cases - 8 out of 10 - this proved to be
contact with local authority social services departments, and as the table
indicates, equal numbers of the households of future widowers and divorcees
had social work involvement ( given the smaller number of the former in the
total sample proportionally therefore there had been more involvement with
them.) Analysis of the data in relation to patriarchs and pioneers shows a

similar division, 5 patriarchs' and 5 pioneers' families having involvement
with social workers prior to lone fatherhood. Proportionally this
represents a much higher involvement in families where subsequently the
lone father adopted a pioneering orientation. This might possibly indicate
that in families which experienced difficulties which led to social work
involvement the difficulties were part of situations which were more open

to the possibilities of change, where, using the language of systemic
intervention, homoeostatic mechanisms were less strong and accordingly
gender identities were more open to change and development.

What however were the experiences of social work contact viewed
retrospectively? The men were asked to assess the outcome of the social
work intervention, to assess what had been achieved by the contact. The
result of this was that the sample was relatively evenly divided into those
who felt the social work contact had achieved what the family wanted (2),
what the social worker wanted (1), what both family and social worker

298



wanted (2), what neither wanted (2), and those who could not be really sure

and were unable to assess the outcomes (3). Men who were subsequently to
become widowers had a greater sense that something positive had been
achieved than men who were to become divorcees, 4 of the 5 men who felt the
contact had achieved what the family, social worker, or both wanted being
in this group. In contrast, 4 of the 5 men who were subsequently to become
divorcees felt the involvement had led to what neither wanted, or were

unable to assess it. Perhaps this indicates a difficulty on the part of
social workers in making it clear to those with whom they become
professionally involved of their perceptions of the possible outcomes of
the interactions - certainly in responding to these questions even the lone
fathers who were able to rate the outcomes of the interventions did so with

some difficulty.

The focus of the involvement by social workers varied. In several cases

they had been involved in short term service delivery arrangements
connected with the illness of the dying partner - for example arranging a

home help or giving advice regarding practical issues. In the case of
Desmond EE, no. 31, social workers arranged a home help and nursey place
for a child because of his wife's illness, he subsequently felt in relation
to social workers that

"They're always there if anything does come up."

For other lone fathers, these interactions appear, based on the
recollections of the lone fathers, to have not continued after the person

concerned died. This did not seem to have been a cause of concern on the

part of the lone fathers, as they appeared to have felt able to cope:

"A social worker came to arrange a home help when my wife was dying,
after she died I didn't keep her on, I thought about it, but decided not
to, I'm too independent." Frank B, no.2.

In other cases, usually where the marriage ended in divorce, social work
intervention had taken place in relation to marital relationship or child
care difficulties. In one case this was the provision of care for children
whilst mother was hospitalised to have a child, because father was working
away as a coach driver (Dave C, no. 3.) In the other cases care or social
work intervention took place in situations where parental relationships
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were in difficulties. Thus, when Jeff S, no. 19's, children were

unilaterally placed in care in a voluntary children's home by their mother
before she disappeared for several days, this proved to be the event that
marked the end of the marriage - he took them out of care and went to live
with them at his mother's. In another case, John Y, no. 25, recalled how a

child guidance social worker had been briefly involved with his eldest
daughter when she was 7 or 8 because of behavioural difficulties she was

having, which with hindsight he felt had been related to the poor marital
relationship in the home at that time.

With regard to the provision and delivery of specific services, in some

cases where this happened there appeared to have been general satisfaction
from the recipients. There does not however appear to have been any

significant amount of more 'therapeutic' input by social welfare agencies
prior to lone fatherhood, it does not appear to have been sought or offered
either by those in relationships which were in difficulty, or by those in
relationships where one partner was dying. Thus if social work involvement
pre lone fatherhood was more associated with subsequent pioneering rather
than patriarchal orientations, this appears possibly to have been not so

much to do with the nature of the involvement, but with the circumstances
of the families.

If this was the position in relation to social work contact prior to the
households becoming lone father households, what was the position in
relation to contacts during the period of lone fatherhood?

Table 11.2 Households' contact with social workers subsequent to
becoming lone father households

Contact No contact

Total sample(35) 16 19
Widowers (16) 5 11
Divorcees(19) 11 8

Patriarchs(25) 11 14
Pioneers(10) 5 5

It can be seen from table 11.2 that whilst the overall numbers of families

with whom social workers were in contact increased compared with the pre
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lone fatherhood period, the involvement in terms of numbers of families was

much higher for lone father divorcees than lone father widowers. In
relation to patriarchs and pioneers, proportionally very similar numbers
had contact with social workers. Therefore, in absolute terms, it can be
seen that the increase in social work involvement pre- and post-
lonefatherhood was with patriarchal rather than pioneering lone father
families.

Overall nearly half the total sample had had some form of contact with
social workers during the period of lone fatherhood. However, the type of
social worker with whom the lone fathers had contact was somewhat different

from the earlier phase. Prior to lone fatherhood, 8 families had had
contact with local authority social workers and 2 with voluntary agency

social workers. After becoming lone fathers, 8 of the families had contact
with local authority social workers, 2 with voluntary agency social
workers, and 9 with a new group of social workers - probation officers.
There was also a cross gender component to much of this contact, in that in
12 of the 16 families that had contact with social workers the contact was

with female, rather than male, workers.

Experiences of those who had no contact with social workers.

Before looking in more detail about the nature of the contact with social
workers, it is important to consider briefly why some families did not have
contact with social workers. The following table indicates responses from
families where no such contact had taken place post lone fatherhood.

Table 11.3 Reasons for nil contact with social workers (n=19)

Reason perceived by lone father Number

Didn't consider it 3
Didn't know how to make contact 8
Problems not serious enough 1
Expected social workers to make contact 4
Don't know 3

The data appears to indicate that for social work intervention to have
taken place in some of the lone father families the agencies involved would
have had to have been more proactive in terms of initiating contact or
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advertising their services. A majority of the lone fathers did not know how
to make contact; or expected the approach to come from the social work
services; or the image of social work services was such that the lone
fathers did not consider that social work services could offer them

anything. This tends to support a number of previous findings into social
services departments images that there is a lack of clarity amongst
citizens about the nature and purpose of social services departments, (e.g.
Rees, 1978) Whilst a number of statutory agencies have recently sought to

provide more information about the services they are offering (Social Work
Today, April 1990), many clearly in the past have not got their message

across. This point also relates to the wider debate about the proper

position of social work services in late 2th century Britain - if they
should be slimline, reactive, and statutory work focussed, or more

proactive, expansive, and preventative. (Barclay Report, 1982.)

Some comments from members of this study reflected this uncertainty about
the functions and roles of social services and social welfare agencies;
thus when asked whether they had considered contacting them they said such
things as:

" It never passed through my mind, I never bothered anybody, I don't know
what social workers do.' Trevor A, no.l.

"I just never thought about it, I don't think there's anything they
could do for me, as far as I know they help old people with meals and
that, general help and visiting and God knows what." Rick 0, no.15.

Those lone fathers who had not had contact with social workers were asked

about their perceptions of social workers and social services roles and
services.
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Table 11.4 Perceptions of nature of social work services by those who had
not been in contact with social workers.

Total(l9) Pioneers(5) Patriarchs(14)

Child care/child abuse work
Mixture of client groups
Don't know

10
5
4

3
1
1

7
4
3

Total(19) Widowers(11) Divorcees(8)
Child care/child abuse work

Mixture of client groups

Don't know

10

5

4

5

3

3

5

2

1

The data indicates that the majority of lone fathers who had not been in
contact with social workers had at least a partially correct perception of
the nature of social work services, and an awareness that the service was

potentially related to their own situation - i.e. children and families.

It is sometimes perceived that social work intervention is a potential
intrusion, and that people have a right to be left to their privacy unless
they request otherwise. The following typical comments from representatives
of this sample indicate that some felt that they would have welcomed at
least an Initial contact from social services:

"I would have liked them to visit when my wife died, but they don't
bother with you. I think it's wrong that nobody came. You're on about
social workers, they never came. You don't know that they're there, they
never bothered with me, they should have known that I was a single
parent." Andy R, no.18
" I was surprised really that (a social worker) hadn't visited after the
wife had died." Tony V, no. 22.

Other lone fathers felt that social welfare agencies were failing in their
duties by not ensuring that everything was satisfactory in new lone father
households. As such, they appear to have been partly seeking external
validation of their 'fit fatherliness.'

"I just thought that in the light of all the unfavourable publicity
within the last three years about children being abused and in care etc
that all social services would investigate new single parents to see if
the circumstances were alright and to see the children to find out what
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their feelings were. Even though I think I'm doing a good job now, I
think someone should be periodically asking the children 'Is there
anything you think your father should be doing that he's not doing?'"
Fergus W, no.23.

"if my children were behaving in a manner to create the attention of
social services then I'd accept it, I'd accept that there was something
wrong." Albert P, no.16

Clearly such interventions would have significant resource implications for
social welfare agencies, and, during a period when resources have been
squeezed in the public sector, many agencies have had to target statutory
work. The consequence of this can be that those who seek assistance may

find that they are not perceived to be sufficiently in need, as was the
experience of Danny AA, no.27:

"I did try to contact them, but they said they couldn't help, they never
even visited, they said if the kids weren't being looked after they
could help."

Lone fathers and social work surveillance.

Some situations fall into a high priority category for intervention by
social work agencies. In the last twenty years, partly as a result of a

series of inquiries into child abuse deaths (e.g. DHSS/HMSO, 1982, London
Borough of Brent, 1985, London Borough of Lambeth, 1987, London Borough of
Greenwich, 1987,) agencies have developed procedural guidelines for
intervention that specify the involvement that must take place in suspected
cases of abuse, illtreatment, or neglect of children.

In this sample, in four cases social work intervention had taken place
following suspicions that children were being not cared for adequately or

were being illtreated. Where the allegations had been felt to be unfounded,
the lone fathers concerned subsequently bore no animosity towards social
services

"I did have a visit from a social worker one Friday night, following an
anonymous letter to them, I thought that in a way the letter was good
because it could have been genuine and I could have been doing something
to the kids for two years." Tony V, no.22.

"Three months after I'd had the kids I think I was reported because
someone saw a bruise on one of them, a social worker visited and things
were OK." Aidan FF, no.32.
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In the two other cases the social work involvement had continued after the

initial intervention and the lone fathers concerned had more ambivalent

feelings about social work. In both cases prior to the involvement about
child abuse children from the family had had periods of residential care as

a result of them being 'beyond the control' of their parents. In one case,

Keith G, no.7, the care intervals were in relation to 2 stepchildren - one,

an 18 year old girl, after a period in care had at the time of the research
been living back 6 months with the lone father, the other, a 14 year old
boy, was in foster care. In the other case, Arthur T, no.20, the 11 year

old son of the lone father concerned had been admitted to a social services

observation and assessment centre, at his fathers request, for 3 days
because he was, in the words of his father, 'getting beyond my control.'

At the time of the research both these lone fathers were experiencing being
monitored by social services in relation to their parenting. In the case of
Keith G, his 7 year old son in particular he found more difficult to
control than his 8 year old daughter, and he perceived that social services
were considering court action to remove the children from his care,

supervision orders having been made some months previously as a result of
him beating his child as a form of discipline. Keith G considered the
social worker involved had been very unhelpful throughout this period.

In the other case Arthur T had also physically disciplined his son who had
told his mother about this and social services were assessing the case and
considering whether or not to remove the child. Both lone fathers felt that
their legitimate rights as parents were being diminished by social work
involvement

"If I can't chastise my own kids there's something wrong - (social
services) want to know why he's running away, its because he knows if he
comes in he's going to get wrong, so he goes to his Ma's, he knows he
can play one off against the other." Arthur T, no.20

"I marked him one day with a slipper, I made him black and blue, and
social services got to know, and I was in front of them. They say
there's other ways of dealing with (his behaviour) but they don't say
what they are, so I've got to judge what way I can check him without
them finding out. I'd like to tell them 'look, I want you away from my
house but I cannot because of the supervision orders."' Keith G, no.7.
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Whilst openness and honest between workers and clients can be achieved in
child protection work, they appear to have been not achieved in these
cases. It has been argued that

"Members of the helping professions remain uneasy about imposing
themselves and their authority on what are usually involuntary clients,
although parents, sometimes after initial anger and hostility, generally
prefer an honest and straightforward approach. Often a parent's abusive
behaviour has resulted from loss of control, and external controls are
not only necessary for child protection work but can also be reassuring
for the parent." (p.11, DOH, 1988)

Whilst the above is undoubtedly true in many cases, in respect of the two
cases cited here, although the period of initial anger and hostility had
had time to pass, it was still present in the two men concerned. Perhaps
this was a reflection on the quality of social work input, perhaps this was

a reflection of the men's anxiety that their children would be removed, or

perhaps the threats to the men's parenting and autonomy were such that
honesty and openness were unlikely to ever exist. Clearly, it was at least
possible that the children in the families involved were better cared for,
and safer, as a result of social work intervention. From the lone fathers
perspectives however, the results were that social workers interventions
were perceived to be:

"A waste of time, I wouldn't entertain them" Arthur T, no.20

"Very unhelpful; if you tell her the truth she gans and reports it, but
now I'm not saying owt to her, if she comes and asks how he s been I say
he's alright, I'm not going to let them know nowt now." Keith G, no.8

Both these men were in the group of lone fathers who had traditional
patriarchal orientations to gender roles. It can be seen how in some ways

the social work interventions - in both cases by female social workers -

were framed and experienced by them as a challenge to their legitimate
patriarchal rights. Thus, their experiences at the micro level at a

structural level perhaps can best be seen and understood as a form of state
challenge to the excesses of hegemonic masculinity. Patriarchal power in
domestic relationships is enshrined in the law and in cultural practices.
However, to legitimate the particular form of society it is necessary to
have checks on the worst excesses of any (overt) abuses of power, hence
social work involvement in the kinds of situations described. It may be
argued however that whilst this involvement is legitimate and vital to
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protect children, it frames child abuse and child protection as an

individual, familial process, and overlooks and ignores institutional and
structural abuse. (Barker & Moran, 1990.)

Lone fathers and court welfare officers.

What of the other lone father households in which social work involvement

had occurred? As indicated, probation officers had been involved in 9 of
the households. In all cases this involvement had been related to decision

making regarding the custody of the child/ren (additionally a probation
officer had been involved subsequently in relation to motoring offences
committed by a child in one family.) Under English law, the courts have a

duty to to ensure that when a divorce is taking place and custody is being
decided

"the arrangments proposed for the children are satisfactory, or the best
that can be devised in the circumstances." (Section 41, Matrimonial Causes
Act 1973.)

In 1985 over 100,000 custody orders were made in England and Wales, and
probation officers were involved in approximately 25,000 inquiries, having
responsibility to act as court welfare officers to investigate the
circumstances of each case, and, if approprite, make a recommendation to
the court regarding the future care and custody of the child/ren. It has
been noted (Parkinson, 1987.) that there is some tension in the role of the
court welfare officer. One the one hand, they may be seen to be acting as a

facilitator and possibly mediator between family members, thus the
intervention is seen to be largely therapeutic, and may involve counselling
and family therapy sessions. On the other hand, they may be seen to be
acting as advisors in respect of an adversarial contest, advising the court
of the best and least damaging (for the children) ways of resolving custody
disputes. What is not in dispute is that the court welfare officer is in a

powerful position in relation to care and custody decisions, and the lone
fathers who were assessed by such social workers were clear about the
powers these professionals had in the legal decision making processes.

The evidence of consumers views was that it does not appear from this study
that the court welfare officers were framing their roles primarily as

mediators, the perceptions of the lone fathers were that they were there to
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recommend to the court custody arrangements. (At the time of this study
there was no formal conciliation service in the geographical area in which
the men lived, subsequently such a service has been established.) In all
but one of the cases it appears that custody was recommended to go to the
father. Some lone fathers saw the process of engagement with the court
welfare officer as a necessary evil, the following quote illustrates and is
typical of this position

"I could have done without them, I realised that they were there to do a
job, and I'd got to cooperate or else I'd lose the children, so I
treated then with respect, to be honest I didn't feel I needed them to
do anything for me..(but) you've got no option, he was vital to my case,
you've got to cooperate and persuade him because as a man you're always
faced with the bias of the court, 90% of cases end up with women having
the custody so you need the probation officers. To be fair, they were
doing a good job, the first one in particular was a bit non-committal, I
couldn't get which way his mind was working, it preoccupied me for 6 to
8 months, but I couldn't get any indication from him whether he favoured
me having custody or not, even up to the day of the court hearing I
didn't know which way his report would go." James CC, no.29

In many lone fathers cases there was respect and appreciation of the court
officers role

"I wanted to have the kids, he would never tell you what his report was
going to be, but he sort of intimated without saying so,...they were
very helpful to me." Jeff S, no. 19

"I can't complain because I got the children, everything she said made
me look as though I'd already got my halo, she said that there was
nothing to support any of the allegations my ex-wife made, I was very
happy with the report and the children liked her, she was a real pro -
she interviewed every relevant person." Jake BB, no. 28.

Other lone fathers comments, whilst indicating some resentment at the
surveillance element of the role of court officer, also spoke of the
process as a form of validation of the legitimacy of their having care and
custody of their children

"The welfare officer visited from court 4 or 5 times and inspected the
home, it made me angry, she even looked under the beds, but I knew that
everything was OK and I'd nothing to be afraid of..it gave me self
confidence, it was like sitting an exam and passing it - if they said I
was good enough then I must have been good enough; it helped me with my
self doubts at a time when .1 was having self doubts." Alan D, no.4.
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In all but one case the court welfare officer's eventual reconmendation in

relation to custody appears to have been in favour of the lone father. In
the case which had not, Kevin GG, no.33, the reasons for the recommendation
of the court officer that custody should go to the mother were unclear to
him. Kevin GG felt that possibly the court welfare officer had recommended
it because it was 'the usual thing to happen', he was not sure why the
court had accepted his arguements rather than the court officer's
recommendation, but was clear that when he did get custody awarded it was

"the best day of my life."

Apart from surveillance and court welfare interventions, the only other
case in which there had been extensive statutory social work involvement
during the period of lone fatherhood was that of Dave C, no.3. During this
period, as a result of a medical codition and the consequent treatment, his
son had developed a very substantial physical disability. A combination of
fieldwork and medical social work involvement had taken place, all were

rated by*Dave C as 'very helpful', as he said

"There's nothing else I'd like to get them to do that they haven't
done.'

Lone fathers contacts with voluntary social work agencies.

As indicated above there were a number of situations - largely to do with
custody and child care - in which lone fathers were involved with statutory
social work agencies. Social welfare services are not solely delivered via
the statutory sector however, there are a range of informal and formal
voluntary organisations providing social work and social welfare services.
(Wolfenden, 1977). It can be argued that in some cases advice or assistance
offered by a voluntary sector agency can be more easily targeted and shaped
for particular individuals and groups that fall into particular (problem)
categories. Hadley and Hatch have argued that

"Altogether this array of voluntary organisations constitutes a
substantial and indispensable element in the overall pattern of
community care. In addition it is significant that in the one field
where there is a fast-rising demand - that of advice and counselling -
the voluntary sector is the main provider of services." (p.95, Hadley
and Hatch, 1981.)

309



It might be hypothesised then that lone fathers would be likely to be
significantly involved as consumers of voluntary sector services. They are,
as Hadley and Hatch would define them

"single parents.. .people with a problem that sets them apart from
everybody else" (p.95, Hadley and Hatch, 1981)

and they are potentially in a situation of greater comparative need in
relation to advice and counselling. Was this hypothesis about involvement
with voluntary sector services proven on the basis of this study? The short
answer is that it was not, for the periods either prior to lone fatherhood
or during lone fatherhood.

During the former period there was little if any evidence of the members of
this sample seeking or receiving assistance from voluntary sector agencies.
It might have been felt that Relate (previously the Marriage Guidance
Council) would have been involved with some of the couples in relation to
the collapsing marital relationships, in fact they were not used by any

members of the sample.

i

Subsequent to them becoming lone fathers, a minority of the men in this
sample used the services of voluntary agencies, but only a minority. As has
been discussed in an earlier chapter, lone fathers were not attracted to or

involved in single parent organisations.

The evidence from this study also indicates that the majority of lone
fathers were not seeking, or availing themselves of, counselling services
from the voluntary sector after they become lone fathers. Two of the 16
widowers in the sample had attended group counselling sessions for the
bereaved, they had in fact found these to be helpful and useful. In both
cases they had seen newspaper articles about Cruse, had made contact, and
had been going to regular meetings for 9 and 12 months respectively. Both
found the meetings to be helpful:

"I've found that it's helped me to talk about things generally, the more
I've been able to talk the less painful it has become' Aidan FF, no.32

"It's been helpful, the contact with people, and talking about my own
feelings and hearing what other people are feeling, you get feedback
both ways." Desmond EE, no.31
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In both the above cases then the men involved had taken initiatives to get

help with their life situations, they had felt they wanted to talk about
their positions to other than family and friends, and had found the results
of their initiatives to be positive. Both men were in the pioneering
category, whilst it would be wrong to generalise from such tiny numbers, it
may be that they were more able to consider talking about their feelings
than others in the sample who had more traditional patriarchal
orientations. It does seem that they would not have made contact with the
service involved had they not seen the written account of the services,
which possibly has implications for social welfare organisations
publicising their services.

No other voluntary social work agencies appear to have been used to any

extent by the lone fathers in this study. A number of men however had been
in contact - during the process of their becoming, or after they had
become, lone fathers, with organisations or professional groupings that had
helped or hindered them, as will now be discussed.

Lone fathers contacts with other organisations and professionals.

The professional groupings or areas of service that will be considered
under this heading are the legal profession; the medical and health
services; and other services. In general, the picture that emerges is that,
with regard to quality of service and level of help, a great deal of what
happened appeared to have depended on the particular professional or agency

member involved, and, to a lesser extent, on the individual lone fathers.

The lone fathers in the sample were asked who - apart from relatives,
friends, social workers and probation officers - had been particularly
helpful or unhelpful, and were shown a checklist as an aide memo ire. The
results of the responses are shown in table 11.5.
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Table 11.5 Professionals or services that were helpful or unhelpful.

Total Sample

Helpful(18) Unhelpful(8)

Solicitor
General Practitioner
Health Visitor
Vicar, priest
Personnel officer
CAB
Samaritans
Student counsellor

3
3
2
4
3
1
1
1

3
1
3
1

As can be seen from the table, solicitors were the most mentioned grouping.
In fact, given that solicitors had not been included in the aide memoire
shown to lone fathers, the fact that they were the most mentioned grouping
indicates the influence or impact they had had on the lone fathers lives.

Those lone fathers who had been involved in divorces had had contact with

the civil legal system and members of the legal profession. It might have
been assumed that all the men in the sample would be happy with the legal
services and professionals, having had their rights to the custody of their
children given or approved by the law. In some cases they felt the contact
had been helpful, in others the involvement within the legal domain appears

to have been peripheral, and in others the involvement was perceived by the
lone fathers as unhelpful.

Some lone fathers then talked about solicitors being 'very helpful.'
Amongst those in this category was Jeff S, no.19, who said:

"The solicitor was very helpful, he advised me about an affiliation
order..when we first split up he advised me that we needed a woman in
the background, and all I wanted was to get the kids, so that's why we
lived at my mothers."

This theme of winning or losing the case in relation to custody emerged in
other reponses. The role of possible women supporters/mother substitutes
also loomed large in other lone fathers legal experiences - thus Kenneth
Sm's mother was quoted as a good mother substitute for his ex-wife by the
solicitor in court.
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Other lone fathers were critical of solicitors, they seemed to feel that
the solicitors were doing what they decided was best rather than
ascertaining and trying to achieve the wishes of their clients. John Y,
no.25's, solicitors appeared to him to have decided that they didn't
approve of lone fathers:

"The solicitors weren't supportive at all, they seemed to be frightened
of a father looking after his kids, they put so many obstacles in the
way - the girls puberty, me working - they tried to get me to give up my
job. They interviewed my girlfriend to check that she was a good mother
substitute. They're no good at all, and you have to be forever visiting
their offices."

Whilst not exhibiting such apparent moral judgements, James CC, no 29's
solicitors annoyed him because they took control of events:

"I felt that they misled me - for instance the two solicitors, hers and
mine, signed an agreement about the access arrangement that I'd never
even seen, which caused problems the first weekend there was access.
When my wife complained it was the first time I knew that the agreement
had been signed, which actually made arrangments contrary to what I'd
discussed with my solicitor..the fact that they'd done it without coming
back to me caused a problem with access right from the start."

i

The adversarial nature of divorce proceedings was a source of some regret
and concern for some lone fathers. The one who felt most abused by the
system was Jake BB, no.28, as indicated earlier. He felt that his wife had
used the legal system to pursue a vendetta, changing solicitors several
times when the ones she was using were nearing reaching a legal outcome,
with an enormous bill for legal services being the consequence for him.
However, not all lone fathers were heavily involved in adversarial legal
disputes, there were some who had little if any contact with solicitors,
they and their ex-partners having come to agreements about the nature of
custody and any division of property.

Overall, those lone fathers who had been involved in the legal system where
agreements had not been reached by them with their ex-partners did not

appear to have experienced the process as helpful - at best they had 'won'
their cases, sometimes at the expense of considerable time and money. If
the experience of some members of the sample was typical, being involved in
legal processes appears to be adversarial - adversarial in relation to the
ex-partner and her solicitors, and, in a minority of cases, adversarial in
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relation to the lone father and his own solicitors. There are also

indications that in the latter relationship some solicitors had
difficulties with the concept of a 'lone father', and sought to show the
courts not so much that the men were 'fit fathers', but that there were

mother substitutes in the situation who could be deemed 'fit (substitute)
mothers', which is probably a reflection of how gender roles and
responsibilities are perceived in the legal domain. Smart (1989) has argued
that in custody issues, partly as a result of pressure group interests
(e.g. 'Families need Fathers.'), a de-gendering process has taken place,
which has been part of a process of patriarchal reconstruction. She argues

that men's rights in custody decisions have come more to the fore, at the
expense of maternal rights. It can be seen that one analysis is that the
granting of custody to lone fathers is a process by which the legal
framework of the State asserts patriarchal authority in the domestic
domain. In the case of this sample custody decisions did not appear to be
being made as a form of assertion of patriarchal power, they were

experienced by the men in this sample as being made on the basis of the
needs of the children involved. Their subjective experience of the legal
domain was not that the processes in which they were involved had been
degendered, they felt that the fact that they were patriarchs was a

disadvantage rather than an advantage.

If the lone fathers experiences of solicitors and legal services were

variable, did the same apply to their experiences of health services? It is
perhaps surprising that relationships with health professionals appear to
have not loomed very large in most lone fathers lives. Two categories of
health professionals were mentioned - general practitioners and health
visitors. The former were rated positively by 3 lone fathers and negatively
by 1; the latter positively by 2 lone fathers and negatively by 3. GPs were

praised for their availablity and interest, and were criticised for a lack
of interest. It might have been expected that health visitors could have
occupied a key role in the lives of a number of lone fathers, given their
central concerns with child care and parenting. It is thus interesting that
the coninon experience of lone fathers, even those who had been caring for
pre school age children during their lone fatherhood, was to have had no

contact with health visitors. Only two lone fathers had had helpful
contacts with health visitors, three had had unhelpful contacts
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"She was no help at all, I asked her for help, she was no good at all"
John Y, no. 25

"The health visitor called once to give (my son) an injection, apart
from that she didn't call, nobody was bothered" Dick X, no.24.

It was, in fact, a source of surprise to some lone fathers that they had
not had more - or in most cases any - contact with health visitors. Even

though many of the children cared for during the period of lone fatherhood
were of school attendance age, it might have been felt that health visitors
would have been a source of practical advice and emotional support for lone
fathers, some of whom were struggling to develop parenting skills, and
reshaping their gender roles. On the basis of this study it appears that
such opportunities for health visitors to intervene positively and
proactively were not taken up by them, for reasons which are unclear.

As the data indicates, a number of other professionals or organisations
were reported as having been helpful. 4 lone fathers had had pastoral
assistance from vicars or priests that they had found helpful, 1 had had
interventions that had been unhelpful. Clearly, even in what is perhaps
wrongly seen to be an increasingly secular society, representatives of
organised religion are perceived as offering a valued service to some at a

time when they are in need or in crisis. Personnel officers at the place of
lone fathers employment had been helpful in 3 cases, in assisting lone
fathers to continue in paid employment. The CAB had been particularly
helpful to 1 lone father (in relation to legal advice, he felt they had
been far more helpful than his solicitor), and 1 lone father at a time of
stress had contacted the Samaritans and had found the experience to be a

helpful one.It can thus be seen that lone fathers were involved in a

variety of different ways with a variety of different professionals and
organisations, both statutory and voluntary.

Lone father households and agency and professionals' involvements.

It can be argued that social work, health and related agencies on one level
represent helping activities, and on another level represent a form of
'policing of families' (Donzelot, 1980.) Usually, this helping and
policing, this supporting and surveillance, are channeled through the adult
female members of families, hence the emphasis on 'fit mothers', whilst the
male adult - the patriarch, is engaged in the world of paid employment.
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Even where the male adult is not engaged in paid employment, the activities
of social work, social welfare, and health agencies still tend to be based
on the assumptions that women are responsible for 'family matters.' In the
case of lone father households there is however a dilemma for agencies,
given that they are often households without adult women. Thus, agencies
that interacted with the adults in the households in this sample were

relating to adult males not adult females.

In fact, in the majority of cases the agencies and professional groupings
considered in this chapter did not intervene significantly in the lives of
the lone fathers. If lone fatherhood is a state of crisis, the evidence
largely is that social work and other agencies were not involved in crisis
intervention. Where interventions did take place, there were some

indications that traditional patriarchal orientations, carried to excess,

could lead to problems - for example, the men who felt that their rights to

discipline their children physically were being challenged and undermined
by social services involvement. In relation to those who might be perceived
to have adopted more pioneering orientations, there was little evidence
that they were encouraged or enabled to reflect on their gender or

parenting roles with regard to domestic work and child care with the
assistance of state or voluntary organisations.

In relation to the professionals and organisations themselves, the picture
is somewhat mixed. There is evidence to show that some of those who had had

contact with social services departments felt positively. Perhaps however
the clearest message was that there was not a clear message to the lone
fathers in relation to the aims and objectives of the social work
involvement. Thus, those who had had contact with social workers in the
main found it hard to be clear about the nature of the contacts in other

than fairly general terms - the aims and objectives of lone fathers and
social workers appear to have been implicit and possibly therefore
different, rather than explicit and agreed. There was also a lack of
clarity for many lone fathers about the network of services potentially
available, many lone fathers were not clear for example about what social
services departments actually did. This seems to indicate that there is a

need for social services departments in particular to publicise their
services more widely, some authorities at the end of the 1980s have begun
to do this, for example Cumbria, and the London Borough of Hammersmith and
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Fulham. Most however have not, perhaps sometimes because of a fear of being
overwhelmed by a demand for their services if they do so. However, keeping
quiet about a service is not necessarily the best way to improve a service.
There are also powerful arguements that can be made that a major aim of
social work is to empower citizens, and as one senior social services
manager has argued

"empowerment surely must mean you let people know what is available, as
a first step." (p.19, Social Work Today, 19.4.90.)

One group of social workers whose role was clear to the lone fathers who
had involvement with them was the court welfare officers. Iheir role, in
relation to custody decisions, was clearly understood by the lone fathers
as advisers to the court, not as possible arbitrators between or

counsellors of separating and divorcing couples. In general, they were seen

to act professionally and appropriately in preparing their reports for the
courts. The other professionals working in the legal domain with whom many

lone fathers had had contact were solicitors, and given that these lone
fathers had been successful in obtaining custody it might have been
expected that they would have been been more content with the services they
received than many of them were. Clearly, the legal system was seen as

adversarial, and solicitors in some cases were seen to be making moral
judgements about or marginalisisng their clients. Solicitors also at times
appear to have - perhaps unwittingly, perhaps pragmatically - been keen to
show that lone fathers would be able to cope with custody because mother
substitutes were available, which seems to imply a presence within legal
circles of images of masculinity which do not allow for competence in child
care.

With regard to other state services, a small number of lone fathers felt
their general practitioners had been helpful, and there was a surprising
lack of involvement by health visitors in the lives of the lone fathers and
their children. Whether this was the result of mismanagement, a respect for
patriarchal rights to authority and privacy, difficulties in (female)
health visitors relating to (male) parents, or some other cause, is
unclear. It does appear however that at least a sizeable minority of lone
fathers felt they would have benefitted from some professional being
available to give them advice and validation in their parenting roles,
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health visitors would have been ideally placed to have adopted such roles,
and some lone fathers were surprised that they had not.

In relation to contact with voluntary organisations, the indication is that
the minority of lone fathers who had had contacts with services for the
bereaved felt positively about them, clearly there is potential for such
services to be offered more widely. Contacts with one parent family
organisations, with one or two exceptions, had been either non existent or
unsatisfactory, as indicated by the evidence in this and earlier chapters.
It may be that such organisations do not offer services that are perceived
by lone fathers as 'lone father friendly', clearly there is a difficulty in
running organisations that cater for the needs of the majority of (female)
lone parents, estimated at 90.1% at the time of this study, and the
minority of (male) lone parents, estimated at 9.9% at the time of this
study (source: National Council for One Parent families Annual Report,
1989.) It may be however that such organisations could consider if they
wish to attract more lone fathers to membership, and if so, what the
implications are for their practices and policies. Thus, they could
consider if the gender balance of the staff of such organisations
adequately reflects the numbers of lone fathers. This is not to say that
men should be encouraged to take over such organisations - the world is
after all, full of organisations dominated by men (see almost any EOC
report). It may be however that the needs of lone fathers in relation to
one parent organisations would be more effectively debated and met if there
was a slightly greater representation of men as providers in such
organisations (the National Council for One Parent Families Annual Report
lists a Committee of Management of 19 women and no men, a Policy advisory
Sub Committee of 12 women and 1 man, and a Staff of 31 women and 2 men.)

In sum, this chapter has considered the involvement in lone father
households of agencies of the state, and of voluntary organisations. The
impression is that such individuals and institutions were slow to invade
the privacy of lone father households, in fact, at times, slower than many

lone fathers felt was legitimate. It was not the case that 'fit fatherhood'
was being nurtured or monitored, except in a small minority of households
where patriarchal force appears to have been exercised too physically.
There is little evidence that the men in this sample were encouraged or

enabled to reflect on their gender or parenting roles with the assistance
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of state or voluntary organisations. Attention has and is being focussed on

creating a form of social work which is experienced as 'a genuinely woman
centred practice' (Hanmer and Statham, 1988). It appears however that the
process of giving consideration to the issues involved in creating, in
appropriate circumstances, 'male centred practice' which takes gender and
masculinity seriously, has only just begun. Hudson (1989) has written of
the need for social worker to consider how to engage with families where

"the 'problem' is often that men are positioned, or place themselves at
the periphery." (p.85, 1989.)

In lone father families as has been indicated men are invariably not at the
periphery, yet the impression from this data is that social welfare,
health, and legal agencies were not engaging with lone father households in
ways which were grappling with the complexities of gender issues.

Overall, many lone fathers would have liked to have had more involvement
and support, or the offer of more involvement and support, than they had
experienced. This could have been in a number of forms, to do with
practical issues such as advice about legal matters and benefits, to do
with personal issues such as loss and bereavement, or to do with parenting
issues such as advising and validating lone fathers performances. The
personal social services, health services, and voluntary organisations were

'at best peripheral' to the problems of many lone fathers, and further
implications of this will be discussed in the concluding chapter.
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Chapter 12.

Conclusion.

In this concluding chapter the main themes of this research study are

summarised and discussed, and some of the implications of these themes
considered, particularly in relation to welfare provision, and future
research possibilities.

This study has looked at the situations and experiences of a small sample
of lone fathers and considered their positions in relation to issues of
parenting and masculinities. Whilst no simple, neat pattern has emerged
from the research, a number of issues and implications have been suggested.

The research was designed to describe and understand how lone fathers
managed in households with dependent children where no mother figure was

resident. The study has indicated that there was no single, universal
pattern of lone fatherhood. It has been suggested that the differences
between lone fathers can be best understood as the expressions of different
forms of masculinities operating within the different patriarchal
structures of society. The study theorises a six fold division of
patriarchy into the patriarchal relations of the domestic setting, the
economic setting, community and neighbourhood, sexuality, the state, and
culture. With regard to parenthood, patriarchy and masculinities, it has
been suggested that, whilst all men are in one sense the beneficiaries of
patriarchal power, on the basis of orientations to gender roles two forms
of patriarchal masculinities were being practised within the different
settings. Traditional patriarchs tended to adopt an orientation to
masculinities and parenting that saw child care as more properly women's
work than men's work. As such, they tended to meet their child care and
parenting responsibilities with the assistance of (female) others, or,

where such assistance was lacking, regretted that they were having to

manage as fathers without mothers. They were more likely to report
difficulties with child care, particularly in relation to issues regarding
the disciplining of children, and gender issues related to rearing girls.
In contrast, gender pioneers had orientations to masculinities which
prioritised child care and parenting as being important for men as well as

for women, and they tended be generally more child centred in the ways in
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which they generated a sense of meaning and purpose in their lives. As
parents, they were generally inclined not to regret the additional
responsibilities of lone fatherhood, and tended to perceive that they had
become 'softer1 in their relations with their children as a result of being
lone fathers.

An important finding of this research has been that both traditional
patriarchs and gender pioneers were more involved with their children and
the day to day management of their households than they had been prior to
lone fatherhood, and virtually all the men in the sample were more 'active'
as fathers and as workers in the domestic setting than men have generally
been found to be in studies of two parent families. Thus, this research
illustrates that in certain circumstances 'men can mother', that fathers
can take primary responsibility for tasks and activities that are

traditionally seen to lie within the feminine domain. However, the caveat
to this is, that on the evidence from this study, in taking on such
responsibilities lone fathers did not feel either particularly diminished
in their sense of masculinity or assert that they were behaving in
'ideologically sound anti-sexist practices' - they did not appear to see

themselves as 'Old Women' or 'New Men'.

With regard to the different sections of this thesis, in Chapter 2 it has
been noted that lone fatherhood as a form of parenting is not a modern
development, and the incidence of lone parenthood and lone fatherhood has
been explored. Ideologies of parenthood, and the concepts of lone
fatherhood and crisis, have been considered. Previous research studies have
been discussed, and it has been suggested that they have tended to fail to
focus to a sufficient extent on structural issues of gender and patriarchy.

In Chapter 3 the research methods and research processes of this study, and
issues that have arisen in relation to previous studies of lone fathers
have been outlined and critiqued. The process by which the sample was

obtained has been outlined, and it has been argued that the method adopted
in this study - via child benefit records - has produced a more

representative sample of lone fathers than any previous similar study. It
has been suggested that this research represents a form of fusion of
traditions which are sometimes seen to be mutually exclusive
epistomologically - interactionist and structural theoretical perspectives,
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and qualitative and quantative research methods. The choice of structured
interviews as a data collection method has been considered, and the areas

explored in the interviews have been described and discussed. This study
has sought to develop the research process with regard to the area of the
family and the household in a form which is congruent with the guidelines
for such studies suggested by Harris

"What is required if the place of the family in industrial societies is
to be better understood is that a new generation of studies comes to
exist which examine the patterns of relations between the private and
public domains and regards the household as the site of their
articulation." (p.247, Harris, 1983.)

In Chapter 4, the similarities and differences experienced by the sample of
men interviewed in relation to the processes by which they became lone
fathers have been explored. The processes of coming to terms with the
losses involved in becoming a lone father have been outlined, following
which there has been a consideration of routes into lone fatherhood and

orientations to masculinities. Previous studies of lone fathers have

tended, often because of sampling difficulties, to focus on either widowers
or divorcees. Having both groups represented in this sample was helpful
because it has been possible to show that whilst there were some

differences between widowers as a group and divorcees as a group, the
differences within these sub groups were at times greater than the
differences between these sub groups.

In Chapter 5, the varied and complex situations in which lone fathers were

rearing their children have been discussed. Overall, the degree of
difficulty experienced by lone fathers in relation to child care was less
than might have been expected. In general, as indicated earlier,the demands
and rewards of child care do appear to have been more central to the lives
of pioneers than of patriarchs. The former orientation was associated with
according children and their needs a central position, with taking
responsibility for child care and child tending, and with developing a role
in relation to parenting and fathering that marked a form of discontinuity
from past parenting influences. The traditional patriarchal orientation to
masculinities was associated, not with a neglect of child care and
children's needs, but with perspectives that were at times less child
centred, which gave equal or greater primacy to social interactions and
obligations in the other structures of patriarchal social relations. This
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orientation to masculinities was more associated with sharing child care

responsibilities with others, and was more likely to involve the pursuance

of a fathering role that was influenced by the lone father's own parents'
examples.

Chapter 6 has examined lone fathers' experiences with regard to the
management of the domestic setting and housework. Whilst having noted the
increased involvement of virtually all the sample members in this area, it
has been suggested that patriarchs tended to have had a relatively lower
level of involvement in housework, and were satisfied that others were

taking some responsibilities for this area. Pioneers tended to have a

higher level of involvement in housework, to have been more likely to have
developed routines for doing housework, and to experience some aspects of
the activity as satisfying. For them, the meaning of housework appears to
have been part of a process of being 'good fathers', of a process of self
validation and a concrete means by which they were able to assert some

control over their life situations.

In Chapter 7 it was noted that men in capitalist societies tend to derive
much of their identity from their paid employment roles. It has been shown
that this was the case for some lone fathers, who were able to organise
their employment experiences to ensure that being a lone father and being a

paid employee did not appear to cause them particular stress, which
position was congruent with perceptions of hegemonic masculinity. Other
lone fathers however experienced more change in their paid employment
roles, where all the sample were in full time employment or its equivalent
at the start of lone fatherhood, at the point of the research nearly half
were unwaged. The impression from the data is that pioneers were more

likely to have experienced such a process as not negative, and to have
invested more in the domestic setting as a means of generating and having a

'sense of self.' Lone fathers with traditional patriarchal orientations to
masculinities appear to have experienced their unwaged states more

negatively, either because they felt in some ways diminished by being
unemployed, or because they experienced being on benefit more negatively
than pioneers.

Thus, some lone fathers appear to have been relatively content with a

situation in which they were unemployed and doing domestic work, whilst
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others appear to have felt more stressed and diminished in experiencing
what were objectively very similar situations. For some their perceptions
of the importance of paid employment had diminished, whereas for others the
experience or the idea of paid employment still had a central significance
in their lives. Clearly on the evidence of this data it a mistake to assume

that there were no orientations to employment other than the dominant model
of the traditional patriarchal form of masculinity, and clearly some lone
fathers had developed an orientation to employment which, implicitly rather
than explicitly, in its daily practice challenged the dominant, yet narrow,
concepts of masculinity. Paradoxically to be a 'good man' in terms of paid
employment is not in many ways congruent with being, or being available to

be, a father. For some men the regional economic situation had, during
their time as lone fathers, played an important part in enabling or leading
them to exploit the wave of redundancies during this period to allow them
to adopt more active day to day parenting roles.

Chapter 8 has discussed the economic situations of lone parent households
and of the lone fathers in this study, and considered the relationships
between money, parenting, and masculinities. The evidence appears to
indicate that the processes and transitions of becoming and being lone
fathers involved for some men a turning away from the pursuit of
materialistic goals as a raison d' etre of their lives. It has not been
argued that the changes necessarily flowed through to all aspects of their
lives, yet the meaning of their workplace to the pioneers had changed, it
had become less of a central mainspring of their sense of masculinity and
more of a means to an end. The pioneering orientation to those who were on

benefit involved an appreciation that parenting was more successful for
them by their not engaging in paid employment, being on benefit was not a

priori the second best solution to their situation Thus, some men were

pursuing traditional patriarchal patterns of behaviour which were

consistent with hegemonic masculinity. Others, as a result of their
circumstances and their orientations to them felt that they were trapped,
felt that they were not able to adopt patterns of behaviour consistent with
hegemonic masculinity. Others, by their adoption of pioneering
orientations, were living their lives in ways which implicitly or

explicitly challenged hegemonoic masculinity. Whilst the individual
economic circumstances created the broad boundaries within which the men

lived their lives, the economic circumstances were not directly causal of,
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and did not dictate, orientations to masculinities. Thus, some men in
similar economic circumstances had adopted and developed different
masculinities, whilst others in differing economic circumstances had
developed similar masculinities.

In Chapter 9, the relationships of kinship and sex and sexuality of the men

in this sample have beem considered, linked to a discussion of
orientations to masculinities. A picture has thus been drawn which
illustrates that, whilst all the men in the sample were heterosexual, they
were expressing a variety of forms of heterosexuality in their lives as

lone fathers. Therefore, just as it has been argued that it is more

appropriate to talk of masculinities rather than masculinity, so it appears

to be more appropriate to talk about heterosexualities rather than
heterosexuality. Whilst 'hegemonic heterosexuality' can be seen to exist in
the same sense that hegemonic masculinity exists, the daily practices of
the lone fathers in this sample - embracing and rejecting, desiring and
fearing, searching for and avoiding, intimate relationships with women -

were not uniform. Similarly, whilst it may be that in some ways

heterosexuality is a form of patriarchal practice through which mens'
dominance over women is asserted and maintained, the evidence of this
analysis does not show that this was clearly the case in relation to the
lives of all the men in this sample. Thus whilst some lone fathers were

constructing and creating a patriarchal orientation in the realm of
heterosexuality, at least some of this group were not seeking to recreate a

traditional nucleur family household by such a process, and gave the
impression of being able to accept a heterosexual relationship without
desiring patriarchal dominance within a single household. Others felt
themselves to be in positions in which they were unable to attain the
heterosexual relationships they desired, and to some extent perhaps the non

existence of heterosexual relationships for this group represented to them
some form of denial of patriarchal power. A third group were choosing not
to enter into heterosexual relationships at all, either on a time limited
or an indefinate basis. By not necessarily actively seeking to enter into
heterosexual relationships these men were expressing a form of heterosexual
masculinity which shows that 'ordinary men' - can quietly live their lives
in ways which challenge the notion that

"male sexuality (is) some kind of primordial force which sweeps
everything before it." (p.46, Brittan, 1989.)
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There was a variety of different levels of contact that lone fathers had
with kinfolk, and there was a variety of different meanings related to that
contact. In relation to kinship contacts, what were the relationships with
different forms of masculinities?

Patriarchal orientations in this area were expressed by those men who had
frequent contact with kinfolk, usually in relation to child care and their
maintenance needs, who received a great deal of assistance from (usually
women) kinfolk, and thus shared responsibility for, but retained control
over, domestic matters. Thus, the men such as Jack H, no. 8, and Danny AA,
no. 27, who were both in full time paid employment, and who both had daily
assistance from their mothers in relation to child care, appeared to view
such kinship contacts from the vantage point of a traditional patriarchal
orientation. Others in the sample expressed a sense of their frustration in
relation to kinship contacts, in one of two ways. Firstly, there were those
who wished to receive more support from kinfolk and felt trapped into and
by the performance of parenting duties because of the lack of such support
(for example, A1 L, no. 12.) Such an orientation represents an expression
of a traditional form of patriarchal masculinity in relation to the
domestic domain. Secondly, there were those who received support but felt
that they had thus passed over an undue measure of control over their live,
in the process, but were unwilling or unable to negotiate more appropriate
arrangements for themselves (for example, Cliff J, no.10). Such an

orientation represents in some ways a recognition of the losses potentially
involved in pursuing traditional patriarchal masculinity.

What then constituted pioneering orientations in relation to contacts with
kinfolk? It might be felt that perhaps such orientations would be likely
to have included less exploitative contacts with female kinfolk, related to
an increased 'investment' on the part of the lone father in their parenting
roles, and men such as Jeff S, no. 19, and Fergus W, no 23, appeared to be
influenced in their contacts with kinfolk particularly by the latter
factor. In relation to contact with kinfolk however, the evidence is not

strong for arguing that such orientations were widespread amongst the
sample. Why might this be so? Perhaps, as pioneering orientations in
relation to gender roles represent a break with tradition, it might be
anticipated that more traditional orientations to gender and masculinities
would be more prevalent in this area, as more personal historical
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socialisation precedents for behaviour exist in the area of kinship
relations than in other areas. For patriarchs and pioneers, the overall
impression of kinfolk relationships gained from the data was of a generally
high level of interaction with relatives who had traditional perspectives
in relation to gender roles, and of lone fathers who felt they largely
benefitted from the support they were given from such relatives.

Less than half of the subsample of 19 divorcees were in face to face
contact and talking to their ex-partners. It can be seen that the major
primary reason stated for contacts was in relation to access matters. There
was wide variation in the quality of the tone of the contact between ex-

partners, some, generally patriarchs, had friendly or very friendly
contact. It might have been anticipated that pioneers would be more likely
to have friendlier contacts with ex-partners than patriarchs, but this data
indicates that this was not the case. It would appear that there was no

simple relationship between the form of masculinity and the nature of the
contact with the ex-partner. Ex-partners, for lone fathers, constituted
the women over whom they had formally had patriarchal power in the previous
relations in the domestic setting. As such, their contacts with these ex-

partners at the time of this research were on a different basis, and the
primary focus for their contact with their ex-partners was the children of
the relationship. On this basis therefore, children's contacts with the
ex-partner were less congruent with the pioneering orientation, it was

suggested that the ex-partner's involvement possibly represented more of a

threat to the changed, more active, parenting role which was part of the
pioneering orientation. It thus appeared possible that for pioneering lone
fathers, having a close relationship with the ex-partners, and having child
care as a primary source of meaning, were in some ways mutually exclusive.

In Chapter 10, in relation to social networks, it was found that whilst
approximately half the sample had constant friendship relationships, a

small minority had experienced an increase in the number of friends, and a

larger minority a decrease. The figures also indicated that divorcees were

the majority of the subgroup who had overall gained friends, and widowers
the majority of the group who had overall lost friends. However, whilst
equal proportions of patriarchs and pioneers had retained the same

friendship networks, pioneers were over represented in the sub sample who
reported an increase in the numbers of their friends, and under represented
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in the sub sample who reported a decrease. Working class lone fathers were

more likely than middle class fathers to have reported an increase in the
numbers of friends they had, and it was suggested that the explanation for
this appears to have been at least partly related to availability for
friendship contacts. In relation to forms of masculinities, lone fathers
with pioneering orientations were more likely to have increased the size of
their friendship networks than were lone fathers with patriarchal
orientations. It was clear thatlone fathers, be they patriarchs or

pioneers, widowers or divorcees, working class or middle class,
overwhelmingly tended to have friendships within, rather than across,

gender boundaries. What does not appear to be common on the evidence of
this study is a process by which lone fathers move into female friendship
networks as a result of the changes associated with their becoming lone
fathers. It thus appears that different orientations to masculinities were

not consequential on, or causal of, different gender patterns of friendship
- it was not the case that patriarchs had more men friends, and pioneers
more women friends. Similarly, the majority of the sample had relatively
little or no contact with other single parents, and there is no evidence
that pioneering orientations were associated with the amount of contact
with other single parents.

Also, whilst there was a general tendency for men to be more involved in
non-work social relationships than they had been prior to becoming lone
fathers, this involvement was clearly a gendered experience - the men, as a

result of becoming lone fathers, did not move into the worlds of womens'
relationships. Whilst for some their contacts with women kinfolk for
example increased, these contacts were clearly on the basis of them being
lone fathers, and not of them being surrogate mothers. Thus, patriarchal or
pioneering orientations to lone fatherhood were expressed through the
domain of these social networks, but do not appear to have their origins in
the lone fathers' activities in these domains. In general there had been
more continuity in relation to kinfolk contacts and geographical locality
than there had been in relation to sexual relationships and friendships.
There was some evidence that pioneering orientations were associated with
change in place of residence and increased level of friendship activity,
and pioneers appeared to be more aware of their neighbours perceptions of
them than were patriarchs.
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In Chapter 11 the involvement in lone father households of agencies of the
state, and of voluntary sector welfare organisations, has been considered.
The impression is that such agencies and institutions were slow to invade
the privacy of lone father households, in fact, at times slower than some

lone fathers felt might have beeen legitimate. It was not the case that
'fit fatherhood' was being monitored or nurtured, except in a very small
minority of households where agencies defined that partiarchal force
appeared to have been exercised too physically. There was evidence of only
very limited involvement by lone fathers in formal organisations for lone
parents, which raises questions about the representativeness of other lone
father studies which have drawn their samples from such organisations'
membership lists.

Welfare services and lone father households.

It has been suggested that many lone fathers would have possibly liked to
have had more involvement and support, or the offer of such, from welfare
services, than they actually experienced. What might this involvement have
constituted? It would seem on the basis of this data that it could have

been in one of a number of forms.

Some lone father suggested that they would have welcomed involvement
related to practical issues such as advice about entitlement to benefits or

legal matters. For some, the start of lone fatherhood was particularly a

time of personal crisis when they would have welcomed practical advice, and
when they did not feel able or motivated to seek out the relevant

professionals or agencies concerned. With regard to state financial
support, the DHSS supplementary benefit system in operation at the time of
the fieldwork for this study has been subsequently replaced by the DSS
social funds system. This latter appears to be less generous than the
former system, and the discretionary grants and single payments which had
been so vital for the quality of life and economic survival of some lone
father families would not be payable under the new system. It also appears

that the current benefit system disadvantages widowers in comparison with
widows, special payments to which the latter are entitled are not payable
to the former, and this gender differential appears to have no logical
justification.
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Some lone fathers indicated that they would have found it appropriate had
there been intervention with regard to parenting issues such as advising on

and validating their fathering. Such attitudes might indicate a lack of
experience and or a lack of confidence in parenting and fathering. It also
needs to be remembered that this sample represents successful lone fathers,
in that the men were all looking after their children, in the vast majority
of cases very competently.

There was little evidence that the men in this sample were encouraged or

enabled to reflect on their gender or parenting roles with the assistance
of state or voluntary sector welfare or health agencies. Attention has
recently beeen focussed on creating a form of social work which is
experienced as a 'genuinely woman centred practice.'(Hanmer and Statham,
1988.) It appears however that the process of giving consideration to the
issues involved in creating, in appropriate circumstances, 'male centred
practice' which takes gender and masculinities seriously, has only just
begun. In fact, the impression from this study's evidence is that social
welfare, health, and legal agencies were not engaging with lone father
households in ways which were considering the complexities of gender
issues. In some ways this was not perhaps surprising, given that during the
1980s there has been a squeeze on resources available to public sector
welfare and health agencies, with the consequence that agencies have been
only able to deliver those services seen to be the most needed - and
required - by statute. It can be argued however that services that begin to

engage with issues concerning masculinities and fathering should be a high
priority, given the damage that unchallenged hegemonic masculinity can be
seen to create for women and children. Connell has written that

"We live in a world shaped by the collective failure of our forebears to
abolish gender inequalities, '(p.279, Connell, 1987.)

The fact that the personal social services, health services, and voluntary
organisations, were generally peripheral to the experiences and problems of
the majority of lone father households indicates that such agencies were

not grasping the opportunities that involvement would have afforded to

begin to enable the processes of challenging gender inequalities.

This is not to suggest that patriarchal and parent child relationships are

not continually in the process of being reshaped and restructured. One
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means by which such restructurings occur is the legislation that relates
to, and regulates, family life. At the time of writing, the 1989 Children
Act has been passed in respect of England and Wales, to come into force in
October 1991. This act seeks to replace the concept of parental rights with
a concept of parental responsibilities, and sees mothers and fathers as

having equal responsibilities towards their children. If these legislative
aims are to come closer towards realisation, the suggestion from this and
other studies is that welfare and other services will have to consider more

carefully and more seriously the meaning and impact of gender processes and
gender differences on their work than currently appears to be the norm. The
1989 Children Act also requires local authority social services departments
to seek out and meet the needs of children in their areas and to publicise
the services that they are offering to such children more widely. If these
intentions are realised it may be that welfare services will become more

available and more accessible to lone fathers and their households.

However, for the Children Act changes to be fully realised it will be
necessary for there to be both a change in attitude on the part of welfare
service deliverers, and the availability of additional resources to

implement the changes. It is not clear at the time of writing if either or

both of these are likely to happen. The evidence of the 1980s is that the
changes in attitudes towards how services should be offered to the public
may be easier to attain than increased resources to deliver services. At
the time of writing, in the area from which this sample was drawn, one

local authority SSD is facing losing one out of eight of its employees
because of poll tax capping, and another a £4 million cut in its annual
budget to try and ensure that the authority concerned escapes poll tax

capping. Such massive cuts threaten the services in general, not least the
development of gender sensitive public services.

Parenting, patriarchy, and masculinities.

Morris, having reviewed UK and US literature on domestic life and gender
roles concludes that

"The evidence from both Britain and America indicates an absence of any
significant change in established gender roles."(p.189, Morris, 1990.)

The data presented in this study indicates that the lone fathers in this
sample, as individuals and as a group, had experienced changes and were
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engaged in the processes of rehaping gender roles. However, it is
oversirnplistic and wrong to see lone fathers as self made New Men, the
position was both more complicated and more interesting than that. In
relation to their daily practices, it can be seen that in general lone
fathers were highly involved in the care of their children and the
management of their domestic settings, much more than they had been prior
to becoming lone fathers, and much more than would have been expected from
the evidence of the studies cited by Morris (1990.)

With regard to orientations to gender roles, this study has argued that, on

the basis of attitudes to gender relations, lone fathers could be
categorised as traditional patriarchs or gender pioneers. Examination and
consideration of their practices in the different patriarchal structures
however indicates that individual men were not homogeneously traditionally
patriarchal or gender pioneering. In comparison with their expressed
orientations towards gender relations, at times traditionally patriarchal
lone fathers appeared to be acting in ways which were not traditionally
patriarchal, and gender pioneering lone fathers in ways which were

traditionally patriarchal. Substitution of masculinities for masculinity
affords a means of understanding such 'contradictions', indicating as it
does that different behaviours can occur in different contexts. However, it
should not be thought that such an approach leads to a view of men as no

more than a series of fragmented, multiple personalities. The
contradictions of different masculinities are present at a structural
level, and at the level of the individual the men in this sample were

struggling to resolve the contradictions of masculinities and parenting, of
being lone fathers, within a patriarchal society, influenced by the
cultural theme of hegemonic masculinity.

It has been suggested in this research that a full understanding of the
positions and processes experienced by lone fathers can only be reached by
including a consideration of patriarchy in the analysis. As a number of
writers have noted, patriarchy is generally considered to be such an all
pervasive factor in social - particularly gender - relationships as to lack
sophistication as a descriptive or analytical tool at other than a macro

level. In arguing a six fold division of patriarchy into the patriarchal
relations of the domestic setting, the economic setting, community and
neighbourhood, sexuality, the state, and culture it has been suggested that
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different forms of masculinities can be practised by men in these different
patriarchal settings. Thus, for example, a man might be employed in
manufacturing industry in which setting he adopted a traditional
patriarchal orientation, and engaged in the domestic setting where he
adopted a gender pioneering orientation. Exactly why and how such
differences become manifest is more difficult to explain, on the basis of
this study it is possible to begin to suggest that such processes do
however occur, and this study has begun to describe and unpack these
processes.

Was the fact that in some of the patriarchal structures some men adopted
pioneering orientations to masculinities whilst others were traditionally
patriarchal in their orientations connected in any ways with the concept of
crisis discussed earlier? The evidence suggests that the pioneers were more

able to cope with change, and were more able to respond proactively to

changed circumstances, than were the patriarchs. Pioneers tended to have
been more likely to have experienced change in relation to place of
residence and friendship patterns than patriarchs, and patriarchs tended to
feel more settled in relation to physical location - 50% felt that they
would be likely to remain in the same house forever, compared with 10% of
pioneers.

Another factor related to orientations to masculinities appears to have
been the increased child focussedness of the pioneers. This did not take
place within the boundaries of traditional fathering, the pioneers did not
use their parents' behaviour towards them as role models for their own

parenting in the way that many of the patriarchs did. The patriarchs also
experienced greater problems with child care than did the pioneers,
indicating that a traditional patriarchal orientation to masculinities is
not a priori a recipe for success when a matriarch is not also present. A

pioneering orientation to gender roles therefore appears to have been
related to lone fathers being more able to have interactions with their
social situations which led to outcomes which they could experience as

positive. For example, whilst structural factors, such as the declining
economic and industrial situation in the region impacted on many men in the
sample, the different orientations to masculinities was crucial to

understanding how members of this sample experienced these impacts. It is
not too simplistic to suggest that lone fathers who were patriarchs who
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became unemployed or redundant experienced such processes as negative, and
as a loss, whereas lone fathers who were pioneers experienced such a

process as positive and an opportunity. In Viney and Beattie's study, 1980,
they suggested that positive adaptations to the crisis of lone parenthood
were associated with the satisfactions of getting more involved with
children

"they cope by accepting the limits of their new situation and working
within them. (p.349, Beattie and Viney, 1980.)

Negative adaptations were associated with a withdrawal into 'anxious self
pre - occupation', and an increased focus on the problems and pressures of
lone parenthood. They suggest that such differences are related to the
psychological meaning of the crisis of lone parenthood for the subjects.
However, this study suggests that structural issues were also involved.
The positive orientation they describe is similar to the gender pioneering
form of masculinity, whilst the negative orientation they describe can be
best understood not as individual deviance or failure to cope, but as a

consequence of the contradictions inherent in traditional patriarchal
masculinity, particularly that( of wishing to exercise power but being
dependant on female others to take responsibility. Lone fatherhood
represented a crisis of masculinities for lone fathers who adopted a

traditional patriarchal orientation to the domestic setting and who were

unable to call on female labour to provide for the household's needs. For
those men, and for those lone fathers who adopted such orientations and who
were able to use female labour, lone fatherhood can also be seen to be part
of the wider crisis of masculinities in that such orientations are

supportive of the continuance of gender inequalities which are ultimately
damaging for men as well as for women.

This latter illustrates how the experience of lone fatherhood can be better
understood with reference to the interplay of the symbolic interactionist
and structural elements of their social realities. Clearly gender was a

major factor in the experiences of the members of the lone father
households, but the impacts of gender within and without the households
were both subtle and complex, the monolithic gender differences suggested
by functionalism, marxism, and early feminism were not evident in this
study. The only way that the gender processes could begin to be understood
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was by seeking to understand gender as both an individual and a structural
factor.

Suggestions for further research.
This thesis represents research which has provided some answers in relation
to lone fathers, parenting, and masculinities, but, equally importantly,
has also provided some questions which would provide opportunities for
further research in these areas. As the fictional creation of a former

Edinburgh University graduate commented in respect of his scientific
methods and their results

"One forms provisional theories and waits for time or fuller knowledge
to explode them." (Sherlock Holmes, on p.1039, 'The Penguin Complete
Sherlock Holmes', Sir Arthur Conan Doyle, 1981.)

In seeking to describe and understand more about lone father households
this study has intentionally focussed on the experiences and perceptions of
the lone fathers themselves. Further research into the experiences of
different samples would be of value. Research which explored the
experiences and perceptions of the children of such households, and the ex
- partners of lone fathers, would be invaluable. Such research would be
interesting both to let them 'tell their own stories', and to see the ways

in which the similarities and differences of their accounts from those of

lone fathers' accounts illuminated the data in this study. It would also be
interesting to obtain more information about men who had been lone fathers
who had subsequently entered marriage / residential partnership
relationships with women, to see how far any changes in orientations to

gender, and patterns of behaviour arising from the experiences of lone
fatherhood were sustained or modified as a result of the recreation of a

two parent household. It would also be interesting for studies to be done
which focussed on adults who had been raised for some parts of their
childhood in lone father households to see if there appeared to be any

relationships between such experiences and adult gender roles.

This research has focussed on a sample of lone fathers that was an all
white, relatively able bodied, group of men. It might be anticipated that
lone fathers who were also black, or lone fathers who also had some form of
physical handicap, would possibly experience lone fatherhood differently
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because of such factors, and research which considered the experiences and
situations of such men would be interesting.

In looking to highlight some of the possible relationships between
patriarchy and masculinities this research has looked at the private and
public experiences of lone fathers in a way which has focussed more on the
private, and its implications for the public, than vice versa - not least
because the site of the research interviews was the household setting of
lone fathers. In furthering understanding of the links between forms of
masculinities and patriarchal relations, research which sought to observe
and understand the ways in which masculinities were expressed in the more

public structures of patriarchal relations would be valuable. It would also
be interesting if there was more research into the ways in which children
experience and are influenced by the implicit and explicit messages

regarding masculinities and parenthood which are expressed through such
structures as the patriarchal relations of the state and of culture.

This research has also shown that there were at times contradictions

between expressed attitudes and practices, in this case with regard to
attitudes towards gender roles and gender practices. I suspect that to
understand such contradictions one has to examine closely the particular
individual circumstances in each case. However, it is possible that such
contradictions are 'liveable with' if they are only manifest in some and
not all of the different patriarchal structures of society, and research
which attempted to look further at this possibility would be interesting.

Currently approximately one marriage in three ends in divorce. It is clear
that often divorced parents have difficulties in post divorce relationships
with each other and with their children. The 1989 Children Act seeks to

create by legislation post divorce relationships where the divorced parents
retain equal parenthood responsibilities towards their children. Whether
such desired arrangements are sustainable in the majority of cases, and
what combinations of factors work towards supporting or undermining such
arrangments, will need to be monitored and evaluated through social
research, and legislative policies and practices reviewed in the light of
the findings. It should not be assumed that changes in gender and parenting
patterns will inevitably facilitate more cooperative post divorce
parenthood relationships. The tentative evidence from this study is broadly
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that men who became more 'involved1 as lone fathers and who had more

pioneering orientations to gender also had less positive feelings towards
their ex spouses and their involvement with the children than did men who
remained less involved and more traditionally patriarchal. Whether this is
a general pattern, and the implications for post divorce arrangments if it
is, needs to be established by further research.

In relation to the 'involvement' of fathers, it has been argued that

"Popular belief in the more 'involved' father must therefore be seen as
something of an illusion." (p.88, Backett, 1987.)

There seems little doubt that the men in this sample were more 'involved',
in absolute terms, and in relative terms compared with when they had been
fathers in two parent households. Some were so whilst holding traditional
patriarchal orientations to masculinities, whilst others appeared to have
developed gender pioneering orientations. There were contradictions
experienced and expressed by the sample members however, sometimes with
pioneers at times acting in traditionally patriarchal ways, and sometimes
with patriarchs at times acting in gender pioneering ways. Connell (1987)
has criticised many discussions of gender and sex roles for having been
based on hypothetical normative standard cases rather than primary data.
The results of this study are based on primary data, and as such are not

tidy nor neat nor easily packaged. Perhaps if the results were presented in
the form of a neat model they would less accurately reflect the diversity
of the lives of the respondents. It is sometimes popularly felt that if the
social sciences became more like the physical sciences and concentrated on

developing neater, tidier models of human activity there would be an

increase in their utility and respectability. Such views misinterpret the
creative enterprise that is natural science, as the Nobel Prize winning
joint discoverer of DNA has written

"No good model ever accounted for all the facts, since some of the data
was bound to be misleading if not plain wrong. A theory that did fit all
the data would have been 'carpentered' to do this, and would thus be
open to suspicion." (Francis Crick, 'The Guardian', 9.4.1990)

This study, in seeking to understand the interconnections between lone
fathering, parenting, and masculinities, has indicated that there was a

variety of ways in which the members of the sample were struggling to

negotiate and make sense of their social realities. In so doing, at times
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their practices were at odds with their stated ideological orientations to

gender, and in experiencing these gaps between beliefs and actions they
were expressing some of the contradictions inherent within and between
being a lone father, being a parent, and experiences and images of
masculinities. Being an adult responsible for the care of children is not
an easy process in industrial capitalist society, and there are increased
difficulties for lone parents. The lone fathers in this sample did not

experience the gender disadvantages and sexism that lone mothers
experience, but they struggled at times to cope with lone parenthood, and
in so doing nevertheless suggested that men can successfully parent and can

perform functions which traditionally are seen to lie in the domain of
mothering. In the course of their careers as lone fathers, some had become
more aware of gender inequalities in society, and appeared to be more

content, particularly within the patriarchal relations of the domestic
setting. Other lone fathers, with traditional patriarchal perspectives,
appeared to experience more difficulties particularly with regard to the
patriarchal relations of the domestic setting.

Thus whilst this study suggests that lone fatherhood is not the last - or

the first - haunt of the New Man, it also suggests that lone fatherhood is
one of the sites within the patriarchal relations of society of some

interesting developments in parenthood and masculinities.
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APPENDIX 1.

Summary of Lone Fathers in Sample.

1) Trevor A.

2) Frank B.
3) Dave C.
4) Alan D.
5) Len E.
6) Roy F.
7) Keith G.
8) Jack H.
9) Wally I.
10 Cliff J.
11 Matt K.
12 Al L.
13 Cary M.
14 Kev N.
15 Rick 0.
16 Albert P.
17 Dennis Q.
18 Andy R.
19 Jeff S.
20 Arthur T.
21 Ivan U.
22 Tony V.
23 Fergus W.
24 Dick X.
25 John Y.
26 Chris Z.
27 Danny AA.
28 Jake BB.
29 James CC.
30 Max DD.
31 Desmond EE
32 Aidan FF.
33 Kevin GG.
34 Matthew HH
35 Joe II.

These summaries were written following the research interviews, and give
brief details of the situations of each lone father household. Certain
of the details have been modified to ensure confidentiality,
nevertheless the circumstances are broadly as described.

No.l. Trevor A.

A 59 year old father of a girl aged 15 and a son aged 28 (who live at
home) and a daughter aged 30 and a son aged 23 who live nearby. Mr A's
wife had died 5 years previously after 26 years of marriage. She had
collapsed suddenly and was admitted to hospital where she died six
weeks later. Following her death Mr A continuued to work for 2 years as
a faceworker in the local colliery, his daughter spending living during
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the week with his brother and sister-in-law 1% miles away and returning
to live with him at weekends. He took voluntary early retirement 3 years
previously to enable him to have his daughter to return to live with him
full-time. Mr A. lives in a modern private semi-detached house on the
outskirts of a small fishing and mining town, he has lived in the house
for 12 years, and the town all his life. He has had no relationships
with women since his wife's death, and has wished for none. Although he
did not feel life was stressful now, he quickly broke down and started
crying as soon as he started talking about her. He felt that the future
would be neither better nor worse the present "unless my health starts
to change - but I think it will be the same."
No.2.Frank B.

A 57 year old father of a girl aged 15 and sons aged 23(living at home),
20(away at University in termtimes) and 31 (living away from home.) Mr
B's wife died of cancer 10 years previously, following a mastectomy 18
months prior to that. The couple had been married for 23 years. Mr. B
worked as a faceworker and latterly a surface worker at the local pit
for 35 years prior to his taking early retirement 18 months ago. He
lives in a semi-detached private house on a small estate in a coastal
village 3 miles away from the nearest small town. He has lived in the
same house for 25 years, and in the region for all his life apart from
the ages of 12 to 21 when he lived in Canada, having been evacuated
there in wartime. Mr B has a large circle of male friends, and has not
sought a relationship with a woman since he became a widower. He did not
feel life was stressful, the most stressful time for him had been when
his wife was dying, after that things "just slipped into place." He
expected the future to continue to be the same, although he was keen to
see all his children secure and established.

No.3. Dave C.

A 35 year old father of a girl aged 13 and boys aged 10 and 8. After 11%
years of marriage, his wife died 2% years ago of cancer. She had had
bowel troubles for 9 years, but it was believed that a colostomy
operation had solved this. A year after her death the eldest boy was
admitted to hospital for an operation, which has left him permanently
blind. Mr C works as a driver, a job he has done for most of the time
since he was a single father apart from during 9 months when his son was
ill and in hospital. Prior to his wife's death he had worked as a long¬
distance lorry driver and coach driver. He lives in a terraced council
house on a busy main road in a suburb of a large conurbation, and has
lived in the region all his life, and in the immediate locality for 5
years. He has had one relationship with a woman since his wife's death,
and was saddened by its' recent breakup. His inability to have the
satisfactions he had derived from a long distance driving job was his
major reported source of stress, he was hopeful that the future would be
better.
No. 4. Alan D.

A 43 year old father of a boy of 15 and a daughter aged 19, both of whom
live at home. His wife had left him 6 years previously, 2 days after he
had discovered she was having an affair with one of his friends. Neither
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he nor the children have seen her for 5 years. He and his wife were
officially divorced less than a year ago, she has written asking for
contact with the children, but they and he have refused to let her. He
believes she is now living 350 miles away. His son has had behavioural
and emotional difficulties in the past few years. After a career in
catering and pub management jobs, Mr D has been unemployed, partly
through choice, since he was made redundant from a supervisory job in
catering 2 years previously. He lives in a terraced council house on the
edge of the inner city, he has lived in the same area all his life, and
the same house for the past 15 years. Although he has had 5 or 6 of
relationships with women since his wife left, he has not had one since
he stopped paid employment. He currently finds life 'very, very
stressful', citing the lack of a close relationship with a woman as the
main cause of the stress. He expected the future to be 'better - we're
climbing up now and in years to come we'll all be working - even if
we're all on a low wage we'll share everything and we'll be a lot better
off.'

No.5 Len E

A 34 year old father of girls aged 9 and 7. Mr E's wife had died 18
months previously of cancer, which had been diagnosed 6 months before
her death. His mother-in-law lived with the family for the last few
months, to help care for her daughter and grandchildren and enable Len E
to continue working. However, after increasing arguements between them
'she wanted everything her way' Mr E told her to leave 3 months after
his wife's death. Since then he has continued to work and care for the
children with the assistance of neighbours, a childminder, and his
parents. Mr E has worked for the large organisation for which he is
currently a service engineer for the last 18 years. He has lived in the
region all his life, currently in the private semi-detached house in a
small coastal town he and his wife moved to a year before her death. He
has had three relationships with women since his wife's death, currently
with a younger woman who he plans to marry within the next year. He
finds being a single father a lot harder than he had imagined it would
be 'having to come in and start working at home after working all day,
with no other adult to talk to or unwind with' but 'since I've got
engaged I feel a lot better now' and hopes that the future will be 'a
nice family life again.'

No.6. Roy F.

A 51 year old father of a girl of 9 who lives with him, and married
daughters aged 24, 22, and 20, all of live nearby. After 21 years of
marriage Mr F's wife died suddenly 4 years previously. For 2 years Mr F
continued with his job as a fitter at the local shipyards, with help
with child care from his extended family. However he increasingly found
this a strain , and readily took the chance of redundancy when it arose
then as a result of recession in the industry. Apart from his 10 years
in the shipyards he had spent the rest of his working life as a miner,
with three years in the army as a young man. He lives in a modern small
council owned maisonette in a working class community which forms part
of a larger industrial conurbation. He has lived in the same maisonette
for 13 years, and in the same community all his life apart from his time
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in the army and a 2 year spell 15 years previously. He has neither had
nor sought a relationship with a woman since his wife's death, at times
he still felt 'a longing for his wife but "I've had one good
relationship and I'm not really bothered about another". He expressed
reasonable content with his life, feeling that the future might get
better when his daughter became old enough to enable him to look for a
job.
No.7. Keith G.

A 45 year old father of a girl of 8 and a boy of 7., and a stepdaughter
of 18 who lives with the family with her baby. Another stepchild, a boy
of 11, lives with foster parents. Mr G and his wife had parted 5 years
previously and they were divorced the following year. His wife did not
seek custody, the children were made the subject of matrimonial
supervision orders, with his wife being given weekly access.She and her
boyfriend now have a child and live 2 miles away, Mr G and his wife are
not on speaking terms with each other. Both stepchildren went into care
2 years previously, the girl because she was beyond his control, the boy
because of non-attendance at school. Mr G and his family live in a
council house in an inner city area which is generally agreed to be
disadvantaged. He has lived in the same house for eight years, and in
the neighbourhood all his life. For the 5 years prior to his marriage
breakup he had worked in a semi-skilled labouring job, when his wife
left he had to give up work to look after the children. He had had one
relationship with a woman since divorce. He found it difficult to look
after the children but was at the same time worried that they were at
risk of being taken into care because he wasn't caring for them
adequately.

No.8. Jack H.

A 42 year old father of a girl of 16 and a boy of 14. His wife had left
him 9 years previously after 7 years of marriage. She had been spending
nights away from home prior to her leaving, and one evening he returned
home from work to discover her taking her things out of the house. He
told her to 'clear off', has not seen her since, and says he has no idea
where she lives. He was granted custody of the children in the divorce
proceedings the following year, his wife did not come to court and has
not used the 'reasonable access' facility the court awarded her. Mr. R
had been a miner for 5 years prior to his marriage ending, since then he
has not worked because of his child care responsibilities - having been
sacked when he stayed off work to care for his children. He lives in an
old and draughty terraced council house, in which he has lived for the
past 10 years, and has lived all his life in the same isolated pit
village (the pit closed a few years previously.) He has 'not bothered'
to have any relationships with women since his marriage breakup, and
currently finds life less stressful than it was when the children were
younger. He did not expect to be ever able to get a paid job again, and
expected that in the future "I'll be a shade worse off - I don t know
how much benifit I'll get - unless a miracle happens and I get a job -
which I won't."

No.9. Wally I.
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A 54 year old father of a girl aged 12 and a son aged 20, both of whom
live at home - both children were adopted when they were 6 weeks old.His
wife had died 1% years previously, having been ill for 9 months prior to
her death from cancer. Mr I works as a foreman in the construction
industry locally, a job he has taken since the death of his wife. Prior
to that he had worked in a variety of similar jobs in different parts of
this country and of the world, and he prefers to 'work away.' He lives
in a small semi-detached private house in a town which forms a distinct
part of a larger conurbation, he has lived in the same house for 17
years, and the immediate area all his life, apart from his periods of
working away. Mr I has not and does not wish for a current relationship
with a woman, and has a pessimistic attitude about the present and the
future- he fears his children will grow up and move away, although
possiby they '11 marry and bring their children to see him. In general
however he thinks the future will be worse 'my health will deteriorate
and I'll eventually have to give up work, my standard of living will
fall.I'11 never get over missing the wife, I'll never get over losing
her, I can live with it but I can't accept it.'

No.10 Cliff J.

A 47 year old father of a boy aged 15, with sons aged 27 and 24 who
lived elsewhere.His wife had died 3 years previously, having suddenly
and unexpectedly been admitted to hospital with pains in her back and
dying 8 days later. Mr.J works in an unskilled job for the local
authority, as he has done for the previous 18 years. He lives in a
council house in a 'respectable' suburb of a large city, he has lived in
the are all his life, and the immediate area for the past 28 years; 2
years previously he moved 100 yards from another council house to his
present home as he felt it would be easier to manage in it as he has gas
and not solid fuel central heating. He has not got, nor has he had, a
relationship with a woman since the death of his wife. Whilst he felt
trapped in his current situation, not least because his parents spent a
great deal of time at his house helping him', he hoped that in the
future life would get better and he would 'find a good partner,but it
would have to be the right one.'

No.11 Matt K.

A 39 year old father of a boy of 14, and girls aged 16 and 17. Mr and
Mrs. K's 16 year long marriage ended 4 years previously - he said she
had a drink problem and was a spendthrift. For 2 years after he moved
out the children lived with their mother, she neglected them and they
asked to come and live with him. He successfully applied to have custody
of the children transferred to him. He says that she has not really
accepted the fact that they are divorced, she is now an inpatient in a
psychiatric hospital.Mr K has lives in one of a pair of flats he is
buying in a built up working class area of an industrial town. He has
lived in the area all his life. After a career in factory work, he has
worked as a driver for a large public company for the past 4 years, his
mother who lives nearby provides a great deal of care to the 2 younger
children. Mr K, who described himself as 'not a good mixer', has had no
relationships with women since he became a lone father. He experienced
life as a single father as being much better than when he was married -
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fewer arguements, more money, less stress, and expected that life would
get better.

No.12 Al L.

A 41 year old father of girls aged 16 and 12 (living at home) and 20
(living away from home.) Mr and Mrs L's 16 year old marriage had ended
4% year previously, she 'fell in love with another bloke', he and his
wife amicably decided to part, and they were divorced 4 months later.
The children wished to stay with him, and both Mr & Mrs L agreed that he
should have custody, with Mrs L having reasonable access. He and the
children are on friendly terms with the ex-Mrs L, seeing her at least
once or twice a week. For 6 months following the split up Mr L continued
working in the clerical job he had held for 21 years for a state
enterprise, however, this was proving very difficult to combine with
child care as it involved shift work, so Mr L decided to give up the
job. he describes this as the 'biggest mistake I ever made'. Mr L's main
sources of stress are his financial position, of continually having to
'rob Peter to pay Paul. He has lived in the region all his life, 8
months prior to the interview he had moved to his present suburban
council house - which he is delighted with - from the 'sink' council
housing estate in which he had been living. He has had several short
term casual relationships with women since his divorce. He now feels
that he has 'got my own ways, I don't think that I could live with
another woman.' He was relatively pessimistic about the future but 'you
keep hoping it gets better that's all, that's what keeps you going,
thinking things might get better next year.'

No.13. Cary M.

A 41 year old father of a son aged 16 (living with him) and daughters
aged 14 (living with his ex wife) and 19 (living independantly) and a
son of 18 (living independantly). After a marriage lasting 18 years Mr M
and his wife had parted 3 years previously - she left him to live with
another man. Mr and Mrs M were awarded joint custody and the children
chose who they would live with, the eldest 3 chose their father, the
youngest girl her mother. Mr M has lived all his life in the region, and
for the last 20 years on a small council estate in a rural setting some
3 miles from a small coastal town. Mr M describes his current

relationship with his ex wife as non existent, he has not seen her for a
year.He has frequent contacts with the children not living with him. He
has worked intermittently as a semi-skilled factory worker for the past
decade, and was made redundant a year after his marriage broke up. Since
then he has worked briefly on a fishing boat, but had to give this up as
it involved his youngest son being relatively unsupervised. This son was
at the time of the interview with his father nearing completion of a
short youth custody order for a motoring offence. Despite having had a
heart attack a year previously, Mr M described his health as being
better and his life as being less stressful than when he was married. He
had had a series of short term relationships with women since his wife
left, but felt that he was 'shying away from' more long term
relationships. Whilst he was worried that he could not guarantee
financial security for the future, he was nevertheless optimistic about
the future.
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No.14. Kev N.

A 34 year old father of twins (a boy and a girl) aged 4%, Mr B's wife
had died 12 days after giving birth three months prematurely. The
pregnancy had been a difficult one but her death had been unexpected. Mr
B's brother and sister in law moved in to live with him to help him with
child care, some 6 months prior to the interview they had bought a house
a few doors away and the twins divide their time between living there
and living with Mr N. Due to the twins initial health problems, when
they were born Mr N had to give up work to care for them - he had been
working as a supervisor in the building trade all around the country for
the previous 5 years. In the past 6 months he has started working again
as a self-employed builder. Born some 100 miles away, he has lived in
the present area for the past 28 years, and in the same private terraced
house in a small coastal town for the past 10 years. He has had one
serious relationship with a woman since he became a widower, and was
planning to get married and move to a larger house in the same town in
the immediate future. Immediately after he was widowed he found that the
physical demands of caring were particularly stressful.Whilst he
expected that the future would be a lot better, he was not completely
certain that he would be able to have the twins back to live with him

permanently full-time 'it's got to happen in the next 6 to 9 months, its
certainly practical, but I'm not sure that it's possible.'

No. 15. Rick 0.

A 53 year old father of a boy aged 13, with 18 year old sons living at
home, and daughters aged 28 and 21 living away from home.Mr O.'s wife
had died of cancer six years prior to the interview. Mr. 0. had taken
voluntary redundancy from the shipyards(where he had worked for 33
years) a year before 'so that left me able to look after the kids, it's
a full time job.' The family live in the coastal industrial city Mr.H
has lived in all his life, in a council house of which he has been the
tenant for the past 28 years. Mr. 0 has had no relationships with women
since his wife's death- "I've never really troubled, in fact, I've gone
out of my way to avoid it" Mr.O said he still missed his wife,
particularly when he was not busy with child care or household tasks;
his biggest source of reported stress was having to do everything by
himself without the support of a wife. He didn't expect the future to
get any better.

No.16. Albert P.

A 35 year old father of boys aged 15 and 13. Mr and Mrs P's marriage had
'broken down' over a long process of separations and reconciliations.
Finally, onn his return from working abroad he and his wife decided that
the marriage was over, and she stayed in the matrimonial home in
Yorkshire with the boys whilst he moved 60 miles further north to his
present house. After a year, three years ago, relationship difficulties
between the boys and their new stepfather led to them moving to live
with Mr P, with custody being transferred to him. Having worked as a
joiner in the building trade in this country and abroad, he has not been
able to work since he assumed custody of his sons. He has had a steady
girlfriend for the past year, and feels it may lead to marriage when his

7



sons become independent. He had a troubled childhood, with his mother
committing suicide when he was 2 and his father when he was 12. After
that he lived with relatives and a series of short term foster homes in
N.E.England, then married young to get "a family atmosphere." Apart from
the difficulties of providing for his sons in the way he would wish to
within the limitations of state benefits,Mr P felt that he had few
stresses in his current life, feeling that the future is "going to
gradually get better."
No 17 Dennis Q.

A 35 year old father of boys aged 13 and 12. His wife had left him 2k
years previously to live with another man, her departure was sudden and
unexpected. She is now living 120 miles away, they having been divorced
18 months ago. He has looked after the children since his wife's
departure, she did not apply for their custody but sees them every 6-8
weeks for the day at her mothers house nearby. His relationship with her
was 'strained' after she left, then friendlier, is cuurently 'quite
strained and very tense' related to a dispute over her being paid money
for her share of the matrimonial house. Mr Q is a sales office manager,
having been employed for 18 years by the same company. He lives in a
modern semi-detached private house in a suburb of a new town some 10
miles from a large conurbation. He has lived in the area for four years,
prior to that he lived 9 years nearby and the rest of his life 15 miles
away. He has had a stable relationship for the past 8 months with a
woman, and sees life getting better, particularly if this relationship
continues.

No.18. Andy R.

A 42 year old father of a girl aged 13, and boys aged 17 and 15. His
wife had died unexpectedly 3 years previously after 20 years of
marriage. At the time he had been working on the North Sea oil rigs, he
had returned home from a tour of duty to find she had died a few hours
previously of a thrombosis. He had continued in his engineering job in
the N.Sea oilfield, on a 2 weeks on, 2 weeks off basis - with his wife's
parents moving in and caring for the children when he was away. However,
they stopped doing this after 18 months when he started going out with
the woman who is now his fiancee, and his parents then took over the
same function; which will be taken over by his soon to be wife. Mr. R
has always worked away in the engineering industry, he has recently left
the N.Sea for an engineering job which involves him being away from home
from Monday to Friday lunchtimes. He has lived in the same small
industrial community which is part of a larger riverside conurbation all
his life, moving into his present very large expensive old house some 5
years previously.(He also owns a cottage in the Lake District.) He
reported being particularly lonely for the year following his wife's
death, and had then found the rift that developed between himself and
his ex In laws when he started going out with his now fiancee
particularly stressful. He also felt it was particularly hard that there
was no one from outside the family to offer help or advice when he was
first widowed. Having had a happy 1st marriage, Mr R expected that his
new marriage would be successful and that the future would be better
'I'll be more relaxed and more settled down'
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No.19. Jeff S.

A 36 year old father of girls aged 11 and 10, Mr. S and his wife had
split up 5 years previously and had been divorced four months later. He
described how their marriage had deteriorated following the birth of the
children, and how his wife - who he described as a compulsive spender -
had started going out at nights while he stayed at home to look after
the children ' at one time she disappeared for a couple of weeks.' When
she 'did another of her disappearing acts, when she came back I'd moved
in with my mother and the kids' and started to sue for divorce. Custody,
which was contested, was granted to him, his wife has the children to
stay every weekend. For 3% years following the divorce Mr S and his
children continued living with his mother, largely on the solicitors
advice so that there would be a 'mother substitute ' . 18 months
previously he had moved with the children into his present council
house, which is \ mile away from his mothers, and in the same working
class part of the large industrial conurbation that he has lived in all
his life. Relationships with his ex he described as 'amicable, polite,
and very formal'; his daughters like going to see their mother. Mr.S had
been in clerical employment for most of the marriage, at the time that
the marriage broke up he was at a local Polytechnic full time doing a
degree, and has been unemployed for the last 3 years since he graduated.
Financial problems he reported as being the cause of minor stress, but
life was "1000% better" than when he was married. Because of the
children he had not sought any relationships with women since his
divorce. When the children got older he expected he would return to paid
employment, and therefore the future he thought would be 'materially
better, I think for myself personally it will be a little sad that this
part of my life will be over..even though I haven't got a job or my own
house, I'm quite happy.I don't think I'll ever be this happy again.'
No.20. Arthur T.

A 36 year old father of a boy aged 12 and a girl aged 11, Mr.T had been
separated from his wife for nine years, following four years of
marriage, and had been divorced six years prior to the interview. Mr.H
said the main causes of the marriage breakdown was his wife's neglect of
the children, her drinking, and the arguements it caused.For the first 3
years of their separation by mutual consent she had the children,
however when one night the police contacted him because they couldn't
find his ex wife, he took the children to live with him and subsequently
in court was granted custody with access granted to his wife. At that
point he was living with his mother, he was thengiven the tenancy of
his present home, a modern terraced council flat, nearby, in an inner
city area of a large northern city. Four weeks ago his son had gone to
live with the ex Mrs T following an arguement with Mr T. Social
services, who had been involved with the children since their time with
their mother, had told Mr T that he was over physical in his
chastisement, Mr T felt that social workers were 'a waste of time... if
I can't chastise my own kids there's something wrong.' Mr T has had one
or two friendly relationships with women since being separated but felt
that a close relationship was to be avoided as 'I've been bitten too
many times'. He has lived in the same city all his life, and has worked
in the past as a building labourer, but has not worked since he was
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given custody of the children. He now feels that he's 'too old' to ever
get a job. He expected the future to be 'the same, unless there's
another war, at least I'd get a job then.'

No 21. Ivan U.

A 40 year old father of a girl aged 3%, Mr.U's wife, who had suffered
from asthma, had died unexpectedly during the night when their daughter
was aged 6 months some 3 years previously. At the time Mr.U, a native of
Scandinavia, was working 2 weeks on/2weeks off in the North Sea
oilfields. For the following year he looked after his daughter when he
was at home, and his ex wife's godmother cared for her when he was away.
When she had to give up doing this, he got a job locally for 3 months
and used a childminder, but since that firm went bankrupt he has not
been in paid employment. Mr.U lives in the terraced house he and his
wife bought in a small village near a large northern conurbation. He has
no relatives in this country, his nearest relatives live 2 days distant
by car and ferry, and his ex-wife's relatives are all dead or live a
long distance away. He has worked in various parts of the world. As a
means of resolving his child care and employment difficulties he was
hoping to use some of his dwindling savings to buy a small business or
franchise. A regular attender at weekly local Gingerbread meetings, he
keenly felt his social isolation, which had recently been increased by
the breaking of a relationship he had had with a woman living nearby
which had resulted in the birth a year previously of another
daughter.(he would have wished for the relationship to continue.) This
loneliness was his major reported source of stress. He took great
delight in the company of, and caring for, his daughter, but was
struggling to see how he could combine child care and paid employment in
the future.

No.22. Tony V.

A 50 year old father of a girl aged 14 and a boy aged 11, Tony V's wife
had died 5 years previously of skin cancer. Mr V was able to continue
working with the assistance of his sister-in -law caring for tte
children after school and in the school holidays. He has lived in the
same semi-rural village all his life, and for the past 10 years in the
large end terraced house he and his wife bought. He has worked for the
past 10 years as a skilled craftsman for the local council. Since his
wife's death he has had 3 relationships with women, having had a steady
relationship for 3 years with the woman he became engaged to 4 months
previously. Mr.V felt himself to be at the centre of a supportive
network of relatives and neighbours, and felt that he was coping well -
although he still experienced attacks of loneliness at least twice a
week. He was optimistic about the future "I should be financially better
off, and, if she does the housework I'll be a lot happier; if she looks
after the house I can get on with the garden and such as that, I'll get
back to a routine again."

No.23. Fergus W.

A 46 year old father of a girl aged 11 and a boy aged 9. His wife had
died 2% years prior to the interview, having had cancer for 5 years.
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Mr.W is a salesman and a company director, he planned to increase the
turnover of his company, and give up the selling agency. He and his
children live in a large modern detached house on an 'exclusive estate'
in a semi-rural setting on the edge of a large town, he had lived in the
area all his life, and had only moved once since the birth of the
children - they had moved from a larger house on the estate to this
house during the course of his wife's illness as they felt she would be
able to cope with it better if her health deteriorated. He had a stable
relationship of 4 months duration with a woman, and had an optimistic
outlook on life, expecting the future to be 'the same or better',
believing that it couldn't be worse than it had been - referring to his
wife's illness and death.

No.24 Dick X.

A 38 year old father of a boy aged 7 (living with him) and a girl aged
15 (currently living in care having been living with her mother and
stepfather and been sexually abused by the latter.) The daughter is the
product of Mr X's marriage, which was of 4 years duration and ended 12
years previously, the son is the product of a steady relationship that
lasted 6 years, and which ended 4 years previous to the research. Mr X
described how he and his wife had split up after they'd both had other
relationships, his wife had had custody of their daughter, and had moved
abroad. Mr X had subsequently lost contact with his daughter until
recently when a social worker had been in touch to update him on her
position; he was now possibly intending negotiating to have her to live
with him.
Two years after his divorce Dick X. formed a relationship with Jane, and
they began to live together. Jane subsequently developed a relationship
with a man in the entertainments business, and when he realised what was
happening Mr W gave her the ultimatum of staying with him and his son or
leaving. She left, and she and her partner are now living 300 miles
away, seeing the boy most school holidays and maintaining phone contact.
Mr X lives in a rented private flat in a pleasant suburb of a large
conurbation, he has lived all his life in the area. His last job was as
a semi-skilled worker 9 years ago, since when he has worked
intermittently as a driver, but is unable currently to find a job which
he feels fits in with his child care responsibilities. He has had
several relationships with women since his son's mother left, one
serious one which ended against his wishes a few months previously. The
ending of this relationship he saw as his major source of stress. He
was unsure about the future, but expressed a desire that it would be
better.

No.25. John Y.

A 45 year old father of girls aged 14 and 18. Mr.Y and his wife
separated 8 years previously, he left the home and went to live with his
father 4 miles away. During the marriage he said they had both been
heavy drinkers, he managed to stop but she became an alcoholic. Twice
during the 18 months after the separation he camne back to live in the
marital home whilst his wife had in patient treatment for her
alcoholism, both times the treatment failed, and eventually 'when I
discovered my wife was leaving the children alone at nights to go out
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drinking I was forced to take them away to live with me.' This was
against legal advice, his solicitor told him that by doing this he would
be endangering the prospects of getting the custody that he wanted. When
the divorce was granted 6 years previously, he was granted custody and 6
months later obtained an injunction to get possession of the matrimonial
home. The children visit their mother(who is still an alcoholic), who
lives 2 miles away, frequently, but Mr T doesn't see her. He has worked
for the past 14 years in a skilled job in a brewery, he has continued
despite some shiftwork difficulties to work whilst caring for the
children. He has always lived in the region. He has had 5 or 6 brief
relationships and one serious relationship - his current one - with
women since separating but does not envisage marriage in the future. He
finds life much less stressful than when he was married, his major worry
is that eventually he will have to repay his wife for the financial
equity in the matrimonial home.

No.26. Chris Z

A 33 year old father of boys aged 12 and 11 and twin boys aged 7. Mr Z
and his wife had been divorced 3 years previously, after what he
described as a stormy marriage. In the 6 months before the divorce was
granted the Z's negotiated that she would look after the twins, and he
the elder 2 boys. She was granted custody of the twins, and joint
custody was granted of the 2 older boys with the understanding that they
would live with their father. The ex Mrs Z lives nearby, he sees the
twins every weekend, and the elder boys see their mother most weekends,
albeit at times reluctantly. Mr Z's mother looks after the older boys in
school holidays and when his shift work causes child care problems. Mr Z
has been a skilled worker in the coal industry all his working life, and
has lived in the same terraced house-which he is purchasing - for the
past 5 years; in the previous years of the marriage they had lived in 10
different houses in the area. Mr Z has had 2 relationships with women
since his divorce, and has had a steady relationship for the past 2
years. Generally, he experienced life as a single father as being much
pleasanter and less stressful than when he was married, he has developed
more interests including local political activity, and he expected the
future to be better, possibly including his remarriage.

No.27.Danny AA.

A 29 year old father of boys aged 6 and 5. Mr AA split up with his wife
3% years previously when they were living in Australia, and returned to
England with the children without his wife's permission - he has contact
with his wife by letter and 'phone but neither he or the boys have seen
her since; she is now remarried with a child still living in Australia.
Mr & Mrs AA were married 7 years previously, and emigrated to Australia
the following year. Having done a variety of semi-skilled and selling
jobs whilst in Australia, Mr AA found it impossible to get a job in his
skilled trade when he returned to England, and was unemployed for a
year. He subsequently had a variety of jobs locally and elsewhere in the
country, during which latter periods his mother cared for the boys. He
now sees himself settled in a career as a security guard, a job he has
been doing for the past year. Mr. AA lives near his mother and uncle in
the council house he was brought up in which is located near the centre
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of a small industrial town. He has lived there all his life apart from
his time abroad. On returning to England he had a succession of very
brief relationships with women, he has had a steady relationship with
one woman for the past two years and they are in the process of
arranging their marriage. After a period of lack of confidence and
particular stress when he returned to this country, Mr AA feels that the
future is 'rosey'.

No.28. Jake BB.

A 55 year old father of daughters aged 15 and 17 living with him, and
living independantly daughters aged 20, 22,23, and 28, and a son aged 30
(a 17 year old daughter had died suddenly of following a brief illness 2
years previously.) Mr BB and his wife had jointly run a business
partnership, gradually her behaviour became more erratic and she became
more difficult to live with. 6 years previously, she called a family
conference and said that she didn't feel that she had a place in the
family - somewhat to her surprise he feels, he and the children agreed.
3 days later she moved out to the family's 2nd home, the following year
she continued to visit the main home to discharge her business duties,
until the partnership was dissolved and divorce proceedings began. Both
parties sued for divorce, when the proceeding finally finished less than
2 years ago Mr BB was granted custody - his children had all wanted him
to have custody - and the judge allowed his wife to have limited access
but was warned by the judge that if her behaviour towards Mr BB didn't
improve he would forbid any future access. Mr BB said the divorce and
business separation had been personally and financially damaging, he had
to pay enormous legal fees, but he knew that for his children's sake he
had no other choice but to see the process through. He has currently no
contact with his ex -wife, his youngest child visits her mother every 2
weeks. Mr BB has lived in the large house from which he also runs his
business for the past 27 years, he has lived in the region almost all
his life. Working from home, he has been able to care for his children
with some assistance from regular longstanding paid domestic help. Life,
he felt was much better now than prior to the separation. He has no
relatives living nearby, since his divorce he has developed 'a steady
relationship at a low level with a woman' but for complicated reasons he
feels it will not develop further. He has no worries about the future,
and was hoping to take semi - retirement and expecting that the future
would be 'no worse'.

No.29. James GC

A 49 year old father of a boy aged 16, with sons of 24 and 22 who live
in the Midlands and the South of England. Following 20 years of marriage
Mr CC's wife left him for another man 6 years ago, following which they
were divorced. Custody, which was contested, was given to Mr.K; he
hoped his wife would return to him but after 2 years separation she
filed for a divorce, which was granted, and she has now married the man
she left the marriage for. The 16 year old son sees his mother every
week at her house, which Mr CC believes is about 10 miles away. Mr CC
spent the first 26 years of his life in the Midlands, the next 5 years
working in the South, and has lived in the same private semi-detached
house in the North since he moved up 19 years ago. He is employed in a
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management position in a local authority. He has had no relationships
with women since his wife left, for a long time he hoped for and sought
a reconciliation with her, but is now reconciled to that not happening.
He is uncertain about the future, feeling that whilst he will take
things as they come "I'll be on my own, and I might start looking around
more seriously to get some companionship - but with very great caution."

No.30. Max DD.

A 31 year old father of a boy aged 10 and a girl aged 9. He and his wife
had amicably split up and divorced 5% years previously following 4 years
of marriage because they were having lots of arguements. For the
subsequent year his wife had had the children because that seemed
'natural' and Mr DD saw them every weekend. She then asked him to have
the children, he wasn't sure why. He has thus had care and custody of
the children for 4% years, initially whilst living with his mother &
father, then for 2 years in a house nearby with the children alone. His
mother assumes a major responsibility for the care of the children. Mr
DD has lived in the same area all his life. He has worked as a long
distance lorry driver for the past 6 months, prior to which time he was
in a garage business for 3 years then a security guard. For the first 2
years after his marriage broke up he was unemployed. He has had a number
of short term relationships with women since he and his wife parted, and
has had the same steady girlfriend for the past 2% years.He felt that
his mother had more 'charge ' over his children than he had expected
when he assumed care of them, overall he was content with his current
arrangements, and wouldn't want to change things.

31)Desmond EE.

A 36 year old father of a boy of 11 and a girl of 4, Mr EE's wife, who
had suffered from epilepsy, had died suddenly during a 'fit' in the
night 2% years previously - there had never been any expectation that
her condition could be life threatening. He had been able to continue
working via the use of nurseries, childminders, and relatives, and his
employers, a large state owned concern, had proved very considerate in
relation to his child care responsibilities.Mr EE has had the same
clerical job for 12 years, prior to which he had served in the
Forces.The family live in a older upstairs flat, which Mr.EE is
purchasing, in a built up area of an industrial town. They have lived in
the flat for 6 years, and in the area for another six years, having
moved down from Scotland. Mr EE has neither had nor sought female
relationships since his wife's death, but regretted that he had had to
cut down on his hobbies because of his domestic conmittments. Whilst he
was financially better off since his wife's death, he felt lonely as a
single father. Attending a Cruse group had, he felt, helped him to come
to terms with his grief, and he expected that the future would
'undoubtedly get better.'

32)Aidan FF.

A 52 year old father of girls aged 14 and 13, and boys aged 17 and 19
(the latter is away at University during term times.) Mr FF's wife had
died of cancer 9 years previously. Following her death for 6 weeks Mr.
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FF had tried to combine child care and paid employment, but that proved
impossible so he was made redundant from his management job with his
consent. A year previously he had tried to do a part-time clerical job,
but had given it up as he hadn't liked it and had felt unconfident. He
has lived in the same privately owned semi-detached house in a
residential suburb of a conurbation for 15 years, and in the area all
his life. As the children have grown older the assistance in caring for
them that he had received from relatives has diminished. His main
reported sources of stress were financial, he had a keen sense of the
house gradually deteriorating around him, and of not being able to
afford to repair it, and loneliness. He has had several close
relationships with women since he became a widower, but finished them as
the women involved wanted to become'too serious too quickly.' He
currently feels the lack of an intimate, sexual relationship with a
woman. He looked back on his paid worklife and 'wonders what it was all
about, what it was all for' and saw the future as being 'very depressing
-less money, no job, more problems.'

33)Kevin GG.

A 26 year old father of a girl aged 4, Mr GG and his wife had split up 2
years previously and divorced a year previously. He had been unemployed
since his daughter was 6 months old, the factory he had worked in in a
semi-skilled engineering job having been closed , (his wife had continued
to work.) After a period of arguements, his wife had left him. Although
custody was contested and the welfare report to court had recommended
that his ex-wife be granted custody, he had been given custody and his
ex-wife reasonable access. His daughter stays with her mother at
weekends, he described the relationship between himself and his ex as
'cut throat'. Kevin GG. lives in a small modern council house in a pit
village in a rural setting, he has lived in the same village all his
life. He could have a great deal of help from his nearby extended
family, but feels that he doesn't need any. Although he has had several
sexual relationships with women since he became a single father, he has
avoided them becoming more than causal because he felt that his
daughter's needs had to come first. Although he felt he could do with
more money, he hoped that the future would 'be the same, because I'm
doing well now, I like it and I enjoy it'.

34)Matthew HH.

A 41 year old father of a 12 year old girl, Mr. H's wife had died 5
years previously from cancer. Her childless sister & brother in law
lived 400 yards away, and provided child care assistance. At the time Mr
HH was a mature student at University, since graduating he has worked
for the local authority as an engineer, and 2 months prior to the
interview had taken a new job with a private firm that involves 80 miles
commuting per day. He has lived in the same house for 15 years, and in
the region all his life. He has had several close relationships with
women since becoming a widower, and currently has a steady girlfriend -
he is happy for the relationship to continue as it is. He felt that he
had no real problems. He said that he only thought in the short term
now, as his wife's death had shown him that the unexpected could happen;
he expected that the future probably wouldn't 'be much better in this
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part of the world'; anticipating further decline in the region's
economic position.

35)Joe II.

A 35 year old father of boys aged 9 and 5, Mr II's wife had left him
'exactly a year and 3 days' before, and the divorce had been finalised 3
weeks previously. She had been having an affair with the man with whom
she was now living. She had agreed he could have the children, she sees
them every day, and works 2 doors away from where they live. Mr II said
that he and his ex wife get on better now than before they were
separated. Mr II has worked for the past 18 years as a driver. The main
child care assistance he gets is from his mother in law who looks after
the children after school or who sleeps at the house when his shift work
demands it. He was bitter that his own mother, who lives 4 miles away,
has never offered to help. Mr II has lived in the same house for 14
years, and all his life in the same village - a rural pit village. He
has had no relationships with women since he became a single father, and
does not wish for any - hoping instead that his wife would return to
him. He did not know what to expect of the future, but hoped that it
would not get any worse.
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SINGLE PARENT FATHERS

QUESTIONNAIRE

Front sheet

Person interviewed:

Location:

Date:

Questionnaire Sections

(i) Name and Family Details
(ii) Becoming a Lone Father
(iii) Current Relationships with Ex-Partner
(iv) The Children
(v) Nurseries, Childminders, Schools
(vi) Children and Health
(vii) Children and LA Care
(viii) Support Systems
(ix) Friendships
(x) Self-issues
(xi) Home, Neighbourhood, Community
(xil) Child Care and Domestic Labour
(xiii) Employment and Unemployment
(xiv) Lone Father - Past and Present
(xv) Experiences of SW
(xvi) Contact with Other Professionals
(xvii) Views of the Society
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Single Parent Fathers Draft Questionnaire

RICHARD BARKER

Date of Interview: Ref:

(i) Name and Family Details

I'd like to start by asking you some general questions.

1. Name:

2. Address:

3. Tel No:

4. Can I ask you how old you are?

5. Are you divorced, separated or a widower?

6. Have you been married previously? (Note number and length of duration
of previous marriages or similar relationships).

7. Can I ask you how many children you have? (Prompt: including your own,
or any step children or foster children who may be living elsewhere)

Living With Living Aoart* Own Stepchild Fostered Adopted Other*
Bovs Girls Bovs Girls

Name 4 Ages (1)
(2)
(3)
(4)
(5)
(6)
(7)
(3)

* Other =
* If living apart how long since If was continuously living with them?

Indicate after childrens names: 0 = own; S = stepchild; F = fostered;
A = adopted etc.
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(ii) Becoming a lone father

8. I'd like to ask you some questions now about becoming a single parent
father, what some people call a lone father. Could you tall me how it
happened in your case?

Include:

(a) When first thought might happen.

(b) How was the process of becoming a If managed?

(c) When it happened (note timescale, including dates of key events:
eg separations, court hearings, divorce dates, hospital admissions
etc) .

(d) Element of choice perceived by If - other possibilities perceived?

(e) Who initiated the break up?
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9. How were the arrangements over the children arrived at?

10. Was there a disagreement over access or custody (or if not applicable)
did anyone else suggest they look after the children?

11. Did you go to court over custody?

(iii) Current Relationships with Ex-partner

We've talked a little about becoming a lone father, can I ask you some
questions about now?

12. If ex-partner is living - How often do you have contact with your
ex-partner? (Note: frequency, reasons, duration).
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13. How far away do they live?

14. If applicable - What contact do you have with your child(ren) not
living with you? (Note, in detail, frequency, reasons, duration).

15. (If more than one ex-partner) What about contact with your previous
wife/ex-partner (eg mother of other child(ren).

16. How would you describe your current relationship with your ex-partner
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17. Would you like to change the contact with your ex-partner in any way?

18. How much contact do the children have with their mother? (Note:
frequency, place - particularly for last year).

19. How do the children react to the contact?

20. Do you see any value in the contacts?
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21. EITHER

What are the good things about sharing the children with their mother
in the way you do?

OR

What are the good things about having the children on your own and not
having another adult involved?

(iv) The Children

I'd like to ask you some questions about the children now.

22. Did the children expect what happened (ie break up/death).
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23. What were the children like in the first three months that you had them
by yourself?

24. Did you or your partner talk to the children about what was going to
happen? (ie split up/death).

25. Did you talk about it when their mother left/died?

26. Have you been talking about it since?
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27. Has having the children by yourself affected your relationship with
them (if yes, how, if no, why not?)

(v) Nurseries, Childminders , Schools

(If any of children attended nurseries since family was single parent
family).

28. Have any of the children been at nursery since you became a lone
father? If yes, briefly summarise key points made.

(If school age children)

29. Which of the children go to school and what kinds of school do they
to?
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30. Do they like school?

- 10 -

31. Do they go regularly?

32. What are the schools like?

(vi) Children and Health

33. Have any of the children had any serious accidents or illnesses or been
in hospital?

Child Age Nature

(1)
(2)
(3)
(4)
(5)
(6)
(7)
(8)
(9)

(In last 12 months particularly)
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34. If any of the children are handicapped, would you tell me how that
affects them in their daily life.

35. Do they have special treatment of any kind, attend special clinics,
child guidance, psychologists etc?

36. Could you look at this list and tick the sections that apply for each
child. (Give them card no 1).

None Moderate Serious From

Age
To

Age

(a) Bedwetting
(b) Poor concentration
(c) Sleep difficulties
(d) Restless activities
(e) Shyness
(f) Nervous habits
(g) Aggression
(h) Clinging behaviour
(i) Poor speech
(j) Insistent demands for attention
(k) Lying
(1) Stealing at home
(m) Stealing outside home
(n) Temper tantrums
(o) Any others:
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37. Looking after the children, does discipline pose any problems? (If so,
what?)

38. Which of the children's behaviour causes most difficulty to you?

39. How do you feel you strike a balance between being 'tough' or tender
within the family - in general?

(v) Children and Local Authority Care

40. Have any of the children been in care? If yes, which or when? (If no,
go to question 44).
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If any of the children have been in care:

41. Why did they go into care?

42. Where were they in care (eg foster home)?

43. How long were they in care? (From to • )

44. Can you describe what happened in terms of your contact with them and
what happened generally during that time?
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45. How did they come to be living back with you?

46. So can I just check, what was the main reason for them going into care?

47. What helped you to have the children back?

48. If any children are still in care, how frequently do you see them?
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49. Do you have any plans for their future (eg have them back)?

50. Are you-anxious about the social services "the welfare" (ie in relation
to the children)?

51. (If yes to 45) What is it that you're anxious about?

52. Some people dread the day their children will be all grown up and left
home because of the loss. Does that apply to you at all or not?
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(vi) Support Systems

I'd like to ask you some questions now about any help you might or might not
get in being a single parent.

53. Do you have a set routine for doing housework, looking after the kids
during the week? If yes, could you describe it?

54. Does anyone help look after the children at the present time?
(relatives/ndn-relatives; paid/unpaid, group care) note details (formal
and informal care).
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55. How about evenings and weekends, does anyone else help look after the
children then? (Note how often and who; specific details, particularly
last 12 months).

56. Does anyone look after the children during school holidays?

57. (If have any help)
How did it come about that you have that help? ie did you organise,
did they offer?
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58. How useful do you find the help you get? (very, moderately, hardly,
inconvenient).

59. How near do your relatives live? (Partic-parents or ex-partners
parents).

(a) How often do you see them?

(b) How much help do they give, and in what form?

(c) Would you want to change what they do at all?
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60. Would you have liked relatives or friends suggest that you live
together and look after children?

61. Or anyone else to offer help? (If yes - what kind?)

62. What other kind of help have you considered arranging (eg housekeeper)?

63. How about relatives generally, how would you describe your contacts
with them? Eg most are helpful but I don't see them much.
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64. Are there people living locally who are helpful at all? If so, who and
how are they helpful?

65. Are there any kinds of help or assistance that you particularly lack?

66. What type of help would you have most appreciated in the first 6 months
that you had the children?

67. Which people would you say have been most helpful since you became a
lone father?
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(vii) Friendships

68. Can I ask you about friendships, what differences are there between
your friendships now and your friendships before you became a lone
father?

69. How about leisure activities, how are they different from previous to
you becoming a lone father?

69a. How many friends have you met and talked to in the past 2 weeks (1
week)?

70. Do you have much contact with other single parents? If yes, describe
(specific details).
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71. If you had an important thing about one of the children that you needed
to talk about, who would you talk with?

72. How about if there was something important about yourself, for example,
something about yourself you were worried about, who would you be able
to talk about it with?

73. Is there a single person to who you can confide?

74. Is that different from before you were a lone father, eg worried about
children, worried about self?
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(x) Self-Issues

75. Does loneliness pose a problem? (If yes - how much?)

76. Do you find there are advantages in being alone?

77. How about time for yourself, do you have much time to do what you want,
or do you have to spend all your time doing what you've got to do? For
example, think of a typical week.

78. Some people say that, as single parents, they have too much time, but
not enough money, does that make any sense to you?
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79. How would you rata your health now, how good is it?

80. Have you visited the doctor in the past year - if so, what for?

81. Have you ever had to get treatment for your nerves?

82. Is your health the same, better, or worse than before you became a lone
father?
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83. Within yourself, the way you feel inside, compared with before you
became a lone father, do you feel now the same, or better or worse?

84. All of us feel low sometimes, do you feel low frequently, sometimes or
hardly ever?

85. Compared with before being a lone father, is that the same, or less or
more?

_ 86. Do you find it at all stressful being a lone father?
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87. (If yes) - How stressful - moderately or very stressful?

88. (If yes) - What would you say is the main cause of the stress?

89. Compared to before you were a lone father, is life more stressful now,
the same, or less stressful?

90. How do you feel you're coing with things generally now?
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91. What are the nice things about life now, what do you find that you get
pleasure from?

92. Talking about contacts with other adults, would you say that now you
have more contact with men or women, or is it about the same - think
back over the past week for example?

93. Would that have been the same before you became a lone parent, or is
that different do you think?

94. Would you say that generally you "get on" better with other men or
other women?
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95. Has that always been the case or has that changed, eg since you became
a lone father?

96. Have you had many relationships with women since you became a single
parent?

97. Have you had any sexual relationships with women since you became a
single parent?

98. Have you got a stable relationship with a woman (other than relatives)
at the moment?
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99. Are close relationships with women important to you or something that
you can take or leave at the moment?

(viii) Home/Neighbourhood Community

100. Could you tell me how long you've lived in this area?

101. If not all your life, where have you lived before?

102. If this means you have moved since the children were born, how many
moves?
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103. How do you feel about living in this area?

104. And how do you feel about living in this house/flat?

105. Can I ask you what type of accommodation this is?

(a) Council house;
(b) Council flat;
(c) Privately owned house;
(d) Privately owned flat;
(e) Rented house;
(f) Rented flat; ..

(g) Other - specify.

106. How satisfactory do you find your accommodation?

107. Have you ever been made homeless?
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108. (If yes) - please describe when, for how long etc.

109. Have you ever been in contact with the Housing Department?

110. Could you say how much longer you feel it's likely that you'll continue
living here?

111. What do you think people around here think of you as a lone father?
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112. Is this any different from what it was when you were not a lone father?

(ix) Child Care/Domestic Labour

We've talked already about the children. I'd like to ask you some more
questions now about being responsible for looking after a home and children,
and I'd like you to fill in these cards - one for each child.

113. Before you became a single parent, what % did you do of any of the
following?: (Give card no 2).

Cleaning house
Household shopping
Cooking
Washing up
Washing
Ironing
General Repairs , DIY

(* State other)

LF did % LF does now % Other does now %

114. How about in relation to the children, what % of the following did you
do (if less than 100%, note who did rest). (Give card no 3).

Feeding children
General supervision of children
Playing with children
Taking children out
Physical care of children
(change nappies, brush hair etc)
Buying/mending childrens clothes
Discussing childrens problems
with them

(* State other)

LF did % LF does now % Other does now %
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115. In the first 6 months after you became a single father, which of the
household tasks did you find:

(a) Easiest

(b) Hardest?

116. In the* first 6 months, which of the tasks to do with the children did
you find:

(a) Easiest

(b) Hardest?

117. Can I ask you about doing household jobs now, which do you like to do
most and which least in the following list (no 1 = most like, no 7 =
least like). (Give card no 4).

(a) Cleaning house

(b) Household shopping

(c) Cooking

(d) Washing Up

(e) Washing clothes

(f) Ironing clothes

(g) General Repairs, DIY

118. Can I ask you the same question about looking after the children which
of the following do you most like (no 1), down to which you least like
(no 7). (Give card no 5).-

(a) Feeding children

(b) General supervision of children

'(c) Playing with children
_____

(d) Taking children out

(e) Physical care of children

(f) Buying/mending clothes

(g) Discussing children's problems with them
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119. Have you found anything to do with housework or child care that's been
enjoyable or satisfying?

120. Have you had any things to do with housework or child care that you
have found to be a problem?

121. (If yes) Has this been harder for you, as a man, to deal with than it
would be for a woman? (Prompt for how).

122. What do you think the main differences would have been if the
children's mother was looking after them instead of yourself?
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123. Is looking after the kids and house on your own different from what you
expected it would be? (If yes - in what ways?)

124. Have you thought at any time of giving up looking after the children?
(If yes - when?)

125. Who or what do you think has influenced you most in the way you look
after the childre (prompt, eg your mother or father, your ex-partner,
and ask how it's been an influence).

(x) Employment and Unemployment

I'd like to ask you some questions now about working and riot working and
money. Can I just stress again that any answers you give me are completely
confidential, for example, the DHSS or Inland Revenue won't be told what you
say, and nothing about identifiable individuals will ever be published. ^

126. Could you remind me what income you currently get ie wages, FIS,
Supplementary Benefit, others.
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127. Are you currently in any form of paid employment?

(a) Full-time - over 35 hours;
(b) Part-time - over 25 hours;
(c) Part-time - 25-15 hours;
(d) Part-time - under 15 hours.

128. If employed, what is your (exact) job and what does the employment
consist of?

129. Where does the employment take place?

(a) Miles from home;

(b) Type of transport to work;

(c) Time involved in travel per day.

130. Can you tell me about all jobs you had and any periods of unemployment
before you became a lone father (for 5 years before).

131. How about jobs and periods of unemployment since becoming a lone
father?
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132. In what ways has being a lone father affected your employment? (eg
prompt).

(a) Not at all;
(b) Reduced number of hours;
(c) Changed to more convenient job;
(d) Caused demotion/job loss;
(e) Chose to leave paid work;
(f) Other - specify.

133. How adequately would you say you are managing on your current income?

134. How would you describe your financial situation now in terms of:

(a) Day to day living;
(b) Larger items, eg cars, holidays, maintaining home;
(c) Savings.

135. Which of the following would you say applies to your financial position
now, compared with before you became a lone father?

Much better off Better off About same Worse off Much worse off
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136. Could you give me a brief reason why you think, this is?

137. How do you foresee things financially in a year's time?

138. What has been the biggest financial concern that you've had since you
took over sole care of the children?

(a) Debts before became lone father;
(b) Debts since becoming lone father;
(c) Children;
(d) House;
(e) Other (ie).

139. Have you got any particular debts that are worrying you at the moment
(eg fuel debts, mortgage, rent arrears, hp payment, etc)?
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140. Could you give me a general estimate of how much money you owe, how
many week's money it represents?

(xi) Lone Father - Past and Present

I know that I've asked you a lot of questions already, but I haven't asked
you many about yourself and your background, so I'd like to do that now.

141. As a child, who did you live with until you were 16?

Mother and father;
Mother and stepfather;
Stepmother and father;
Mother only;
Father only;
Adopted;
Fostered;
Other relatives;
Residential care;
Other - specify.

142. If a combination of the above, say what:

(eg (a) until 7 years, then (d)).

143. Major reason for disruptions in childhood:

(a) Death of parents;
(b) Separation/divorce of parents;
(c) Other - specify.
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144. Did you have any brothers or sisters?

(a) No - only child;

(b) Yes:

Brothers Sisters SteDbrothers Stepsisters

146. What position were you in the family?

147. How old were-you when you finished education? (Prompt for
qualifications obtained, include vocational training).

148. When you were a child, how would you describe your relationship with:

(a) Your mother

(b) Your father?
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146. Overall, in your relationship with your children, are you:

(a) A lot like your mother was with you;

(b) Not at all like your mother was with you;

(c) A lot like your father was with you;

(d) Not at all like your father was with you;

(e) A combination of the two;

(f) Like neither.

I'd like to ask you some questions now about your contact with Social
Workers, Health Visitors, schools and so on.

(xv) Experiences of Social Work

149. Had you ever had any contact with any Social Workers before you became
a single father?

No: Go to question (3).

Yes:
i

If yes - (a) What kinds of Social Worker (Local Authority, Voluntary
etc);

(b) What was main reason for contact?

(c) If more than 1 social worker involvement, describe here:

150. Did you, and they, get what was wanted out of the contact? .
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151. Have you had any contact with Social Workers since you became a single
parent? If no go to question (12).

If yes - male or female Social Workers?

- how many? (If more than 1, complete second set of questions
116a-129a)

152. How and when did the contacts begin? (Self or other referral, if
other, specify who).

153. What have you been hoping to get through the Social Worker seeing you?

154. What do you think the Social Worker has been hoping would happen?
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155. Have you had much contact with the Social Worker?

156. How would you say the Social Worker has been helpful or unhelpful?

157. Have there been things that you think the Social Worker has been more
helpful or less helpful with than you expected?

Prompt:

. Very Helpful No Unhelpful Very
Helpful Difference Unhelpful

(a) Practical re house etc

(b) Practical re children
(c) Financial advice etc

(d) Advice etc re children
(e) Your general worries
(f) You and your feelings

158. When was the last contact from a Social Worker and what was it about?
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159. Do you expect to see a Social Worker in the near future? (If yes,
when?)

160. If contact with Social Worker has ended:

Why did the Social Worker stop coming?

(a) Lone father decided;
(b) Social Worker decided;
(c) Joint decision.
(d) Reason unknown.

161. Did what you had hoped would have happened as a result of the Social
Worker visiting happen?

162. Do you think the Social Worker had achieved what they wanted?
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163. If you were to be asked by another new lone father about having a
Social Worker visit, what advice would you give?

164. If you were to give some advice to a Social Worker about helping people
in your position, what would it be?

(Repeat questions for multiple social worker involvement).
116a. How and when did the contacts begin? (Self or other referral, if

other, specify who).

117a. What have you been hoping to get through the Social Worker seeing you?
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118a. What do vou think the Social Worker has been hoping would happen?

119a. Have you had much contact with the Social Worker?

120a. How would you say the Social Worker has been helpful or unhelpful?

121a. Have there been things that you think the Social Worker has been mora
helpful or less helpful with than you expected?

Prompt:

Very Helpful No Unhelpful Verv

Heloful Difference Unheloful

(a) Practical re house etc

(b) Practical re children
(c) Financial advice etc

(d) Advice etc re children
(e) Your general worries
(f) You and your feelings
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122a. When was the last contact from a Social Worker and what was it about?

123a. Do you expect to see a Social Worker in the near future? (If yes,
when?)

124a. If contact with Social Worker has ended:

Why did the Social Worker stop coming?

(a) Lone father decided;
(b) Social Worker decided;
(c) Joint decision;
(d) Reason unknown.

125a. Did what you had hoped would have happened as a result of the Social
Worker visiting happen?
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126a. Do you think the Social Worker had achieved what they wanted?
5

127a. If you were to be asked by another new lone father about having a
Social Worker visit, what advice would you give?

128a. If you were to give some advice to a Social Worker about helping
people in your position, what would it be?

(End of repeated questions re: social worker)

165. (No contact with Social Worker)

Do you remember ever considering contacting a Social Worker?
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166. If yes - why do you think you never did?

If no - why not?

167. What kinds of things do you think Social Workers do?

168. Have you got any general opinions about Social Workers?

(xiv) Contact with Other Professionals

169. Apart from the people I've mentioned already like social workers, have
there been any other people like that who you've had contact with
who've helped you at all?
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170. Putting it the other way, any who haven't helped you who you thought
might, or perhaps even caused you problems?

171. So, can I just check, have you had any helpful or unhelpful contacts
with any of the following - if yes, please briefly describe the
contact:

(a) Health visitor;
(b) General practitioner;
(c) Community worker;
(d) Citizens Advice Bureau;
(e) DHSS Visitor;
(f) Vicar, priest etc;
(g) Personnel or welfare officer at work;
(h) Student counsellor;
(i) Samaritans etc;
(j) Marriage guidance counsellors;
(k) Probation officers;
(1) Others.
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(xvii) Views of Society

172. Some people say that women are much better at caring for children, have
you got any opinions on it?

173. So, would you think that if a couple are bringing up children then
generally women should stay at home to look after the children while
men go out to work, or would you think that men and women should have
equal choices?

174. How has being a lone father affected your thoughts about men and women,
boys and girls?

175. It's still usual for judges in custody cases to give custody of the
children to the mother, do you think that's usually the best thing to
happen?
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I'd like to round off now by asking you some general questions.

176. Have your personal circumstances changed your thoughts about what is
important in life?

177. Obviously, you have been involved in quite a few changes since you
became a parent, do you ever wish that things could go back to when you
were living with your ex-partner/wife?

178. Thinking about being a single parent family, what would you say are the
main advantages you've found in being a one-parent family with no woman
around?

179. And what would you say are the main disadvantages?
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180. In the future, how do you see things changing for yourself?

181. So, in general, would you say you'd expect the future to be better or
worse or more or less the same?

182. Well, I've asked you many, many questions, is there anything that we
haven't talked about that affects you and your family that you'd like
to mention?

183. Is there anything else you'd like to ask me?

Thank again, stress confidentiality, mention possible future interview,
thank again for usefulness and helpfulness.
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Summary of Other Information

(i) Comments before and after administering questionnaire

(ii) Events not noted that happened in interview (eg visitors, children
present)

(iii) Impressions of situation and interview

CCFACK
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Card 1 - Childrens' Problems

None Moderate Serious

a) Bedwetting

b) Poor concentration

c) Sleep difficulties

d) Restless activities

e) Shyness

f) Nervous habits

g) Aggression

h) Clinging behaviour

i) Poor Speech

j) Insistent demands for attention

k) Lying

1) Stealing from home

m) Stealing outside home

n) Temper tantrums

o) Any others:

Ref:



Card 2 - Domestic Work

Subject Did %
Before became l.f.

Subject %
does now

Other *
does now %

Cleaning House

Household shopping

Cooking

Washing Up

Washing

Ironing

General repairs and D.I.Y.

*State others:-

Ref:



Card 3 - Child Care

Subject Did ^
Before becoming l.f.

Subject
does now %

Other *
Does now %

1) Feeding Children

2) General Supervision of
Children

3) Playing with children

4) Taking children out

5) Physical care eg.
change nappies, brush
hair.

6) Buying/mending childrens
clothes

7) Discussing childrens
problems with them

*State Other:-

Ref:



Card 4 - Household Jobs Nov

Rank in order from No.l = most like through to No.7 = least like.

) Cleaning House

) Household shopping

) Cooking

) Washing Up

) Washing Clothes

) Ironing Clothes

) General Repairs and D.I.Y.

Ref:



Appendix 3

Brief analysis of the interview schedule.

1) Name and family details

The interview schedule started with direct questions which led to the
obtaining of basic data about the lone father's own particular situation.
To some extent these questions were aimed as 'ice breakers', to ease the
respondents into the process of answering questions. (The number of factual
questions was limited at this point so that the process did not become too
staccato.) However, they were also intended to provide information at the
start of the process about the broad details of the lone fathers situation,
so that for example widowers could be distinguished from divorcees so
questions about ex-partners could be phrased appropriately. These factual
questions which summarised the lone fathers and their households positions
were also included at the start of each interview schedule so that in later
analysis looking at the first page of each completed interview schedule
would provide an inmediate summary of these basic details.

2) Becoming a lone father

After the initial seven closed questions, the interview schedule then
incorporated an open ended question, no.8, which asked the lone fathers to
explain in their own words how it was they had become lone fathers, what
route they had followed into lone fatherhood. The aim of this question was
to begin to let the lone fathers in the sample 'tell their own stories'
very early on in the process. At this point in the questioning one could
not know what the lone fathers might say, and what memories and feelings
would be evoked by such a question. It did appear that the lone fathers
interviewed were comfortable talking about this area early in the
interview. In the first draft version of the interview schedule the
question was left completely open. However, it then became apparent that
this might mean that each lone father might not give information about the
same areas. Thus, prompts (a) to (e) were appended to question 8, and if
all of these areas were not covered in the lone fathers response to the
open ended question the relevant supplementary question was used. The
advantages of having a single interviewer to administer a interview
schedule designed by the same interviewer were apparent here, and
elsewhere, ensuring that there was consistency in this process, (Moser and
Kalton, 1971, Oakley, 1974, Burgoyne and Clarke, 1984). This section was
then concluded by brief questions relating to how arrangments regarding the
childen were arrived at, and clarification about the process and outcome of
any custody hearings.

3) Current relationships with ex-partner.

Following these questions about custody the interview schedule then
consisted of a series of questions about the lone fathers relationships
with their ex-partners, these questions were asked of divorcees but not
widowers. The questions were aimed to generate information about the
details of the contacts with ex-partners, the details of the children's
contacts with the ex partners, and the lone fathers assessments of the
nature and value of these contacts. Previous studies had indicated that a



major source of meaninig in some divorcees lives is the continuing positive
or negative relationship that exist between the once married partners, and
this section explored this area.

4) The children.

This section of the interview schedule explored the lone fathers
perceptions of their children's experiences of the route into lone
fatherhood, and in so doing sought to determine how far the route into lone
fatherhood was influenced by perceptions of children's needs, and the
demands of child care. The section also considers the extent to which
issues relating to the experiences were discussed by the lone fathers with
their children.

5) Nurseries, childminders, schools.

This section was concerned to obtain data about formal child care resources

with which lone fathers might have interacted - any childminding or day
nursery facilities that had been used by the children of the lone father
families, and the nature and impact of the children's schooling.

6) Children and health.

The health or illhealth of children can be both an indicator of
difficulties within households, and a cause of difficulties in relation to
the caring demands involved. This section thus focussed initially on health
and disability, then broadened into asking the lone fathers to indicate any
health or behavioural problems that their children had experienced or were
experiencing, this latter was facilitated by the use of card no. 1 (see
appendix), This section then concluded with the questions on parenting and
discipline - which are commonly seen to be key areas for fathers.

7. Children and local authority care.

Children whose behaviour is seriously problematic, or children who
experience difficulties, may be received or admitted into local authority
care, consequently questions about any care episodes were placed in this
next section. Children are of course not admitted to care solely because of
behavioural characteristics, there is also some evidence that lone parent
family situations may be more likely to lead to children coming into care
than two parent family situations. My practice experience in social work in
three different local authorities had indicated that there were a number of
children from lone parent families, including lone father families, who had
been admitted or received into care for short or long periods of time. Wynn
(1964) calculated that children from lone mother families were 18 times
more likely than children from two parent familes to come into care, and
children from lone father families were 48 more times likely than children
from two parent families. Ferri found that in her large sample of lone
parents
'Of the children living with both parents, only one in 50 had been in care,
compared with one in 10 of those in fatherless families and one in 8 of the
children whose mother was absent." (1976, p.90)
Thus, the area of children, lone fathers, and local authority or other care
was one which was explored in the data collection process.



8) Support systems

Local authority care and nurseries and childminders represent potential
forms of support for lone parents and their children (although contacts
with social workers are not always, it must be added, experienced as
supportive.) In relation to the lives of the lone fathers researched, the
study was concerned to quantify and evaluate other forms of support and
support systems the lone parents might or might not have. In relation to
this section 'support' was defined to include such things as assistance
with child care and domestic work, but open ended questions were also
included to enable lone fathers to provide details of any other forms of
help in relation to any areas in which they experienced or had experienced
a need.

9) Friendships

Friendships, peer relationships, and leisure activities can be influential
in shaping and maintaining individuals' attitudes and behaviour. This
section explored patterns of interactions and the meanings of the
interactions at the time of the research and prior to lone fatherhood. Lone
fathers were also asked about the presence or absence of confidants in
relation to any issues they had about their children or themselves.

10. Self issues

Following on from these latter questions about confidants, the study then
focussed on an exploration of issues of loneliness, health and the presence
or absence of stress. (The social relationships which had been discussed in
the previous section were explored further in this section, whilst the
questions proved to be suitably placed here, had there been a further
redesign of the interview schedule they might have been appropriately
incorporated into the previous section.) Questions were also designed to
evaluate the gender dimensions of such friendship patterns. This section
then concluded with a focus on an area of particular interest for its
potential significance for lone patriarchs - relationships and sexual
relationships with women during the period of lone fatherhood.

11. Home, neighbourhood, community.

Whilst lone fatherhood is possibly a time of great change for some men, it
is not clear from previous studies how such social changes interact with
any geographical changes. Information was collected about the lone fathers'
relationships with their geographical locations, their experiences in
relation to housing, and the ways in which becoming and being a lone father
was intertwined with these areas.

12. Child care and domestic labour.

Following the consideration of housing, the home centred activities of
child care and domestic labour - which represent one of the major core
areas of parenting - were explored. Information was obtained by means of
direct questions, and also by using cards 2-5 (see appendix). In cards 2 &
3, lone fathers recorded their previous and present experiences in relation
to domestic and child care activities, and the extent of any involvement of



others in these activities. This section also explored the gender
dimensions of housework and domestic labour as perceived and experienced by
the lone fathers, and differences between the lone fathers expectations and
their experiences of lone fatherhood in these areas.

13. Employment and unemployment.

For lone fathers, considerations of domestic labour and childcare are
likely to be related to experiences of employment and unemployment.
Therefore experiences in relation to these areas, the impacts of lone
fatherhood, and the relationships between these areas and the finacial and
economic circumstances of the lone fathers and their households were

considered in this next section of the interview schedule. The way this
section was designed and arranged proved successful, whilst specific
detailed information was not sought on the actual levels of income, the
meaning of the income available to each household in relation to its
present and future activities was obtained.

14. Lone fathers - past and present.

This brief section focussed on the lone fathers experiences as children in
relation to their own parents, and any impacts such experiences might have
had on their own lives subsequently. An attempt was also made - with
limited success - to obtain the lone fathers perceptions of themselves as
parents in relation to the 'role models' that their own parents had
presented. This proved to be not particularly successful in most cases - if
a parent had been outstandingly 'good' or 'bad' information was
forthcoming, in the majority of cases the lone fathers childhood
experiences of their own parents had been less distinctive.

15. Experiences of social work.

The subject of contact with social workers, referred to in the earlier
section on local authority care, was then returned to at this point in the
process. Whilst it might be argued that such a design somewhat lacks
continuity, in fact the piloting of the interview schedule indicated that
placing of such questions here proved acceptable. Thus, in talking about
the children it was appropriate to locate questions about 'care' earlier,
to have moved at that point into questions about social work would have
been one option, but involvement with social workers does not only involve
child related issues. Thus, the placing of the questions about social work
at this point followed on from questions about the lone fathers' own
histories, enabling them to reflect on any experiences or involvement they
had had with social workers in the early stages of their lives, and then
since they had become lone fathers. To enable multiple involvements with
social workers to be described, questions 116 to 126 were repeated for
recording purposes.

16. Contact with other professionals.

Social workers are not the only professionals with whom lone parents,
including lone fathers are likely to have contact. Following the questions
about social workers therefore details were sought about other
professionals, via open ended questions, followed by a check list of



examples of categories of 'helpers' - or 'hinderers' with whom the lone
fathers might have had contact. This list was devised from thought about
the professionals with who lone fathers might be likely to have contact -
general practitioners and health visitors fro example, and those who were
mentioned in the piloting stages - personnel or welfare worker at work
arose via this source. The professional grouping which was not explicitly
included as a prompt, but which with hindsight should have been, was that
of legal professionals. Solicitors were mentioned by some lone fathers at
this point as having been helpful or unhelpful, and the interview schedule
would have been improved had indications of lone fathers involvements with
them had been structured into the prompt list.

17. Views of society.

To conclude the interview schedule this section contained a number of
questions which enabled the lone fathers to reflect upon their lives as
lone fathers, as men, and as social actors. This section therefore
attempted to explicitly explore the samples' social constructions of
reality in relation to these areas, thus questions were asked about mens
roles and womens roles, and about the lone fathers experiences of their
gender roles, and about their reflections on their pasts and expectations
about their futures. The section concluded with an invitation to the lone
fathers to talk about any areas that they felt were significant to them
which had not been explored during the interview.



Appendix 4 - Correspondence

1) Letter from DHSS to potential sample.

2) Letter to sample identified suggesting interview time.

3) Follow up letter to sample, with reply form.



Telex 22105

Department of Health and Social Security
Alexander Fleming House Elephant and Castle London SE1 6BY

Telephone 01-407 5522 ext 6178 F.m B704

Your reference

RB/
Our reference

RSE90/235
Date

1 984

)ear

C am writing to ask for your help. The Department of Health and Social Security
Is giving assistance to Richard Barker, who is a lecturer in social work at
Newcastle upon Tyne Polytechnic, with a research study aimed at finding out more
about the day-to-day experiences of lone fathers, as it seems that very little
i.s known about this very important and expanding group.

fou are one of a number of people selected from our computer records of those
receiving child benefit. Mr Earker would like to interview men who have the
aajor responsibility for caring for children. We propose to pass your name and
address to Mr Barker so that he can contact you about the timing and place of
the interviews. I can reassure you that all the information Mr Barker collects
■/ill be treated in confidence and will only be used for the purpose of this research.
En other words, any report he publishes will not identify you or your comments
personally. Your claim to benefit will not be affected whether or not you decide
to take part.

E understand from Mr Barker that in general lone fathers who have been interviewed
lave found the experience to be an interesting and positive one and do hope that
,'ou will feel able to take part. Should you not wish to take part please write
to me at the address at the top of this letter and you will not be troubled further.

Ef I do not hear from you within the next three weeks I will assume that you are
Ln agreement with Mr Barker contacting you, and he will then get in touch with you
Later in the year.

Fhank you for your assistance with this inquiry.

Yours sincerely

H B HILTON
Office of the Chief Scientist

(Administration)



Letter to sample suggesting interview time.

Dear

I understand that you have agreed that you will be willing for
me to interview you in connection with the study I am doing of
single parent fathers.

I am going to be in your area next and wondered if it
would be convenient for me to call to see you about 7.30 pm? If
this is not possible is there any chance that you could phone
me at the above number any day between and so we can

arrange a more suitable time; or write to me in the enclosed
pre paid envelope.

The interview will, of course, be completely confidential.

With many thanks for your help

Yours sincerely

Richard Barker.



Newcastle
upon Tyne
Polytechnic
Faculty of Community
and Social Studies

Head of Faculty
A R King BA Hons PhD
Northumberland Building
Northumberland Road
Newcastle upon Tyne
NE1 8ST

Telephone: 0632 326002

Telephone: (091) 232 6002
Telex: 53519 NEWPOL G
Telecom Gold: 74: LEI030

Ref. RB/HML 18th June, 1986

Dear

Last year you received a letter from the D.H.S.S. in London asking for your
co-operation with my confidential survey of single parent fathers, and you
were invited to return a form if you were not in a position to be interviewed.

Having successfully interviewed a number of single fathers already I am writing
to check that your current position still makes you available for interviewing.

With this in mind I would be very grateful if you would fill in the attached
form and send it back to me in the enclosed pre-paid envelope. This will
enable me to arrange to call and see you if you are available, and not have to
write again to those people who are unavailable.

I look forward to hearing from you and thank you for your assistance.

Yours sincerely,

R. Barker

irxl Qfi irliac Rahiwinnril Qrronro AnnlioH ^rionro



PLEASE COMPLETE ALL PARTS OF THIS FORM

AND RETURN IN THE PREPAID ENl/ELOPE

CONFIDENTIAL

Name:

Address:

Telephone Number:

1) How old are you?

2) How long have you been a
single father?

years

years months

3) Are you a:- (a) Widower

(b) Separated

(c) Divorced

(d) Other (please specify)

4) Please enter the ages of the children you are caring for:

Males aged Females aged

years

years

years

years

years

years

years

years

years

years

5) Are you still available for an
interview to be arranged?

YES NO


